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SUPPLEMENTAL 1979 MIDDLE EAST AID PACKAGE
FOR ISRAEL AND EGYPT

THURSDAY, APRIL 26, 1979

Housp or REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEES ON INTERNATIONAL
SECURITY AND SOIENTIFIC AFFAIRS
AND oN Eurork AND THE MmbrLe EasT,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittees met jointly at 10:10 a.m., in room 2200, Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Lee H. Hamilton (chairman of the Sub-
committee on Europe and the Middle East) presiding.

Mr, HaminroN. The meeting of the subcommittees will come to order.

Today the Subcommitt-e on International Security and Scientifie
Affairs and the Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle East meet in
open session to discuss the racently concluded Egyptian-Israeli treat¥,
its accompanying documents, the upcoming agenda for further Middle

" East peace talks, and specifically the pending request for $4.8 billion

in economic and military aid for Israel and Egypt. The Egyptian-Is~
racli treaty represents a key milestone on the road toward a compre-
hensive Middle East settlement. Crucial to its success is whether or
not we are able to build on it in the coming months and work with
skeptical friends in the Arab world who cannot or will not view the
treaty as part of a process but rather only see it as an end, indeed, a-
dead end. : -

Today we meet to hear testimony from Assistant Secretary of State
for Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs, Harold Saunders; Lt.
Gen. Ernest Graves, Director, Defense Security Assistance Agency,
Department of Defense; Herbert Hansell, Legal Adviser to the State
Department ; and Joseph C. Wheeler, Assistant Administrator, Agency
for International Development, ‘

Mr. Saunders-and General Graves, I think you both have prepared
statements, Those statements will be entered into the recor(i) in full,
and we have many questions for you, We would appreciate very much
a brief summary of your statements.

Mr, Saunders.

STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD H. SAUNDERS, ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY OF STATE FOR NEAR EASTERN AND SOUTH ASIAN
AFFAIRS
Mr. Saunpers. Thank yov, Mr, Chairman.

. You have already discussed at some length the details of the treaty
itself with Ambassador Atherton. I will leave those aside for the ques-
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tion period. I thought this morning I should concentrate on the asso-
ciated documents and commitments which are of operational concern
to the committee today. :

Let me, though, as background for this, just put on the record ou
common recognition, I believe, that the Egyptian-Israeli peace treaty
is a milestone of great significance in the history of the Middle East.
It is important in the context of a wide range of American interests,
as well as in the interest of people living in the Middle East.

It is also important, I think, because it responds both to a range of
American strategic political and economic interests and to a range of
American moral commitments to the people of the area.

Not less important is the fact that progress toward peace in the
Middle East is surely less costly to the United States than continua-
tion of the cycle of wars we have seen there over the last 30 years. I
would be the last to claim that one can calculate the cost of war even
in economic terms, because of its sweeping ramifications throughout the
economies of the world. But if you total up, as we have tried to do
recently, some of the immediately identifiable costs of wars in the Mid-
dle East, we get figures upwards from $50 billion to the United States
alone, and that does not take into account the loss of jobs which re-
sulted from the embargo of 1973 and 1974 and so on.

T do not want to pin much on any individual figure because it would
be misleading to do so. I simply want to make the point that war in
the Middle East is tremendously costly to America, as it is to the de-
veloping and other developed nations of the world, and it is against
that background that the administration is presenting to the Con-
gress the particular proposal for a $4.8 billion package following the
signing of the Egyptian-Israeli peace treaty.

In discussing this package which is of specific concern to the com-
mittee this morning, I would simply stress three general points. First
of all is that the program itself is designed to stretch over 3 years in
the expenditure of the funds even though the appropriation of the
funds and their obligation is necded early so that the disbursements
]can take place within that period, for reasons we can discuss in detail
ater,

The second point is that the impact of this program on our budget
is considerably less than the total dollar value of the program itself.
This very simply, as committee members know:, is the result of the fact
that in our foreign military sales program, it is necessary only to ap-
propriate some 10 percent of the value of the program in order to gen-
erate credit from private banks that will provide the necessary funds
for the rest of the program.

The third point that I would make. and I know this is of concern
to a number of us, in that the new debt burden which will result for
Egypt and Israel from the credits which would be extended under this
program, while substantial, will, we believe, be manageable, and we
will be prepared to discuss our assessments of the economies in that
connection as well.

I do not believe I need to review the numbers for this committee, so
I will not do so unless you would like me to later on. T.et me simply
say that the rationale for the military program for Tsrael, besides
helping with the costly withdrawal from the Sinai within « very lim-
ited 3-year period designated in the treaty, will enable Israel to con-
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tinue the modernization of its military establishment against continu-
ing security threats from elsewhere inthearea. i

he $1.5 billion security program for Egy({)t will help it to replace
equipment in its military establishment, rendered obsolete by the So-
viet embargo. It will also, we expect, enable President Sadat to mod-
ernize and reduce the size of his forces as he has stated he intends to do.

In addition to the security assistance we have outlined, there is a
$300 million package of economic assistance over this 3-year period
to help President Sadat bring the benefit of peace to his people. Since
the first conversations that an American Secretary of State had with
President Sadat late in 1973, it has been clear to us that one of his pri-
mary purposes in pursuing peace with Israel has been to enable the
leaders of Egypt to turn their attention, energies, and resources to the
benefit of the people of Egypt. We have now reached that stage.

The Egyptian Government is turning its attention in that direction,
and this economic assistance package is an additional step on our part
to help with that process.

There are two other documents associated with the treaty, two
memoranda of agreement concluded between Israel and the United
States. The first of these was a memorandum of agreement between
the United States and Isracl providing assurances of continued U.S.
interest that the terms of the treaty between the two countries be
scrupulously observed. It also provided that the United States would
consult in the event of a violation of the treaty.

We offered a similar memorandum of agreement to Egypt, but
Egypt declined this offer and Israel accepted. The memorandum
which was agreed to was designed primarily to convey significant
political reassurance to Israel as it undertook the momentous step of
sSigni_ng the treaty and commencing a total withdrawal from the

nai.

We consulted with Members of Congress in the course of the nego-
tiation of that agreement, and T think we should record here our con-
viction that the document continues to recognize that the full freedom
of action, full judgment and discretion as to whether to act, in response
to a threatening situation, and what action to take, is reserved to the
United States.

Ultimately, of course, these assurances can only supplement the
efforts of the parties themselves, and we have every reason to believe
that the two parties are determined to fulfill the terms of the treaty
which they have signed scrupulously.

The second ~ssociated document is a memorandum of agreement
with Israel on the supply of oil. Essentially, in the context of the
peacs treaty, the United States has given Isracl emergency oil supply
commitments for 15 years, extending a period of time to which we
wers committed under the Sinai IT agreement. I think it is important
to say that it seems unlikely that the United States would have to pro-
vide significant amounts of American-produced oil for a protracted
period under this agreement, and that even if we did, the amounts
would be small, considerably less than 1 percent of our own domestic
consumption,

It is important to underscore the importance of this agreement with
Israel, as Israel undertook to withdraw from the oilfields in the
occupied Sinai. This is the context in which this concept of such a
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commitment to Israel came up in 1975 in a more amended way. It came
up again in the context of the peace treaty, because Israel is with-
drawing from a sure supply of 80,000 to 85,000 barrels of oil per day,
plus or minus, from the oilfields it had occupied, and felt the need to
assure that with the cutoff of oil supply from Iran it would not suffer
a continuing deficit in the supply of o1l that it needs, )

Finally, % would simply say, Mr. Chairman, that this treaty, while
a significant milestone, is, as 1t states in its own preamble, one im-
portant move toward a comprehensive peace. The two parties have
committed themselves to continue the negotiation.

Now turning to the complex problems of the West Bank and Gaza,
those negotiations are scheculed to begin 1 month from yesterday. The
Israelis and Egyptians have begun putting together their negotiating
teams, and as you well know, President Carter announced the day be-
fore yesterday that Ambassador Robert Strauss would head the Ameri-
can side in those negotiations.

I believe that that appointment is one more demonstration of the
President’s determination to continue this effort with all the vigor that
has been applied to the conclusion of the Egyptian-Israeli peace
treaty. The 1ssues are complex. In many ways they are new issues for all
of us. It is not really possible at this stage of the game to talk in detail
about how those issues will be dealt with, but the negotiations will
begin in about 1 month’s time.

I would just say one final word, Mr. Chairman, I think it is appro-
priate that this hearing be held, that this committee be meeting with
us in the executive branch on this day, which is the first full day of
peace between Egypt and Israel since the instruments of ratification of
the peace treaty were exchanged yesterday between Egyptian and
Israeli representatives in the Sinai. The treaty of peace came into effect
formally with that act, and today the sun has risen over the Middle
East for the first time in 30 years with Egypt and Israel at peace.

Thank you very much.

[Mr. Saunders’ prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoON. HAroLdD H. SAUNDERS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
STATE FOR NEAR FCASTERN AND SOUTH ASIAN AFFAIRS

Mr. Chairman, since you have dlscussed the Egypt-Israel Peace Treaty in
detall with Ambassador Atherton, I pronose to concentrate today on associated
agreements of operational concern to the Congress and to look ahead toward
the next stage of negotiations aimed at a comprehensi-e settlement for the
Middle East.

I am sure that you share my belief that the treaty between Egypt and Israel
is a milestone of great significance on the road toward an eventual complete and
Just settlement of the Arah-Israeli conflict.

The treaty offers a true peace. It provides for the security and integrity of the
two nations; it opens new avenues for trade and communication, for economie,
soielrlltiﬁc and social betterment, and for the enhancement of learning and cultural
exchange.

For Israel, the treaty is a major step forward in achieving the dream of the
Jewish people to live peacefully and normally within secure and recognized
borders in their modern state.

For Egyptian and Arab interests, the treaty package achieves restoration of
the exercise of Egyptian soverignty throughout the Sinai and begins progress
toward an honorable and comprehensive resolution of the Arab-Israell conflict.
Importantly, it sets in motion in relation to the West Bank/Gaza a political
process which will advance significantly legitimate Arab objectives while assur-
ing Israel’s security and right to live in peace with its neighbors,
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This treaty and its associated documents is, therefore, an event of immense
importar;lce for the Israeli and Arab peoples, It is of immense importance to
us as well,

U.8, BECURITY AND ECONOMIC ASSIBTANCE

The United States’ commitment to peace in the Middle Fast derives from im-
portant political, moral and economic interests, Americans have long-standing
friendships with the peoples of the Middle Fast, and a deep and permanent
moral commitment to the {dea that each of them should enjoy the fruits of peace.

Four Arab-Israeli wars have brought bloodshed and untold suffering to the
peoples of this reglon, and any step toward an end to the cycle of death and
destruction is surely worthy of our firm support.

What i3 more, even in purely economlc terms peace is surely less costly to
our country than a contlnuation of the state of war. The U.S. and the rest of
the world have paid an incalculable economic price for war because of disrup-
tions caused to our economy and the economies of others. It has been estimated,
for example, that even a partial reckoning of the direct cost to U.S8, taxpayers
of four Middle East wars totals something between $55 and $70 billion while the
price we have paid in inflation, unemployment and other adverse economie devel-
opments attributable at least In part to Middle PEast instabllity would add
billions more to this total. It 1s against these considerations that we are asking
Congress to consider our contribution to the nurturing of the immensgely impor-
tant beginning that has been achieved. We belleve the cost to the U.S. of what we
propose is small compared to the potential costs and dangers of further Middle
East hostilities.

In discussing the aid package for Israel and Egypt, I want to stress three
general points: (1) the program will stretch over three years; (2) the impact
on our budget Its considerably less than the total amount of money to be
generated for the program because the use of U.S.-guaranteed loans from pri-
vate banks obviates the need for Congress to appropriate money for the entire
value of the FMS credits program; and then (3) the terms of our additional
assistance will not impose an unreasonable new debt burden on either Israel
or Egypt.

The bulk of the additional assistance we envisage for Israel and Egypt is
to help them meet their urgent security requirements. It totals about $4.5 billion
over three years—approximately 33 billion for Israel and $1.5 billlon for Egypt.
Of the amount for Israel, 3800 million will be in grant aid money for the con-
struction of two airfields in the Negev to replace those bheing glven up in the
Sinali, thereby enabling Israel to withdraw in the allotted three years in condl-
tions of security. The remaining sum for Israel, and the full amount for Egypt,
are in the form of foreign miltiary sales credits.

The military program for Israel. besides helping the costly withdrawal from
the Sinai, will enable Israel to continue the modernization of its military estab-
lishment against continuing security threats in the area. The $1.5 billlon military
program for Egvpt will help it to replace equipment in its military establish-
ment rendered obsolete by the Soviet embargo.

In addition to the security assistance T have outlined, we plan an addi-
tional $300 million In economic assistance for Egypt over the three years to help
President Sadat bring the benefits of peace to his people.

Since Congress will need to appropriate only 10 percent of the total amount
to guarantee the credits, the actual budgetary impact of the $4.5 billion we con-
template requesting for military programs will amount to only $1.17 billfon for
the American taxpayer. The total £4.8 billlon security and economie program
will require $1.47 in appropriation. This assistance {8 In addition to our current
assistance programs to both countries, which involve $1.785 billion for military
and economic assistance to Israel, and almost $1 billion in economic aid to
Egvpt,

We have already begun to urge our friends and allles to contribute meaning-
fully to the reinforcement of peace. We hope that trade, Investment, and
economic assistance flows will expand. The World Bank has a role to play also.
This {s 8 matter we will pursue vigorously. The entire world will benefit from
Middle East peace.

ABILITY TO REPAY THE LOANS

Questions have been asked whether Israel, in particular, will be able to live
with the added debt burdens. We helieve that both Egypt and Tsrae! will be
able to cope. The ratio of debt service to export earnings in Israel has declined
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from a high of almost 28 percent in 1975 to 28 percent in 1978. We anticlpate
this favorable trend will continue for several years, even with the added burdens
of the new debts. Egypt's foreign exchange situation is improving and its for-
eign debt situation is being managed satisfactorily,

MEMOBANDUM OF AGREEMENT

It would be appropriate to note at this point that the United States offered
to Egypt and Israel assurances of continued U.S. interest that the terms of the
treaty between the two countries be scrupulously observed and agreement to
consult in the event of violation of the treaty. Egypt declined the offer, but
Israel accepted. The memorandum subsequently agreed to was designed primari-
1y to convey significant political reassurance to Israel as it undertook the momen-
tous step of signing the treaty and commencing a total withdrawal from the
Sinal., The memorandum with Israel commits the United States to continue its
support of the peace process and to take appropriate measures to promote full
observance of the treaty of peace. The United States agreed to consult with the
parties if there has been any violation of the treaty and to take whatever
remedial measures It deems appropriate, subject to U.S. constitutional processes
and applicable law. It {s important to recognize that full freedom of action, full
Judgment and discretion as to whether to act and what action to take is reserved
to the United States.

Ultimately, these assurances can only supplement the efforts of the parties
themselves. The United States does not intend, and never intended, to play the
role of policeman. Egypt and Israel signed the treaty in good faith and committed
themselves to work in good faith for peace with Israel’'s other neighbors. We
bellieve they intend to carry out these commitments.

U.8. OIL, AGREEMENT WITH ISRAEL

In addition to our proposed economiec and security assistance the United States
has also agreed to help Israel overcome uncertainties regarding future petroleum
requirements. In the context of the peace treaty, the United States has given
Israel an emergency ofl supply commitment for 15 years. As with the prior
commitment, the United States would be called upon only if Israel cannot make
independent arrangements to meet i{ts own domestlc consumption requirements
through normal procedures.

The agreement envisions Israel’s paying for any oil which might be provided
from the United States at rates comparable to world market prices current at
the time of transfer, and in any case Israel would reimburse the United States
for costs incurred by it {n providing oll from whatever source,

{n regard to the U.S. understanding on oil, I would like to emphasize two
points.

First, it seems unlikely that the United States would have to provide significant
amounts of American produced oil to Israel for a protracted period. The Israelis
g0 far have avoided having to call on our 1975 commitment and we believe they
will do everything possible to avold calling on this one. If called upon to respond.
we would look first to using our good offices to help Israel procure oil from abroad
and only then turn to our own produetion as a last resort,

In any case, the total Israel domestic consumption requirement is 80 modest—
less than 1 percent of our own-—the amount of oil we might be called upon to
provide, probably for short periods, would be relatively insigntficant. Using the
Iran situation for example, the shortfall induced by cutting off that 60 percent
of Israel’s oll, could easily be accommodated using less than one-half of 1 percent
of U.S. daily consumption. And we would. of course, have access to the world
market to acquire the ofl needed to make up that shortfall.

Second, the events in Iran highlight the crucial strategic importance of assured
long term ofl supplies to Israel's securlty. It is impossible to overstate the impor-
tance of the oil supply commitments undertaken by both Egypt and the United
States in making it possible to conclude an agreement and sign the Peace Treaty.
This commitment does impose a potential additional burden on the United States,
but we feel it {s relatively modest and well justified.

TOWARD A COMPREHENSIVE SETTLEMENT

The treaty of peace between Egypt and Israel Is a reality which {s now ratifled
and firmly in place. There is, however, a long way to go before a comprehensive
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settlement, which can be the only guarantee of Middle East peace, is achieved.

At Camp David, a framework for negotiations toward a comprehensive settle-
ment of all outstanding issues in the Arab-Israell dispute, including the key
Palestinlan issue, was agreed to. In the final days of negotiations for the Egyp-
tian-Israell treaty, both Presldent Sadat and Prime Minister Begin renewed
thelr commitment to the undertakings made at Camp David. Both leaders re-
affirmed that they do not want a separate peace between their two nations. These
commitments are of crucial importance to the prospect for a comprehensive peace.

Also of crucial importance is President Carter's promise, made before the
Egyptian People’s Assembly March 10, and I quote :

I pledge to you today that I also remaln personally committed to move on to
negotiations concerning the West Bank and the Gaza Strip and other issues of
concern to the Palestiniang and also to future negotiations between Israel and
all her neighbors. I feel a personal obligation in this regard. )

We are determined to see that every effort is made to maintain the momentum
we have so far achieved toward a just and durable settlement of the Arab-Israel
conflict in all its aspects. It is our profound hope that those who are directly
concerned but still uninvolved will be persuaded to join this process, and that all
nations that care for peace will lend their support to this treaty and to the
continuing effort shead.

1 progress is made on the West Bank/Gaza and basic Palestinian issues,
Arab doubts about the Egyptian-Israel treaty should begin to subside. We will
continue in our efforts to persuade Arab leaders that the treaty represents the
beginning of a new, realistic way to proceed, and that opposition to it will surely
damage the prospects for peace in the Middle East. The United States is deter-
mined to demonstrate that the negotiations dealing with the Palestinian issues
are serious and ean produce results that will respect the legitimate rights and
just requirements of the Palestinian people while protecting Israel’s security.

President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin have agreed to negotiate in good
faith, with a goal of completing those negotiations within one year, to reach an
agreement on the modalities for holding elections to a self-governing authority
for the West Bank and Gaza, and on the powers and responsibilities of that body.
As you know that Is the beginning of a process agreed in the Camp David frame-
work involving further negotiations and enabling the Palestinians to participate,
as they have every right to do, in determining their own future. They can par-
ticipate in setting up their self-governing authority and in the subsequent nego-
tiations to determine the final status of the West Bank and Gaza, as well as in
the negotiations for an Israel-Jordan Peace Treaty.

The framework for peace established at Camp David and the achievement
of the Egypt-Israel treaty are parts of a process that has not been concluded.
They provide the indispensable foundation and the first effective step on the
road to a just and lasting peace. The challenges ahead are formidable and over-
coming them may at times tax our patience and our fortitude. But, for the first
time, a concrete beginning has been made toward peace in this troubled region,
and a real opportunity exists to complete the task.

Our intention is to help make this treaty the foundation for a wider and great-
er peace that all the Middle East may join and all the world support. We are
determined to remain steady on this course and to turn our intentions into a

reality.
Mvr, ITaxirtoN. Thank you, Mr. Saunders.
General Graves.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ERNEST GRAVES, U.S. ARMY, DIREC-
TOR, DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY, DEPARTMENT
OF DEFENSE

General Graves. Mr. Chairman, to summarizo very briefly my state-
ment does outline the features of the sccurity assistance effort which
the President has proposed in support of the peace treaty. Mr. Saun-
ders has already highlighted certain key features of the security
assistance package.

Let me simply emphasize that in the case of Israel, there is grant aid
for the United States to provide goods and services for the construc-

1
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tion of two airfields in the Negev. There is credit for the purpose of
helping Israel with the relocation of other facilities in the Negev, and
also for equipment which Israel will need to assure its security under
the new territorial arrangements. And for Egypt there are credits for
equipment to replace Soviet equipment which 1s obsolete and which no
longer can be maintained in the absence of spare parts from the Soviet
Union. There is also economic aid.

Mr. Saunders mentioned that today is the first day of peace, and I
want to second our high feelings on that occasion. However, as some-
one responsible for carrying out these provisions, I am reminded now
that the clock is starting to tick and we have but 3 years to carry ont a
massive effort in assisting Israel in its relocation. I can assure you that
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, which is charged with building
these two airfields, is verv aware of this fact and they are most anx-
ious to receive the authority from Congress to proceed with this major
work they have to do in the Negev.

T will be glad to answer any questions, Mr. Chairman,

[General Graves’ prepared statement follows:]

JoINT PREPARED STATEMERT oF Ir. GEN. ERNEST GrAVES, U.S. ArMY, DIRECTOR,
DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY AND ROBERT J. MURRAY, DEPUTY ASBSIST-
ANT SECRETARY, NFEAR TASBTERN, AFRICAN, AND SOUTH ASIAN AFFAIRS,
DEPARTMERT OF DEFENSE

Mr. Chalrman, Members of the Commitee: It is a pleasure to be with you this
morning as the committee continues its consideration of the legislation proposed
by the President to help implement the Peace Treaty between Egypt and Israel.

Assistant Secretary Saunders has described for the Committee the importance
of the Peace Treaty to U.S. interests and how the proposed legislation would fur-
ther the peace process.

We will discuss in greater detail how the basic elements of the proposed legis-
lation will affect implementation of the treaty.

The President’s proposal seeks $1.47 billion to fund $4.8 billlon in special
financial aid for the two countries. Of the total, $3 billion would be made avail-
able to Israel for the followlng purposes:

$800 million in grant assistance to provide goods and services required to
relocate two Israell airbases to the Negev ; and -

$2.2 billion in foreign military sales credit to help finance the costs of relocat-
ing other physteal facilities from the Sinai and some equipment consistent with
the new territorial arangements. Repayment of the credit would extend over
80 vears, with an initial grace period of 10 years on repayment of principal.

This assistance for Israel will meet much, but not all, of the costs of relocating
the forces that Israel is required to withdraw from the Sinal under the Peace
Treaty. It 18 not intended to provide for the modernization of Israeli forces, which
s handled in the course of onr normal assistance programs.

Egypt would receive $1.8 billion for the following purposes:

$1.5 billlon In military sales credit financing, on the same terms offered to
Israel, to replace certaln equipment of the Egyptian forces; and

8300 million in special economie aid loans.

Egypt receives other economic assistance under the regular assistance pro-
gram, but recelves no other military sales credit financing,

The assistance for Israel will not meet all Israel’s relocation costs. Similarly
the assistance for FEgypt does not meet all of Egypt’s equipment needs. As the
President has indicated, the financing package reflects a careful assessment of
the near term burdens of the treaty balanced against the military and economic
circumstances of each country. Future U.S. influence in the Middle East depends
on the desires of all affected countrles that we not unfairly support any one
country. The levels of aild and the terms are the result of a careful balancing of
foreign policy needs and fiscal policy constraints, recognizing our current
budgetary restraints and the need to avold imposing any unnecessary burden
on the U.8. taxpayer.
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The programs for both countries can be carrled out with $1.47 billion in
appropriations because much of the military financing will take the form of
guaranteed loans. Loans extended by the Federal Financing Bank, which will be
the case here, may be guaranteed by reserving 10 percent of the value of the
loan in appropriated funds, Hence, $370 million in appropriated funds makes
possible $3.7 billion in credits,

The proposed legislation is intended to help both parties implement the treaty
over a three year term, the pertod during which Israeli forces must withdraw
from the Sinai, To this end, the legislation seeks the full $1.47 billion this year,
The funds will be drawn down over a three-year period, but they must be avails
able immediately.,

It is particularly important that $800 million in grant funds be available this
year for the construction of the two airbases for the relocation of Israell air
units. We must have the facilities required for initial operational capability
completed within three years of the exchange ¢ ratification instruments. To
meet this schedule we need full funding so that we can award contracts for the
entire scope of work as soon as Congress enacts the appropriation,

Construction will be handled by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, uslng; three
prime contractors for design and construction work. In order to minimize the
inflationary impact of this very large project on the Israeli economy, as re-
quested by Israel, most of the equipment, construction supplies and personnel
will come from outside Israel. The details are still to be worked out, but much
of the material will come from U.S, sources, and from other sources to a lesser
extent. Israeli sources will be used only as agreed with Israeli officials. )

The United States must move quickly—and with full funds in hand—if it s
to provide an Initial Operational Capability at both bases within the three-year
withdrawal period. The advance contingent of the U.S. management team ig in
Israel now working with the Israell Air Force to define the full scope of the
work to be done and the schedule for its completion. The prime contractors must
then let contracts for the phased completion of the work. Some material will
have long lead time, but, more importantly, the construction at each base must
be viewed as an integrated whole. We do not expect to complete the entire con-
struction at the bases in three years, but they must be capable of handling sus-
tained combat flight operations by that time. We need to handle this project as
we do our own military construction program, with full funding at project
initiation.

Similarly, Israel must move quickly, and have funds avallable, if it i3 to re-
locate Israell ground and naval forces from the Sinai within the preseribed
period. The new facilities will cost about $1.3-$1.5 billion. As in the case of the
air base, Israel could not meet the deadline for this facilities if it {s dependent
on multiyear funding.

Israel also must move quickly to acquire certain equipment needed for improve-
ments in {ts force structure to compensate for the tactical advantages it now
has with forces deployed in the Sinai, Thig equipment will cost at least $750
million and could cost as much as $1.1 billion. The equipment must be ordered
wit_hi(;l the near future if {t is to be delivered and in place at the withdrawal
reriod.

Full funds are needed for Egypt this year as well. Egypt does not face the
same problem a8 Israel in relocating its forces. But it does have an tmmediate
problem in replacing aging equipment of Soviet origin. There is not only a prob-
lem of age, but the equipment is increasingly unsupportable since, with the break
in Egyptian-Soviet relations, Egypt no longer has a reliable source of supply.
We expect Egypt to decide shortly on the equipment that it wishes to purchase,
It must be fn a position to place orders soon—and that will require available
financing—If {t I3 to expect deliverles within the next 2 or 3 years.

These are the practical considerations that underlie the need for full funding
this year. There i3 another reason, equally important, why full funds should K

. appropriated this year. In enacting a single peace package, the Congress would
demonstrate that the United States s fully committed to the peace process. To
fall to appropriate the full sum would raise serious doubts about whether the
United States stands behind the courageous action taken by Egypt and Israel in
concluding the peace treaty.

The Committee was furnished earlier & listing of equipment that the United
States has agreed to sell Egypt and that equipment which {s prepared to consider
favorably. The listing includes additional alreraft, alr defense equipment,
armored personnel carriers, and frigates, among other things. We wlill be glad to
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respond in a closed sesslon to any questions that members of the committee might
have regarding items on the Hsf., In addition, the Congress would be notifled in
accordance with sectfon 36(b) of the Armg Export Control Act of proposed sales
of items on the list.

I mentioned earlier that these itemns would replace existing equipment; they
would not provide for any expansion of Egyptian forces. In fact, proper amounts
of new equipment would lkely lead to a smaller Egyptian force structure.

The equipment would help Egypt to maintain a modern military force and to
play a responsible role in promoting stability and modernization in the region,
As a sovereign state, {n a difficult strategle situation, Egypt must maintain
modern forces. It i3 bordered on one side by a country which is heavily armed
with modern Soviet equipment and which makes no bones about its dislike for
the course Egypt has followed in its relations with Israel, Asg a practical matter,
we cannot and sbould not expect Egypt to forgo a modern force structure. On
the positive side, Egyptian forces with modern equipment would serve as a syms-
bol to other moderate states in the area, and provide a counter to their percep-
tions of possible threats from outside the area.

The systems agreed for sale to Egypt are not aimed at making it a military
behemoth, able to intervene at will throughout the reglon. The United States does
not seek to establish Egypt as a reglonal policeman. The list at hand is modest.
It allows Egypt to make a start at maintaining a credible armed force for defen-
sive purposes, a capability for which every state has a legitimate requirement.

Israel has already declded to buy all of the items on the list furnished to the
committee. This equipment will be handled under our regular programs, which
normally have provided Israel with $1 bfllion in eredit financing annually, with
one-half of the amount “forgiven” as a form of grant assistance.

‘The sale of equipment to Egypt should not affect the level of sales to Tsrael.
The Israell list was developed after 2 years of continuous, careful discussions
with Israeli officials, The equipment on the list will enable Israel to maintain
the capability to guarantee its territorial integrity, while replacing large quanti-
ties of aging equipment. This ongoing process of equipment modernization is
especially iinportant in the immediate posttreaty environment, when threats from
other Arab States and organizations are likely to intensify.

The proposed peace legislation and the equipment sales to Egypt and Israel
which will be supported by FMS credits are essential ingredients in the evolution
of a secure, stable region. The success of the peace treaty and the continuation
of the peace process will be greatly enhanced by expeditious congressional action

on this legislation.
‘This concludes our opening remarks, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Hamrron. Thank you very much. General Graves. )
I turn to the chairman of the committee for opening questions.

Chairman Zablocki.
OTIHER COUNTRIES ASKED TO HELP DEFRAY COST OF TREATY

Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . .
I would welcome our witnesses this morning. I appreciate being

called a bit out of order to ask questions first, but we are appearing be-
fore the Rules Committee on a very important issue of the Panama
Canal legislation,

I think the bottom line question is whether there were attempts made
to have other countries assist in covering the costs of the Middle East
peace and not have the United States be the only supplier of the funds
and materials for that purpose. Have attempts been made, and if they
were not made, why not; if they were made, why were they not suc-
cessful ¢ ‘

Mr. SaunDERs. Yes; attempts have been made and they continue, Mr.
Wheeler can provide more detail on this. There is a consultative group
under the auspices of the World Bank which has met over the last sev-
eral years to bring together those who provide assistance to Egypt.
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That group will again meet in the fall. We have already been in touch
with members of that group about further assistance, and we have
reason to believe that some of them are contemplating an increase in
their assistance.
" Chtzzirman Zasrockr. That organization is comprised of what na-
ions

Mr. WHEeELER. It is members of the Development Assistance Com-
mittee group, as well as the Arab nations, the OPEC nations.

Chairman Zasrockr. You won't get much help from OPEC on this.
[Laughter.]

NO ASSISTANCE FROM ARAB COUNTRIES

Mr. WaeeLER., We are not anticipating help from the Arab coun-
tries.

Chairman Zasrockr. What European countries are expected to as-
sist, Germany, England ¢

Mr. WareLEr. Germany and Japan, I think, are two countries which
have been singled out by President Sadat for special attention. Under
Secretary Cooper has been having discussions not only with those
two countries but also with representatives of the United Kingdom,
France, Italy, and Canada.

Chairman Zasrocokr. Secretary Saunders, on page 9 of your pre-
pared statement, you say: “Both leaders reaflirmed that they do not
want a separate peace between their two nations.” That is not quite
the perception some people have. Can you supply for the record or for
the committees just in what manner and at what time Prime Minister
Begin reaffirmed such a position ?

Mr. Sau~npers. The primary records on that, Mr. Chairman, are the
Camp David accords and the treaty of peace themselves, which are,
of course, in the committee’s files. In signing those documents, both
leaders committed themselves explicitly to a peace process designed to
begin with the treaty of peace between Egypt and Israel and then to go
on in a series of negotiations which are outlined in the framework
agreed at Camp David to the next round of negotiations, namely, on
the West Bank and Gaza, and beyond that, to a series of negotiations
which would lead to peace between Israel and all of its neighbors.

In signing the peace treaty here on March 26, Prime Minister Begin
and President Sadat also signed a joint letter to President Carter
which specifically committed them to begin negotiations on the
West Bank and Gaza within 1 month.

STATEMENTS OF PRIME MINISTER BEGIN

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Secretary, certainly you know that both
leaders do not want a separate peace. However, I am getting mail
from my constituents which says that the statements of Prime Min-
ister Begin either must be discounted or he is not saying to us what
he has been saying to the Knesset and Israeli public.

Mr. Saunpers. We could supply a number of quotations from Prime
Minister Begin and a variety of statements before his Parliament,
and otherwise. Certainly privately on a number of occasions, he has re-
afirmed his commitment to us that there must be a comprehensive
peace; otherwise, Israel cannot consider itself to be at peace.



12

THE PRESIDENT’S PLEDGR

Chairman Zasrockr, Mr. Secretary, in your testimony you quote
President Carter’s promise before the Egyptian People’s Assembly
on March 10, The latter Fart of it says: “Other issues of concern
to the Palestinians and also to further negotiations between Israel
and all her neighbors.” He is pledging his support for progress in
negotiations.

ow, if this does not occur, is it the intention to go to a Geneva
confgrence if the Arab States do not cooperate? at is our next
step

Mr. SaunpERrs. Our next step——

Chairman Zasrockr. How will the President carry out this pledge?

Mr. Saunpers. The first thing, of course, starts with the appoint-
ment of Ambassador Strauss the other day and the full participa-
tion of a U.S. delegation in the negotiations on the West Bank and
Gaza which will begin 1 month from now in Beersheba. That, of
course, will continue. And as we see it, the main effort in carrying
out the Camp David accords is to deal with the issues of that area
where Palestinian issues are most prominently brought to the fore.

Beyond that, of course, is an invitation to Syria and to Jordan to
join the negotiations. As long as they do not, of course we cannot
move to negotiations with those two countries, Qur hope would be,
however, that demonstrating that this next round of negotiations is
serious and can produce results will gradually encourage some of the
Arab countries to see the wisdom of acquiescing in or even supporting
that negotiation.

FORMIDABLE CHALLENGES AHEAD

Chairman Zagrrockr. If T could ask one final question for an ampli-
fication of the statement made on page 11 by Assistant Secretary
Saunders. We applaud the attempts on the part of the President. We,
of course, commend the principal parties in the negotiations. Never-
theless, we look skeptically to the future. We have our fingers crossed
so tightly they are becoming paralyzed.

The quote in your prepared statement for which I would like to have
amplification is in the first full paragraph, in the middle of it, and I
quote: “The challenges ahead are formidable, and overcoming them
may at times tax our patience and our fortitude.” What are the formid-
able challenges and how far will they tax our patience?

Mr. Saunpers. I might say that sentence was written with some feel-
ing on the part of those of us who expect to be involved in this exercise.

Chairman Zasrockr. It doesn’t sound very optimistic.

DIFFICULT TASK LYES AHEAD

Mr. Sauxnpers. We have ne illusions about the difficulties of the job
which lies ahead, but I think there are several points to be made. First
of all, no one has proposed a workable alternative to proceeding the
way the President has designed, here in Camp David and following
with the cooperation of the Egyptians and Israelis. I underscore that
nobody has proposed a workable alternative way of proceeding. There-
fore, whatever the obstacles may be, I think we are better off in a nego-
tiating context working at issues which, if resolved, could achieve sig-
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nificant progress toward peace between Israel and the Palestinian
people, We would rather be in this context than drifting.

I think we have a genuine opportunity to achieve results from these
negotiations. The ogstacles are, of course, that most of the Arab
world—and, I might add, other friends around the world—disagree
with us that this is the way to proceed. I don’t think we disagree—

Chairman ZaBrLockl. Some people in this country do, such as Mr.
Ball.

ARAB COMMENTS AT BAGHDAD CONFERENCE

Mr. Saunpers. But once again, the Arabs, for all of their comments
at the Baghdad conference and so on, have stated their opposition but
have not come forward with another way to proceed. When they do,
we certainly would listen with avid interest. But until they do, we feel
" it is better to work at these issues in a negotiating context than it is to
sit back and allow to slip away the tremendous achievements that have
- -been made. . '

So our strategy is to go ahead and do what three parties have agreed
to do, to move into these negotiations. We will, after all, after 30 years,
be addressing issues of concern to the Palestinians for the first time. We
consider that a significant move toward peace and we are going to pro-
ceed and see if we cannot achieve some results despite the obstacles,
and perhaps win some further support if we can. ,

PUBLIC PRAISE OF PRESIDENT CARTER

Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr.
Secretary. Of course, I hope you take into consideration that t}};e public
in the United States is commending the President. We certainly want
peace in the Middle East. But the national security of the United
States is likewise of importance, as is the security of other countries,
and gnltil other people come to help us, I think the taxpayers are going
to rebel.

Mr. Saunpers. I think that that is an understandable sentiment
because all of us are, of course, taxpayers. But being in the middle of
this, I can only say that I think our interests are better protected by

roceeding along the course the President has outlined rather than
osing control of the situation and allowing it to drift, difficult and
expensive as it might be.

Chairman Zasrockr. I am sorry to have to leave. Thank you.

Mr. Saunpers. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Hamirron. Mr, Broomfield.

DEBT SITUATION FOR EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Mr. Brooyrierp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, I would like to ask you about the debt situation fac-
ing both Egypt and Israel. How do you evaluate that situation at the
present time ¢

Mr. Saunpers. May I ask Mr. Wheeler to respond to that, please?

Mr. WuEeeLeR. Both countries have total debt outstanding, foreign
debt outstanding in the neighborhood of $12 billion. In the case of
Israel, the annual amortization on that debt is now in the range of
$1.7 to $1.8 billion. Looked at in terms of Israel’s ability to pay debt,

47-69 9<-—79——-2‘
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which is usually measured in terms of debt service/export ratio, the
debt service/export ratio for Israel 2 years ago was about 28 percent,
and that has been coming down.

We expect that in 1979 it will be in the neighborhood of 23 percent.
We thinE that with continued good maragement, Israel will be able
to see that ratio continue to improve marginally, even with this very
substantial additional burden. If these loans, this $2.2 billion, is made
available at about 9 percent interest, the annual interest payments
during the grace period, the first 10 years of the Joans, will be about
$200 million. Israel goes into this period with a little bit more com-
fortable situation in terms of foreign exchange reserves. At the end
of March, they were about $3 billion by IMF definitions.

ISRAEL’S BALANCE OF PAYMENTS UNDER CONTROL

Now, that represents something between 3 and 4 months of im-
ports, certainly not at too high a level by any means, but more com-
fortable than the situation was in 1976 when they were down just
about $1 billion. Israel has basically got its balance of payments under
control during the past several years. It has been able to recover some
of its growth rate. After 1973 there were several years when the
growth rate was virtually stagnant.

In 1978, they got about 5 percent growth, and they are looking for
5 to 7 percent in 1979. So I think that on balance, what we are feeling
is th:ltﬁ while this is not an easy burden for Israel to sustain, it is man-
ageable.

As far as Egypt is concerned, as you know, in 1977 they had in effect
a foreign exchange crisis. They were about $800 million behind in
paying their bills. That situation has turned around with the help of
very generous Arab aid in 1977 when the Arabs put in about $2 bil-
lion, and with the help of a real turnaround in terms of their own
foreign exchange earnings. In 1976, from remittances, from Suez
Canal revenues, from tourism, and from petroleum, they earned
about $2 billion. By 1978, that was up to $4 billion, and we are look-
ing for continued improvements in each of these accounts, although
the remittance account is one which could be affected by conditions
in the Middle East.

Mr. Broomrrerp. Mr. Wheeler, with respect to Egypt, they are
deriving around $2 billion a year from the Saudis, are they not?

Mr. WueeLER. No. They received from all the Arabs in 1977 about
$2 billion.

Mr. Broosrierp. Let’s assume——

EGYPT’S AID FROM THE ARABS IN 1977

Mr. WaEELER. Excuse me. We figured that the assistance in 1978
was about $800 million from the Arabs, and we were anticipating in
1979 about a half of a billion. That will be reduced as a result of the
Baghdad decisions. One is dealing in an area where we do not have
perfect knowledge.

Mr. Broomrierp. Has this been taken into consideration in their
ability to repay?

Mr, WHEELER. Yes; it has.
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Mr. Brooyrierp. Does the administration have any plans to change
what was agreed upon regarding the proposed loans to Israel? It is
my understanding there is some concern that this may result in too
heavy a debt burden for Israel, and that there is some talk about further
forgiveness of the loans which would be advanced.

Does the administration have any such plans, or are they sticking
to the original plan which has been presented to Congress?

Mr. WaEELER, We have no plans to change the original presentation

.to Congress. .
Mr. BroomrreLp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

THE TOTAL ADDITIONAL BUDGET OUTLAY

Mr. Hamirron. I would like to begin by just getting the arithmetic
-straight. What is the total additional budget outlay due to the Special
International Security Assistance Act?

Mr. Saunpers. The total additional budget outlay for the security
assistance—that is, just leaving aside the Egyptian economic assist-
ance—is $1.17 billion over 3 years.

Mr. HamiutoN. What are the components of that $1.17 billion?

Mr. Saunpers. Do you want to take that?

OUTLAYS FOR MILITARY AID

General Graves. The actual outlays from the military assistance
program would be $800 million, Mr. Chairman. There would be an
additional appropriation of $370 million for the 10-percent guarantees
for the credit financing programs. However, as you may recall, these
guarantee appropriations go into a reserve fund in the Treasury and
do not actually constitute outlays unless there is a default, when they
must be used to pay off the loan.

So discounting the $300 million in economic assistance, would it
be $800 million.

Mr, Hayirron. For how many fiscal years?

General Graves. That would be for 3 fiscal years.

The $800 million would be for the grant aid for the airfields. Al-
though we would obligate the entire amount this summer, the actual
outlays would be spread over the next 3 years. Depending upon
construction progress, we hope to have—— .

ECONOMIC SUPPORT FUND FOR EGYPT EXCLUDED

Mr. Hamirron. The figure you have given me does not include the
-economic support fund for Egypt.

General Graves. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Haxarron. And that is $300 million.

General Graves. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hamruron., And that is going to be $50 million in fiscal year
1979, $100 million in fiscal year 1980, and $150 million in fiscal year
1981, Isthat right ¢ :

General Graves. That is correct.

Mr. HamrrroN. And then for Israel, you have the $800 million over
the 3-year period, is that correct $

General Graves. Yes.



16

Mr. Hamivron, That is $299 million in fiscal year 1979, $216 mil-
lion in fiscal year 1980, $285 million in fiscal year 1981. Is that correct?

General Graves. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hammuron. You have no budget outlay figure due to the FMS
financing in those 8 fiscal years,

FEDERAL FINANCING BANK OFFERS CREDITS

General Graves. No, sir. Those credits are offered by the Federal
Financing Bank, which, of course, obtains money for those credits
on the bond market.

Mr. Hamiuton. That totals, then, $1.1 billion in budget outlays,
for the 3 fiscal years.

General Graves. Precisely, Mr. Chairman,

LOAN PROGRAMS EFFECT ON AMERICAN ECONOMY

Mr. HaMmiuton, Is that the total cost to the American taxpayer of
the Special International Security Assistance Act of 1979?

General Graves. Yes, Mr. Chairman, unless you consider the eco-
nomic effect of the loans themselves. One could not say that the
loan program has no effect upon the American economy. Clearly the
floating of $3.7 billion in loans has its own economic effect. I would
not presume to testify on that. I am not an expert on that.

Mr. Hamivuron. The $3.7 billion you mentioned are——

General Graves. These are loans the Federal Financing Bank
would make. The source of that money is the American bond market.

Mr. HamiuroN. That $3.7 billion are the $1.5 billion for Egypt
and the $2.2 billion for Israel. Is that correct?

General Graves. Yes; and all I am saying is the floating of those
loans does have an effect upon the American bond market. We can-
not offer credit indefinitely of this type without affecting our economy.
- Mr. Hamroton., But tie additional outlay of moneys from the
Federal budget will be $1.1 billion.

General Graves. Precisely, Mr. Chairman.

TERMS FOR FMS CREDITS FOR EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Mr. HamiuroN., What are the terms for the FMS credits for Egypt
and Israel?

General Graves. Mr. Chairman, they are 30-year loans but the
payment of principal is deferred until the 11th 1}1'9,9,1'. There will be
Interest payments over the 30-year period, but the principal repay-
ments will not begin until the 11th year.

Mr. Hamiuton. What is the interest rate?

General Graves. It will be the going rate at the time the loan is
drawn down, that is, a floating rate. The loan will be not be drawn
down instantaneously. It will be drawn down over the next 3 years,
and at each draw down it will be the rate at that time. At the present
time, this is between 9 and 10 percent.

Mr. HamiutoN. That is a commercial rate of interest,

General Graves. Yes, sir, it is the rate of interest that the U.S.
Government must pay for money it borrows at the time.
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ECONOMIC SUPPORT FUND

Mr., HamivroN. Is the $300 million economic aid to Egypt the
economic support fund all grant monef'?

Gdeneral Raves. No, sir; $200 million grant and $100 million in
credits.

Mr, Hammuron, $200 million in grants and $100 million in credits?

General Graves. That is right.

Mr, HamiuroN, And what credit provisions? The same?

Mr, WHEELER. The same as the regular program, Mr. Chairmen,
which is a 40-year term with a 10-year grace period. During the grace
period, interest at 2 percent, an(f’ for the remaining 30 years, at 3
percent,

USE OF THE MONEY

Mr. Hamriuron. Is that money going to be used entirely for the
-.commodity import program ¢

Mr. WHEELER. We anticipate that about $250 million of that would
bs used for commodity imports, program imports, and $50 million
would be used primarily for a major scholarship program for graduate
study in the United States in development areas by graduates of Egyp-
tian universities.

Mr. Hamivton. Is any of it going to be used for the purchase of
agricultural commodities?

Mr, WurELER, Yes, some of that may be used for corn. There is a
particular interest in Egypt at this time in doing somethinﬁ to increase
the production of chickens, and that would be used for that.

MONEY FOR RELOCATION OF SINAI AIRBASES

Mr. Hasrmron., The $800 million for Israel for the relocation of
the Sinai airbases is grant money ?

General Graves, Yes, sir.

Mr. HamivroN. The entire amount ?

General Graves. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hamirton. What does it cover ¢

General Graves, It would be used for the construction work, which
would include the labor for the construction work, the supply of
materials for the construction work, and the supply of equipment
incident to the construction of the airfield.

CONSTRUCTION OF AIRBASES

Mr. Hamirron, Who is going to construct the bases?

General Graves. The bases will be constructed under the manage-
ment of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. There will be three
prime contractors, who will be American firms. They will have sub-
-contractors. Some of the subcontractors will be American firms; some
of the subcontractors may be foreign firms. Particularly in labor
intensive areas, I would expect that there will be labor hired from other
countries.

Mr. HaMrrToN. So when the construction is actually done, the major
contractors will be American contractors and the money will flow
to American contractors. Is that right{
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General Graves. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hamivton, Is that a turnkey operation

REIMBURSABLE CONTRACTS

General Graves. That is a good way to characterize it, Mr. Chairman.
There will be reimbursable contracts that include both design and
construction, This is because of the time urgency of the project. It is
not possible to complete the design in advance and let competitive
bids. We have to do the work on a reimbursable basis, design and
construction going on concurrently. .

Mr. Hanmnron. It will be on a competitive bid basis?

General Graves. No, sir; it will not be, That is the point. There is
not time to definitize the project and let a competitive bid. We must
do it on a cost reimbursable basis. Now, I do not mean to say that some
of the individual packages of work may not be let competitively, but
the basic job will be on what we would call a cost reimbursable

contract.
BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS OF REQUEST

Mr. Hasirron. I think it wouldl be helpful if you would supply
for the record, as clearly as you can, the budgetary implications of this
request. I think I have drawn out the major aspects of it in questions,
but perhaps you could do it in chart form showing the total budget
outlays, and making clear to us the tevms of the I'MS provisions. And
then, since the question of the one-half forgiveness has been raised, I
think it would also be helpful for you to spell out for us the budgetary
implications of a one-half forgiveness should that come before us.

The information follows:]

Grant funds—Estimated outlays for construction of airbases in Isracl

Fiscal years: ' Thousandas
107 e e e e e e e e e {200
T80 e e e e e e e e e e e 200
08 e e e e 200

S "800

FMS Crepitr TERMS

The credit arrangements with Israel (and Egypt) would provide for interest
rates at the cost of money to the U.S, Government (currently 914 percent) at the
time of each drawdown of principal.

Repayment would be over a 30 year period, with only interest payable in the
first 10 years. Principal, with interest, would be repaid over the next 20 years.

FORGIVENESS

Forgiveness of $1.1 billion, one-half of the credit for Israel, would require
. appropriations of the full amount, or the $1.1 billion. Additionally, $110 million

in appropriated funds would be needed to provide a guarantee reserve for the
remaining $1.1 billion in credit for Israel, bringing the total amount of appropri-
ated funds to $1.21 billion. If equal treatment were accorded to Egypt, forglve-
ness of one half of Egypt's credit, $750 million, would require appropriations of
$750 million, Additionally, $75 million in appropriations would he needed as a
guarantee reserve for the remaining $750 million in credit, bringing total appro-
priations for the credit for Egypt to $825 million.

In sum, forgiveness of one half of the credits for Israel and Egypt would raise
the level of appropriated funds from the $370 million requested by the Adminis-
tration to $2.035 billion.
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Mr. HamirroNn. Mr. Fountain. ‘ '

Mr. Saunpers, Mr. Chairman, I might say, if you are interested in
hearing about that latter point now, we do have that information or
we could submit it for the record, either way.

Mr, Hasmmwron. Let’s have it now, if you have it.

Mr, WueeLer. Mr. Chairman, if the one-half forgiveness were ap-
plied to both Egypt and Israel, then that would have an annual budg-
etary significance of $168 million, and if there were a reduction in
addition to that of the interest rate from, say, 9 percent to, say, 3
percent, that would have an implication of $111 million annually, for a
total implication of $279 million.

Mr. HaminroN, For each of the 3 years?

Mr. WaeeLer., That would be for each of the 10 years of the grace
period. In other words, this is an implication on an annual basis
through the entire payment period of the loans.

Mr, Haryavron. I see. So it is $279 million for each year of the 10-
year period. Is that right ¢

Mr. Waeerer, Of the grace period, and it would actually go up
some for the repayment period.

Mr. HariutoN. Do you have that totaled out anywhere?

Mr. Saunpers. There is a chart here.

General Graves. Mr. Chairman, I might

Mr. Hamirton. Why don’t you supply that chart for the record so
we have it.

[The information follows:]

Financial Implications of Repayments During the Grace Period on FMS Loang
" Proposed for Israel and Egypt under the Supplemental Request

Israel: 9 percent?! of $2.2 billion==$198 milllon annual repayments.

Egypt: 9 percent of $1.5 billlon=$135 million annual repayments,

Total : $333 million annual repayments.

Annual cost to taxpayer if FMS loans were modified for both Israel and Egypt
programs to provide for 50 percent forgiveness and 3 percent interest on the
50 percent remainder:

Cost of forgiveness of 50 percent=$167 million annually.

Cost of reduction in interest on other 50 percent from 9 percent to 3 percent=
$111 million annually,

Total cost : $278 million annually.

Annual cost to taxpayer if FMS loans were modified for both Egypt and Israel
progralTs to reduce the interest rate from 9 percent to 3 percent: $222 million
annually.

TOTAL DIRECT BUDGET OUTLAY

Mr. Hamirron, What is your total figure?

Mr. WraeELER. I had not totaled it for the 30 years.

General Graves. Let me make the point that in the normal approach
to forgiveness which we adopt annually for Israel, the forgiven por-
tion of the credits is a direct appropriation. In other words, it is a full
appropriation for the entire amount of the forgiven portion. So that
if we were to follow that same approach to forgiveness in this legisla-
tion, whatever the amount that was forgiven would be a direct budget
outlay in that total amount.

Mr. Hamivton, Does what you have said change Mr. Wheeler’s
figures any?

1 Percentage would actually be the cost of money to Treasury at the time of the first
drawdown and therefore could be higher than 9 percent.
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General Graves. That would change his point insofar as the an-
nualization of it. It might be possible to devise a new and different
approach to forgiveness.

Mr. HaMruroN. How does it change his annual figures?

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN BUDGETARY PROCEDURES AND ECONOMIC IMPACT

Mr. WaeeLER. We are talking about a difference between budgetary
procedures and economic impact. I think in terms of budgetary pro-
cedures, General Graves is quite right that it would show as an outlay
in the annual budget for the next 3 years.

Mr. Hamiuron. What shows? That is my point.

General Graves. What shows is if there is a certain amount of for-
giveness, the Congress appropriates——

Mr. HaMivron. That amount.

General Graves. An amount equal to that. At the time the loan is
drawn down, it becomes an outlay at that point, What Mr. Wheeler
has testified to is that the economic effect as far as the amount forgiven
would be spread and could be viewed from Israel’s point of view as
reducing its payments over a

IMPACT ON U.S. BUDGET

Mr. Haminron, What I am interested in is its impact on the budget
of the United States.

General Graves. Yes; I understand.

Mr. HamiLtoN. Run these figures by me. I hear what you are saying
in principle, but I’'m not sure T understand the specific figures.

General Graves. Let me relate it to the $500 million of forgiveness
which is a feature of the annual credits to Ysrael. We extend annually
to Israel FMS credits of $1 billion, of which $500 million is by law
forgiven. The Congress appropriates each year $500 million for that

art of the loan to be forgiven and at the time Israel draws down the
oan, in order to pay for something, it is an outlay at that point in
time, a direct outlay.

Mr. HaminroN. So you have $1.5 billion for Egypt and $2.2 billion
for Israel over a 3-year period. Over & 3-year period, if there is for-
giveness, then, the budget outlay for Egypt would be one-half of the
$1.5 million and $1.1 billion for Israel over the 3-year period.

General Graves. Precisely, Mr. Chairman; precisely. In addition
you would need appropriations equal to 10 percent of the remaining
loans to serve as a guarantee for the remainder.

Mr. Hayiuron. Mr, Fountain,

WORLD BANXK OBLIGATION

Mr. FounTain. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I think it would be good
for those of us didn’t go very far in mathematics in college, who stayed
away from it as much as we could, for you to give us a simple thing
that we can all understand, precisely what have we committed our-
selves to do in dollars and cents potentially, actually in guaranteed
loans, and so forth, also, what is the obligation of the World Bank.
We need to know what our actual commitment is so that we can more
intelligently discuss it when the time comes.
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It is going to be, as you know, an important issue. Now, suppose in
all theso negotiations where the President has committed himself to be
a full partner, is that a full partner with Israel and Egypt, or is it a
full partner with all of the other parties who may become participants
in the negotiations?

Mr. Saunbpers. It is a full partner in the negotiations.

Mr. FounraIn. In all of the negotiations?

Mr. Saunpers. In all of the negotiations which may flow from the
Camp David agreements.

NEGOTTATIONS ON WEST BANK AND GAZA

Mr. FountaIN. Suppose the PLO, Saudi Arabia, Jordan, and the
others show no interest, indicate no willingness to negotiate? Are the
United States, Egypt, and Israel still going to negotiate among them-
selves and come up with a plan for the West Bank, for the Gaza Strip,
and the other items involved, and say : This is going to be it ; take it or
leave it ? Just what will the situation be ?

Mr. Saunpers, We have addressed ourselves so far only to the next
round of negotiations, those dealing with the West Bank and Gaza.
In the joint letter signed by President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin
to President Carter at the time the treaty was signed, they agreed that
if Jordan did not come forward to join the negotiations, if there were
no Palestinian representatives prepared to participate, these negotia-
tions would be held betwen Egypt and Israel with the participation
of the United States.

Therefore, we will begin 1 month hence in those negotiations with
those three parties. My view is that there is a lot of work that can be
usefully done in the early stages of these negotiations, even without
the other desirable partners. We will be looking at new issues and new
problems, how to provide full autonomy for the inhabitants of the
West Bank and Gaza, and these are issues which have not been ad-
dressed in detail by anyone to date. Therefore, I think these three-
parties could do a lot of useful work in negotiations to move toward
the formulation of an approach to the provision of autonomy of those

eople.

P We would hope that if we are able to reach agreement, that agree-
ment would demonstrate to others the seriousness of the agreement,
and we would either draw in participants as we go along in the nego-
tiations, or if not, at the end of the process there will be a design on
the table for a self-governing authority for the West Bank and Gaza.
There will be a design for elections that could be held there, and then
at that point, the inhabitants of those areas will have to make deci-
sions on whether t::ey will stand for election under the design which
has been developed. )

We would hope that as this goes on, the membership would widen.

U.8. COMMITMENTS TO EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Mr. Founrain. I would certainly hope so, too. And somehow I have a
feeling that some of the groups will show some interest, either behind
the scenes or publicly. But suppose they do not # Do these commitments, .
these financial commitments, still stand # Will we continue to spend the
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same amount of money in support, economically, militarily, of Egypt
and Israel

Mr. Saunpers. Yes. These commitments are made——-

Mr. Founrain. Regardless of what happens with the so-called com-
prehensive peace achievement? .

Mr, Saunpers. Yes. These commitments are geared to the imple-
mentation of the Egyptian-Israeli Treaty and the normalization of re-
lations between the two of them.,

NORMALIZATION OF RELATIONS BETWEEN EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Mr. FounTain. Some observers have indicated that the real crunch in
this peace process will come toward the end of 1979 when normaliza-
tion of relations between Israel and Egypt occurs and little progress is
accorded in the West Bank-Gaza peace talks in many, many months, if
that should be the case. Let us hope it is not. Do you agree with that
general assessment ¢

Mr. Saunpers, That will be a period when the rest of the Arab world
will be looking again at Egypt as they did when the treaty was
signed, because it 1s at that point when, for instance, Ambassadors
would be exchanged between Egypt and Israel. So there will be another
moment of judgment in the Arab world on the progress that has been
made. Whether or not they will decide to take other actions at that
time, we will have to wait and see. ]

You are right; there is another moment of change in the situation
9 months from now.

REACTION OF OPEC NATIONS TO TREATY

Mr. Founraix. My time is about up or may be up, but I would like
to ask one more question. We all have so many questions we would like
to ask, and I guess we will just have to find the answers ourselves. Many
of them are self-explanatory.

It was noted in a news story recently that some of the Arab States,
including Saudi Arabia and others, have concluded, particularly in
view of the impact of the oil embargo upon us and the extent to which
we depend upon the import of oil that they are probably as powerful
economically, because of their oil, as we might be militarily.

Do you anticipate that the OPEC countries might use oil as a way
of blackmailing us into refraining from participating, or to encourage
s to back off or change our position, or to break down the negotiations
between %srael and Egypt and whoever else may be able to discuss it as
partners?

Mr. Saunpers. We do not have any indication that the Arab gov-
ernments have moved in that direction in their recent deliberations.
The idea was proposed but generally set aside. We, of course, could
not rule that out if there is a crisis at some point in the future.

I would like to point out that while there is no question of the im-
portance of the oil to the whole world, the industrialized and develop-
ment of the Middle East is also extremely important. After all, it is
American diplomacy which has moved this process to the point where
it is now. Many of those countries work closely with private Americans
using American technology and a whole variety of other imports
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from the United States which are important to them. The relationship
between us and the Arab world is not a one-way street,

EXPORT OF FOOD AND GRAIN TO ARAB WORLD __.

Mr. FounTtaIn, You mentioned the question which I had in mind.
I was not going to take the time, but I will say: How much do we
export in terms of food, grain and so forth into the Arab world
annually? ‘

Mr. Saunpers. I will have to check the figures on that. We are, of
course, the primary exporter to that part of the world, but I would
have to get the figures for you later.

Mr. Founrtain. Would you get those figures?

[The material follows:]

U.S. food and live animal exports to the Arab world in 1978 (including cereals
and cereal preparations) : $1,289,800,000. . o

———t

COST OF TREATY TO U.8. TAXPAYER

Mr. FounrtaiN, Would you also give us the breakdown of what you
say has been the cost to U.S. taxpayers of the four Middle East wars—
you say between $55 billion anf $¥O billion—so we might take a look
at that, as we study the cost of trying to bring about a comprehensive
peace settlement in the Middle East.

Mr. Saunpers. I will provide that. I will do so reiterating the caveat
that I did before, and that is that this is an illustrative figure. We do
not want to mislead anyone into thinking that anyone could calculate
one figure to represent the cost of the four wars in the Middle East.
Tt is literally incalculable because of the ramifications of it. But what
we have done is to develop a little paper which said these costs you can
identify, and these identifiable costs add up to a substantial figure just
by themselves. That is what we will be giving you.?

CAUTION NEEDED IN FUTURE NEGOTIATIONS

Mr. Founrtain, I would like to make one brief observation. I think
a miraculous feat has been accomplished in bringing Israel and Egypt
together, and the fact that the Egyptian people, by about 99.9 percent,
ratified what Mr. Sadat did, and the support which the Israeli people
gave to Mr. Begin reveals a deep-seated desire which has been there
for a long time. Many of us have seen it and heard-it as we have gone
there year after year—a desire for peace in that part of the world—
and yet I think we all realize that this, while a necessary step, is only
a first step, though it is a major one to the kind of comprehensive peace
which will bring about economic and political stability in that part
of the world. Even the two together, it seems to me, can accomplish
much. But if someone is out sniping and shooting and engaging in
guerrilla activities and murdering and doing all ofg that sort of thing
all at the same time, it is going to be difficult.

Now, I think the President has selected a very competent person
to engage in negotiations, in the person of Mr. Strauss; and yet I
have some reservations about how far we need to go in the future. I
do think there are those who feel like this has been an American-

1 See p. 46,
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dictated peace between Israel and Egypt and that we have brought
some strategic pressures to bear on both of these nations.

Maybe we have. That is a part of the negotiating process. But I
would suggest a word or note of caution in the future—that in the
dealings we have and the part that Mr. Strauss plays, that we should
certainly be extremely careful in the negotiations with the other Arab
nations and in the part we play there, lest we do more damage than
good in the long run as we attempt to bring about a comprehensive

eace.

P Mr. Saunoers. We will be acutely aware of the limitations on what
we can do. I think those of us who have been engaged in these nego-
tiations realize that this is in no way an American-dictated peace. The
impetus to the peace came, as you rightly said, from the people of the
area and from certain dramatic developments such as President
Sadat’s initiative in going to Jerusalem and the quite substantial deci-
sions made by Prime Minister Begin in response. The negotiations.
were between the two of them. We served as facilitators but the deci-
sions were theirs. And as we saw in the end, the political processes, as
you have rightly pointed out, that supported these were theirs. I think
our role is to be the facilitator, to try to help them produce the con-
crete achievements, the inclinations that they already have.

Mr. FounTaIn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[ Whereupon, the subcommittee proceeded to consider House Reso-
lution 106, urging the Government of the Federal Republic of Ger-
many to abolish the statute of limitations governing the prosecution
of war crimes.]?!

Mr. FinpLey. We have a quorum in progress, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HamruroN. Yes, we do. We will take a break here and we will
resume after the vote.

Mr. Finorey. May I ask a parliamentary question, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Saunders is here today and T think we are gratified by that. Can
we continue this after this morning? This is an enormous subject vital
}tlo 01;1' national interest. If he cannot be here, could Mr. Atherton bs

ere?

Mr. Saunpers. T could be here, depending upon your timing, but-
I am basically available.

Mr. Hammmon. We will come right back and proceed.

Mr. Finprey. So you can stay on today, is that right?

Mr. Saunpers. Yes.

Mr. HamriroN. The subcommittee stands in recess.

[There was a brief recess.]

Mr. Hamiuron, The subcommittee will resume its sitting.

Mr. Findley.

CONSTRUCTION OF NEW AIRBASES

Mr. Finprey. Mr. Chairman, the staff has helped to prepare some:
excellent questions numbering 20 pages. I have a couple of additional
questions and I suspect that other members have a similar array of
questions, That is why I raised the question as to the availability of
Mr. Saunders or Mr. Atherton for a continuation of this after today,
assuming we do not get through the full copy. I hope the Chair will:
give some thought to that possibility.

1The markup sesslon 18 contained in a separate committee print,
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I have a question, first of all, about the construction of the new air-
bases; and General Graves, you need not answer except in the record
on this first one. But I would like to know why the Corps of Engineers
is building airbases in the State of Israel. I am also troubled, though,
far more—and I am not troubled by the other, I am just perplexed—
but I am troubled by the lack of competitive bidding.

The Corps of Engineers surely engages in competitive bidding on
large-scale projects worldwide. Can you tell us how many days the
process of competitive bidding would stretch out the completion of
the projectst

General Graves. About 1 additional year.

Mr. Finorey. One year to elicit bids?

COMPETITIVE BIDS NOT FEASIBLE

General Graves. No, sir; because the design would have to be
finished before the bids could be let. We are starting construction
essentially with minimal design. We can take a cut at the configura-
tion of the runways and start the earthwork before the runways are
designed. We can take a cut at the location of the aircraft shelters
and can start the earthwork before the aircraft shelters are designed,
and so forth. The entire project represents concurrent construction
and design. You cannot have a competitive bid unless the man knows
what he is bidding on, because he could not come up with a price.

Mr. Finprey. This sounds almost like wartime construction of an
airbase on Guam——

General Graves. Tt is.

Mr. FinpLEY [continuing]. In which I participated in a very modest
wav., -
18RAFL'S OCCUPANCY OF ATRBASES

General Graves. That is precisely what is required in order to get
fields like this ready in the available time. These fields must be built in
about 214 years because we have to allow the Israeli Air Force time
for beneficial accupancy of these facilities to move over there. They
have to be totally moved into these bases and they want to be combat-
ready on these bases within 3 vears.

. Mr. Finovey. This whole thing carries the atmosphere of prepara-
tion for war and not for peace. We sign a peace treaty and immediately
start building airbases and putting a rush act on the construction of
airbases. I know those are po{;cy questions.

PHASED WITHDRAWAL FROM BINAI

General Graves. Mr. Saunders could answer this better than I be-
cause of his intimate involvement, but a key feature of these negotia-
tions of the final agrecments was a phased withdrawal from the Sinai
which would assure the security of both sides throughout the process.
These two airfields are eritical to the defense nosture of Isracl. and
Isracl must be assured that these fields are readvy when it must leave
the other two that are in the Sinai. That is the philosophy.

Tt me say very briefly in answer to your first question—because I
think it is a key question—the basic reason why the Corps of Engineers
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and U.S. contractors are building these fields as they are is to avoid a
massive impact on the Israeli economy. A construction job of this size
would have a major adverse effect on the Israeli construction industry
in terms of excessive demand and the inflationary impact it would
have on Israel. Therefore, what we are essentially going to do in this
job is characterized as an offshore operation. The impact on the Israeli
economy will be minimized by doing the project in this manner.

COST OF AIRBASE CONSTRUCTION

Mr. FinpLey. Would you place in the record your best estimate of
the cost of the airbase construction, using the expected procedure in
contrast with a procedure involving competitive bidding?

General Graves. Yes, sir, we will give you an estimate of that.

[The information follows:]

Within the limitations imposed by the extremely tight schedule agreed to In
the peace treaty, the Corps of Engineers evaluated a series of contracting options
and selected the cost plus type as most acceptable under these circumstances.
Competitive contracting was refected on two counts:

(1) The sequential nature of the time line under this process would exceed the
three years available for the construction.

(2) With the uncertaintles in the work definition created by the short schedule,
and compounded by the general risk of doing business in the Middle East, com-
petitive bidding would undoubtedly be very conservative. We estimate a tendency
for self protection with costs possibly 150 percent or more greater than the cost
plus approach,

If it were not for the three year time limit, the program could be managed
with competitive bidding. Unfortunately, the savings in contracting would prob-
ably be overcome by the inflationary factors associated with stretching the pro-
gram to an estimated 6 years.

PAUSE IN NEXT STEP OF NEGOTTATIONS

Mr. Finprey. Mr. Saunders, we seem to be almost at a pause, if not
a stalemate, in the next stage of the peace process. The non-Egyptian
Arab states seem to be somewhat more allied than they were. Many of
these states are not interested in cooperating with Egypt. There is a
rising level of violence on both sides.

Yesterday, I understand, there were about seven flights of Isracli
ﬁ%ilter plans which passed over the capital of Lebanon. There are
other symptoms of the atmosphere of violence. We had reports that
American-provided antipersonnel ammunition had been used on U.N.

' peacekeeping forces and also on Lebanese civilians.

Can you clarify the facts on that? As I understand, Israel promised
in the wake of the fighting in southern Lebanon over 1 year ago, where
it had used these cluster bombs, that it would not do this anymore. Is
there a violation of that agreement ¢

Mr. Saunpers. There have been press reports saying that American
shells or bombs were used in that attack, but we so far have not found
any evidence that that is the case, and we have checked this to the
extent that it i3 possible, and I believe the United Nations has in-
dicated that it has not found any evidence of that kind. Of course,

* we will continue to be alert to the possibility that there is such a viola-
tion, but at this point we have found none.
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DID ISRAEL VIOLATE AGREEMENT

Mr. Finorey. If you verify that these cluster bombs were used by
Israeli forces, will you notify the Congress?

Mr. Saunpers. Yes; if they were American made and were there-
fore a violation of the treaty, we would certainly.

Mr. FinpLey. And would the notification be in an unclassified form?

My, SaunDERs. Yes; I think so.

Mr. FinoLey. Good.

It would help also, I feel, Mr. Secretary, if you would supply in
the record the form, the text and the dates of protests that our Gov-
ernment has made to both sides in respect to violence that has erupted.

Mr. Saunpers. That is an almost ongoing and daily proposition.

VIOLENT DEATHS IN ISRAEL

Mr. FinpLey. We hear and we should hear a lot about the tragic
deaths of innocent people in Israel. Deaths occur on the other side,
too, and I hope that equally fervent protests are lodged with respect
to those deaths as well as with respect to the Israch deaths. I think
it would help public opinion and understanding to have the texts of
those protests made available. It is also difficult to find out about
casualties, and I suspect that you encounter difficulties, too.

But if you can put in the record the best figures you have available
on violent deaths which have occurred in the wake of the consumma-
tion of the Egypt-Israeli treaty.

[The information follows:]

ESTIMATE OF NUMBFR OF VIOLENT DEATHS IN THE ISRAEL/LEBANON AREA
SINCE THE SIGNING OF THE EGYPTIAN/ISRAELI TREATY OF PEACE, MARCH 26, 1079

It is extremely difficult to estimate the number of violent deaths In this area.
Almost all have occurred in Lebanon either as a result of Israell raids or In
shelling by Major Haddad of Palestinian positions, The Christian militia has
also been responsible for several deaths in the U.N. peacekeeping force. Counting
the Israel raids through May 7, we would hazard a very rough guess of at least
100 violent deaths since March 26,

BEGIN’S ANNOUNCEMENT OF SETTLEMENTS ON WEST BANK

Mr. FinpLey. Could you also give us information about the admin-
_istration’s reaction to Prime Minister Begin’s announcement of two
more settlements to be established on the West Bank? What concrete
steps has the administration taken to try to reverse these decisions?
In fact, could you comment on this question : Is there anything effective
that our administration can do to reverse these decisions?

Mr. Saunpers. I believe this issue will have to be addressed in the
context of the negotiations which are about to begin. I think that is the
best context in which to deal with them. At the same time, on the pub-
lic record we have stated our long-held position that settlements in
occupied territories are illegal. Two days ago on the record we also
stated our particular concern at the recent decision, which comes on the
evo of negotiations, dealing with the West Bank and Gaza because we
feel that the introduction of new settlements in the West Bank and
Gaza at this particular moment tends to prejudice the outcome of the
negotiations.

.
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INVOLVING THE PLO IN NEGOTIATIONS

Mr. FinpLey. Some Mideast observers believe that the PLO’s rec-
ognition of Israel’s territorial integrity and sovereignty will come
about only as a result of involvement of the PLO in some sort of a
dialog in the negotiating process. It will not occur as a precondition to
participation, according to this argument. )

I am inclined to that view myself, and in support of that would cite
the greater strength that the non-Egypt cause seems to have, the
greater unity, the new prestige the PLO has gained in Iran, and as a
result of the Baghdad Conference. Why does the U.S. seem to reject
that argument #

NO RECOGNITION OF PLO UNTIL IT RECOGNIZES RESOLUTION 242

Mr. Saunpers. The U.S. Government, as you know, has a commit-
ment which it made in 1975, not only to the Government of Israel but
in hearings before both Houses of the Congress, that it would not rec-
ognize or negotiate with the PLO.

Mr. FinpLEY. Yes, recognize or negotiate.

Mr. Saunpers. Until it recognizes Resolution 242 and Israel’s right
to exist. We, of course, recognize the great importance of the Pales-
tinian issue in all of its aspects to a resolution of the current conflict
and the success of the next round of negotiations.

Mr. Hamivron, Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. FinpLEY. Sure.

Mr. Hammuron. How do you reconcile your statement just & moment
ago about our commitment, referring back to the Sinai II agreements,
with what you say, on page 6 of your testimony this morning: “It is
important to recognize the full freedom of action, the full judgment
and discretion of whether to act and what action to take, is reserved
to the United States.” -

I am sorry to interrupt on the gentleman’s time.

Mr. FinoLey. Please proceed. It is the very theme I wanted to
pursue.

U.8. COMMITMENT IN SIGNING OF SINAI IT AGREEMENTS

Mr. HamimuroN. You are insisting this morning that we have full
latitude to take whatever step is necessary to take, but at the same time,
you refer back to a commitment the United States made with respect
to the PLO in the Sinai II agreements. Can you clarify that for me?

Mr. SaunpErs. That commitment was a voluntary act and it remains
our position that we adhere to that commitment.

Mr. Hamruron. And it can be changed any time, unilaterally ?

Mr. Saunpers. In theory that is true, but one changes commitments
one has made to the Congress and other governments only with a
great deal of thought.

MR. BISCO’S TESTIMONY

Mr. HayumuroN. You see, I remember the Sinai IT agreement, and I
can remember Mr. Sisco testifying precisely in these terms about full
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freedom of action as a result of that agreement, and I can recall
since that time that we have this reference to the PLO. I wonder
about this full freedom of action.

Mr. Saunpers. I would like to ask Mr. Hansell to comment here in
a minute, but I also think there is another factor involved here, and
that is that the commonsense part of this commitment is very simple.
If you are going to have a negotiation and the parties are going to
participate in that negotiation, they must accept the purpose of the
negotiation or it is not useful for them to be included. :

What we are simply trying to do here is to say that when all parties
to the negotiation accept the basic purposes of it, as in this case de-
fined in Resolution 242, then we will, at least for our part, have a
dialog with them,

Herb, do you want to speak to that ¢

STATEMENT OF HERBERT HANSELL, LEGAL ADVISER,
DEPARTMENT OF STATE

THE MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

Mr. HanserL. I note, Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Saunders’ comment
about our freedom of action was directed to the provisions of the
memorandum of agreement that was entered into with Israel in con-
nection with the peace package.

Mr. HamiuroN. Doesn’t the memorandum of agreement include
reference to paragraph 8 of the Sinai IT agreement?

Mr. Hansgerr, Well, there is a provision——

Mr. HamivroN. Excuse me. I misstated that. Paragraph 8 of the
memorandum of agreement refers to the Sinai II agreement. Now,
you say you have full freedom of action here. Then Mr. Saunders
testifies about a commitment on the basis of the Sinai II agreement.

Mr. FinpLey. Mr, Chairman, if you would permit me. Can you alter
what you perceive to be that agreement without the concurrence of
the State of Israel?

FULL CONSULTATION AND DISCUSSIONS

Mr. Hansenr, Mr. Findley, I think we would say that we have un-
dertaken solemn international assurances in these agreements. We are
not in the practice of unilaterally departing from or violating our
assurances without full justification and consultation and discussion.

Mr. FinoLey. Without consultation.

Mr. Hanserr. And discussion with the other party. And the ques-
tion is not before us at the moment as to how we might proceed 1f at
any time we want to discuss an{ of our prior understandings. The
provision that exists in the new MOA, just to clairfy that for a mo-
ment, was that the treaty of peace did not alter or terminate the
prior existing assurances. So that whatever assurances were in exist-
-¢nce prior to the execution of the new memorandum remain in effect.
Of those commitments that were previously made, many of them we
regard as binding international commitments, and of course we ad-
here to them. :

47-699—T79——3
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DIALOG DIRECTLY WITH THE PLO

Mr. Finprey. But that is somewhat vague. Do you feel obligated to
get the concurrence of the State of Israel before entering into any
communication directly with the PLO?

Mr. Saunpers. We would certeinly discuss this with them. It is in
the spirit of the relationship that we would discuss it with the Israelis
if there were to be any change in our position.

I would like to just share a perspective here for a moment. I do
not think we are talking about, perhaps, the governing issue here,
which is not a legal one.

Mr. FinpLEY. If you will permit me first, Mr. Saunders,

Mr. SAUNDERs. Yes.

Mr. FanpLEY. It is a very fundamental issue whether some sort of
dialog can be created with the PLO. I cannot think of anything more
fundamental than the need to enter into discussion. Earlier in your
testimony, you made a comment, and I think I have it correctly, that
you had not seen or heard anything from the PLO as to their course
of action to facilitate the peace process. Do we really know? Have
we sent a letter or an envoy over there to discus their views? Have we %

THE PLO’S POSITION

Mr. Saunpers. No, because of the position we have taken, but that
is the point I want to make, that our awareness of the PLO’s position
does not come alone from our ability to have direct contact or not
to have direct contact. I think we know what the PLO position is.
But the point I wanted to make is that the problem here, I really
feel, is not just whether we are talking to the PLO or not. The ques-
tion is what the position of the PLO is and what position it will take
toward these negotiations.

Mr. Finorey. How do we know ¢

Mr. Saunpers. I am afraid we are building for ourselves here a
tremendous disappointment, because I do not believe that the simple
act of communication with the PLO, whatever one’s position might
be on the merits of that, will produce the kinds of decisions that would
be necessary to lead to an agreement.

U.8. COMMITMENTS

Mr. Hamruron. Mr. Saunders, my question does not relate to that
at all. My question relates to U.S. commitments, what our obligations
are, and that was the question raised by Mr. Findley. It is the matter
of the U.S. commitment. What do you feel the U.S. commitments are
under Sinai II, the memorandum of agreement, and so forth? How
do you reconcile those commitments with the statement you have here
that we have full freedom of action, full judgment, full discretion?
That is the point I was bringing out.

Mrs. FEnwick. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. FinpLEy. Could I recast?

Mr. Hamiron, It is Mr. Findley’s time. I am sorry.
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OBLIGATION FELT BY U.8. GOVERNMENT

Mr. Finprey. I know I have imposed upon the Chair’s discretion.
Let me recast it this way, and tell me if this is an accurate description
of the obligation of our Government : That our Government feels obli-
gated to discuss and consult with Israel in advance of any decision
to begin any form of direct contact with the PL.O, but that our Govern-
ment does not feel obligated to secure the concurrence of the Gov-
ernment of Israel before going ahead. Is that an accurate statement
And if it is not, clarif?’ it.

Mr. HanserL. Let’s be clear on the terms, first of all, of the 1975
agreement which dealt with this.

Mr. Hammron, Mr. Hansell, I am sorry to interrupt you at this
point. A fter we vote, we will start with your response to that question.
We do have a vote pending.

Mr. Finprey. 1 appreciate your indulgence, but I think this is a
very important topic.

Mr. Hamiuron, Yes, it is important. We will have the statement
restated, and Mr. Saunders will resume after the committee returns.

Mr. Sorarz. May I ask permission that questions be permitted for
the record by Members who are not members of the subcommittee.*

Mr. Hamirron. Absolutely, without question.

The subcommittee will stand recessed.

[There was a brief recess.]

Mr. HamivroN. The subcommittee will come to order.

Mr. Findley.
CLARIFICATION OF U.S, COMMITMENTS

Mr. FinprLeEy, Mr. Chairman, I think it is vitally important that we
get clarification of the obligation the U.S. Government has in respect
to communication, informal and otherwise, with the PLO. The Sinai
II agreement memorandum uses the words “recognition” and “nego-
tiation,” which are rather precise terms of art.

Is it the position of the U.S. Government that communication short
of official recognition or official negotiation can occur between our
IGovei';lment and the PLO without any reference to the State of

srae

Mr. Hansern, Mr. Findley, the answer to this is yes; this is, that
there is no agreement, no inhibition on contact short of recognition or
negotiations.

Mr. FinpLey. All right.

Now, in respect to recognition and negotiation, our Government
holds that it i1s obligated to consult and discuss with the State of
Israel before entering into negotiations or before extending recogni-
tion to the PLO. Is that correct ?

Mr. Saunpers. We would consult as a matter of practice. It is the
normal way we do business.

I think the point that might be added to Mr. Hansell’s earlier com-
ment is that of course this would be an act of significance, and we

1See p. 53.
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would feel that in the normal spirit of decency in the relationship,
we ‘would want to discuss this whole issue with the Israelis.

Mr. FinpLey. And finally

Mr. HanseLr, Could I supplement that ?

Mr. FINDLEY. Sure.

Mr. Hansern, Only to say that of course when I said we would con-
sult, I wanted to be clear that with respect to recognition or nego-
tiation, that is the subject of the earlier agreement, so we have a
commitment not to recognize or negotiate. I want to be sure that was
clear.

Mr. FinprLEY. Yes.

Now, finally, is our Government obligated to secure the concurrence
of the State of Israel before entering into recognition of the PI.O or
before entering into negotiations with the P1.O ¢

Mr. HanserL, We would be obligated by our earlier memorandum of
agreement not to do that as a matter of policy, so long as the PLO
does not recognize Israel’s right to exist and does not accept resolu-
tions 242 and 338.

CONSENT OF ISRAEL NEEDED BEFORE NEGOTIATING WITH OR RECOGNIZING
PLO

Mr. Finprey. That we are required to get the agreement of the
State of Israel before negotiating or recognizing the PLO. It is a very -
important question.

Mr. Hansern, I understand. We have given our assurance that we
will continue to adhere to that policy.

Mr. FixpLey. We cannot unilaterally alter that. We must have the
concurrence of the State of Israel.

Mr. HaxseLL. That is certainly the policy that has been taken by this
government, and that continues to be the position that has been articu-
lated by the U.S. Government.

Mr. Finprey. Mr. Chairman, T raised these questions because I have
learned that the PL.O would welcome an emissary from the U.S. ad-
ministration to take up the question of the next stage of negotiations,
and it seems to me that the case is powerful for us to take that initia-
tive. And based upon what has been said to us today, our Government is
free to do that without any reference to the attitude of the State of
Israel. If it were to occur, I believe it would ease tensions at every
point of the compass in the Middle East, ease the problems of Israel,
ease the problems of Jordan, Syria, Lebanon,

PLO’S ACCEPTANCE OF U.N. RESOLUTION 242

Mr. Saunpers. I think it is worth simply recalling for the record
that the President has said that if the PLLO accepts resolution 242
and Israel’s right to exist, we will deal with the PLO.

Mr. FinoLey. That, if course, is a gratifying position, but I am sure
you would recognize the difficulty the PLO would have embracing 242
unless it felt it received a similar recognition of its right to secure
national homeland.

Mr. Saunpers. When we were dealing with this problem 114 years
ago in discussions with some of the Arab governments, we made it
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known that we would, of course, understand if the PLO felt it neces-
stary to state its view ; that resolution 242 does not adequately address
the political dimensions of the Palestinian problem.

N‘())(:v, we feel that at Camp David in the framework agreed there,
that significant progress was made in that regard. The Camp David
framework is bullt on resolution 242, of course, but it also provides for
a solution which recognizes the legitimate rights of the Palestinian
people and it provides a number of concrete ways in which they could
¥articipate in the negotiations and in the determination of their own

uture.

In our view, we have taken steps in our own acknowledgment that
242, while the base for all of this, can be built on to provide recognition
of the legitimate political objectives of the Palestinians. _

Mr. Finorey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. HaMivron, Mr. Studds.

CONCERNS OF THE AMERICAN TAXPAYER 1

Mcr. Stupps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Gentlemen, I did an unusual thing last week. I went home. And I
am going to try to share with you some of the questions with which I
got bombarded in the course of last week. I do not purport to be doing
them scientifically or any other way, but this is the thrust of the con-
cerns expressed by people,

The American people, both in terms of my own contacts in my own
constituency and in terms of every national poll I have seen recently,
which has borne out the same thing, are pretty confused, pretty angry,
and pretty concerned, to put it mildly and politely, about their Govern-
ment in general and foreign policy and energy questions in particular.

Remember, all of those years through the conflict of Southeast Asia,
- people looked forward to the end of the war so there would no longer
be such a need for tremendous funds for the Department of Defense.
The so-called peace dividend was looked forward to by people for
many years,

COSTS OF PEACE

As you know, when the war ended, defense spending jumped dra-
matically and has done so every year since then. A similar thing seems
to have happened with the advent of peace in the Middle East. T don't
think there is a soul in this country who did not skip a heartbeat or
two at the ceremonies at the White House and say a prayer and hope it
was there, But of course, it was only a matter of minutes before it
sunk in that this peace was going to require, among other things,
roughly $5 billion in military assistance in the next 3 years. And peo-
ple began to wonder whether we could afford it if peace broke out
anywhere else in the world, at this rate.

. While everyone wishes well to U.S. negotiators involved on mis-
sions of peace, one really wonders what the costs are. And T must say to
you that I understand—at least T think that T do—the pressures and
the situation in which Israel and her people find themselves and Egypt
and her people find themselves, And T think T am fairly well-versed
in the complexities of what has to be as complex a region as any on
the face of the earth, ’
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But T think all of us, especially people who spend a lot of their
‘time in this bizarre city here, need to face some of the less sophisti-
cated, if you will, questions, more straightforward and in a way, more
honest and more difficult to answer, of people who are not that versed
in all the nuances of the region and its history, and who ask questions
that are extremely difficult to answer, quite apart from the not alto-
gether academic question of how come peace costs so damn much in
military assistance, and if we really have peace, why do we have to
proceed promptly to rearm the two nations that have just negotiated
the peace ?

OPEC’S CONTROL OF OIL PRICES

Mr. Findley made a reference to the power of OPEC in terms of
setting the world price of oil. One factor in the anger of the people that
I represent is the fact that this administration has now effectively
doubled OPEC’s power by giving them the power to control not only
their own oil, but our oil in decontrolling the price of crude oil. OPEC’s
decisions in the future will now set the price of American oil as well
as OPEC oil, which is an awesome power to have there,

Let’s look at Tgypt. I get asked a lot: Why does Egypt need a
$1.5 billion more of military assistance on top of what we are al-
ready giving them? I sat here throughout the last couple of years
and carefully listened to all of you explain why we necessarily had to
have that enormous sale to Egypt, Israel, and Saudi Arabia in the in-
terest of peace, of course, which is why we always sell arms anywhere
in the world ; and now on top of that, we are being asked for a signif-
icant new sum of military assistance for Egypt.

What really, given the signing of this treaty, are the threats to
Egypt? Now, I would assume that the things we would be most con-
cerned about, that Mr. Sadat would be most concerned about, wounld be
his personal physical well-being, threats upon his person, and dis-
sent within Egypt. Does Egypt need $1.5 billion more worth of mili-
tary equipment, and if so, against whom?

FIRST COMMITMENT OF AMERICAN FUNDS FOR MILITARY EQUIPMENT

Mr. Sau~pErs. First of all, this is the first substantial commitment
of American funds to the provision of military equipment to Egypt.

Mr. Stupps. Don’t forget the F-5’s we went through last year.

Mr. Saunpers. We are not providing any funds for those.

Mr. Stupps. That is my next question: Who is going to pay for it?

EGYPT'S NEED FOR MILITARY EQUIPMENT

Mr. Saunpers. The second point is that F-5’s last year were the first
significant American provision of military equipment to Egypt.
Egypt, as you know, has been without significant consistent sources of
military supplies for roughly 4 years. The purpose of this equipment is
to help the Egyptians replace equipment that has now become obsolete
or has gone into disrepair for want of spare parts over these years of
the Soviet embargo.

Fundamentally, it is the Egyptian shift from the Soviet Union to
Western sources of supply which is a part of the overall reorientation
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of Egypt in the area. As Egypt reduces its military forces, it feels the
need to modernize and increase the effectiveness of the forces that will
continue to exist.

Now, what threat does Egypt face? I think it is apparent that
Egypt needs a defensive force against a variety of potential radical
adversaries in the area surrounding it. Egypt feels the need to be a
forfe for moderation in that surrounding area, and we welcome it as
such.

SAUDIS’ OBLIGATION TO PAY FOR F-5'S

Mr. Stupps. The Saudis, as I understand it, were to have paid for
the F-5’s last year and presumably the Egyptians are to repay the—
what is it, $1.5 billion in credits we are now talking about for the next
3 yearsin Egypt?

Mr. Saunpers. That is right.

hMg. Stopps. And the Saudis are going to bear that burden too, are
they )

Mr. Saunpers. There is no decision along those lines at this point.

Mz, Stupps. How in the world could a country such as Egypt sustain
& burden like that ¢ ,

Mr. Saunpers. That will have to be worked out in the future.

EGYPT'S ECONOMY

Mr. Stupps. How do we work it out? The country is desperately
poor. What its people need, presumably, is something a little moro
pressing than tanks and aircrafts, :

Mr. WaEzLEr. I think that when one looks at it in the total context of
their economy and the changes taking place in that economy, the bur-
den during the grace period will be about $135 million a year, and it is
a burden, It is a deduction, in a sense, from their total ability to fund
economic and social programs.

Mr. Stupps. In other words, we don’ know whether they can stand
it or not,

Mr. WueeLEr. We have a judgment that basically the economy is
showing very important strength in terms of the improvement in its
balance of payments, and that particularly when looked at in a 30-year
(tiir}r)le frame, that they should very well be able to service this kind of

ebt.
FORGIVENESS OF CREDITS

Mr. Stoupps. I have a number of constituents who dared me to ask
someone if I ever got a chance: Would you be willing to bet at this
moment on the odds of this administration coming in here in a year
or two and asking us to forgive these credits, or a large part of them,
to both countries ?

Mr. WrueeLERr. Yes; I don’t think they are likely to come in and
ask for it.

Mr. Stupps. You don’t think so? You sure had the math all ready
in case someone asked the question a little while ago.

Mr. Saunpers. I think the point there, Mr. Congressman, is that not
the administration but others have already made that proposal.

Mr. Stupps. In other words, you wouldn't be taken aback if the sug-
gestion came from the Congress,
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Mr. Saunpers. We have taken the position that the administration’s
proposal should stand as presented.

SEVERED RELATIONS BETWEEN SAUDI ARABIA AND EGYPT

Mr. Stupps. T understand. The Saudi Arabians have broken diplo-
matic relations with Egypt, whatever that means, Do we anticipate
they will continue to pay for the F-5's?

Mr. SAUNDERS. Yes.

Mr. Stupps. We do? Do we have reason to believe that or are we sort
of hoping?

Mr. Sauxnpers. We have reason to believe that.

UNITED STATES-SAUDI RELATIONS

Mr. Stupps. We had reason tobelieve they were going to be extremely
helpful. Mrs. Benson wrote to me when we were agonizing, some of
us, over the joint arms sale last year. She said Saudi Arabia was, and
I quote:

A moderating influence in the area, and a country which has strongly sup-
ported President Carter’s peace initiative. Saudi Arabla’s contribution is based
foremost on its firm commitment to & negotiated settlement of the Arab-Israell
conflict. The Saudi’s have strongly opposed the outbreak of anothér war, which
they believe would put intolerable strain on their highly valued relationship
with the United States.

One of the reasons some of us had a great deal of difficulty making
up our minds on whether we should approve those arms sales, one of
the reasons we found compelling, was the assurance from the Depart-
ment of State that the Saudis were playing from behind the scenes
a helpful moderating role in the peace process.

Now, I assume we were all sort of disappointed that it didn’t happen
that way. Isthat fair tosay?

Mr. Saunpers. We are disappointed in the present Saudi posture.
At the same time, I think there is no question that a moderate Sandi
Arabia is extremely important to the interests of the United States,
and while we may disagree on the present situation, not on the objective
of peace, but on how to proceed in this particular period, that we
would in the end find ourselves again working in cooperation with
Saudi Arabia toward this objective. ,

Mr. Stupps. Except that their position with respect to Camp David,
the great American triumph, is indistinguishable from the other Arab
countries, is it not ?

ARAB OBJECTIONS TO U.8. INVOLVEMENT

Mr. Saunprrs. The entire Arab world objects to what we are doing.
As T said earlier, we must show results from this because it is the only
workable alternative, They have not proposed anv, and if we can suc-
ceed in it, it seems to me that it will be very difficult for them to oppose
the various henefits for Palestinians and other governments that could
flow from this process. But it is a process of convincing them in a
situation in which they disagree and do not think we can produce the
results we would like.
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Mr. Stupps. I have heard it time and again said that a major ra- -
tionale for aiding Egypt at this time is to put Sadat in a position
where he can demonstrate to his own people the benefits of peace
and of cooperating with the United States In this effort. We used to
send, as you will recall, a great many weapons to Iran. One of the
reasons, we now learn, the people of Iran revolted was precisely be-
cause of the stuffing into that nation of obscene levels of American
weaponry into a nation which needed other things.

as any thought been given to the possible judgment of the Egyp-
tian people that they might think what they need most at this time
is something other than a couple of billion dollars worth of weapons
gncll tha?t this might backfire on us in some of the same ways it did
in Iran

Mr. Saunoers. We are talking about totally different orders of
magnitude.

IRAN COMPARED TO EGYPT

Mr. Stupps. I realize no one has ever talked about the order of
magnitude of the Shah, but it is still pretty big, given the poverty
of the country.

Mr. Saunpers. We are also talking about a military force which
has been without significant major modernization for 5 years. Any
nation has to provide for its own defense within reasonable limits.

Mr. Stupps. Especially in times of peace.

Mr. SaunpERs. I wou{d think the proportions we are talking about
here of $500 million worth of equipment a year, which does not rep-
resent a great deal of equipment in today’s world, as you know, is not
a disproportionate effort by the Egyptian Government simply to uf—
date and modernize forces that have never really recovered totally
from the 1973 war.

Mr. Stupps. I suspect it is a disproportionate effort in comparision
to our economic aid program and compared to the Egyptian capacity
to deal with their own problems. As I understand it, Sadat’s most
overwhelming problem is whether or not he can prove to his peolple
that they can literally survive, given the extent of poverty in that
country.

I guess all T am saying at this time is I hope someone is giving some
thought to that because there may come a time when the Egyptian
people ask themselves, as the Iranian people did, how understanding
. of the true nature of their situation was the United States at this
time.

I am a little over, but I have not approached the gentleman from
Tllinois yet. Let me see if I can sneak in one other line of questioning
just to balance this. T have to balance my assault here a little bit. I
have attacked the Government of the United States and the Gov-
ex.'n]rgent of Egypt, so it is Israel’s turn, and then I will promptly
yield. .

Let me just for the record ask you a couple of quickies. Is it the

osition of this Government that the stipulations of the Fourth

eneva Convention concerning the protection of the civilian popula-
tion under military occupation applies to Israel’s Government of the
occupied territories ¢

Mr. SAUNDERS. Yes.
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Mr. Stupps, Does thig prohibit the introduction of civilian settlers
from the occupied power into occupied territories?
Mr, SaunpERs. Yes.

ISRAEL’S ESTABLISHIMENT OF NONMILITARY SETTLEMENTS

Mr. Stupps. Is it true that Israel has established over 70 nonmilitary
settlements in occupied territory of a total of some 8,000 people ?

Mr. Saunpers. That sounds like about the right number. I am not
sure of the exact number.

Mr. Stupps. I should alert you that is taken from the State Depart-
ment’s own report on human rights.

Mr. Saunpers. Fine.

Mr. Stupps. It was not meant to be a trick question. I am just trying
to establish the record. ‘

Mr. Saunpers. That is about right.

ADDITIONAL SETTLEMENTS BEING PLANNED

Mr. Stupps. Has this policy been halted or are additional settle-
ments planned, so far as we know, during the coming year?

Mr. Saunpers. We understand additional settlements are planned.

Mr. Stupps. In a year in which the United States will be providing
a total of some $2 billion in military and economic aid to Israel?

Mr. Saunbpers. That is correct. ,

Mr. Stupps. In your judgment, is this aspect of Israeli policy one
which detracts significantly from the prospect of a comprehensive
peace settlement in the region?

Mr. Saunpers. Yes. As we have said, particularly announcing the
decision to establish two new settlements on the eve of the negotiations
which are about to begin, we believe, tends to prejudice the outcome
of the negotiations.

MONEY SPENT ON SETTLEMENTS

Mr. Stupps. One final question. I think we had testimony in the
subcommittee that Isracl plans to spend something in the nature of
$35 million this coming year on new settlements. Whatever the precise
amount is, assuming that is approximately correct, what would be
the administration’s position on a proposal to reduce the amount of
U.S. aid to Israel by the amount she plans to spend on an activity
which t}g)is Government considers to be illegal and harmful to the peace

rocess
P Mr. SaunpErs. T think we would oppose that effort because the aid
that we have provided is designed to go to the core of several of Israel’s
problems. One is providing for its own security : hence, the support for
military purchases, the relocation of the airfields and so on. A second
has to do, though, with the health of Israel’s economy, which again
is nart of the very life of the country.

We also have provisions in our agreements, do we not, Joe, which
say that this money should not be used for projects in occupied
territories?

Mr. WaeELER. That is right, in terms of our particular money.
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Mr. STupns. Iet me apologize to Mrs. Fenwick. I know what it feels
like to bo down there.

Mr. Saunpers. I don’t know whether I have any rights in continuing
my answer.

Mr. Sropps. You do, but I reserve the last 10 seconds for myself.

THE COST OF PEACE

Mr. Saunpers. T want to go back to your constituent’s question be-
cause I think it is one on all of our minds. We have grappled with the
question of why is peace so expensive, and T would simply point out
a couple of things. Five years ago, the Congress appropriated a grand
sum of $2.2 billion in the wake of the 1973 war simply to resupply
Israel and to meet its battlefield losses. That is more than the total
budget impact by one-third again as much of what we are talking
about here for peace. That is just one examplo of what peace in the
Middle East or war in the Middle East can cost.

So it seems to me that the United States, given the tremendous
other costs that flow from war in the Middle East, is in waging peace,
as the President says, perhaps spending its resources in ways which
squaro not just meeting military necessity but bring together our moral
commitments as well as our strategic economic-military-political
commitments.

Given what could happen—I hate to use this phrase—but it may
be cheap at the price.

Mr. Strpps. I understand vour position. Let me just say I think
vou have an extraordinary selling job to do. If the Congress were to
vote today on this proposal and were in some quixotic moment to be
generally representative of the American people, I suspect that the
proposal would lose. I think that the case has to be made and must
be made compellingly, both in terms of humanitarian concerns and
in terms of our own national self-interest. And I think that that case
has yet to be made to the people of this country.

THE MATHEMATICS OF TIIE PACEAGE

Mr. Sauxpers. I think a good part of it, though, is the arithmetic
of the situation. It is a very hard point to understand, not for you but
for people out there who do not understand.

Mr. Stoupps. Oh, for me, too. I am still trying to understand North
Yemen, never mind this. [T.aughter.]

Mr. Sauxorrs. A $#4.8 billion program has a budgetary impact of
$1.4 billion divided by 3. which brings you down to——

Mr. Stupps. I tried that. Tt does not work.

Mr. Savxpers. It happens to be true; that is the problem.

Mr. Stupps. Thank you, and thank you for your patience, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Flaxizroxn, Mrs, Fenwick.

CIIOOSING CONTRACTORS

Mrs. Fexwiok. T will try to be brief. T would like to say first that
I find no difficulty in wondering why Mr. Sadat needs military equip-
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ment. Ethiopia seems to have been moving troops into the Sudan,
which is a friend of Egypt, and Egypt might be called upon to help.
And Egypt has a very volatile neighbor to the west which, as you now
know, is involved in sending troops into Uganda and everywhere else.
So I think it quite obvious that Egypt needs some help and has had
no proper equipment for some time.

I think also that if the public does not understand the arithmetic,
it is up to us to make it clear. If they don’t know, they will surely see
the difference between the billions you have described which were
spent at the time of war, as compared to the $1.7 billion which T under-
stand is the total budget outlay, as the chairman’s question has elicited.
And if they don’t understand it, it is our fault. It is a lack of commu-
nication on our part intelligently to convey the truth.

Tf that is the public view, then we are at fault as communicators
and Representatives, But T would like to ask the general how these
three contractors are going to be chosen. T believe you said three con-
tractors. Keep it brief, if you could. I have some other questions for
Mr. Saunders.

General Graves. Very simply, we have advertised in Business Daily
for the qualifications of the firms. The Corps of Engineers is reviewing
the qualifications,

Mrs. Fexwick. Who is going to make the choice ?

General Graves. The choi¢e will be made by the Chief of Engineers
based upon the qualifications of the firms.

Mrs. Frxwick. Whether they have done similar work in the past,
and so on?

General Graves. Similar work in the past, overseas experience and
so forth.

LAWS GOVERNING TERRORIST ORGANIZATIONS

Mrs. Fexwick. Mr. Saunders. T must confess I take a different view
from some of my colleagues—I don’t think we should talk to the PL.O
at all. Tt seems to me perfectly clear from their statements that they
are terrorists. For example, in the Voice of Palestine, Mr. Abn Iyvad,
who is a member of El Fatah, the arm of PLO, says quite clearlv that
the PLO sees no benefit at present in opening a dialog with the United
States. “Furthermore, we feel such a dialog is a waste of time. Con-
fronting the Americans now is more important.”

How are you going to sit down and propose a peace treaty with peo-
ple who talk like that ? It is perfectlv clear that in the Arab newspaper,
Al Dustur, thev say the T.S. President has backed down on his state-
ment ; that as long as the United States insists on improving unac-
centable conditions such as recognition of Security Council Resolution
242. they sce no benefit in such a dialog,

How can we sit down with people who will not even accept a resolu-
tion to which the United States subscribed. Resolution 242, which
is the basis of the treaty ? How can they be invited to come and speak?
Every time they are recognized, whenever Mr. El-Hout comes into
this country. in mv opinion. we strengthen their hands.

We have a law, T believe. that terrorists are not. allowed to come in.
He will not disavow terrorism. When he was asked. he said, well. there
were war conditions or something. T have met Palestinians who are not



41

PLO’s and with whom we should be talking. Why don’t we talk to them

'~ “instead of picking a group of which the official representatives say

quite openly that they do not want dialog with us; that if they have

to accept 242, that that is no kind of a basis. How do you get

eace when the people you are supposed to talk to are so completely

irreconciled to the existence of the nation which is one of the signa-
tories of the peace ?

In other words, I don’t really understand—and I wrote to the Sec-
retary about this at the time—how we can give visas to such people. I
am in favor of free speech and I am sworn to uphold the Constitution,
but we have a law that says we do not have to admit terrorists, and
I wish very much that we could be clear on that. Somewhere, it secems

to me, we ought to stand up for something.
NO DIALOG WITH PLO

Mr, Saunpers. There are several things which might be said in re-
, . sponse to your statement. First of all, since the PLO has not accepted
Resolution 242 as a basis for negotiation, the Camp David approach
focuses on the 1 million Palestinians—that is, one-third, roughly. of
the Palestinian people—who reside in the West Bank and Gaza. So
the focus of the next round of negotiations is to try to provide a self-
governing body for those people and to bring them into the negotia-
tions, and ultimately to see them participate in the major decisions
that will determine their own future.

That is where we have put our focus, simply because we have not
been able to find a basis on which to have a dialog with the PLO.

As far as Mr, El-Hout is concerned, we were faced with a situation
where he had received invitations from a number of highly respected
American universities which felt it would be beneficial for freedom
of academic inquiry to be able to meet. with him. Although he is obvi-
ously a member of an organization which is responsible for terrorist

“acts which we condemn, nevertheless he is an individual, as we under-
stand his views, who is a relative moderate in the spectrum of PLO
views. And we felt, therefore, that we had no evidence that he per-
sonally engaged in terrorism, and in response to these invitations from
these American universities, we felt it justified to issue that visa for a

stated period of time and purpose.

TO WHOM SHOULD WE BE TALKING?

Mrs. Fexwick. Mr. Saunders, it is like picking one from a group
of gangsters because he says I don’t kill on Sundays. It is only rela-
tive moderation when you are part of a group which is dedicated to
these activities. I don’t think it is adequate, and I think you know in
the long run what is really going to be the outcome there. It is going
to be that we have to find some people who are reasonable, sober
Pilestinians who are prepared to live in some kind of self-determina-
tion with the Israelis without hating them and bombing them and
thinking they have a right to.

That 1s what is so terri%le in the long run. Peace is going to depend
‘on those other people, not gangsters, isn’t it? And we ought to be
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talking to them, developing them, nurturing them, giving them rec-
ognition. Every time we do anything that gives the terrorists legiti-
macy, we endanger the final peace because the others may feel that
although the terrorists did throw all those bombs and kill all those
people in Munich and elsewhere, the terrorists are the only repre-
sentatives the people have. And as long as we continue this half-
hearted semirecognition, we delay the time when we are going to
discover the decent Palestinians who are prepared to live in peace.

I feel we would be so wise to go out into the villages and find
upstanding, decent people. There is a gentleman, an old retired
gentleman in Jerusalem whose name I cannot remember. You know
the one I mean.

Mr. Saunpers. Mr. Alami?

Mrs. Fenwick. Yes. People like that I would talk to who never
would join something like the PI.O, people who have been standing
up for Arabs and for their rights but would find it displeasing to
join such an organization. That is what we want.

IMPORTANT TO SUCCEED IN NEGOTTATIONS

Mr. Saunpers. It seems to us it is exceedingly important to suc-
ceed in these negotiations so that those Palestinians who ave pre-
pared to live at peace with Israel can join this process and take part
in it. We are confronted with the complicated situation that even
most of those to whom you talk in the West Bank and Gaza will
say that the PLO speaks for them.

Mrs, Fenwick. Oh, I know.

Mr. Saunpers. It is a complicating factor.

Mrs. Fenwick. But that old gentleman doesn’t seem to. I would
build on him.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hamiuton. Before I turn to Mr. Solarz. I would like to say
that members of the subcommittee have talked to me and we would
like to, I think, have you gentlemen come back. This afternoon will
not be convenient for members of the subcommittes, and it is the
Chair’s intent to go until about 1 o’clock here and then adjourn and
try to set another time for you to come back.

Do you think we can work that out?

Mr. SAUNDERs. Sure we can,

Mr. Hammuron. We will do so.

Mr, Solarz.

FMS LOANS AT CONCESSIONAL RATES

Mr. Sovarz. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Can any of you gentlemen let us know whether there is some way
in which we could provide these FMS loans to Israel and Egypt at
concessional rather than commercial rates, without increasing the
budgetary impact on our own fiscal situation above and bevond the
10 percent which we now have to put into the Federal Financing
Bank as a guarantee for those loans? Is there any other mechanism,
guarantees, or anything else which would enable us to provide these
Loan? at concessional rates without increasing the budgetary impact

ere
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General Graves, Well, sir, you have gut your finger on a very
difficult problem, because the guaranteed loan is basically a loan by
that person at the price of money to him, and the concessional loans
have always been, in the past, direct loans from the U.S. Govern-
ment, which therefore require the appropriation of funds by the
Congress, ]

So you are proposing something we have not been able to work in
the past.

Mg. Sorarz. I understand my question, General. I am interested
in your answer.

(teneral Graves. Our answer is we have not been able to find that
to date, but I think it would be better for us to offer a paper on this
since up till this time on Thursday, we have not a way to do this.
But I think we should consider whether there is one and provide the
committee an answer if that is acceptable.

Mr. Sovarez, If you can do that before we mark it up in the full
committee, it would be helpful.

General Graves. I understand.

FEDERAL FINANCING BANK

Mr, Sorarz. My understanding is the Federal Financing Bank is
prohibited by law from offering loans at concessional rates. Is that
correct ?

1(“J‘(eneral Graves. Let me ask Mr. Borek if he would address that,
please. ‘

STATEMENT OF TED A. BOREK, DEPUTY ASSISTANT LEGAL AD-
VISER, BUREAU OF POLITICO/MILITARY AFFAIRS, DEPART-
MENT OF STATE

Mr. Borer. My understanding is, Mr. Solarz, that while they may
have—I am not an expert on their requirements—but while they
may have some authority to vary their interest rates, they operate
on one polic]y consideration that they ought to operate at the cost
of money. That is something we support as we believe they should
maintain their purity.

Second, in the event they were to offer a 4-percent interest rate,
they would have to then, in order to get the funds to make the loan,
turn around and go to the bond market where they would be paying
9 percent. They have no authority and no money, and under the
FMS law as it is now, we could not make up that difference.

Mr. Sorarz. Is there anything which prohibits the Federal Financing
Bank from offering these loans at concessional rates?

Mr. Borek. I would have to provide that for the record, sir.

LEGISLATION REGARDING FEDERAL FINANCING BANK

Mr. Sorarz. Could we, in theory, adopt language in this legislation
which would require the Federal Financing Bank to offer the loans at
concessional rates?

Mr. Borek. In theory I think so.
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General Graves. I think in theory, but I suspect that as a minimum,
a fundamental provision would have to be made to make them whole.
I think you would be getting into their whole financial structure if you
did not provide at the same time a method to make them whole on the
interest.

Mr. Sonarz. When you do your paper, if you could look into ways
in which they could be made whole without increasing the amount of
the outlays in each of the years——

[Laughter.] o

General Graves. We will do this, but let me say that as 2 minimum,
I think we would have to increase the outlays by the amount of interest.

Mr. Sor.arz. That is what I want you to figure out, General, how not
to increase the outlays. :

General Graves. Sir, we will do our best but I predict we will not
succeed in that objective.

Mr. Sovarz. I have faith, General, in you. I know your predecessor
was very creative in these accounting procedures, and if necessary, we
will recall General Fish to figure out how this can be done.

[ The material follows:]

INFORMATION PAPER ON CONCESSIONARY RATES OF INTEREST ON LOANS ISSUED BY
THE FFB AND GUARANTEED BY DSAA

Under the provisions of the Federal Financing Bank Act of 1973 (Public Law
93-224) the FFB issues loans to foreign governments for the pnrchase of defense
articles and services. These loans are guaranteed against financial loss by the
Department of Defense. Section 6 of the FFB Act stipulates that loans must be
repaid with interest at a rate not less than a rate determined by the Secretary
of Treasury which takes into consideration (1) the current average yield on
average yield on outstanding obligations of the Bank of comparable maturity
or (2) whenever the Bank's own obligations outstanding are sufficient, the current
average yleld on outstanding obligation of the Bank of comparable maturity.
This provision is also included under Section IV, paragraph 4.7 of the “Defense
Security Assistance Agency-Federal Financing Bank Agreement with Respect to
the Foreign Military Sales Act,” dated January 31, 1975. All loans to date have
been in accordance with the principle that the borrower must repay loans with
interest thereon at a rate not less than the cost of money to the U.S. Government.

An alternative would be to budget for a DOD Direct Loan and seek a Presi-
dential Determination under Section 23 AECA that it be repaid at a concessionary
rate of interest. Historleally, there have been relatively few loans of this type.
" The last was issued in fiscal year 1975. In the P.D., the President must certify
to the Congress that such an act is in the national interest, and a justification
for a lesser rate must be provided. ]

The payments on a loan at a concessionary rate are lower than on a loan at
the curent rate. One way to produce the same effect is to forgive a portion of the
principal, so that the repayment of the remaining principal at the current rate
is financially equivalent to the repayment of the entire principal at the con-
cessionary rate.

For a 30-year loan with an initial grace period of 10 years on the repayment
of principal, the payment ealculations for the first 10 years and the final 20 years
are different. Assuming a current interest rate of 914 percent when the loan was
drawn down, it would he necessary to forgive 56 percent of the principal for the
repayment schedule during the first 10 years to be the same as for a loan at a
concessionary rate of 4 percent. Alternatively, to make the repayment schedule
during the final 20 years the same as for a 4 percent loan, it would be necessary
to forgive 33 percent of the principal. To make the sum of all repayments of
principal and interest over the 30-year life of the loan the same as for a 4 percent
loan, it would be necessary to forgive 40 percent of the prineipal. In order to
forgive a portion of the principal, that portion would have to be a direct loan
rather than a guaranteed loan, and Congress would have to authorize and appro-
priate the full amount to be forgiven.
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There is no provision for concessionary interest rates or forgiveness of prin-
cipal for the FMS credits to be provided under the special international security
assistance legislation which the President has recommended to Congress in
support of the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel. The Administration is
-opposed to either concessionary interest rates or forgiveness of principal in this
case because the levels of aid and the terms are the result of a careful balancing
of forelgn policy needs and fiscal policy constraints, recognizing our current
budgetary restraints and the need to avoid imposing any unnecessary burden
on the U.S. taxpayer.

COST OF MIDDLE EAST WARS TO UNITED STATES

Mr. Sorarz. Now, Mr. Saunders, you estimated that the cost of
four wars in the Middle East to our country has been somewhere, I
think, around $55 billion. Could you indicate how you arrived at this
calculation ¢

Mr. Saunpers. May I say again, I do not want to spend a lot of time
on a figure because any figure of this kind by its nature is—I under-
stand it is in here, and I will use it as an illustrative figure. I will tell
you how I got to it, but for goodness sake, let’s not have a major dis-
cussion on this issue. What we did was simply—and I will be providing
this, as the chairman already asked-—$2.2 billion in grant for the
battlefield costs of the 1973 war. Our economist totaled the cost of the
oil price increases to the American economy since 1973, and we just
said that if, for instance, you said that 10 percent of that could be
ascribed to a political act by the Arabs in the context of war, then
you would get a figure of so and so. We looked at the fact that the
military assistance level to Isracl was under $100 million before the
1967 and 1973 wars ended ; it is now up at $1 billion. You have to ascribe
some portion of that increased level to the fact that they engaged in a
war where they suffered setbacks at the outset and so on.

All we are saying is, if you look at the various elements that flow
from war in the Middle East, you will find figures like these. And any
look of skepticism has to come only from those who press me to go on
with this figure, because I don’t have much feel for it.

COST OF WAR

Mr. Sorarz. Have you developed any comparably “strangelovian”
scenaricgs with respect to what another war in the Middle East might
cost us’?

Mr. Sau~npers. No, because it is a very difficult enterprise to get
economists to get into the ramifications. :

Mr. Sorarz. Could you engage in such an exercise for the record?

Mr. Sauxpers. I have. We have at the request of the Senate Foreign
Relations Committee. What you will get is our response to that, and
I have been over this with economists for several weeks now. I really
think it is not a fruitful enterprise because it is misleading. All you can
do is just have illustrative figures to point up the dimensions of the
problems; that is all.

Mr. Sorarz. If you could give us such illustrative figures.

Mr. Saunpers. We will give you what we have already developed,
butfthat is about the best I think anyone can seriously do. It is im-
perfect.

47-699—T70——4
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Mr. Sorarz. I understand, but we live in an imperfect world, and
I think it would be helpful at least for us to look at.
[The material follows:]

Cost8 OF WAR IN THE MIDDLE EAST

The almost immeasurable costs of war dwarf the costs of waging peace in
the Middle East. It is virtually impossible to capture in a single sum the total
cost to the United States of the four wars in the Middle East, however, since
the indirect costs of war spread out too widely. The problem of looking to the
future is even more difficult—one cannot begin to measure the potential costs
of a great power confrontation or the effects or disruption of oil production on
the United States and our major trading partners.

Nonetheless, one can get a sense of the burden the United States has shouldered
from the following illustrative figures.

—Immediately after the 1973 war, the U.S. Congress appropriated $2.2 billion
to replace Israeli battlefield losses. Because these were entirely grant funds,
the total budgetary impact of that appropriation was greater than that of
the package now being presented to Congress in the wake of the Egypt-
Israel peace treaty.

—Since the 1973 war, Israel has recelved over $5 billion in military equipment
from the United States. The war forced Israel into a massive military ex-
pansion and modernization program, Against the background of a U.S.
military supply program that peaked at $85 million following the 1967
war, the U.S, program has risen to $1 billion per year.

—The immediate cost to the U.S. economy of the 1973-74 oil embargo alone
has been estimated at $15 billion. The cumulative cost since then of higher
oil prices to the U.S. is probably in the neighborhood of $300 billion. iliven
if only one-tenth or one-twentieth of these accelerated price increases could
be directly ascribed to the 1973 war and the embargo, it would reflect
another $15-$30 billion in war-related costs.

—Since nations always need the basic means of self-defense, not all U.S.
military assistance to Israel or other Middle Eastern countries is directly
caused by the Arab-Israell wars. But the figure is clearly higher because
of the conflict. Over the last 30 years we have provided to Israel $9.9 billion
in military assistance, and to Jordan, $0.39 billion.

—To promote stability in this troubled region, the United States contributed
over $13 billion in direct economic assistance to the nations of the Middle
East, bringing the total of direct U.S. aid to the region to $25.479 billion.

—To help persons displaced by the Middle East wars, the United Nations
Refugee Works Agency has spent more than $1.6 billion, of which the United
States contributed $.8 billion.

—1It has cost $0.8 billion to provide U.N. peacekeeping forces over the last 39
yvears, of which the United States contributed almost $.3 billion.

—Middie Eastern wars have also profoundly affected the economies of Europe,
Japan, and the developing world, as well as the international monetary
system. While we cannot accurately count the costs to the U.S. economy
stemming from these disruptions, they certainly influence our economy in
very important ways.

This is by no means an exhaustive 1ist of the costs of the four Middle Eastern

wars to the United States, but the total of these items alone comes to something
between $55 billion and $70 billion.

FMS8 EQUIPMENT FOR ISRAEL

Mr. Sor.arz. General Graves, of the $2.2 billion in foreign military
sales equipment we are going to be providing Israel, could you indi-
cate how much of that is related to the additional or new defense re-
quirements incurred by Israel as a result of its obligation to relinquish
the st;'ategic depth of the Sinai and how this money is going to be
spent ¢

General Graves. Basically, it corresponds with our minimum esti-
mate of the relocation cost. In other words, there is a range of possible
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cost that can be ascribed to the relocation effort, and of that, about $1
billion is for the two airbases.

FUNDS FOR AIRBASES

Mr. Sorarz. We are giving $800 million for the airbases. I am
talking about the $2.2 billion. L

General Graves. Of the $2.2 billion, somewhere between $200 million
and $300 million will be for the costs of completing those airbases
to the full standards desired.
v Mr. Sorarz. And then the other $1.97

General Graves, Well, sir, this divides primarily between other con-
struction for relocation in the Negev and efforts, equipment, and con-
struction to both improve and readjust Israel’'s warning system from
the conditions today.

Mr. Sor.arz. Can you give us a more precise breakdown of that for
the record ?

General Graves. I can but it possibly might be classified. Would
that be acceptable to you ¢

Mr. Sorarz. Sure.

General Graves. That is the problem in this area.

[The material follows:]

ESTIMATED REDEPLOYMENT C0ST BREAKOUT

The entire amount is related in some way to the cost of withdrawal. These

eosts are estimated as follows : Millions of
1980 dollars

2 alrbases e 1, 000-1, 100
Roads and utilities____. —_— e 350~ 400
Communications e 200~ 300
Other construction 450- 500
Early warning - . 250~ 450
Camps e 200~ 250
Other costs --- 600~ 650
Motal o e ————— 3, 050-3, 650

The Israelis may, of course, elect to use the FMS credit to acquire needed
articles or services not included in the above costs, in which case other funds
available to Israel would be used to defray withdrawal costs. Such items
probably would be ATM-9L air-to-air missiles, AGM-65B air-to-ground missiles,
M60A3 Tanks, M-109 Howitzers, M113A2 armored personnel carriers, PHALANX
close-in weapons systems, and Encapsulated HARPOON weapon systems.

SAUDI ASSISTANCE TO EGYPT

Mr. Sorarz. Right.

Mr. Saunders, could you give us any information as to whether
tS;l%)di Ar;tbia, intends to keep providing bilateral economic assistance

gypt

Mr gAUNDERS. At this point we understand the Saudis will abide
by the decisions made in Baghdad and not provide further economic
assistance. I have already answered the question in connection with
the funding of the F-5’s.

M. Sovarz. So it is our understanding that we are not intending
tgdprovide either economic—either bilateral or multilateral economic
aid.

Mr. Saunpers. That would be our understanding for the moment.
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UNITED STATES ABSISTANCE TC EGYPT

Mr. Sorarz. T was under the impression that to some extent the
viability of this peace treaty will be a function of the extent to which
President Sadat can demonstrate that there are material benefits of
peace to the Egyptian people who really view the peace process, in a
way, as a kind of panacea for their problems. In those terms, might
not the $1.5 billion in military assistance we are providing Egypt be
better spent on additional economic assistance so that they can do a
better job in feeding their own people and beginning to rebuild their-
society domestically ?

Mr. SaunpERs. Mr. Wheeler can speak in more detail to this, The
main problem at the moment in Egypt, as T understand it. is not the
lack of a major infusion of new money. It is, rather, the effort to use
to greater and more immediate effect the money that is already
coming into Egypt. Therefore, the problem is not a funding problem
even though there is a loss because of the loss of—

Mr. Sor.aRz. You mean it is an absorption problem.

Mr. Sauxpers. That is correct.

Mpr. Sornarz. It is fairly clear, T gather, that this money is being
provided in the context of peace. which is to say that had there not
been a peace treaty between Israel and Egypt, we would not be pro--
* viding the money. Is that the case?

Mr. Savuxpers. Yes; I think so.

DISPOSITION OF FUNDS

Mr. Sor.arz. ITf that is in fact the case, what happens if the treaty
should be repudiated by either or both of the parties at some point
over the course of the next few vears before all of this money has been
distributed ? Would it be your intention to go ahead and provide the
money anyway ?

Mtr. Saunpers. In the first place, I think we would operate on the
assumption that the peace treaty is going to be carried out and
scrupulously observed.

Mr. Sor.arz. We certainly hope so.

Mr. Sauxpers. And in the second case, yon can never answer ques-
tions like that, really, without knowing what the situation is when
those conditions arise. I do not think it is possible to answer a question
like that with any degree of realism.

Mr. Sorarz. Would vou object to a provision in the legislation which
would provide that if for anv reason the terms of the treaty were not
being honored by the parties involved. that we would no longer proceed
to provide aid which had orieinallv been given pursuant to the treaty
to the extent that neither side had in the interim incurred defensive
disadvantages which we had an obligation to make good for.

Tn other words, for example, take Israel. If the treaty folls anart
before they withdraw from the two bases in the Sinai, presumably there:
is no need for two new bases in the Negev. Would there be anv reason
for giving them the money to comnlete the two bases in the Negev if
thev still had the two bases in the Sinai? .
© Mr. Saunpers. In answer to your basic question, we would not wel-:
come legislation of that kind simply because our concern would be.-



49

‘that we would end up without the kind of flexibility one needs to make
decisions in a situation like that. I just do not see how in writing the
law you can be any more precise than I can be in answering your ques-
tion here today. I just do not know what circumstances we would face
and I do not think the President or anyone would want to deprive the
President of the flexibility to make that kind of decision.
Mr. Sorarz. I appreciate that answer and I am finished with my
-questions, Mr. Chairman. )
. I just want to make one observation, and that is I think many of us
are willing to see this military assistance go to Egypt in the context
-of peace, where the threat which Egypt potentially poses to Israel has
been presumably significantly diminished, if not completely elimi-
nated. If the treaty has fallen apart and Egypt goes back into the
confrontation front, which, of course, we all hope and expect will not
happen, then it is a very different situation. I think there would be
some of us who are concerned that if that happened, we would continue
to provide military assistance to a country which at that point might
be militarily threatening to Israel.
Thank you very much.

U.8. COMMITMENTS

Mr. Haxirton. Gentlemen, we have a series of questions about U.S.
-commitments, assurances, and other undertakings, particularly this
memorandum of agreement, but I think I will put those off until our
next meeting,

I would like to take advantage of the remaining few minutes before
1 o’clock to get a clearer picture of the next steps in the implementa-
tion of the Kgyptian-Israeli treaty. My understanding is that in early
May, Israel will start its pullback of troops from the Sinai. Is that
accurate?

Mr. Sauxpers. That is correct. And the first subphase of that will
-end on May 26 and 27, by which time the Israelis will have cleared a
-corridor along the Mediterranean leading to Al Arish, and on the
"26th, there will be a ceremony on the turnover of Al Arish which
Secretary Vance will attend. And then there are the subphases.

Mr. Hamruron, Secretary Vance is going to attend that?

Mr. SAunpERs. Yes.

Mr. Hamiuron. That is when the Israelis vacate that corridor along
the Mediterranean?

Mr. Saunpers. And particularly when Al Arish, the so-called capi-
‘tal of the Sinai, is turned over to Egypt.

NEGOTIATIONS ON WEST BANK AND GAZA WILL BEGIN IN MAY

Mr. Hamiuron. Will the negotiations relating to the West Bank and
‘Giaza begin in May also?
. Mr. Saunpers. The two sides have not given us an exact date, but
by their agreement they would begin 1 month from yesterday, which
would be the 25th of May, which would, coincidentally, be about the
same time as the date we were just discussing. '

Mr. Haminton. Is it correct that by December the Israelis will have
withdrawn to a line from E] Arish in the North to El-Tor in the South
-along the Gulf of Suez ¢ E
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Mr. Saunpers. Actually to Ras Muhammed, which is the tip of the
Sinai Peninsula, and that would take place 9 months from yesterday,
which I think takes us into January, I believe.

Mr. Haxiuron. And that would include the return of one central
Sinai airbase and some oilfields to the Egyptians? Is that right?

Mr. Saunpers. All of the oilfields, and the airbase at Bir Gifgafa,
which is near the Sinai Pass. .

Mr. HamruroN. So, up to December of 1979, then, Israel is the one
which undertakes most of the required actions, is that not right?

Mr. Saunpers. That is not entirely true because, for instance, as of
the date of effectiveness of the treaty, Israeli ships may pass through
the Suez Canal, and, of course, what is happening during this 9-month
period is not just the Israeli pullback but the putting in place of the
security regime which will exist during the remaining period of the
3-year limitation period.

EGYPTIAN STEPS TOWARD NORMALIZATION

Mr. Hamirron. When does Egypt begin to take some of the steps
toward normalization, then ¢ Can you identify those?

Mr. Saunpers. When the 9-month withdrawal to the interim line is
completed. Then there is a whole series of negotiations which would
begin in the 6 months following that. The exchange of ambassadors
would take place. We could provide a timetable of all of the events.

Mr. HaMiuron. Provide us a chart, if you would.

[The material follows:]

STATUS OF THE EGYPTIAN-ISRAELY PEACE TREATY

Exchange of instruments of ratiflcation at the Sinai Field Mission April 25.

Israelis withdraw to El-Arish and turn El-Arish over to Egypt May 27.

Borders open May 28.

Israeli Defense Forces begin withdrawal from Zone II through Zone IV July 25
through November 23, 1979.

Israeli withdrawal to El-Arish-Ras Mohammed Line is complete January 25,

1980.
BExchange of Ambassadors, establishment of full relations February 25, 1980.
Israeli withdrawal to previous international border April 25, 1082.

WEST BANK/GAZA

Egyptian/Israeli/U.S. negotiations to begin not later than May 25, 1879,

Negotiations to be completed not later than May 24, 1980.

Five year autonomy period begins with the inauguration of the Self-Governing
Authority in the West Bank/Gaza.

Not later than three years into this period, negotiations begin on the final
status of the West Bank and Gaza.

At the end of the five year period, the status is determined.

EXCHANGE OF AMBASSADORS

Mr. Hasruron. The exchange of ambassadors takes place in Janu-
ary 1980.

Mr. Saunprrs, T guess it would be February, 1 month after the
9-month period is completed. And another very important aspect of
this is that the oil from the oilfields that the Israelis are leaving
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behind may be sold to Israel at the point when the Israelis vacated,
and that will be 2 months before the 9-month period is expired. So
there are things that Egypt will do before the 9-month period.

Mr. Haminton. April 1980 remains the target date for the com-
pletion of the talks on the West Bank and Gaza?

Mr. Saunpers. That is correct. It would be May, 12 months from
the day it was starting, not from today.

TROOP AND MILITARY WITHDRAWAL SET FOR 1982

Mr. Harivron. May of 1980. And April 1982 is the date by which
Israel will complete its troop and military withdrawal from Sinai, its
withdrawal of all settlements, and turn over its bases. Is that correct ?

Mr. Saunpers. That is correct, 3 years from the date of ratification.

Mr. Hamiuron. What actions have the Israelis agreed to undertake
in the coming months on the West Bank and Gaza as a gesture?

Mr. Saunpkrs. We have a letter here which we might refer to to be

recise.
P Mr. Hamivrown. Include it in the record, if you like, if it sets it out.

Mr. Saunpers. We can do that.

Mr. HasiuroN. Are any of those steps particularly significant?

Mr. Saunpers. I think it is the accumulation of steps which I think
is important rather than any one being of tremendous significance in
its own right, but there are such things as lifting restrictions on indi-
vidual movement, trying to reduce the visibility of the Israeli mili-
tary presence in certain places, and so on.

Mr, Hariuron, We will have that letter submitted for the record.

NEW SETTLEMENTS AND WEST BANK-GAZA NEGOTIATIONS

Do you consider, Mr. Saunders, Israel’s permitting new settlements
on the West Bank or allowing the existing ones to be strengthened
as being against the spirit if not the letter of the treaty and the (‘amp
David accords?

Mr. Saunpers. Yes.

Mr. Hamirton. Mr. Hansell.

Mr. HaNseLL. Just a comment, Mr. Chairman.

In connection with your question as to whether or not it is contrary
to the terms of the treaty, the parties did not specifically focus on that
question in the context of the——

Mr. Hamruron. I also said the Camp David accords.

Mr. Saunpers. And the treaty package includes the joint letter
which lays out the plans for the West Bank-Gaza negotiations.

Mr. HamirroN. Is it your view that it is possible to carry on negotia-
tions regarding the West Bank and Gaza, as contemplated by the treaty
anl<)1 the ?accords, if new settlements are being built and approved by the
cabinet

Mr. Saunpers. It is possible, and we will begin.

Mr. HaxiutoN. Are any efforts being made now to stop such new
settlements?

1The information referred to was not submitted to the subcommittees but {s avatlable
for members to read after a request to the State Department.
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DISCUSSION WITH ISRAELIS REGARDING SETTLEMENTS

Mr. SaunpERs. We have established a long record of discussion with
the Israelis on this subject, and most recently within the last very
few days after the decision to establish two new settlements, we have
put our views on the record. As I said before, my own view is the only
way to deal with this in practical terms is to get on with the negotia-
tion and start discussing exactly what will happen in the West Bank
and Gaza during this transitional period.

Mr. HamintoN. It is my understanding, Mr. Saunders, that during
the recent negotiations between Israel and the United States that
preceded conclusion of the treaty, the subject of the Israeli settlements
did not come up. Is that correct ¢

Mr. Sauxners. Could you repeat that ? ‘

Mr. HaminroN. During the recent negotiations between Israel and
the United States that preceded the conclusion of the treaty, the sub-
ject of the settlements did not come up. Is that accurate?

Mr. Sau~npers. No. We have discussed the settlement regularly
throughout this period. You may recall that they were the subject of
substantial discussion at Camp David, and since that time, every time
there has been a new decision or any time we have discussed the overall
problem, this has been a part of the discussion. So it is a continuing
issue.

ROLE OF U.N. EMERGENCY FORCES

Mr. Hamrrrox, All right. What role will the United Nations
Em?rézgncy Force, the peacekeeping forces, play in the withdrawal
period ?

Mr. SauxpERs. According to the annex which describes exactly what
happens on the ground during the Tsraeli pullback and the Egvptian
takeover in the Sinai. there is also a schedule of steps that the United
Nations force would take by the design of the treaty. including creat-
ing interim buffer zones while the troops move around, and so on. This
is all spelled out in the annex to the treaty.

Mr. Haxriprox. Will the U.S.S.R. make an effort to veto the role of
the forces?

Mr. Sauxpers. They may very well. The point that is particularly
decisive is bv Julv 24, the mandate of the current—the cnrrent man-
date of the T.N. force would expire and would have to be renewed by
the Security Council.

DIATLOG WITH SOVIETS REGARDING ROLE OF U.N. FORCFS

Mr, Hamrnrox. Have we been in touch with the Soviets about that ?

Mr. Saunprrs. Yes, we have already on several occasions, at several
different levels. including an intensive briefing on exactly what would
be involved under the terms of the treaty, what would be asked of the
T.N. Emergency Forces. .

Mr, Hayrmron, And what kind of response have you had from the
‘Soviet TTnion ?

Mr. Sauxprrs. At this moment the Soviets continue to hold to the
position that they would consider vetoing.
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Mr. HamitoN. Are there any incentives that the Soviets have to
cooperate with the peace process ¢

NORMALIZATION OF RELATIONS BETWEEN EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Mr. Saunpers. I guess it depends upon your perspective, Mr. Chair-
man. Answering your question as an American, I personally cannot
see why it is to anyone’s advantage to try to inhibit a program which
carries out the provisions of resolution 242, which we have all sup-
ported ; and indeed, the peace treaty certainly does that. Whatever one
may think about the shortcomings of the Camp David process,
those shortcomings do not include the total Israeli withdrawal from
the Sinai and the complete normalization of relations between Egypt
and Israel. Therefore, I would consider their position very difficult
to understand.

Mr. Hamivron. T understand we are to vacate this room at 1 o’clock
for Mr. Solarz’ subcommittee. I do want to ask one other question,

Mr. Sorarz. You are welcome to stay, Mr. Chairman. [Laughter.]

PLO CONTACTS

Mr, Hamiutox. I appreciate your magnanimous gesture.

I would like to clarify a point with regard to your discussion with
Mr. Findley a moment ago about PLO contacts. I had some difficulty
following all of that. Is it correct to say that the United States can
have informal direct communication with the PLO and that to do so
it need not secure the approval of Israel before doing so?

Mr. Saunpers. I believe that is correct.

I might say that this memorandum of agreement was written as a
statement of American diplomatic policy and intent, and of course it
is within our control to decide how the words “recognition” and
“negotiation” will be interpreted. It is also true we have made a
solemn assurance to another government which we feel an obligation,.
a moral commitment to honor. You have to put these two together in
order to understand our total position when we say that legally we
retain certain freedom of action that is a legal fact. When we say
politically we deal with our friends in a certain way and consult with
them, that is also an important part of the honorable way in which
we carry out our obligations.

Mr. Hamirron. The subcommittee will stand in recess and will
reassemble, T hope, next week. I apologize to Mr. Solarz for extending
into his period.

[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the joint subcommittees adjourned to re-
convene at 3:35 p.m., Tuesday, May 1,1979.]

[Questions submitted in writing by Representative Solarz to the
Department of State and responses thereto follow:]

QUESTIONS SUBMIITED IN WRITING BY REPRESENTATIVE SOLARZ TO THE DEPARTMENT
OF STATE AND THEIR RESPONSES TIIERETO

Question. What do you anticipate will be the major {ssues in the autonomy
negotiations scheduled to begin in May?

Answer. The major issues in the autonomy negotiations will be the powers
and responsibilities of the Self-governing Authority and the arrangements for
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the elections. Since no one has negotiated on these issues before, we will have to
get into the negotiations before we can define what the most difficult issues will
be. The objective will be to provide full autonomy for the inhabitants of the
West Bank and Gaza. To do that, the negotiations will have to address such
issues as authority over land, water rights, and internal security.

Question. In General Graves’' testimony, it was stated that it 1s of critical
importance to Israel that the two replacement alrbases in the Negev be com-
pleted by the end of the 3-year withdrawal period from the Sinai, when Israel
will have to withdraw from the two Sinai airbases. What would the military
consequences be for Israel if the two bases were not available for Israell use at
the end of the 3-year withdrawal period?

Answer, If the two replacement airbases for Israel in the Negev were not
available at the end of the 3-year withdrawal period, Israel would face a serious
gap in its basic defenses. We have promised to work with the Israelis to insure an
operational capability but we would have to determine at the appropriate time
exactly how to deal with the problem. However, we are confident the bases will
be ready on time,
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NEV BASES SAME AS EXISTING BASES

Mr. Hamiuton, The subcommittees will resume their hearing.

Mr. Findley.

Mr. Finorey. General Graves, the two bases which we will build
will be precisely the same dimension and precisely the same facilities
as the existing airbase. Is that a correct statement ?

General Graves. No, sir.

Mr. Finorey. Could you outline that for us?

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ERNEST GRAVES, U.S. ARMY, DIREC-
TOR, DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY

General Gravrs. The basic scope will be the same. Namely, each will
be designed to handle operations by two squadrons, which is the devel-
opment of the two present fields. However, we have agreed with the
Government of Israel, and the agreement spells this out, that we will
work with the Israeli Air Force on what we call the criteria of the
facilities, and this would be such things as the sizes of the aprons, the
gesign of the aircraft shelters and things like this, to optimize the

esign.

N%w, the limitations on that are, first, the commitment of the United
States is to the $800 million in articles and services, and that only
amount over and above the $800 million will be provided by Israel, and
second, that any enlargement or change in the facilities will not inter-
fere with completing the airbases, at least for operation of the facili-
ties, within the 3-year time frame.

Mr. Finorey. Will the strips be longer ¢

General Graves, No, .

Mr. Finorey. Will they be wider ¢

(65)
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General Graves. No. There is no plan to change the basic runway
dimensions that I am aware of. o )

Mr. ?FINDLEY. Will the square feet of the facilities be substantially
larger

General Graves. It will be larger in some cases, smaller in others.

LINKAGE OF WITHDRAWAL OF ISRAELI FORCES TO BASES

Mr. FinpreY. Secretary Saunders, could you tell us the extent to
which withdrawal of Israeli forces from the Sinai is linked to the
completion of the bases? Is there a linkage ?

STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD H. SAUNDERS, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY OF STATE FOR NEAR EASTERN AND SOUTH ASIAN
AFFAIRS . :

Mr. SaunpErs. Yes. In other words, it could go hand in hand. The
reason, as (General Graves mentioned the other day, we are trying to
complete the airbases in 3 years is so the Israelis will have time to
move in and become operational to permit them to withdraw from
the Sinai within the prescribed 3 years.

I believe there was discussion of the fact that the Israelis will with-
draw within that time period, and therefore if for some reason the
airfields are not completely operational, we would discuss with them
ways of helping them handle their problems in the interim period
that might develop. Is that not correct

COMPLETION OF FACILITIES

General Graves. Well, we specifically provide in the agreement that
the initial plan for the field will be based upon completing the facil-
ities, and we will agree on a scope that can be completed in our best
estimate in the time.

Now, if delays occur or some change is necessary, then at each time
we will reevaluate and set the scope so that it can be completed, and if
necessary we will provide temporary facilities, whether it be extra
garking or something of this type, so that they can deploy within the

vears,

It may be that not every single thing will be finished, but we have
no question in our mind about our ability to finish the runway, the
taxiways, and enough area to park the aircraft, so that we can again
redeplov if the airbase——

Mr. FinpLey. Is the Government of Israel obligated to vacate the:
Sinai, whether the two airbases are operational or not?

Mr. Savunpers. T think the answer is yes, and to take care of con-
tingencies that might arise we have done what General Graves said,
in order to insure that they will continue to have an operational
capability.

THE AIRBASE AGREEMENT

Mr. FinprLey. So the linkage is not a total. They are under obliga-
tion to vacate the Sinai in the next 8 years.

General Graves. T am verv familiar with the airbase agreement, -
and there is nothing within the airbase agreement itself which says:
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that if the fields are not finished, this impacts on the provisions of the
peace treaty. The airbase agreement is put together to give us the
maxinﬁxm chance of finishing, but it doesn’t have any forgiveness in
it at all. .

Just to illustrate, here we are talking about a case in which there
is delay, and there might be courses of action. Such possible courses
of action will include the provision of temporary facilitics pending
completion of the permanent facility, and the determination by the
Ministry of Defense of Israel that the Israel Air Force does not require
certain facilities for accomplishment of initial operational capability.
So we are put in the position that it would be, in my opinion, very
difficult for the Government of Israel, assuming that tﬁis project goes
forward with any degree of su~cess, to use noncompletion of airbase
facilities as an excuse for not moving, because we know we are goin
to get some basic things like the runway and the taxiway finished,
-even though some more soiJhisticated items, such as aircratt shelters,
may be only partially completed.

The Israelis are operating from these fields in the Sinai right now
and do not have aircraft shelters for all their aircraft. So it does not
seem to me, given the exposed condition of some of their aircraft now,
that they could ever claim that the lack of shelters on these new fields
will be a bar to redeploying.

Mr. Saunpers. The treaty documents are quite categorical in the
commitment to complete the withdrawal within 8 years. The solu-
tion to the problem would be found on the Negev side of the border.

VIOLATIONS OF THE TREATY

Mr. Finprey. Mr. Chairman, can I have time to pursue another line
of questioning? On March 26, Mr. Saunders, President Carter signed
a letter to both President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin, identical
texts, dealing with what we would be prepared to do in the event of
actual threat or violation of the treaty. On or about the same date, he
issued a memorandum of agreement to Israel which says miich the
same things, Now, I understand that the same memorandum was
offered to Egypt, and Egypt was not interested. Then, later, Khalil
protested against the memorandum that was actually issued to Israel.

Can you tell us why this memorandum was issued? It does seem on
a reading to deal with much the same subject matter and very similar
language as the letters,

MEANING OF MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

Mr. Saunpers. As you know, there have been previous memoranda
of agreement under each of the disengagement agreements of the past.
The Israelis felt it desirable to try to codify in one place the principal
elements of our relationship with regard to a treaty. They requested
this agreement, ,

Mr. Finprey. Who requested it ? Israel did ?

Mr. SaunbpErs. Yes, and we saw no reason not to respond.

Mr. FinorLEY. Could you state what is meant by “such other actions
as it may deem appropriate and helpful #”” That is from the memo-
randum. What is the meaning of that ¢ That sounds pretty broad.



58

STATEMENT OF HERBERT HANSELL, LEGAL ADVISER,
DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. Hanserr. When you say it is from the memorandum——

Mr. FinpLex. No, it is from the letter. Excuse me. What is meant by
that phrase?

Mr, HanseLn The point of that phrase is that the United States
would at the time consider what options are open to it, what kinds of
diplomatic actions, what kind of representations, what kinds of politi-
cal persuasions that might at that point be helpful and appropriate to
achieve compliance with the treaty, and worth considering at that time.

Mr. FinprLey. There is in the letters the phrase, “The United States
will * * * take such other action as it may deem appropriate and
helpful to achieve compliance with the Treaty.” The language of the
memorandum : “The United States will take appropriate measures to
promote full observation of the Treaty of Peace”—struck me as con-
siderably stronger and permits the United States less discretion. Is
that the way you read it?

Mr, HansEeLL, No, sir. The memorandum—-

Mr. Finprey. Did the Israelis insist on this more precise language in
the memorandum ¢

Mr. TIansernn. The Israelis were anxious to have somewhat more
specification on some of these issues than was contained in the letter.
As Secretary Saunders has said, it seemed to the United States appro-
priate to try to respond to that, so there is in the memorandum of
agreement perhaps somewhat more specification of what is set forth
in very summary terms in the letter. There is a good degree of overlap,
I think there is no question about that.

Mr. Finorey. Does our Government view those letters as being ex-
ecutive agreements ?

Mr. HanseLL. Yes. They are binding in accordance with their terms.
Now, their terms, in fact——

Myr. FinoLey. They differ from a treaty only in that a treaty would
be sul?)ject to the advice and consent of the Senate. Is that a fair state-
ment

DIPLOMATIC AND POLITICAL NATURE OF AGREEMENTS

Mr. HanseLr. Well, different from a treaty in the sense also that this
kind of political assurance is not in U.S. practice the kind you would
find in a treaty. The essential point about both the letter and the mem-
orandum is that they do not commit the United States to act, whereas
conventionally in a treaty we are undertaking more formal obligations
and commitments to take particular kinds of action.

What is important about these is that they are largely of a diplomatic
and political nature. They are what we would in shorthand describe as
political assurances. The general nature is that we will consult, we will
consider, we will discuss. Our discretion, our judgment, would deter-
mine whether action should be taken.

Mr. Finprey. They do not permit——
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Mr. Hansern. There are a couple of clauses that may involve vari-
ances, but as a general provision that is correct.
Mr. HamivtoN. Mr. Studds.

U.S. PURCHASE OF TWO SHIP8 CANCELED BY IRAN

Mr. Stupps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ]

Mr. Chairman, might I have your permission at least very briefly
to ask a question on & somewhat separate subject that happens to be in
discussion on the floor right now ? I beg your indulgence. I will be brief.

General Graves, we are debating the budget resolution on the floor
right now, and there is pending an amendment for the United States
to acquire two of the destroyers which were to be purchased by the Gov-
ernment of Iran. As I recall, several months ago you answered a ques-
tion in that regard before this subcommittee. I wonder if every briefly,
and T apologize to my colleagues for some of this is not exactly on the
subject, if you could refresh my memory. I think I recall your sayin
at the time that the foreign military sales program had a trust fun
of sorts managed by the Department of Defense in which adequate
funds were maintained in the event that there were to be a cancellation
of a sale as a general proposition, and specifically with respect to the
Iranian weaponry in question, that there were adequate funds to meet
out-of-pocket costs already incurred by the contractor, and indeed to
cover cancellation costs should that be necessary. Is that correct?

General Graves. That is correct, but that was the situation that
existed on the 3d of February. Because of the need of the U.S. Navy
for these ships and the judgment that the Navy could provide a sub-
stantial increment toward its ship program at a very reduced cost,
the President decided that we should keep the contracts for these
shipsalive, and we have done so.

We have also done that with respect to other parts of the pro-
gram, so that now the situation is not such that we can simply termi-
nate all of the contracts and not have difficulties with the trust fund
amounts.

Mr. Stupps. Does that mean that for the past 3 months, roughly,
we have procceded to make payment as if the contract had been
uninterrupted ? ‘

General Graves. That is correct, with respect to these ships.

Mr. Stupps. Does that not mean in effect that by the President
having made that decision it then sets up a decision at the moment,
if T understand you correctly, whereby the United States almost has
to go ahead and purchase these ships in order to avoid someone's
losing money, which was not the case 3 months ago.

IRAN’S OBLIGATION TO REIMBURSE UNITED STATES FOR LOSSES

General Graves. I think that the situation is approximately as you
describe it, but not precisely, because even if we had liquidated ‘the
entire program 3 months ago, there would have been a difference. We
did estimate that we had enough funds at that time to liquidate
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the entire program. We have now proceceded. We have made the con-
tract payments as you describe. o

The reason I say that I don’t know the answer to your question is
that our estimates of termination liability are only estimates. We
don’t know if we terminate all these contracts what the full extent
of tho contractor claims will be. I think our best estimate is that,
yes, there will be a loss of money.

Mr, Stupps, If we were to terminate now, a loss to whom?

General Graves. Well, we would secek to recover from Tran the
amount of any loss because they are obligated to pay, but the fact
is that, if we.were unable to recover this money, then the contractor
would have a claim against the U.S. Government because his con-
tract is with our Government.

Mr. Stupps. Yes, and in effect the last 3 months, if T have under-
stood it, we have proceeded to pay out what were essentially Iranian
funds.

U.S. AGREEMENT WITH IRAN

General Graves, That is correct, because we had an agreement with
Iran that said that we could seek to dispose of the equipment.

Mr. Stupps. With the new Government in Iran, the current
Government,

General Graves. An agreement with the earlier Government.

Mr. Stupns. The post-Shah Government.

General Graves. Yes. and the Bakhtiar Government. and the new
Government has not repudiated that agreement, and it has basically
accepted the fact that we are operating under that agreement,

Mr. Stupps. I thought that was what the situation was. In other
words, no matter what the Iranians agree, had they not, they would
stand to lose most of their funds in their account for incurred costs
already and for termination costs. Now I assume if we go ahead and
if the Congress ratifies what the President has now presented us
with, which is essentially a fait accompli. The Iranians don't lose
a thing, and we pick up two destroyers which we may or may not
need, and I won’t argue about that with you now, less expensively
to taxpayers presumably than they would have been otherwise.

General Graves. We will save $200 million for each ship.

I Mr?. Stupps. Assuming we need them, how much have we saved
ran
THE TRANTAN TRUST FUND

General Graves. The Iran trust funds will receive a reimbursement
of about $500 million.

Mr. Stopps. We have saved them $500 million by this. Is that right?

General Graves. I don’t entirely agree with that statement.

Mr. Stupps. Well, you made it.

General Gravzs. If we don’t follow through on the agreement which
we made in the MOU and have to liquidate all of these accounts, and
there becomes a large deficit, I think Iran could legitimately say, look,
we had an agreement with you to try to try to liquidate this program
and these costs to Iran. The U.S. Government was unable to carry
through, and we don’t necessarily feel because of that we should then
have to pick up the deficit.



61

- Mr. Stvpps. Except that we have their money. oo

General Graves. My point is that even after the $500 million is paid
into the trust fund, tﬁe ongoing liquidation of this program is going
to bring the balance in the trust fund well below that amount. At the
end of the fiscal year, we probably will only have about $200 million
left in the trust fund against liabilities of about that same amount.

So, Iran is not getting a big deal by our going ahead with this
liquidation. ‘ ‘

Mr. Stupps. They are being saved the potential loss of some mag-
nitude. Let’s put it that way without arguing about how much, I agree
with you, if we desperately needed these vessels for the U.S. Navy,
we have a pretty good deal, but there is a good deal of disagreement
about that, as you well know.

General Graves. That was the basic disagreement.

Mr. Stopps. Why hadn’t the Navy asked for them before if they
needed them so much?

General Graves, They did have one in their supplemental request
that was before the Congress at the time.

Mr. Stopps. I don’t want to get off on that because that is not the
business of this committee, but let me ask you, at the time the
government of the Shah fell, we had some $7 bilion outstanding in
sales to Iran, $6 billion or $7 billion,

General Graves. The undelivered balance was $12 billion.

Mr. Stupns, Now, what chance is there that we will find others of
these creeping up, suddenly being needed by our Armed Forces, like
the two destroyers?

General Graves. No; the actions we have taken have addressed all
the equipment items. You have to understand that that $12 billion
included many items that were not on contract, so there is no issue
for those at all. _

Mr, Stopps. That is sobering. Mr. Chairman, I thank you. I assume
I have used my time. I do have some other questions on the Israeli.
Egyptian matters later.

Mr, HanmrvroN, We will return to that later.

Mr. Zablocki. '

SBERIOUS ECONOMIC PROBLEMS FOR ISRAEL AND EGYPT

Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to apologize. I find it very difficult to compete at the same time
with the meeting on the Export Administration Act. This noon we met
with Dr. Bergland, the budget director of the State of Israel. The eco-

‘nomic impact of the peace treaty on Egypt and Israel and the cost of
the transfer, the relocation of the Sinai airfields, was part of the dis-
cussion, Of course, it is obvious that both of the economies of Egypt
and Israel have serious problems.

The specific problem, Mr. Saunders, that the Israelis want alleviated
is the agreement that the additional amounts of aid over and above the
assistance we are giving in the regular programs are under a different
formula on repayments of principal and interest. They supposedly did
not understand that the interest rates would be different. This causes
a serious economic problem,

Were they fully aware of all of the specifics, the interest vates
particularly?

47-699—79——5
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AWARENESS OF DIFFERENT INTEREST KATES

Mr. Saunpers. I want Mr. Wheeler to address this in detail, but this
package was put together over a time period with a variety of dis-
cussions. I think the terms were made known to them shortly after
decisions were made, but the decisions were not made on the terms until
the middle of March.

So, assoon as they were informed, they were told what terms we had
in mind. Obviously, we could not tell them what the terms were until
the President made his decision. That did not take place until about the
20th of March.

B Chaigman Zarrockr, Did you discuss the details with Secretary
rown

Mr. Saunpers. Yes; during that period, but there were those dis-
cussions, and after that the President made his decision. I think Secre-
tary Brown conveyed the decision or the initial decision during those
meetings, Then the Israelis came back and we had some further dis-
cussion, and there was a further decision at that time. We know about
when it was. I don’t think it is the date of the Brown-Weizman letter.
We can provide you with the date.

DETERMINATION OF THE RATE OF INTEREST

Chairman Zarrockr. Determining the rate of interest is the princi-
pal purpose of the question. Were the Israelis aware of the terms of
the FMS credits containing an interest rate higher than they were
accustomed to? ‘

General Graves. As I see it, and I was present in the last two meet-
ings which Secretary Brown had with Mr, Weizman, it was clear in
that meeting that there would be a grant portion and a loan portion,
and that the loan portion would be in accordance with the terms that
were involved for the annual program except there would be no for-
giveness, and the interest rate would be the same.

This session explained that the forgiveness that occurs in the annual
loan is mathematically equivalent to a lower interest rate. In other
words. if you borrow this money. and pay only half the interest rate.
your payments are about half as big, or the other way of producing
this result is to forgive half the principle and pay the full interest
rate, and once again the pavments are about half as big.

So, the annual forgiveness of half the principle is the Imathematical
equivalent of giving Terael an interest rate of half the going rate.
Now, my reeollection of the discussions associated with this was that
in terms of the payout period, it would be the 30-year period. but that
there would be no foreiveness. and that the interest rate would be the
normal interest rate, because the annual interest rate given to Tsrael
is not a concessionary rate.

IMPACT OF LOWER INTEREST RATES

Chairman Zanrocxr, I understand that, but would the desired con-
cessionary rate then have to be an amendment to law to provide such
a concessionary rate, lowering the interest rate from 9 or 5 or 2 or 3
percent? What impact. would it have on the agreement that was made?

It is my understanding that President Carter advised the leadership
immediately after the signing of the treaty that we should stand fast
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to the agreement, and that if there were any changes done in the legis-
lation, this might disrupt the peace process.

General Graves. My understanding of this problem is that at the
time the treaty was signed, it was clear in the fminds of everyone that
there would not be a concessionary rate. I was aware of the fact that
the Government of Ismel sought a concessionary rate. I am not aware
that any statement made by any representative of this Government
granted or offered any promise that a concessionary rate would be
granted.

COMMUNICATION ON CONCESSIONARY RATE

Chairman Zasrockr. I was told this noon that Prime Minister Begin
did not realize that. He was not aware of the fact that there would not
be a concessionary rate. Apparently Minister Weizman felt there was
a communication to that Government on this issue.

General Graves. I don’t know the answer to that. The letter does
not specifically state that there would not be a concessionary rate. It
says, “In accordance with our agreement, $800 million of this rate
will be in the form of assistance or grants, and the other part will be
in tho form of loans.” There is nothing in the letter about forgiveness
or concessionary rates. :

Chairman Zasrockr. Then it is natural to assume that the agreement
was for a grant and loan and the loan portion would be made at the
going interest rate.

General Graves. I am sure that was well understood by all parties
at the time this was discussed.

Chairman Zasrockr. Would it not have been preferable if it had been
spelled out in the letter?

General Graves. Possibly, sir.

Chairman Zasrockr. That is the problem we have with later dates,
when there are different interpretations of the parties that are
involved.

I yield.

COMMUNICATION EXPLAINING BUDGETARY EFFECTS OF NO FORGIVENESS

Mr, HamivtoN. I have from the Office of Management and Budget
a chart showing the comparison of the budgetary effects of no forgive-
ness versus 50-percent foregiveness on the Egyptian-Israeli IFMS
credits. If you have no forgiveness, then the totals ?or the entire pack-
age in budget authority are $1.47 billion and for outlays $1.1 billion.
If you have a 50-percent forgiveness and the budgetary impact for
the entire package is $3.136 billion, $2.95 billion in outlays. I will ask
unanimous consent to submit this letter and the table that accompanies
it as part of the record at this point, and in addition, a letter from the
House Committee on the Budget which deseribes the same formula.?

General Graves. Mr. Chairman, I might add one point. The sentence
says: “In accordance with our agreement, $800 million of this total of
$3 billion will be in the form of grants, and the remaining will be in
the form of loans.” We have always viewed the 50 percent forgiveness
as a grant, because in effect that 1s what it is. The minute the loan is
drawn down, the prescribed amount is forgiven.

1 See appendix 4, p. 224,
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Chairman Zasrockr. I wish you had said that the first time this pro-
posal was made to the Congress. That is exactly what I had requested.
I said we are not calling a spade a spade. That is what should have been
presented in Con . I do not fault you for your interpretation or
your view or position. It is not your fault; but in the first instance, that
is the way it should have been presented.

General Graves. Sir, I believe that forgiveness is not in the admin-
istration’s bill, but is an annual legislative act of Congress.

ORIGINAL FORGIVE-NESS SOUGHT BY FORD ADMINISTRATION

Chairman Zasrockr. I understand, but I am referring to the legisla-
tive Eroposa]. The first initiative for a forgiveness clause was sought b
the Ford administration. Secretary Kissinger, when he presented his
testimony, stated that it was a loan with the provision of one-half being
forgiveness, but he would not call it a grant. He refused to call it a

rant.
& Mr. HamiutoN. In general, the forgiveness feature was in the ad-
ministration’s request.

Chairman ZaBLockL. Yes; when we had the first request from the
administration it was.

General Graves. It is not in the supplemental. I remember in the
preparation of this sentence that the $800 million was to be the limit
of the money that wasnot to be treated as a loan.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Chairman, I would just ask a verv rhetori-
cal and final question, The administration is standing fast to the agree-
ment, and does not want the Congress to bring in the forgiveness clause
or lower any interest other than what has been already agreed upon?

Mr. Sa=vpers. That is correct.

Chairman ZaBrock1. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HaminroN, Mr. Derwinski.

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN UNITED S8TATES AND ISRAFL

Mr. Derwinskr Can I return for a moment to the point Mr. Findley
raised about the memorandum of agreement between the United States
and Israel, specifically, paragraph 7, which provides that the United
States will continue to propose restrictions on weapons supplied by
any country which prohibits unauthorized transfer to a third party?
What igems and what possible transfers is that intended to protect
agamst?

ng. HaxserrL. What that is intended to do is to implement. the pro-
visions that are already contained in the Arms Export Control Act. As
you know, we do impose restrictions——

Mr. Derwinskr. I understand that.

Mr. Sauxpers. That is what we are talking about.

ISRAELI CONCERNS

Mr. Drrwinskr. But now there obviously had to be some specific
reasons that such a condition would also be placed in a memorandum.

- Or let me rephrase it: What are the Israeli concerns?

Mr. Haxserr. This was a compromise provision. There were several
proposals, the exact nature of which I have forgotten but the records
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are in the file, for broader restrictions on supply and on transfer of
weapons that we might supply to others that conceivably might have
some use against Israel, After the various discussions, what evolved

~was this provision that'we would continue to impose restrictions that

are now imposed on transfers. ) ) )
Mr. DerwinskL I think you would feel better if I discussed this

‘under another form. I will do that.

BAGHDAD CONFERENCE IN NOVEMBER 1978

I think, Mr. Secretary, you would be the one to have the handle on
this. There was what I would call the original Baghdad Conference
last November. It included an agreement, if I understand correctly,
by which Jordan and Syria were to receive certain funds for not par-

ticipating in our peace initiative process.

Do you know if any payments were made, and if so, to what amount?

Mr. Saunpers. I don’t know their size. Usually these transfers take
place in ways that do not immediately come to our attention. We have
to be able to identify them after the fact.

Mr. DerwINsKEL Do you have any detailsat all, any estimates?

Mr. Saunpers, I do not have it at my fingertips, but I will look into
this when we go back and supply you with what other information wa
have on payments that have so far taken place.

[The material follows:]

BAGHDAD PAYMENTS TO SYRIA

Baghdad payments to Syria are estimated to be in the range of $250 to $359
millon and to Jordan in the range of $100 to $150 million.

AGREEMENTS AT BAGHDAD CONFERENCE

Mr. Derwinskr, In the subsequent conference which was held, I be-
lieve, about 6 weeks ago, was there any agreement as to the coordinated
attacks, terrorism, or military action against Egypt or Israel or
against U.S. interests in those countries ¢

Mr. Saunpers. We are not aware of any agreement on attacks. As
far as we know, the only agreements reached were published. Those
were essentially agreements to suspend economic assistance to Egypt
and to break diplomatic relations with Egypt. I am not aware of any
agreement to coordinate any terrorist attacks.

Mr. Derwinsgr. What about U.S. installations? Do you have any
concern that they might be targeted ¢

Mr. Saunpers. I am concerned that American installations any-
where in the area could be targeted. I have no knowledge that a deci-
sion has been made to do that, but of course we are continually on the
alert to that possibility.

Mr. Derwinskr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hamivton. Mr. Bingham.

Mr. Bivermam. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Saonpers. I would like to turn to the Baghdad Conference,

- Would you say that Conference was a total disaster, from our point of

view?
Mr. Saunpers. That sounds like a fair characterization, [Laughter.]



66

Mr. Brvanam. Was it anticipated that it would be?

Mr. Saunpers. I expected a negative outcome. I think what was not
expected was the harshness and the vehemence of the outcome.

_By that, I specifically mean that I don’t think we would have pre-
dicted the break in diplomatic relations between the countries and
Egypt. The rest of it was not unexpected because it was foreshadowed
at the first Baghdad Conference in the fall. That was the suspension of
economic assistance.

JORDAN’S AND SAUDI ARABIA’S ROLE AT CONFERENCE

Mr. Binemam. Was there anything encouraging about the role
played in the conference by Jordan or Saudi Arabia?

Mr. Saunpers. I would find very little that was encouraging. They
would argue that they resisted attempts to hurt the United States, and
also that by maintaining an Arab consensus they preserved a base for
more moderate Arab action later on,

X personally find their arguments difficult to follow.

Mr. BinguaM. What do you anticipate at the present as far as cut-
off of funds to Egypt is concerned ¢

EGYPT'S SITUATION FOLLOWING CONFERENCE

Mr. Saunpers. We have some numbers. Mr. Wheeler, who presented
this, can tell you exactly what the present situation looks like and what
the losses in the immediate situation might be. It is a little hard to pre-
dict beyond the immediate situations. Do you have those?

STATEMENT OF HON. JOSEPH C. WHEELER, ASSISTANT ADMIN-
ISTRATOR FOR NEAR EAST, AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL
DEVELOPMENT '

Mr. WaEELER. Mr. Bingham, I think that we had anticipated new
commitments from the oil countries on the order of a half billion dol-
lars for fiscal 1979. This is a great deal lower than the earlier commit-
ments. You will recall that in 1977, through the Gulf Organization for
the Development of Egypt, they put forward $2 billion which was used
in a quick disbursing manner to help Egypt deal with their critical
foreign exchange situation.

For 1979, we expect the total payments from Arabs to now be on
;)he orde(ti of $150 million to $200 million ; some of these having already

een made.

SAUDI ARABIA’S COMMITMENT TO PAY FOR F-5'8

Mr. Brnemam. What about that point, for example, the understand-
ing thfat? Saudi Arabia would pay for Egypt’s purchase of 50 F-5
aireraft

Mr. Sauxpers. We understand that that agreement will be kept.

Mr. Bineram. Have payments already been made on that purchase

General Graves. No payments have yet been received for the Egyp-
tian F-5 purchase.
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ASSISTANCE FOR JORDAN AND S8YRIA UNDER BAGHDAD CONFERENCE

Mr. BineHAM. Do you know what assistance Jordan and Syria may
have received under the provisions of the Baghdad Conference? They
have received roughly $1.2 billion and $1.5 billion respectively.

Mr. WuzeeLer. The amounts are $1.25 billion for }) ordan and $1.85
billion for Syria.

Mr. BingHAM And those are to be paid by whom ¢

Mr. WHEELER. Primarily by Saudi Arabia, Iraq, Kuwait, Libya, Al-
geria, Qatar, and the United Arab Emirates.
ker.? Bineuam. Have any of those payments been made? Do you

10w

Mr. WHEeEeLER. I am sorry, I should go on and answer that. As Mr,
Saunders indicated earlier, 1t is our understanding that certain pay-
ments have been made, but we do not really have the precise informa-
tion and the exact levels. I think we have some skepticism that all of
these payments will be made.

Mr. BineHAM. What sort of payments of this type were given to
Syria before? Is this some new kind of assistance to Syria?

Mr. WueeLEr. These take the place of the kinds of cash payments
which were envisioned in earlier conferences in Khartoum and Rabat.
I am not sure I have the levels. Of course. Khartoum and Rabat pay-
ments were at a much lower level than would be provided under the
Baghdad agreements. I would be glad to provide that for the record.

Mr. Bineran. Do you know what the justification was or what the
reason given was for Syria’s need for this assistance?

Mr. Saunpers. It was twofold. I think the rationale behind the Arab
summit payments of previous conferences was simply that these were
not confrontation states that had borne the cost of the war on behalf
of what was called at those conferences the Arab cause, Therefore,
the other Arab countries worked together to provide a subsidy of
sorts.

OPEC PAYMENTS TO SYRIA AND JORDAN

Mr. Wueeter. Mr. Bingham, My information is that the OPEC
countries as & group provided Syria in 1976 about $450 million; in
1977, about $800 million; and in 1978, about a half billion dollars.
They provided Jordan in 1976, about $120 million ; in 1977, about $380
million ; and in 1978, about $350 million.

Mr. Binguam. Thank you.

CURRENT SITUATION IN SAUDI ARABIA

Mr. Saunders, what can you tell us about the current situation in
Saudia Arabia in terms of the stability of the regime?

Mr. Saunpers. We have no reason at this point to doubt the stabil-
ity of the regime in Saudi Arabia. What is going on, of course, are
discussions among the Saudi leadership about the nature of nossible
succession to the throne should the King abdicate for reasons of health,
and our understanding is that the royal family has arrived at these
conclusions in an orderly way which preserves the stability of the
regime. '
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ARMS SALES TO YEMEN

Mr. Bineuanm. What was the impact in Saudi Arabia of the Presi-
dent’s decision to make emergency deliveries of large quantities of
military quipment to North Yemen?

Mr. Saunpess, The impact was quite strongly favorable. The Saudis
have looked to the United States for many years as their ultimate
source of security., The United States was the leader of the free world
with regard to Saudi Arabia as the nation to which the Saudis could
turn if they felt threatened.

- -~ Asyou know, over the years, a number of statements have been made
about the American interest in the stability in Saudi Arabia. The
Saudis regarded the incursion from South Yemen into North Yemen
as a potential threat to the security of Saudi Arabia. Therefore, the
American response along with Saudi Arabia to that incursion was
regarded as encouraging %rom their point of view.

Mr. BinouaM., Were there any concrete steps taken toward that
response ¢

Mr, Saunpers. I think there have been continuously in the sense
that we have over this period worked with them in a variety of ways
to help the Government of the Yemen Arab Republic to improve its
defenses, to better organize its armed forces, to absorb equipment that
is being provided to them through training in which our teams are
engaged, ::(11 which Saudi teams are engaged, in which the Jordanians
are e .

Thlzgg ore, the fact of a continuing collaboration, it seems to me, is
the best indication of their feeling that this is a useful enterprise that
we are engaged in together.
~ Mr._ Binemam. Just one further question, Mr. Chairman. I would

“Tike to ask this of you and General Graves. After the declaration of
emergency, as I understand it, a cease-fire was followed very quickly.
If there was an emergency within the meaning of the statute, that
would seem like the end of it.

Was there any consideration either by you or by DOD to then re-
examine the transaction in light of the requirements of 36B and in
light of the fact that the emergency had passed and the Congress at
that point had every reason to expect that it would be given an oppor-
tunity to react to its decision ¢

Mr. Saunpers. From our perspective, the fact of the invasion and
the danger posed to the Yemen Arab Republic should that be repeated
demonstrated a continuing emergency, at least in the nontechnical
sense of the word. For once we had launched the effort and tried to
help the Yemenis strengthen their position, it seemed logical to us to go
through that as quickly as we could so that if the situation were re-
peated, it would not result in an unfavorable outcome——

Mr. Bineaam. General Graves, has there been any second look as
‘to whether the sale was successful in terms of quality and sophistica-
tion of weapons and the capacity of the North Yemen Government to
absorb that?

General Graves. There has not been a second look in terms of the
total scope of the program. We had been planning this level of sup-
port in North Yemen for some time, and we were at the time of the
invasion at the point where we were going to notify Congress of this
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precise level of support. It was the invasion which led to the Presi-
dent’s decision to go ahead with the level that we already proposed to
recommend on an emergency basis. ) i

The other military factor that should be mentioned is, the North
Yemenis did suffer substantial losses in terms of materiel and am-
munition expended and were in a weakened state. That was a further
motivation to go ahead with what we had been contemplating all along.
We are continuing to work on the basic problem of adequate trainin
of the Yemenis in the use of this equipment, the support of it wit
spare parts, are the orderly introduction of it into their armed forces.
We have not reconsidered the level of support, the total scope of the
program,.
! Mr. Biveuam. I am sure my time has expired. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman,

Mr. Hamruron, Mr. Winn.

Mr. Winn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CONSEQUENCES OF BAGHDAD CONFERENCE

Mr. Secretary, are there any Arab countries now that have not
severed diplomatic relationships with Egypt?

Mr. SaunpErs. Yes; there are. At least Oman has not. Sudan has
not. I believe there is one other. Somalia has not. There are three which
have not.

Mr. Winn. Early on after the signing of the peace treaty, some of
the Arab countries were saying one thing publicly, Morocco, Tunisia
are two that I remember—correct me if I am wrong on the coun-
tries. They didn’t seem to say much of anything earlier, but at least
they sat on it for a while. Now, the last few days they have severed
diplomatic relationships with Egypt.

What I am trying to find out is, can you tell the committee in public
session or would you prefer under some other format to try to tell
the members of tge committee what they are really saying, what is
for home town consumption and what should we know for the whole
country’s consumption ¢

Mr. Saunpers. Almost all of the Arab governments after the
Baghdad Conference went along with the decisions that were made
there, including the decisions to break diplomatic relations. At the
same time, I believe, the more moderate governments support efforts
to achieve peace between Israel and its neighbors. Most of them are
skeptical about our ability to achieve final peace agreements by going
along the route that we are on.

If we were able to demonstrate continued progress by following the
procedures we began with, then I believe we would find that 2 number
of those other governments would gradually allow their positions
to evolve to a more positive vosition, A lot of them which adapted the
Baghdad positions have indicated privately to us their concern ahout
their apnearing to be in open opposition to a course that the President
of the United States has pursued with such vigor.

T think there is ambivalence in the position of those governments,
hut at the time they thought they needed to go along with the Arab
consensus.

Mr. WinnN. Again, right at first, when the treaty was announced, the
more outspoken Arab countries made their feelings quite well known
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through international press. There was'a reaction, in some cases may-.
be'an overreaction on the part of the Members of Congress, particularly
on certain funding bills. There was a feeling of retaliation. Here were
countries we were working with, we weré aiding by military or eco-
nomic grants or whatever it might be. Now, since Morocco and Tunisia,
that same feeling will prevail on those countries that were not quite
s0 outspoken. ' '

Mr. Saunpers. I cannot, of course, speak for the Members of Con-
gress, but I would not expect such strong reaction, because—In the
case of Syria, there was a general question as to what Syria’s position
was, or what was expectesZ with regard to Jordanian support. There
is another factor here, too. With the passage of time, after the Bagh-
dad Conference, I think there is an increase in perception about what
the underlying purposes of the program are, :

As I said earlier, when 1 testified on a portion of the program in
some of the countries like Syria, the program was conceived initially
in 1974, and we resumed relations with Syria as a means of building
a relationship with that country in parts of their life that were im-
portsi.nt. to their government, that is, bringing better lives to their

e.
P he precise thought was, as time went on, there would be ups and
downs 1n the political arena, but if we could build a common interest
in some portion of our relationship, perhaps we could minimize the
downturns, so that the relationship would not become totally broken,
asit wasin 1967,

Therefore, we would continue to have a relationship with which we
could work as the political opportunities opened up again. We don’t
rule out in Syria’s case its eventual participation in the peace precess.
Therefore, I think it is wise that we preserve as much of the relation-
ship as we can against that date, because of course the effort to achieve
peace is something that is paramount to all of us. Preserving the re-
lationship is worth, I think, the investment we are making. Pesides,
economic development is something that I think would primarily bene-
fit the people of the countries.

Therefore, it has a humanitarian aspect to it as well.

Mr. Winn. T understand that, but how does the average Member of
Congress expect to know how to differentiate between what we see on
TV and hear on the radio and what we read in the newspapers unless
you guys do a better job of getting the word to us?

Mr. Sauxnpers. I don’t frankly know how a better job cen be done.
We are available to each of you who wants to ask these questions. We
coma to these hearings at your request when invited.

Mr. Winn. I am not talking about this group right here. This is a
small group. We are not talking about the Foreign Affairs Commit-
tee or the Armed Services Committee. T am talking about 435 Members
of the House and the 100 Members of the Senate. Your message is not
really getting up here. We don’t really know how these other Arab
countries feel toward us and what relationships they expect.

T know, but what about all the rest of them ¢

Mr. Saunpers. All T can say is, we are available to you when you
want us. and we can come when vou ask us. in any form that you im-
pose, either the informal that this subcommittee does so well, or the
formal. It is not an easy job to communicate with an organization that
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has so many interests as the Members of this Congress have. It is quite

difficult, frankly, to find you in your offices when we are invited up to.
meet with you. We traipse back and forth around the campus here,"
and fégd you between meetings, and spend 2 hours at it and never.
succeed. ‘

So, the relationship is not the easiest one to conduct, and probably,.
therefore, is not entirely successful.

Mr. Winn. I have met with several members of your staff, too.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Saunpers. We do want to get the word out. It is in our interest,

Mr. HaminToN., A vote is pending in the House on the Mattox
amendment. The subcommittees will stand in recess. When we return,
we will turn to Mrs. Fenwick. ‘

Mrs. Fenwick. If we can adjourn, I have two short questions,

Mr. Ha»xrron. I think they are ready for the second bell here.

Mrs. Fenwick. I just wondered if there was any reaction in theArab
countries to Libya’s action with regard to Chad and Uganda, we can
hope for disenchantment on their part for those excursions. The sec-
ond one is, how are we doing with the plan to get other countries to
contribute to the difficulties that Egypt and Israel are having finan-
cially ¢ Are we going to get any——

Mr. Saunpers. On the second part, I think we are making steady
progress. Thers will be a meeting of the World Bank’s consultative
group in the fall. We are talking to the other members of that, Ger-
mans and Japanese and other Europeans. I think we will see a steady
increase in their contributions.

Mrs. Fenwick. That is good. Yes, that is very good. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Hammron. The subcommittees stand in recess.

[Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.]

CONTRIBUTIONS FROM OTHER NATIONS

Mr. HamivroN. The subcommittees will resume their sitting.

Mrs. Fenwick was asking about the contributions from other na-
tions to the Middle East package. I am not sure that I heard or under-
stood your response. You have efforts, do you, to try to get contribu-
tions from West European countries and Japan ¢

Mr. Saunners. That is correct. et me ask Mr, Wheeler to respond
in more detail, since his side of the House represents us on that.

Mr. WHERLER. Actually, Under Secretary Cooper has been given the
leadership for this. He has been talking to leaders of Japan, Germany,
Ttaly, Canada——

Mr, Hamirron. Ts there any hope? That is the question.

Mr. WaEELER. So far, what has happened is that the World Bank
has apparently agreed to increase its annual level of lending from
about $200 million to about $300 million. Already, before the peace
agreement, very serious considerations were being given by the Gov-
ernment to Germany and Japan to substantial increases in the level
of assistance which has been running about $100 million a year.

Mr. Hamrirron. Each or total?

Mr. WueeLrr. Each country is now approaching $200 million a
year. Wo are hoping for continued increases in these levels in the years
ahead if the funds are needed.

Myr. HamirtoN. So, taking the most optimistic estimate, what would
you expect



72

. Mr. WueeLer. I am looking in calendar year 1980 for about $1.1
billion, $1.2 billion from non-Arab and non-American sources.
Mr. Hamiuton. Is it in the United States interest to include the
U.S.S.R. in further negotiations?

ROLE OF SOVIET UNION

Mr. Saunpers. At the moment I believe we have to continue on the
course in which we have embarked in the negotiations on the West
Bank and Gaza as agreed by Egypt and Israel. As the negotiations
later on come to include Syria amf others, I certainly don’t rule out
going to a different forum or format with the Soviet Union involved.

We recognize that the Soviet Union has interests in this situation,
and that it would be reasonable for them to be involved at some point.
However, I don’t think they can usefully be involved in the exercise
which we are now in.

Mr. HamivtoN. On the West Bank?

I Mrl. Saunpers. On the West Bank and Gaza as agreed by Egypt and
srael.

Mr. Hamiuton. Do we keep them fully informed on a regular and
frequent basis on the Middle East negotiations?

Mr., Saunpers. We try to keep them informed periodically. I would
not use the word “frequent.”. When we get involved as extensively as
we were in the negotiations of the past few months, we cannot begin to
keep them up to date with all of the details, but we do keep them
informed of the general direction of the negotiations.

Mr. HaMiLToN. Do you think they can prevent the process from
proceeding ? -

Mr. SaunpErs. No, I don’t think so. T believe that the forces at work
in the Middle East themselves were the predominant factor here, and
that the Soviet Union tends to exploit those forces or relate them-
selves to those forces rather than leading those forces themselves.

Mr. Hamruron. Do they have the possibility, for example, of exer-
eising their veto power in the United Nations over the United Nations
Emergency Force?

Mr. SaunpERs. Yes: they certainly do have that capacity.

Mr. Hamiuton. If that were to happen, what does that do to the
peace process {

Mr. Saunpers. That would force us to try to put together a force
from other nations.

Mr, Hamivron. Non-U.N. ¢

Mr. Saunpers. Under non-U.N. auspices as the force directly related
to the implementation of the treaty.

Mr. Hamruron. Do vou have any indication from the Soviet Union
whether or not they will exercise a veto?

Mr, Saunpers. If you ask them today what their position is, vou
would find them saying that they are considering a veto, but that is not
necessarily the last word. It is a position which they have taken at this
point in the deliberations.

Mr. Hammuron. If it becomes necessary to go to a non-U.N. force,
who wonld pay for it and would the U.S. participate?

Mr. SaunpEers. All we have said so far is that we wounld make efforts
to assure that such a force could be put together. We have not talked
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about who would pay for it or who would participate. I might say that
it is obvious that staying within the U.N. framework has many advan-
tages for a variety of reasons, the Syrian disengagement force, the U.N.
force in Lebanon, and so forth, There is every reason for trying to stay
within the U.N. framework. Our primary focus over the next weeks
will be directed at winning support for the mandate.

ASSURANCES, AGREEMENTS, AND COMMITMENTS ALL MADE PUBLIC

Mr. Hamivuron. All right. With the treaty, the memorandum of
agreement, the various understandings and assurances that have been
mnade public, are there any other agreements that have not been made
public? Let me expand on that. Are there any other agreements, under-
standin%s, assurances, written or unwritten, that have not been made
public? Is everything on the record ?

Mr, HanseLL. Everything that involves any commitments, under-
takings or assurances by the United States has been provided to the
committee, and, I believe, made public,

Mr. HarirroN. The oil agreement has not been made public.

Mr. HanseLn. The memorandum of agreément between the United
States and Israel on oil has been made public.

Mr. Hamivton. Now, wait a minute,

Mr, HanseLL, The possibility of communication between the parties,
confidential diplomatic communications between the parties as to
which we acted as conduit at their request, is I think the only type
of communication that would perhaps not have been either communi-
cated or made public, but there would be no U.S. commitments in-
volved. That is, these are diplomatic communications between them
in which we acted as the vehicle.

Mr. HaMmictoN. So, there are no new U.S. commitments, under-
takings, assurances that have not been made public?

Mr. HanseLL. That is correct, sir, .

Mr, Hamivron. I was under the impression that the final text o

‘the United States-Israel oil agreement had not yet been negotiated.

Mr. HanseLL, That is correct.

Mr, SaunpErs. But there is an interim agreement which is the
one——

Mr. HaxseLL. Which provides for negotiating a definitive agree-
ment. That negotiation process is underway.

Mr. Hanirron. When do yvou expect that to be completed ?

Mr. Haxsern, The interim agreement provides that the definitive
agreement will be completed within 60 days from the time the treaty
comes into force which, as you know, was just a day or two ago, so
within the next 60 days that will be completed and it will be a public

document.!
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

Mr. Hamruron. Why should we not consider the memorandum of
agreement between the United States and Israel as a treaty?

Mr. HansrLL, No; for a series of reasons. The nature of the as-
surances and the undertakings are very different from those that
would customarily be reflected in a treaty.

Mr. Hamivron, In what wayt

1 8ee appendix 7, p. 257.
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Mr. HanseLL. In several ways, the principal one being the point
that we identified earlier, namely, that the language of the document
calls for consultation and consideration by the United States, but
imposes no obligation to take action. If you look at our conventional
mutual defense treaties, for example, they provide that the parties,
meaning the United States, will act to meet the common danger. That
is a typical formulation. There are some variations on that theme.

This document is not of that kind or order at all. It provides, as
you know, that we will consider——

Mr. HamMILTON. Paragrallvlh 7 is very specific.

Mr. HanseLn, Paragraph 7 is a provision that we will continue to
act as our law now provides. I agree there is an undertaking there to
continue to apply those restrictions, but T am speaking in terms of
action of the kind that would be customary in a treaty, particularly
a security treatv, a defense treaty. That paragraph is basically affirm-
ing that we will carry out our law.

Mr. Hamwron., What is the difference between commitments and
undertaking assurances?

Mr. HansevL, I suppose those are loosely defined as synonvms for
one another. We have tended to use the term “assurance” when we
are referring to promises of a diplomatic or a political nature. They
are basicallv synonyms for one another; I can’t say there are fine
distinctions between those terms.

Mr. HaminroN. Why don’t we call thisa treaty ¢

Mr. Hanserrn., It is not a treaty because of the nature of the docu-
- ment, and of the undertakings and assurances. They are not treaty

type provisions. There are no commitments to take action of a kind
that would be found in a treaty.

Mr. Hamivron. Tet me ask you this. Is there any binding action that
th]is ;nemorandum of agreement commits the United States to under-
-take?

Mr. Hansrrrn. Yes, in the sense that we do, for example, in paragraph
2 agreo to consult with the parties. If we were asked to consult in a
situation which is covered by that paragraph, of course, we would
do that. Under paragraph 5——

Mr. Hayirron. Tet me phrase the question this way. Are all of
the actions that the United States must undertake pursuant to this
document subject both to the President’s judgment and our own con-
situtional process?

Mr. HanseLL. Yes, and applicable law as well.

Mr, HamrrroN. One of the criticisms that was made of this docu-
ment was that the United States takes on all the obligations and Israel
does not take on any of them. How do you respond to that ¢

Mr. Hansern. Let me read & sentence from the testimony of Secretary
Vance which I think perhaps puts it as well agit can be put:

We therefore undertook to offer to the parties a buffer against potential and
unforeseen problems in implementing their treaty by assuring them that we
will remain a full partner in the implementation process, just as we had been

~ during the negotiating phase.

This document in essence is an assurance to the Israelis. As Mr.
Saunders has said, we were prepared to do the same for the Egyptians.
‘Wo do intend to stay with them as a partner in this process, not only
in the negotiation but in the implementation of the treatv.
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Mr. Hammuron. In your view, in spite of the document, has the
United States retained full flexibility to determine its actions and
policies in the Middle East as its national interests determine

Mr. HANsELL. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hayuuron, Paragraph 8 says that existing agreements and
assurances between the United States and Israel are not terminated
or altered by the conclusion of the Treaty of Peace with certain excep-
tions. I would like to ask you to list those exceptions, list the agree-
ments, and the existing agreements and assurances between the United
States and Israel. I would not expect you to do that now, but I would
like to know what those are. :

Is the United States-Israeli agreement of September 1975 now
declassified ?

Mr. Hansern. I am quite sure it has been.

Mr. Hanmivton. Now, the Egyptians, of course, objected to this docu-
ment rather strongly. Mr. Khalil said it was contrary to the spirit
existing between our two countries, and did not contribute to
strengthening relations. He said it was based upon alleged accusations
against Egypt.

I suppose it is fair to say that this document has complicated our
relationship with Egypt, has it not?

" Mr. Saunpers. I have the feeling that the Prime Minister reacted
more strongly than was warranted, partly, perhaps, because of a mis-
understanding of what was intended here. One of his main problems
with this document is that it was written against the possibility that
there might be a violation of the treaty, which in fact is an assump-
tion that Egypt mi%ht violate. When we offered a comparable docu-
ment to Egypt, we felt that we were making it clear that there was no
presumption that either side would violate the agreement.

Mr. Hanivron. Is this something that Prime Minister Khalil took a
shot at after it was made public? Has it not been a further irritation
or is it a continuing irritation in the relationship?

Mr. Saunpers. There has not been further extensive discussion of it
since he departed Washington.

Mr, Hamivron, Mr, Hansell, in reference to paragraph 8, when we
talk about existing agreements and assurances between the United
States and Israel, are any of those secret ?

Mr. Hanserr. Mr. Chairman, I would have to——

Mr. Ha»avrron. If you want to check that answer, that is fine.

I also want to know if any of them are unwritten.

Mr. Stupps. Or unthought. [Laughter.]

Mr. Hariuron. When you give us a listing of them, put the dates on
there, too, would you please ¢

I believe I will turn to Mr. Studds here.

Mr, Studds.

IRANIAN SALES

Mr. Stopps. Thank you. Let me ask one more question, General
Graves, with respect to the Iranian dialog we had earlier. Even you
must admit that there is an arguable policy determination to be made
in this country with respect to the destroyers in auestion. Either we

er our gystem that

1 See appendix 6, p. 239. -
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is the determination to be made jointly by the President and the
Congress,

Maybe this is more of a rhetorical question. I would suggest to you
the way it has worked out, the President has effectively excluded the
Congress from that determination, and has essentially made it on his
own. For the purpose of argument, suppose we did not need those
vessels, just suppose we didn’t. I would submit to you if that were the
case an& the Congress were indeed to reach that conclusion, the U.S.
taxpayer has been had, but there are only two things we can do at this
point. One is, to buy the vessels which we do not need, assuming we do
not need them. but of course that will cost the taxpayers hundreds ot
millions of dollars.

The other is to cancel the contract, which at this point, given what
the President has done on his own in the last 3 months, would also
cost the taxpayer hundreds of millions of dollars. Is that correct?
They are stuck. The decision has been made by the President without
consulting the Congress.

General Graves. Let me give you some numbers which provide in-
sight to the question vou have asked. As of last Friday, the balance
in the trust fund was $327 million.

Mr. Stopns. Is it more apropos to ask what it was as of February 3?

General Graves. I want to give one other number first before going
back. The cost of canceling the ships would be $200 million, so today
we could cancel the ships and we would be left with a balance in the
trust fund of $127 million,

Mr. Stupns. T thought you just told me you could not calculate how
much it would cost to cancel the ships.

General Graves. Our estimate of the claims that would result would
be $200 million.

Mr. Stupps. If that is correct, we could cancel now and not lose
anything. 4

General Graves. That is correct. The reason I gave the answer I did
earlier was because there are other ongoing programs, and the cost.
of canceling those, our curvent best estimate is in the neighborhood
of $200 million, which would exceed the residual amount in the trust
fund if we cancelled the ships. :

Mor. Strnns. Do yon anticipate canceling those ?

General Graves. We do not anticipate canceling 21l of these pro-
grams, because we are trying in all cases to work out diversions.

Mr. Strnps. You mean sell them to somebody else ¢

General Graves. We have other customers, We are taking some items
into the U.S. inventory because they are items for which Congress
already authorized money. So if you are a purist. one would say today
termination costs of the entire program exceed the balance of the
trust fund. We believe we can work this out, but you are correct in
saying that a key feature of bringing this tc a conclusion without the
trust fund going to zero is action by Congress to buy two ships.

Myr. Stupps. OK, T congratulate you. If I were in your shoes—you
have won without our knowing there was a battle, which is wonderful.
You are worthy of your predecessor. [Laughter.]

That is the position we found ourselves in, and we have had it.
You have got the ships, and good luck to you with them. I hope
vou need them. As I say, it was not with any decision of Congress
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taking part in it, and it is at the expense, as usual, of the American
taxpayer, .

Let me, if I may, go back to what we are supposed to be asking
questions about—I don’t know whether this should be for Secretary
Saunders or yourself, General. The bases which we will be replacing
or removing or relocating from the Sinai, against what threats are
they intended to guard, the new bases?

THREATS TO ISRAEL

General Graves, They are to provide security to Israel either from
the direction of Egypt or from the direction of Jordan and Saudi
Arabia, who lie to the east.

Mr. Stupps. What did the Israelis rely on for the defense prior to
construction of the Sinai bases?

Mr. Saunpers, I can’t cite particulars, but I think the answer would
be that before the 1967 war, they had a smaller air force based, of
course, within the 1967 borders of Israel.

Mr. Stupns. And it worked, didn’t it ?

Mr. Sauxpers. In the 1967 war, it worked magnificently, The forces
armlmd them are quite different. The forces are larger. They are more
modern,

]M:Ié. Stupps. And they have mostly been equipped by us, haven’t
they

Mr. Saunpers. The bulk of the forces are Soviet-supplied aireraft.

Mr. Stupbps. You mentioned Saudi Arabia, you mentioned Egypt.
The first two of those have surely largely been equipped by us.

Mr. Sav~pers. I am thinking of the main combat gorces in the 1973
war which were Syria and Egypt.

My, Stupps. And of course it is the Egyptians whom we are now
arming, so that necessitates the new bases for the Israelis to protect
against.

Mr. Sauxpers, Let’s go back, This was a series of questions yocu
raised last time we were here. I think you have to start with the fact
that every sovereign government has a defense establishment which it
maintains for the security of its people. Israel, not unlike many others,
is going to maintain a military force to make sure that the country is
not defeated.

As we all know, the Israelis say they cannot afford to lose a battle.
Israel is maintaining a defensive force that it feels is essential in its
position to defend against any potential threat. Part of that is being
deployed at these bases. I think it can be said that nations do not arm
themselves only to make war; they arm themselves—we are a case in
point—1ve arm ourselves so we will be strong enough so that we don’t
have to fight a war.

I think Israel is a country that wants peace, and they are arming
themselves to assure that they will not be defeated, but hopefully to
deter others from attacking them,

AID TO EGYPT

My. Stupps. If you could hear what goes on, on the floor, you would
realize there are other reasons this country arms itself. You have hit on

47-699—79——86
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one of them, that is for sure. We have been told that President Sadat
needs to be able to demonstrate to his own people the benefits of peace
and cooperating with the United States in this process. We now give
Egypt some $750 million a year in economic aid. Is that correct? ‘
- Mr. Saunpers. That is true, and the Public Law 480 program brings
the total up to close to $1 billion.

Mr. Stopps. The new bill that you request would add about $100
million more in each of 8 years in economic assistance, which is a
very slight increase in aid, which as T understand it is already backed
up in the pipeline all the way from Cairo to here. Is that correct?

Mr, Warerer, Well, the expenditure rate under our program in
1979 is expected to be about $650 million.

Mr. Stupns. We are not able to spend all that we have already au-
thorized in the program.

Mr. WueerLer. We expect to spend it as well as to spend those
amounts covered by new obligations next year.

Mr. Stupps. In any event, even if we are able to spend it all, this is
about a 13-percent increase over the current levels,

Mr. WHEELER. Yes.

Myr. Stopps. I am not sure how much of an impact this will have. I
doubt you can argue very seriously that this modest increase would
have a significant impact on the horrible situation economically in
Egypt. The weapons obviously would be pleasing—the weapons we
would be sending them, but I am not sure how we demonstrate the ben-
efits of peace to 180 million people in a very poor country.

As we calculated it, the combined effect of the new request the ad-
ministration has given us of the economic aid plus the FMS credits
is that it will require them to pay $35 million a year more in interest on
a weapons loan than we will be giving them in economic aid. Is that
" not correct?

Mr. Waeerer. That is correct.

Mr, Stupps. That is correct ; so the rhetoric is, we are going to show
them that peace pays, and it pays to cooperate with the United States,
and we are going to give them some economic assistance, In fact, we
are charging them $35 million more for that for interest on weapons,
which they probably don’t need anvway.

Mr. WaureeLer. We are looking for a demonstrable economic impact
as rapidly as possible. ;

Mr. Stuons. How is that going to help when this country cannot
afford to pay that interest, can it?

Mr. WhEeeLEr. Additional items under the commodity import pro-
gram, we would hope, would provide a more ample supply of such
things as vegetable oil——

Mr. Stupps. T am all for vegetable oil. Tt is the other stuff that both-
ers me,

Mr. WneeLer. In addition, we are making everv effort we can to ac-
celerate the implementation of ongoing projects. What we are hoping
is that many of these projects which we have already well along in the
implementation process will begin to bear fruit and will show the
Egvptian people a better standard of living.

Mr. Stuops. I appreciate what you are saying. I guess the only
point I am trying to make here is that the new program with respect
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to gypt surely cannot be considered much of an impact since it is
going to cost them more than it is going to give them.

Mr. WHuEeELER, I think the impact 18 marginal, yes.

Mr. Saunpers. I believe—correct me on this, Mr. Wheeler, if I am
wrong—the principal effort in the period immediately ahead now is
to concentrate the payoff so that it is going to have an impact sooner
to use the money that 1s going in more effectively.

This is the kind of thing that Under Secretary Cooper and Ambassa-
dor Strauss were talking to the Egyptians about. Also, it is going to
enhance the private investment of our private sector. '

Mr. Stupps. Again, I know I appear to be harassing you with every
single request that comes up, but the totality of the picture, if you
add up U.S. arms in that region over the last few years, is pretty
awesome. I don’t know if you have ever tried the exercise. Some day
if peace breaks out somewhere that is when you get busy, but if you
add in U.S. military assistance to Israel and sales to Egypt and even
a little bit to Jordan and Syria in there, God knows, the amount
that you don’t seem a bit embarrassed about to Yemen, nobody even
wants to remember how much to Iran, it is hard to add up that much,
and given the Saudi commitment, I can’t imagine with their own FMS
sales program, with commitments on behalf of North Yemen and
Ecr_vﬁt to pick up that tab.

What in the world is Saudi Arabia buying per year in arms now.
i you add up the Egyptian, the Yemenis, and their own contracts
Are they getting up to rival the Shah in annual expenditures?

ARMS SALES TO SAUDI ARABIA

General Graves. No; certainly not. [Laughter.]

Mr. Stupps. Then you both share this stead fastness.

General Graves. The Saudis, in terms of annual sales, such as we
address in the ceiling management program, are past the peak of their
purchases.

Mr. Stupps. They are declining. Is that what you mean ?

General Graves. They will have lower sales because they have made
their purchase of modern aircraft.

Mr. Stupps. When you say that, do you take into account their
obligation to pay for the Egyptian and Yemeni sales as well?

. General Graves. Yes. It depends whether you are talking about the
time when the sales were recorded, which is behind us, or you are
EItkmg about the progress payments that they are making in the

ure.

Mr. Stoops. I will not play that game with you. God knows, you
carefully say, considering the—of the ceiling, you have included that
incredible Corps of Engineers program over there, which I think
about every time I try to get the harbor dedged in Cape Cod. What is
the most recent estimate of that blankety-blank corps program which
comes under FMS; the total? What is that? What did we hear once,
$18 billion, $19 biilion ¢

General Graves. It was in the neighborhood of $20 billion, of which
$12 billion is covered b[\; FMS sales agreements. Whether they will
ultiniately have all of it built by the Corps of Engineers or will simply
go Otl't on the market and have it built -without the corps is anotﬁer
question,
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M¢. Stupps. $20 billion on top of God knows what in weapons sales..
I just wonder. We totally obviously misread the situation in Iran,.
as we were quoting untold billions of dollars. It seems to me one can’t
avoid asking just how good—how many people do we have in Iran?
If we didn’t know what is going on in Iran, how do we know what is
going on anywhere? We were close to having a congressional district
in Iran, and we still didn’t have any idea what was happening with
tens of thousands of Americans, public and private, official and unoffi-
cial, over there,

We had three advisors in North Yemen and we decided they needed
$300 million worth of arms. I don’t think we can tell, frankly, much
about Yemen. I don’t think frankly we can be sure what is going on
in Saudi Arabia. I don’t think if I were an average Saudi Arabian,
whatever that is, how grateful I would be to the United States for
the incredible cities in the desert the Corps of Engineers seem to be
negotiating, and the weaponry and all the rest of it.

That is not a question. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

AID TO EGYPT

Mr. Sau~xpErs. May we go back to Egypt for a moment to put this
military program into some sort of perspective both financially and
historically? Twenty-three years ago, the Egyptians made a major-
move in the direction of the Soviet %Jnion, the Aswan Dam, the total
equipment of the Egyi)t‘ian Armed Forces by Soviet forces.

Inthe last 5 years, there has been a shift in Egypt in terms of Ameri-
can diplomacy. Thére has been a shift in Egypt with the liberalization
of the economy, in terms of Western orientation in that sector, which
is important to the future of Egypt, and during that period, when
Soviet supplies were stopped, Egypt had no major source of supply,.
and turned to some other European sources for other resupply, and
has not ever really caught up from the losses of the 1973 war.

Now, we are talking about a program of $1.5 billion over 8 years.
which, compared with—if it is less than the Soviet resupply after
the war, they were talking about a modernization program 5 years
after the 1973 war, so we are talking about something that is of rela-
tively modest proportions, and it is part of a profound shift in Egypt’s.
orientation vis-a-vis the other major powers of the world.

In that context, I think you are talking about a rather significant
development at a relatively modest cost. :

Mr. Stupps. Fair enough. I would just add that T think the shift in
Egyptian focus and thrust is at least as much or probably more a result
of the failure of Soviet policy than the success of American policy.

Mr. Saunpers. You can make that judgment if you care to. As an
American, I personally, having participated in this thing——

Mr. Sropps. I didn’t want you to take that personally.

Mr. Saunpers. I think Americans have reason to be proud.

Mzr. Strovps. We blundered first and they blundered. God knows it is.
our turn again, but I hope we will be more careful historically.

Mr. Saunpers. It depends on how you want ta characterize Amer--
ican diplomacy. |

Mr, gmm)s. Not charitably,
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Mr. Saunpers. I think the peace treaty is the first such thing in 30
years—-—
- Mr. Stupps. T don’t mean that. I was going back in time, Thank
_you, Mr, Chairman.
OIL AGREEMENT

Mr. HaminroNn. Let me ask a question or two about this oil agree-
ment. Will any legislation be necessary pursuant to that agreement?

Mr. HanseLL. In order to be able to carry it out fully, we do under-
stand that some legislation will be needed.

Mr. HamivroN. How long does it run? When does it expire?

Mr, Hansenn, What we have agreed on at the moment is that there
will be an oil supply arrangement for a total of 15 years, The precise
‘beginning date is to be agreed on in the discussions, but we anticipate
that that period would begin at about the time of the Israeli evacuation

-of the oilfields in the Sinal.

Mr. Hamivron. And it will run 15 years from that time?

Mr. Hansern. That is right. -

Mr. Haxiuron. Will that oil be provided to Israel under the agree-
ment at the going international market rate ¢

Mr. HaNsELL. As you know, the provision would be a last resort ar-

rangement. The memorandum provides that the parties intend that

the prices paid by Israel for oil provided under it will be comparable
to world market price current at the time of transfer, and that in any
event the United States will be reimbursed for the costs incurred by
the United States in providing oil.

So, the answer to your question in general is, yes, the prices would
be comparable to world prices. :

Mr. Harirron. Is there any element of aid involved in this agree-
ment.? Ts there any expenditure by the American taxpayer?

Mr, Hanserr. There are not to be any because the United States is to
be reimbursed for all its costs.

Mr. HavarroN. Including transportation?

Mr, HaxseLL. Including transportation.

Mr. Hamrron. Will the agreement deviate in any way from the

-commitment made in 1975%

Mr, Hansern. Yes, at least we anticipate that it will. Tt is yet to be
negotiated, but the 1975 agreement was a floating arrangement. It was
a 5-year last resort commitment, but without a beginning date, so that
it was susceptible to being triggered when a request was made. Qur
firm anticipation here is that the 15-year period will begin approxi-
mately currently. Thero is no price provision in the 1975 arrangement.
We will try to firm that up.

Mr. Hasirron. How serious would Israel’s shortfall in oil have to

‘be before we would have to export ¢

Mr. HanseLn. I can’t answer that. T am not sure it is a question that
can be answered, because we anticipate a variety of ways in which we
could help Israel to obtain oil if it were not able to obtain oil through
its own resources, We obviously might well have access to world supply

:sources that would not be available to the Israelis, so that I think it

is not possible to answer that question.



82
SETTLEMENTS

Mr. Haminron. All right. Now, Mr. Saunders, would it be possible
in your judgment to get any support for the peace process from
the Jordanians or the Palestinians unless there is a freeze on the
settlements?

My, Saunpers. A freeze on the settlements is not the only achieve-
ment that could demonstrate that this is a serious process of negotia-
tion. Results in the negotiations on other issues and addressing the
settlements question in other ways through those negotiations could
equally demonstrate the results.

; Mr. ?I“IAMILTON. So, it is possible to get results even if there is not a
reeze

Mr. Saunpers, That is correct, even though this is one of the most
sensitive issues on the Arab side.

Mr. Hamriuron. Would you state for me your understanding of the
agreement between the President and Mr., Begin regarding the
settlements?

Mpr. SaunnErs. At this point there is no agreement,

Mr. Hamivron, What did you think the agreement was?

Mr. Saunpers. This goes back to the Camp David discussions and
the period immediately after that. I remember there is in the record
of our earlier testimony a rather extensive exchange on that.

Mr. Haminron, I am not unaware of that, Mr. Saunders.

Mr., Saunpers. At that time, we felt that there had been an under-
standing that there would be no new settlements during the period of
negotiation, and that period of negotiation was defined by the Israelis
and the United States. What they ultimately did was to say that they
would observe a stop in settlements during the period while the Blair
House talks were under way. Our understanding initially was a period
which would relats to the talks on the West Bank of Gaza, where the
settlements are at issue.

Mr. Hanarron. We keep stating our policy on this settlements prob-
lem over and over again. The President did again yesterday afternoon
in his news conference, but it does not seem to have any impact as far
as the Israelis are concerned. Why is it best to let this problem ride
on and try to solve it later{ Why isn’t it better to try to solve it now{
If it is such a large obstacle to the peace process, why do we not try to
resolve it now?

. Mr. Sauxpers. I believe at best it is most effective to address the
problem in its precise elements. The elements of the problem are, who
controls the land in the West Bank, who has the authority to transfer
the land, who has the authority to expropriate land for any purpose?

Tt seems to me if one can address these snecific elements of the prob-
lem in very practical ways, one may get closer to a sulution than one
does when one simply challenges the rights of Israelis to live on the
West Bank. Our present posture is to declare that the placement of
settlements in occupied territories is illegal under the Gieneva Con-
vention. The position of the Israeli Government is, this is not illegal.
We end up in a standoff over that basic point, but if one can get down
to the practical elements of the problem, I think one might find
solutions that would meet the interests of the various parties. That
is the effort that we will make.



83

Mr. Hamruron. While we keep repeating this over and over again,
the Arabs tend to see us as unable or unwilling to put leverage on the
settlements problem, do they not ¢ , ;

My, Saunpers. That is correct.

Mr. Hamiuton. In the legislation that is drafted and submitted to
us here entitled Special International Security Assistance Act of 1979,
section 3 (a), you say that in order to support the treaty between Egypt
and Israel, and related agreements, the Congress finds that the
national security interests of the United States are served, et cetera.
Why do we need the language in there, “and related agreements,” and
what do we mean by that?

Mr. Saunpers. Mr, Hansell may want to comment further on this,
but one of the principal related agreements is the joint letter signed
by Prime Minister Begin and President Sadat to President Carter
which lays out the scheme for the West Bank-Gaza negotiations. This
is essential to the continuation of the Camp David process. That
would be one example.

Mr. Hamiuron, Will all of these agreements be completed before we
are asked to take action on this? The oil agreement will not have
been negotiated ¢

Mr, Hansern, That is the only one that remains to be completed.
Everything else is in place. o

Mr. HamiuroN. Does the PLO still have an office and representa-
tivein Cairo?

Mr. Saunpers. As of a few days ago, I was aware that it was there.
I have not heard anything more recently than that.

Mr. HaMLTon. Do you have any reason to think that the PLO
wants to keep the options open and not close the door on the Camp
David process ?

Mr, Saunpers. I believe that isthe case.

. Mr. Hamruron. Would you consider any delay on the part of Egvpt
in taking the agreed-upon steps toward normalization of relations with
Israel designed to serve as leverage in stalled talks on the West Bank
and Gaza as violations of the terms of the treaty ¢

Mr, Saunpers. We would have to look at that when it occurs, because
the treaty itself provides for a period of time within which the nego-
tiations are to begin. It does not necessarily define a date on which they
are to be concluded. I think one would have to judge the circumstances
of the negotiations, that is, whether both sides were negotiating earn-
estly and just having difficulty reaching an agreement, or whether it
was a clear-cut stalling.

BUDGET RESOLUTION

Mr. Hamruron. Let me ask a question here that the Appropriations
Committee wants us to ask for the record. The third budget resolution
for fiscal year 1979 will soon be set by the Congress, which will prob-
ably leave the budget authority deficit of about $2 billion between the
ceiling of the budget authority and the actunl budget request.

_ As is currently drafted, the Executive Office proposed appropria-
tions bills for the new assistance program would require that the entire
$1.47 billion budget authority requests be appropriated in fiscal year
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1979, together with the other supplementals for the international
affairs function. The President’s request could force the appropria-
tions committees to make some hard choices betwesn the supplementals
for international affairs programs and domestic programs. i

As a result, it has been suggested that the authorization bill provide
“no-year” authority for each of the appropriations requests in order
to permit the appropriations committee to provide the immediately
i‘equired budget authority in fiscal year 1979 and provide the remainder

ater,

Would this formula be acceptable, or would it present problems?
Mr. Wheeler or Mr. Saunders.

Mr. Saunpers. I would defer to what these two gentlemen say.

General Graves. As far as the military part of the program, Mr.
Chairman, it would present problems. We would obligate the entire
amount of the $800 million for these contrrcts with the Air Force
this year. We need to do that. Now, it is true the money is specified
to be no-year money, but this is because it is ¢ construction project. We
]fa,ve also provided for adding into the same account the money from

srael,

We will add an initial increment from Israel at the time we let these
contracts, so that the contracts will probably come to an amount of
approximately $1 billion, but we need to be able to add additional
sums from Israel later on, and to manage the appropriation for this
construction in the normal manner, which is full funding at the begin-
ning, and then the ability to obligate additional funds later down-
stream. We expect the entire process to last approximately 5 years, so
we have set up a construction project in the normal way.

Therefore, as far as that part is concerned, we believe it is impor-
tant to have the entire amount this fiscal year.

Now, with respect to the credit guarantee funds which of course,
amount to $370 million, as far as Kgypt is concerned, we would like
and we think it is sound practice to ccnclude the entire loan agree-
ment with Egypt this year, because we will be concluding a series of
letters of offer and acceptance with Egypt. We do not want to have
these letters of offer and acceptance which depend on credit, to be
signed before the credit funds are available.

Now, why must we have the letters of offer and acceptance as soon
as possible? Well, because of the long lead time involved in many of
these systems. It is perfectly true that the loan will be drawn down over
a period of some 3 to 4 years to make the progress payments, but the
{)rocedure is, first, we have a loan agreement, then we consummate the

etters of offer and acceptance, then we let the contracts with the U.S.
suppliers, then the leadtime starts on production, They can’t begin
production until this process has been completed.

Again, we have an obligation problem with respect to the money for
Egvpt. With respect to Israel, it is less certain. We do not have the de-
tailed plans of the Government of Israel. I am reluctant at this point,
however, to say, “There is no problem; we can spread out the Israeli
loan.” T guess the thing that bothers me about the whole military por-
tion is that this money at the beginning is tied to the withdrawal
process, which is a key feature of this treaty, and I am hesitant to say
that the United States can spread its contribution because this 3 years
is a very tight period.
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I would think it would be risky for the United States to hold back on
some of the funding for this treaty. .

Mr. Hamruron. How much of the request for the appropriation 1is
intended for obligation between enactment and October 1,1979¢

General Graves. We would obligate on the security side $1,170 bil-
lion. Mr. Wheeler can speak to the $300 million in the economic pro-
gram. We would intend to obligate the entire amount between now and
the 1st of October as far as tﬁe FMS credits and the grant are con-
cerned. The outlays will be distributed as you discussed in your earlier
hearing, Mr. Chairman. You went over those.

Mr, Hasirron. Yes. Mr. Wheeler, do you want to comment on these
same questions? .

Mr.qW HEELER. Yes, Mr. Chairman. As I understand the Appropria-
tions Committee proposal, the $300 million would be authorized now,
but then it would be appropriated over a period of 3 years. Am I cor-
rect, Mr. Chairman, in suggesting the first year of appropriation would
be fiscal year 1979 ¢

Mr. Hamirron. Yes.

Mr. WHEELER. It is our intention that this money be made available
to Egypt over 3 fiscal years, so that from a technical point of view it
would be ible for us to obligate it all in fiscal year 1979 or in 3
separate fiscal year installments. We are very anxious to keep this
special appropriation separate from the regular funding for Egypt.
We do not want it to create an expectation of a higher future level of
regular assistance,

Ir. Hazivron, It is the intention of the executive branch to obligate
t}é?( e?ntire $800 million requested for the Israeli bases by October 1,
1979

General Graves. Yes, sir. As a practical matter, we would like to
have the money by the 15th of June.

Mr. HamiutoN, Thank you very much,

The committee stands adjourned.

Whereupon, at 5:50 p.m., the hearing was concluded.

[Supplemental questions submitted to Department of State by Rep-
resentative Fenwick and responses thereto follow :]

SUPPLEMENTAL QUESTIONS SUBMITTED TO DEPARTMENT OF STATE BY
REPRESENTATIVE FENWICK AND RESPONSES THERETO

Question, What is the current amount of the Egyptian forefign debt?

Answer. At the end of the first three quarters of 1978, total civilian external
debt stood at $9.17 billion. Although this represents a 50 percent increase from
the end of 1975, the terms of the debt, its structure, and the earnings have im-
proved. For example, in 1978 less than 20 percent of borrowings were on com-
mercial terms compared to over 30 percent in 1975. Total debt service amounts
of 29 percent of estimated current account recelpts and if certain official deposits
owed to ofl exporting natlons are excluded debt service is only 10 percent of
current account receipts.

Question. What i3 Egypt's current debt service? What is the projected debt
service for the next five years, including that to the United States? '

Answer. Based on data through the first three quarters of 1978, Egypt's 1979
debt service payments on public external debt obligations with maturities of
over one year are estimated at about $1 billion. This includes Egyptian govern-
ment obligations to the U.S. and other bilateral lenders as well as to interna-
tional organizations and private lenders. It does not include obligations of the
Egyptian private sector to foreign lenders where there is not Egyptian govern-
ment guarantee.

Based on the same data debt service, payments would be expected to decline
steadily through the next five years by about $100 million per year.
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WEDNESDAY, MAY 2, 1079

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEES ON INTERNATIONAL
SECURITY AND SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS
AND oN EuroPE AND THE MipnLe Easr,
Washington, D.C.

The joint subcommittees met at 3 p.m., in room H-236, the Capitol,
Hon. Clement J. Zablocki (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Chairman Zasrockr. The subcommittees will come to order.

We meet today to continue consideration of President Carter’s
request for the Special International Security Assistance Act of 1979,
The proposed legislation is intended to do more than merely support
the most recent achievements. It is intended to give further impetus
to the search for a comprehensive peace settlement in the Middle East.

Toda{"s hearing will focus primarily on the military and inter-
national security implications of the Assistance legislation requested
by the President. Particular attention will be paiﬁl to the review of
the most probable transfers of weapons from the United States to
Eg:i[;t as well as the requests by Israel for use of the special FMS
credits.

Testifying today will be: Dan O’Donohue, Deputy Director, Bu-
reau of Politico-Military Affairs, Department of State; Morris
Draper, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Near Eastern and South
Asian Affairs, Department of State; Lt. Gen. Ernest Graves, Director
of the Defense Security Assistance Agency; and Robert J. Murray,
Deputy Assistant Secretary, Near Eastern, African and South Asian -
A flairs, Department of Defense.

In order that the two subcommittees can receive detailed answers
to a number of questions touching upon highly sensitive matters, the
chair would welcome a metion to go into executive session at this time,
so that we can proceed with the questioning of witnesses.

We are awaiting one more member and we will then entertain a
motion to go into executive session so that we can proceed with the
questioning of the witnesses. It is the chair’s understanding there are
two or three other members coming. They are on their way.

Mr. Worrr. If only one committes were meeting and the other
subcommittee were invited to participate you would not need that
many members, would von?

Chairman Zasroorr. The chair would have no qualms of beginning
the meeting or seeking an executive session without a quorum if it is
necessary to go into executive session. I understand one member
might question this action,
' 87
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Mr. Finorey. I move we go into executive session, Mr. Chairman..

Chairman Zaprockr. We have to have a rollcall vote. )

Mr. Bineuam. I don’t think you have a majority of either sub-
committee,

Chairman ZaprLock1r. We have to have eight members. We don’t have
a majority of either subcommittee. .

The gentleman from Illinois moves that the joint subcommittees
go in’t’o executive session. All those in favor will signify by saying

aye.

[Chorus of “ayes.”]

Chairman Zaprockr. Those opposed, “no.”

The clerk will call the roll.

Mr. Van Dusexn, Mr. Hamilton.

[No response.]

My, Van Dusrn, Mr. Fountain.

[No response.]

Mr, Van Dusen. Mr. Pease.

Mr. Peask. Aye.

Mr, Vax Dusen, Mr. Barnes.

Mr. BarnEs. Aye.

Mr. Vax Dusex. Mr. Rosenthal.

[No response.]

Mr. Van Dusen. Mr. Findley.

Mr. FINDLEY. Aye.

Mr. Va~n Dusen. Mr. Winn.

Mr. WinNN. Aye.

Mr. Vax Dusen. Mrs, Fenwick.

Mrs. FENwiICK. Aye,

Mr. Vax Dusex. By rolleall five “ayes.”

Chairman Zanrock1, The Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle
East can go into executive session.

T will say “ave” whether you recognize e or not. .

The vote indicating that a majority has voted to go into executive-
gession is so ordered.

Are there any persons in the room not qualified to be here because
they are not the Departments’ representatives or staff without proper-
clearance or guests?

The clerk will call the roll.

Mvr. Fraxk. Mr. Hamilton,

Mr. HaMiLTON. Aye.

Mr. Fraxg. Mr. Wolff.

Mr, WorLrr. Aye.

Mr. Fraxk. Mr. Bingham,

Mr. Bincram, Aye.

My, Fraxk. Mr. Studds.

Mr. Stupps. Aye.

Mr. Frank. Mr. Barnes.

Mr. BarnEs. Ave.

Mr. Frank. Mr. Broomfield.

[No response.]

Mr. Fraxk. Mr. Findley.

Mr. FINDLEY. Aye.

Mr. Frang, Mr. Winn.

Mr. WiNnN. Aye.
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‘Mr. Frank. Mrs, Fenwick,

Mrs, FENWICK. Aye,

[The subcommittees went into executive session. The followin
testimony was subsequently declassified for publication. The c]assiﬁeg
material is retained in committee files. ]

Chairman Zaprock1, The Chair will recognize members who desire
to ask questions. The chairman of the Subcommittee on Europe and
the Middle East.

Mr. HamintoN. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

The chairman of the Subcommittee on International Security and
Scientific Affairs opened the meeting so Mr. Wolff if you do have
any questions?

Mr. Worrr. I reserve my time.

Chairman Zaerockr. Mr. Winn,

Mr. WinN. No questions.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Bingham,

Mr. BingHAM. [ Security deletion.]

[Security deletion.]

U.8. ACTIONS IN SAUDI POLITICAL DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Bingram. Is there anything we can do to be helpful either in
terms of helping to assure the stability of the present regime or pos-
sibly of developing potential contacts with some other regime?

STATEMENT OF MORRIS DRAPER, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR NEAR EASTERN AND SOUTH ASIAN AFFAIRS,
DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. Draper. I think our policy aims at broadening the basic feel-
ing of support in Saudi Arabia for the association with the United
States and making it clear the alternatives are poor ones as far as the
Saudis are concerned. I think through the years, there has been a good
deal of success in this direction.

The King ‘Abd al-’Aziz, met President Roosevelt in World War
IT and at that time took a conscious decision to associate himself with
‘the United States as being the real power; these traditions in Saudi
Arabia have some real significance. It is a task of our foreign policy
to reinforce those trends and, of course, part of this, I guess, includes
a very open and candid dialog with Saudis of all leadership levels,
specifically between Members of Congress and their government and
‘between the administration and their government.

Mr. BineriaM. What about military contacts there: Do we have
formal or informal—perhaps informal contacts might be more im-
portgng—with the military in Saudi Arabia so that we can sense their
moods

STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. MURRAY, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY, NEAR EASTERN, AFRICAN, AND SOUTH ASIAN AF-
FAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

Mr. Murray. We have a fair number of Americans in Saudi Arabia.
"They are in touch with military people including young military
‘people. A lot of them come over here to school. [Security deletion.] T
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think one of the difficulties in Iran was that in many ways we were
not intimately involved over the years in the substance of the policy
in advising the Shah. We were rather detached.

I think we should be in contact with the military and with others
in the society and we should do our best to maintain a broad level of
contacts and not confine them to officials.

CORRUPTION IN SAUDI ARABIA

Mr. BingaaM. Do your people either in the military or on the ci-
vilian side report dissatisfaction with the degree of corruption in
Saudi Arabia?

Mr. Murray. I think corruption is one of the problems we hear
about. But there are things on the plus side, too, as Mr. Draper said.
The Saudis do seem to be less imperial in their approach to people,
more open, in greater contact with people in the society. There are
more opportunities for people in the country who are young and
educated. They scem to share the wealth,

Tt seems to be a less complicated society in many respects and it is
not as big. There are not as many people as there were in Iran. So
there are a lot of dissimilarities as well as the presumption that Kings
have not done very well in this century and the last traditional socie-
ties have a difficult time coping with modernity.

It is something we have to be very careful and watch and sece what
we can do to help as situations arise.

In any event, however, I don’t think Americans can take responsi-
bility for the internal events in another country. We can give them
our best advice. We can help them as possibilities oceur but in the end
we cannot control the internal workings of the society.

Mr. Draper. There is one safety feature in Saudi society. That is the
tradition of access to the highest levels of government, meaning that,
as in earlier days a very ordinary person could go into the palace to
sce the king and present a petition, Even today, the halls of govern-
ment are filled with petitioners, people that want redress or are seek-
ing help or whatever and it is a fairly open society in that sense. It is
a means of keeping a finger on the pulse of potential discontent.

FUTURE S8AUDI AID TO EGYPT

Mr. Bingran. Are your figures for the special assistance based on
the assumption that Saudi Arabia will—let me rephrase that—on
what assumption with respect to Saudi Arabian assistance to Egypt
are your requests in this based ¢

Mr. Drarer. [Security deletion.]

For example, we did make some assumptions that certain past eco-
nomice, as opposed to military, assistance programs would be continued
in one form or another if not too much attention were paid to them.

The figures we came up with on the economic side were based on
those considerations. As far as the military program is concerned—I
am sure General Graves would want to contribute—we assnmed the
Saudis will continue to pay for the F-5’,
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Mr. Bineuan. That was stated yesterday. Do you have anything to
add to that? _

General Graves. No, sir. I think as far as the military program is
concerned, the only assumption was in the area of the F-5’s.

Mr. Bineuar. Thank, you, Mr. Chairman. '

Chairman ZasrLock1, Mr. Findley.

SAUDI DISENCHANTMENT WITI{ THE UNITED STATES

Mr, Finorey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. )

Mr. Bingham brought up some fundamental questions about Saudi

olicy. Would you venture, Mr. Draper, to assess the root cause of
gaudi disenchantment with the United States? I have heard it said
that there really is not an Israeli-Arab problem today so much as there
is an Israeli-Palestinian problem. Were it not for the Palestinian
problems, would our relationship with Saudi Arabia be intense, in
your opinion?

Mr. Drarer. I believe that the Saudis have been somewhat unhappy
with our strategy as it came through in the Camp David Accords and
developed for two basic reasons. One was that the Saudis did not
believe the United States paid adequate attention to the Palestinian
issue, and second, that the Camp David Accords did not point to the
direction of, and clearly to, the final objective.

In the immediate post-Camp David period, they were not openly
critical but, as negotiations continued, I think that a growing feeling
developed in the Saudi establishment that Sadat was giving relatively
too much away, and had not adequately established%inkage between
the Egyptian-Israeli treaty and the next stages and they were quite
alarmed at the prospect of a divided Arab world in the aftermath of
the treaty.

FUTURE UNITED STATES-SAUDI RELATIONS

Mr. Finprey. The next stage to which you refer is the stage involv-
ing the West Bank and Gaza which is the Palestinian issue, so I assume
from your answer the root cause is the Palestinian problem?

Mvr. Draper. {Security deletion.]

Mr. Morray. Could I add something. I think there are three things
that are high on the Saudi-United States relationship agenda and
one is Palestinians and peace talks. Mr. Draper just explained the
second is oil where we are pressing them from time to time to produce
more than some Saudis would like or to have lower prices than some
Saudis believe are fair, and the third is security. The general area of
security, where up until recently they have felt we have responded
inadequately to the Soviet threat. That has been big on their agenda
for discussions with us. In early February at the President’s direction,
Secretary Brown went out with Secretary Vance’s approval and told
them we were going to be much more invoﬁzed in security of the region,
we would pay much more substantive attention to it. We recognized
the vital interest we had there and following his visit we did respond
and the Yemeni—the way Mr. Draper said—that they received that
extraordinarily well.

The security side has been a plus for us in the last several months,
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PROGRESS IN WEST BANK NEGOTIATIONS NEEDED

Mr. Finovey. If the United States, at this stage would state a posi-
tion in favor of self-determination for the West Bank and Gaza Strip,
how would the Saudis react to that new U.S. position ¢

Mr., Drarer. [Security deletion. ]

Mr. Finprey. It was said they will have the right to 1participate in
the determination of their own future which is quite different from
self-determination.

Mvr. DrAPER. [Security deletion. ]

Mr. FinpLEY. Does that mean self-determination?

Mr. DRAPER. [ Security deletion.]

Mr, FinpLEY. But to help determine is quite different from the rather
trying notion of self-determination, would you agree on that?

Mr. DraPER. [ Security deletion.]

Mr. FinpLEY. But not to control the determination.

Mr. DraPER. [ Security deletion. ]

Mr. Finorey. Thank you Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zasrockr, Mr, Pease.

Mr. Pease. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

VIEWS OF U.8. AID

I am sorry I was not here for the hearing yesterday. I had to go back
to Ohio andy I perhaEs missed some of these elemental things, but do I
presume correctly that both Israel and Egypt are agreeable to the
amounts of aid we propose to give the other and the types of aid

Mr. Drarer. They have made no objections in an official vein. T think
the leaders of each government recognize realistically that there are
needs on the other side. It was agreed by all three governments that
this was an essential ingredient of the peace treaty which has been of
benefit to Egypt as well as Israel.

Mr. Pease, FMS sales to Egypt are for F-5's?

Mr. Drarer. No.

STATEMENT OF DAN O'DONOHUE, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, BUREAU
OF POLITICO-MILITARY AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. O’DoNonue. In terms of the peace treaty, we have provided the
committee, I think a list of the items.

Mr, Prase. Can you summarize that

Mr. O’DonNonug. [Security deletion. ]

ISRAELY ENOWLEDGE OF EGYPTIAN ARMS REQUESTS

Mr. Prase. Egypt has entered no objection to the list you outlined ?
Israel, I mean, Is Israel aware of it ¢

Mr. O’Dononue. I think they are.

Mr. Murray. Israel is aware of it because the letters have been dis-
cussed in general terms with them. They are aware of approximately
what is on it and they have not objected to any of the items on there
including the F-4 aircraft which you can say is the most sophisticated
and capable item on the list.
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Mr. O’DonNonuE. And the F—4 aircraft appeared in the press & month
or 80 g0,
_ Mr. Prase. And this peace package includes $300 million additional
in economic aid for Egypt, is that correct ¢

Mr. DrAPER, Yes,

USES OF ECONOMIC AID TO EGYPT

Mr. Pease. What do we propose to use that for{

Mr. Drarer. We are in the process of deciding how that will be used
most effectively. It is $100 million a year in addition to our present
economic package which is a little short of $1 billion. The one thing
that has been agreed is to have some postgraduate fellowships for
Egyptian students coming here to the United States. We are thinking
in terms of 1,500 fellowships over this period beginning this school year
in September. ) .

Part of this will also be aimed at improving middle management
skills and the Egyptian system by extending our aid participant pro-
gram. The rest of the %rogram we have not quite decided but we are
weighing some of the Egyptian priorities and some of their current
foog needs which are quite considerable,

We are also probably going to adjust some elements of our present
planned program to, among other things, speed up certain projects,
make what we are doing a little more visible than it has been, and put
high priority on things%ike urban and rural health, sewage and water

systems.
VALUE OF PEACE TO EGYPTIAN PEOPLE

Mr. Prase. The President’s transmittal letter to Speaker O’Neill
says, “Supplemental assistance to Egypt as well as Israel clearly dem-
onstrates to the people of these two countries that we will help them
reap the advantages of peace.”

It occurs to me that we are already providing over $800 million a

ear in economic aid to Egypt, that an additional $100 million a year
is a drop in the bucket, hardly likely to demonstrate to the people of
Egypt, any more than we already are, the advantages of peace.

r. DrAPER. There are two parts in the answer. In the sense that we
are talking about a 3-year commitment, a sustained commitment to
Egypt, it is very, very important at this time as a vote of confidence.
It is accompanied by other ideas and concepts including the stationing
of an IBRD mission in Egypt itself to help attract other donor as-
;;sta‘t;lce and involvement without having the United States out in

ont.

Then, frankly, we looked at the improved balance-of-payments sit-
uation, the real growth in actual income which is over $2 billion in the
last 2 years and the medium term prospect. Egypt is not really doing
too badly and we did not think that we could realistically propose
anythlélg more tgleqn thisdw%)thotﬁt %n unba]anci(rig o{ some of the
present progress being made by the tians and perhaps sparkin
a little bit too much §1ﬁation oru set%g;\pg this majg;'e ideg ofp;etting
an international program going under the IBRD.

So in our talks with other potential donors we talked about the
need for consistency and a multiperiod contribution so that the Egyp-

47-699—T79——7
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tian people will see over this period of the next few years that there
is some real international involvement. If we adjust our programs to
got programs moving more rapidly in areas which are high visibility—
health, water, sewage, and so forth—I think we will make that 1m-
pact and show the Egyptian people they have a real stake in peace.

U.8. VIEWS OF VALUE OF PEACE TO EGYPT

Mr. Prask, It has been said on a number of occasions that Sadat is
in difficulty if the advantages of peace are not apparent to the people
of Egypt. Do we believe that? Is that just rhetoric or do we believe
that?

Mr. Draper. I think that is true. I accompanied Ambassador Strauss
on his mission to Egypt and to Israel where his objective was to pro-
mote a climate for increased trade and development and he was very
careful to put across the point that—I should not say put across the
point—we had to avoid raising expectations too high. He talks in
terms of “I am only opening the first few pages of a book that has to
be read.” He was getting across the point that this is a long-term proc-
ess and, very interestingly, the Egyptian members of the private sec-
tor we met there said they were not expecting instant progress or with-
in a year and they recognized it was a political necessity not to raise
these expectations. But you can’t deal with the real expectations of
the %mat mass of the poor Egyptians.

They are going to be expecting something and the time will probably
C(;m}? in a year or so when we will have increased restlessness because
of that.

Mr. BinguaM. Will the gentleman yield on that point ?

Mr. Pease. I would be happy to.

IMPORTANCE OF ECONOMIC AID TO EGYPT

Mr. Binenam. Was any consideration given, in the light of that very
fact that it would helé) gypt more to provide more economic assist-
ance and help persuade the people that this treaty was a good thing
for them, to perhaps giving less military and more economic
assistance

Mr. Drarer. What we presented to the Egyptians—we are talking
about a $1.1 billion program of economic assistance—is really huge by
any terms today. ,

Mr. Binenam. It has been huge but if you take into account the cut-
off of aid from Saudi Arabia and Kuwait it is not going to look so tre-
mendous to the Egy;)tians. It will mean a net decrease from what they
had the last couple of years.

Mr. DRrAPER, | Security deletion.]

. You can see Egypt has improved its balance of payments. It is pay-
ing all its debts, Its canal revenues are going up. Its oil revenues will
go up significantly when they recover the Sinai and they may be going
toward a million barrels a day in the next 6 years. So they have a lot
of fairly good economic indicators there and a hardnosed analysis of
this would suggest the level we proposed is about the realistic one,
especially when they recognize the sense of continuity we are
projecting.
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I think there is no question that President Sadat wants to put
the highest priority on economic and social development. The fact
we felt we had to put a military program in there of credits is because
the defense establishment basically is becoming increasingly obsoles-
cent since 1972, It is 1979, and a reasonable effort to recover and meet
their legitimate defense requirements seems indicated.

NEED FOR MILITARY AID TO EGXPT

Chairman Zasrockr Will the gentleman yield ¢

How would Egypt or other Arab States view an increase in economic
assistance and cutback on military assistance to Egypt when we can’t
cut back on the massive military assistance to Israel? Wouldn’t they
perceive it as a failure on our part to keep Egypt militarily strong
enough to defend itself T

Mr. Drarpkr. I think your point is absolutely right. The Arabs would
be accusing——

Chairman Zasrockr. If we are looking for ways for the Saudis to
look upon this deal and this agreement as a credible one, I think we
must factor into that equation our military assistance to Egypt which
is needed. '

EGYPTIAN ECONOMIC AID AND THE PEACE PROCESS

Mr. Draper. I agree with you 100 percent, Mr. Chairman.
Absolutely. ‘

Mr. Pease. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make the point, closing
out this portion of my questioning, that we ought not to kid ourselves
if we are really concerned about the reaction of the average Egyptian
to a Jack of material gain in the peace process, we ought not kidp our-
selves that $100 million providing fellowships for 1,500 students com-
ing to the United States 1s going to do the job. I don’t know how we do
it but some great attention needs to be paid to that if we are genuinely
concerned.

U.8. CONSTRUCTION OF ISRAELI AIRBASES

Was it covered yesterday? Why we are constructing these airﬁases
in the Negev rather than letting Israelis do it ?

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ERNEST GRAVES, U.S. ARMY, DIREC-
TOR, DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY, DEPARTMENT
OF DEFENSE

General Graves. Briefly it is to minimize the impact on the Israeli
economy and to assist Israel in the management of the huge construc-
tion task that faces Israel because they not only have to relocate these
airbases but they have the task of relocating ail the rest of the Israeli
forces in the Sinai and that will be a large management task.

Mr. Prase. The ownership will be entirely on the lands of the
Israelis?

General Graves. It will be.

NUMBER OF U.8, MILITARY PERSONNEL FOR AIRBASE CONSTRUCTION

Chairman Zasrockr I don’t believe yesterday we had been advised
as to how many military Army engineer personnel will be involved in.
assisting the bases.
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General Graves. Let me add that the military management is not
expected to exceed 30, There will be a U.S. Air Force contingent help-
ing with the determination of requirements and then there will
some officers of the Army Corps of Engineers to oversee design and
construction, The total management force from the United States is
not expected to exceed 300. This will include quite a few civilian
engineers, civilian inspectors, civilian administrators, and finance

people managing the construction work.

POLITICAL CHANGE IN S8AUDI ARABIA

Mcr. Peask. Finally, Mr. Chairman, this is a bit of a side issue but I
was really interested in the line of questioning of Mr. Bingham earlier
about Saudi Arabia and the future prospect for Saudi Arabia.

While admitting that Iran and Saudi Arabia are not alike in every
respect, there certainly does seem to be potential for revolution in
Saudi Arabia. I am curious to know if a revolution starts and it
appears to be a genuine indigenous revolution perhaps fostered by
some of those students who come to America and read tﬁe Declaration
of Independence and about our Revolutionary War, is the United
States going to be on the side of the King or the side of the people?

Mvr. DrAPER. I think the one thing the United States is interested in,
when there is a revolution or change, is that the participants not be
unduly controlled or influenced by outsiders. I think that is one of our
compelling questions that we have to answer in these cases.

Mr. Prase. Assuming outsiders are not involved to any great degree.

Mr. Drarper. I think it is too hypothetical for me to answer.

Mr. Pease. Mr. Chairman, I would hope someone in the State De-
partment and the department of hypothetical thinking is looking at
that because we could be faced with that any time, and I think we
really need to be watching the basis for our policy toward Saudi
Arabia. In other words, are we going to continue the policy of assum-
ing that the royal family will be in charge and therefore if we have
friendly relations with them our interests are taken care of, or are we
going to admit the possibility that the royal family may be out of
power and that for one reason or another we cannot build our energy
future and our foreign policy future on the royal family ¢

Mr. Drarer. [Security deletion.)

Mr. Pease. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr, Studds.

[ No response.]

Chairman Zasrockr, Mrs, Fenwick.

Mrs. Fenwior, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I wonder if you knew of any opposition, such as indigenous groups
forming——

Mr. I%RAPER. [Security deletion.]

Mrs. Fenwicr. Nothing in the Army{

Mr, Draper. [Security deletion.]

U.8. ADVICE TO S8AUDI ARABIA

Mrs. Fexwick. Do you think we have been wise in the advice we
have given, the kind of development we have encouraged? Are you
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satisfied that we have not led them down the garden path{ What wor-
ries me are reports we have heard about projects encouraged by us
that don’t fit into their lives at all. It may develop a feeling that &
great deal of their money has been spent on a lot of things they didn’t
want and don’t fit in with their lives.

Mr, Drarer. [Security deletion. ]

EGYPITAN ECONOMIQG ABSISTANCE PROGRAMS

Mrs. Fenwick. I was troubled by your statement we were concen-
trating on urban water systems and health not on agriculture and
population.

Ir. Draper. In Egypt.

Mrs. FENwIOK. Yes. . )

Mr. Drarer. We have rural health programs in Egypt which are
doing very well.

Mrs. FENwIcE. Does that include family planning ¢

Mr. Drarer, It does not yet include family plannin% although we
are workin% with certain organizations there that would like to move
more rapidly in this direction. It is a social problem in states like
this. There was very strong resistance in the Nasser regime to any
efforts to conduct any kind of family planning, in part because some
of the Egyptian leadership felt they had to put the maximum of
population pressure in the scales in the struggle with Israel. .

{)think in a peace situation a new set of arguments might be devel-
oped. It is also & fact that the educated women in E?pt are in their
quiet way getting behind some of this movement, but right at the
moment we don’t have anythin%. <

As far as attention to agriculture is concerned, I can assure you that:
we are very much involved in expanding arable land in E pt and
reclaiming lands. One important policy is trying to arrest %ﬂe drift
of the movement of the rural ﬁopulatlon into the cities, which is &
gigantic problem, so as to give the people something in the rural area.

his is very much one of our concerns while improving irrigation
systems and other things. It is not just us, by the way, but the World
Bank also. We are very much involved in the agricultural area.

Mrs. FeNwick. What are these other countries§ Do they have pro-
grams for Egypt the way we have—is there an organized consortium
of donorsf

Mzr. Drarer. We don't call it & consortium. The Egyptians feel that
is a foul word, but we have a consultative group which includes Eu-
ropean states and Japan, and has included Arab States under the
World Bank. The Bank has agreed to take a stronger line and send a

rmanent mission to Egypt, and that may bring in considerable

unds. We feel that there will be some expansion from European
sources, although some of the Arab States are putting pressure on the
donors not to involve themselves too deeply in Egypt. i

Mprs. FEnwick. Who are the donors? ’

Mr. Drarer. Belgium, the United Kingdom, Italy, Germany, Japan
are good examples.

Mrs, FEnwick. Thank you. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zasrockr, Mr. Hamilton,
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ISRAELI AIRFIELD REQUIREMENTS

Mr. Haminron. General Graves, why does Israel need two airbases
in the Negev instead of one
General Graves. Sir, it is a question of dispersing their forces against
attack. It is also a question o(& geographic coverage and vulnerability
-of the field which is very close to Jordan. That one is within artillery
rango of Jordan. It is a?,so a question of the limitations of the sites in
Jerms of the development that is possible.

U.8. CONTINGENCY FORCE PLANNING

Mr. Hayivron. Mr, Murray, there was a report in the New York
Times this past month about the United States devising contingency

lans to establish a force of troops, including combat soldiers, for use
in defense of American interests in the Middle East, particularly the
Persian Gulf. Is that proceeding ?

Mr. Murray. The article I would say has elements of truth, Mr.
Chairman, but it is exaggerated. We customarily do contingency plans
and we are for the Middle East and have been for over a year con-
sidering the possibilities of American forces in various contingencies,
if we had to for instance evacuate Americans, if we had to resupply
third countries or if we had to get to the point of actually using
American forces. But we have not developed a special force in the way
the paper has indicated.

U.8. PROJECTION OF FORCE

Mr. HamrrtoN. Are we prepared to project power on the ground in
the Persian Gulf to protect the oilfields of Saudi Arabia?
~ Mr. Murray. I would say we have the capability to do so. -

Mr. Hammron. That kind of capability consists of what? How
many men and what kinds of units?

Mr. Murray. It would depend greatly on the circumstances and I

-cannot give you a precise answer to that.
Mr. HaxirroN. 40,000 troops? Could we put 40,000 combat troops
-on_the ground in the Persian Gulf in a period of time?
_ Mr. MurrAy. Over time.

Mr, Hamrrron. In Saudi Arabia? To protect the oilfields we could

wdo it; is that right?

My, Murray. Over time.

Mr. Hamiuron, What time?

Mr. Murray. I can’t answer that. I can say that it depends on things
like lift, whether you use airlift or sealift. Whether you are willing to
take risks in other parts of the world. Is something going on in NATQO
for instance. Then you might not want to put 100,000 there.

Mr. HamiutoN. Let us take the most extreme circumstance, the oil
fields are in jeopardy tomorrow. How many men could you get there
quickly ?

Mr. Morray. I can’t answer that off the top of my head, Mr.
Chairman,

Mr. Harruron, Could you do it not off the top of your head, but
in a few daysf
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Mr. Murgay. I could ask that question. I can’t tell you how long.

Mr. Hararron. I would like to get an answer as accurately as you
can give it. I understand it is a difficult question.?

Mr. Morray, Can I give another example? In the situation in
Yemen where it was decided that Americans were out to play an
active role, including the possibility of a military role, we moved the
carrier Constellation in the Indian Ocean. We did that rapidly and
in that instance it established superiority.

Mr. Hamivron. I am interested in the question of projecting Amer-
ican power on the ground in the Persian Gulf, principally Saudi
Arabia. That is what I am interested in. Not so much sea and airpower.
Do we have a greater capability today to project that power on the
ground than the Soviet Union would in the Persian Gulf areat

Mr. Murray. T believe so, sir, but I would like to add something
for the record if I may.

Mr. Hamrirton. Subsequently.

Mr. Morray. Yes.

[The Department of Defense response follows:]

The U.8. can now project ailr-und-sea forces to the Persian Gulf more effectively
than can the Soviets. Our advantages include: superior long-range airlift, more

secure LLOC’s, and more operational experience, Soviet advantages include being
closer, and belng potentially capable of moving substantial forces into or through

‘Iran by ground.
Mr. Hayirron. Have we discussed with Saudi Arabia for example,
our contingency plans here? Do we involve them at all in the process?
Mr. Morray. We have discussed with Saudi Arabia their forces,
but we have not discussed with them our forces. :

U.8." DEFENSE OF OILFIELDS

Chairman Zasrockl. What are the political aspects of putting our
military force for the purpose of defending the oilfields in Saudi
Arabia? Wil Saudi Arabia agree?

Mr. Drarer. I think it is very clear that the countries in the Middle
East do not want an American base. however friendly they are with us.
A permanent base. I think it is clear the countries out there in the
Middle East, including those most friendly with us, do not want an
American base.

Mr. Winwn. ‘You didn’t answer his question.

Mr. DrapEr. To go on, I think the Saudi’s would want us to go all
out in their defense, if they were facing an external threat, for exam-
ple, to the oilfields, and they would expect us to bring every bit of
power we could to bear.

Mr. Hamruron. Did you use the word “external threat”?

Mr. DrAPER. Yes.

Mr. Hayirron. How about internal ¢

Mr. Draper. [Security deletion.]

IMPACT OF LOSS OF SAUDI OIT, FTELDS
. Mr. Hamirron. What strikes me is that the American economy is in
immediate jeopardy if these oilfields go out. It does not mattsr

1The regponse recelved from the Departmen
retatie, esponse recelved part t of Defense waa in a classified form and 1s
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whether the threat is external or internal, If you lose Saundi oil pro-
duction for a matter of days the American economy is in danger
of real jeopardy. Jobs would be lost. Plants would be closed. Every-
thing is affected. And the question then comes down to what extent
are we willing to project our power for whatever cause if the oilfields
are in jeopardy. And your answer is so far that we are prepared to do
it if the treat is external and you are not sure as I understand it if the
threat is internal.

Mr, Drapkr. [Security deletion.]

Mr. Hamirron, But if it is that important we should have some idea
of what we can do, don’t you think? I understand the sensitivity of
the question. I appreciate that.

Mr. Murray. We would find the control of Saudi Arabia by some-
one hostile to the United States is an extraordinarily uncomfortable
thing and we would have to consider what actions to take up to and
including the use of force. And we have the forces but there are diffi-
culties in the forces, in the movement of the forces with speed to the
Middle East or to other distant parts. And that is why programs which
have for instance increased airﬁft are extraordinarily important.

Mr. Bincram. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Quoting Ambassador Akins. He said in his opinion there was no
way that we could militarily save the oilfields if they were taken over
by internal actions. There is no way we could militarily do anything
effective about it. Do you agree with that ?

Mr. Mtrray There is no simple answer because the range of scenar-
ios is enormous, and details matter. We could obviously help the
Saudi Government recover specific facilities or areas from terrorists
or small guerrilla groups, but even then we might find that the
facilities had been badly damaged.

SOVIET VETO OF U.N. EMERGENCY FORCE

Mr. Haxarron., Suppose you get a Soviet veto of U.N. peace-
keeping forces in Sinai, what happens? What could be the composi-
tion of such a multinational force? Who is going to pay for it? What
are you going to do ?

Mr. Draper. [Security deletion.]

Mr. Hammron, They would pay for it? Or they would come back
and ask us to pay forit?

Mr. Draper. [Security deletion.]

‘t?Mr. Haxruron. This question is coming to the fore fairly soon, isn’t
i

Mr. DrAPER. {Security deletion.]

Mr. HamiuroN. The peacekeeping mandate is running out when?

Mr. Draper. [Security deletion.]

Mr. HamruroN. So we must be probing the Soviets now, are we nott

Mr. DraPER. [Security deletion.]

Mr, Hamrron, Thus far, is their reaction negative

Mr. DraPER. [Security deletion.]

Mr. Hamrron. So we anticipate a Soviet veto at the present time?

Mr. Draper. [Security deletion.]

Mrs. FEnwick. Will the gentleman yield
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Is it still as necessary now, as the peace treaty has been signed.
Mr. Draeer, [Security deletion.]
Chairman Zasrockr. We are in the process of a vote. I know some
of the members still have questions. We will recess until 5:15 in order
to vote on the Solarz amendment to the Simon amendment.
"~ We have a vote on $200 million in budget outlays with the Small
Business Administration, for small business loans.
We will recess until 5 :15.
A brief recess was taken.]
hairman Zasrocki. The subcommittes will please come to order.
Mr. Winn.
Mr. Wix~N. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

PAYMENT FOR PEACEKEEPING ACTIVITIES

Thank you for reserving my time. I would like to get back to the
peacekeeping question that Mr. Hamilton asked about. He asked you
who would pay for it and obviously you had not given much thought
to that. But, Xid you mention what other countries might join us if
the Soviets veto this?

Mr. Draper. I have not yet, sir.

Mr. WinN. Would yout

Mr. Draper. This is almost pure guesswork so far.

Mr, Win~. But I think we are at a stage where we may have to be

lessing.

Mr. DrarER. [Security deletion.]

OPTIONS IF TH¥XE I8 NO U.N. PEACEKEEPING FORCE

Mr. Win~N., What if those countries refuse and we are back to Presi-
dent Carter’s letter to Sadat of March 26¢ He sent the same letter to
Begin, identical letters, The letter says, “If the Security Council fails
to establish and maintain the arrangements called for in'the treaty, the
President will be prepared to take those steps necessary to insure the
establishment and maintenance of acceptable alternative multinational
force.” Doesn’t that mean that the U.S. troops would be involved ¢

Mr. DrAPER. [Security deletion.]

Mr. Wi~x~. What if those other countries refuse f

Mr. DrAPER. [Security deletion.]

Mr. Win~, Have you had discussions with these countries about
that possibility ?

Mvr. DrapEr. [Security deletion.]

Mr. WinN. Would any of those countries that you mentioned in your
opinion not be acceptable to Israel or Egypt $

Mr. DraPER. [ Security deletion.]

Mr. WinN. Do you have any idea which countries might not support
the renewal of the mandate ¢

Mr. DraPER. [Security deletion.]

Mr. Win~. Have the Soviets tried any linkage talks between that
and the SALT agreements?

Mr. DraeER. [Security deletion.{

Mr. WinN, Let me change the subject.
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Earlier this week before this committee, Mr. Saunders stated that
other countries have offered to assist the United States with the cost
of implementing this Middle East peace treaty. I wondered if you
were aware of any specific offer by any specific country that you could
tell us about at this time? »

Mr. DraPER. [Security deletion.]

Mr. WinnN. Is this aimed mainly at Egypt or also at Israel ¢

Mr. DrapER. [Security deletion. ]

STATUS OF ARAB ORGANIZATION FOR INDUSTRIALIZATION

Mr. WinN. What happened to the Arab organization for indus-
trialization since the peace treaty was signed ¢

Mr. Draper. I think the status of that organization is in limbo
because it was dependent upon investment from other Arab States, and
I think it is quite clear the Arab States are not going to gut any
added money into this. The projects they had in mind, too, I think,
are in a temporary form of limbo.

Mr. WinnN. There were no commitments made by anybody follow-

ing——

%Ir. Drarer. That is the case. We don’t expect any new commitments,

Mr. Win~. Would this type of organization, if it could be rekindled
under—would this type of consideration be constructive if we could
get it going ¢

Mr. Drarer. Maybe Mr. O’Donohue would comment on that.

Mr. O’Dononue. I think the organization itself has not posed a
major problem before. It is still fairly modest. Its accomplishments
were modest before the peace agreement, If they had or if they do
get the funding which has been indicated previously they would be
embarking on some coproduction schemes involving ALPHA jet
ground-air attack, trainer aircraft, helicopters, this sort of thing. As
Mr. Draper pointed out the whole question of funding is now very
dubious. We will have to see.

From our point of view we would not see this as the major source
for Egyptian or Middle East arms if it had developed even normally
at this time as you mentioned. The real question is until there is a
better fix on the Egyptian relations with Saudi Arabia and the other
participants we really can’t make a prediction as to whether it will
get off the ground.

Mr. Winn, Is there anything else cooking in any type of organiza-
tion or are there any plans that this committee should know about or
that you are thinking about or talking about? Mr. Draper made the
point most of the support will come from private sources.

Mr. Drarer. [Security deletion.]

SAUDI SUPPORT FOR EGYPT

Chairman Zasrockr, If the Saudis have not made such payments,
does that make matters even worse as far as relation between the
Saudis and Egypt?

Mr. Draper. I am forced to agres that this is a bad moment in
Egyptian-Saudi relationships because President Sadat was caustic
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in his references not only to the Saudis but to the Syrian leadershi
and other Arabs, and King Hussein, The Saudis have to bear in mind,
however, that for their own security a moderate regime in Cairo is
important. How they will come down on this is hard to say. The .
Saudis have been tryinf to create the impression with us to some
degree that, while they felt they had to go along with the Arab con-
census at Baghdad, they don’t want to do anything that would really
affect the people of Egypt and they have left themselves a number
of loopholes in various waivs. But I think, clearly, they are not going
to drive through those loopholes for awhile. y

EGYPTIAN PAYMENT OF FMS SALES

Chairman Zasrockr If the Saudis are not following through with
thia pgayments, how will Egypt be in a position to pay for the FMS
sales

Dr. Drarer. We have not been informed of any change as far as I
know. In other words, we are assuming the Saudis are still going to
make the payments on the F-5.

Chairman Zasrockr And if they do not ¢

Mr. Drarer. {Security deletion.]

Chairman Zasrock1. Do we have that much influence with them?

Mr. DrAPER. [ Security deletion.]

U.8. INFLUENCE WITH BSAUDI ARABIA

Chairman Zasrocki. But the situation then was different. I don’t
think we have too many blue chips with Saudi Arabia. Certainly after
a Member of the other body had made a statement about the Saudis
I think we are on the skids, myself.

Mr. Drareer. [Security deletion. )

Chairman Zasrocki. Do they want it that badly at the expense
of having problems with other Arab States?

Mr. Murray. There is another thing, that is to say, that although the
Saudis and President Sadat have their difficulties I don’t think the
Saudis would like to see an unstable Egypt and on the whole they
would like Mr. Sadat, I think, to survive. They recall that Mr.
Nasser was not very friendly with them and spent some time working
against them, so I think they have an interest as well as we in seeing
stability in Egypt, Mr. Chairman, so there is some incentive, despite
the argumentsg{etween them at the moment. for them to go forward
with the payments they have already promised and said they would
provide.

BALANCED U.§. POLICY IN THE MIDDLE EAST

Chairman Zasrockr. Nevertheless is it not imperative that the
United States in its policy continue a balanced approach in the Middle
East in order to be influential with the Saudis and perhaps in the
future with other Arab States?

Mr. Murray. Yes. I think that is so. _

Chairman Zaprockr. Could vou give for illustrative purposes some

, steps the United States could take in this regard ? ’

Mr. Murray. To provide the F-5's ¢
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- Chairman ZasrLockt, Provide F-5's and on other policy positions
for 1political reasons in the area to give the Arab states, those par-
ticularly who are friendly to the United States who slipped away
fgom u's including Jordan, some reasons to be more supportive of our
efforts ‘ S '

Mr. Murray. I will let Mr. Draper answer that.

Mr. Drarer. We simply have to keep an open dialog. I might add
that the Chief of the Jordanian Royal Court is coming here this
weckend and we will have talks at a iigh level with him. He is the
basic foreign policy advisor to King Hussein. We just have to have an
exchange with him as part of this ongoing dialog about current prob-
lems. The real success that could happen is if and when we show
some progress in the next stage of negotiations on the West Bank and
Gaza and the Palestinian issue. Then we will have added credibility
in the Middle East and the countries that are willing to give us the
benefit of the doubt will be encouraged by what is happening.

That is why it is so important to show that progress.

1 think the drama in the Middle East of the major evacuation by the
TIsraelis of half of Sinai in a short period of time, the giving up of
the oilfields in advance of when it was originally planned to do so,
the opening of El A'rish, the visits between the two chiefs of state,
President Sadat—plus Secretary Vance—and Prime Minister Begin,
will all show that movement is there. We will have to build on that
kind of momentum to show the doubters and skeptics that we are really
moving forward.

Chairman ZaBrock1. Are you optimistic that all principal parties
avill be involved in the second stage of negotiations on the West Bank
and Gaza and the entire Palestinian question? To follow up my ques-
tion, do you believe the Israelis are fully cognizant of the fact that a
stable Egypt is also in Israel’s best interest

Mcr. Draper. [Security deletion. ]

Mrs. FEnwick. Will the gentleman yield ?

ISRAELI SETTLEMENTS

Don’t you think perhaps the settlements cn the West Bank are the
result of pressure from a group within their own party in the coun-
try itself rather than any determination on the part of the Govern-
ment ? Don’t you think it is that kind of pressure——

Mr. Drarer. Definitely it is a domestic political problem for Prime
Minister Begin but the pressure there to settle is also quite genuine.

Mrs, Fenwick. I saw a member of the opposition party over the
weekend and they are very much for some movement.

Mr. Drarer. [Security deletion.]

U.8. CONTACTS WITH WEST BANK RESIDENTS

Mrs. FEnwick. T wondered if there was any movement on our part
or any actions on our part to try to find some non-PLO Arabs on the
West Bank and talk to them, build them up and make them feel we
care about them. Tt seems to me awful to deal with terrorists, P1.O,
and yet we ought to be talking to some Arabs who aren’t members. Can
you find any ¥ Are we trying?

Mr, Draper. |Security deletion. ]
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Chairman Zasrockr. This individual does not see any Israeli sin-
cere intentions on the West Bank and he made it very clear. And he
said, “I can’t stick my neck out.” No Arab will as long as the philos-
ophy of the Israeli &’ovommont will hinge on the West Bank issue.

Mr. Draper. [Security deletion.]

Chairman ZaBrockr. I think we will have Jeaders in the West Bank
that will come to the forefront if there would be encouragement and
some indication that their efforts will not be in vain,

Mr. DrarpER. Yes. I agree.

Chairman Zasrocki. May I turn to another question ¢

ROLE OF EGYRT IN THE WORLD

In the recent DIA briefing it was alleged that the Egyptians have
come to view themselves as the policemen of North Africa and the Arab
World. Does the United States envision such a role for Egypt in the
future, bearing in mind the role of the Shah of Iran for the Persian
Gulf and do we intend to supply Egyptian military forces with equip-
ment necessary to deploy and sustain their armed forces far beyond
the borders ofr% pt proper ¢ What is our position?

Mr. I\[URRAY.% I may start on that, Mr. Chairman. I don’t think
the Egyptians including President Sadat really see themselves as the
policemen of the area. They do sce themselves as having an interest in
the area and what happens there and President Sadat has said thin
that to let you, if you wish, believe that he had grand visions in mind.
In practice when you talk with him and with other Egyptians they
realizo the difficult condition of their armed forces now, difficult con-
ditions of their economy and the great internal, therefore, problems
that they must overcome and al' the equipment that we are selling
them will help to modernize a force that has been aging (a) by the
natural process of aging, things getting older and (b) because the
Soviet Union has not been sup{) ving them with new items, spare parts,
nor have they had any other reliable foreign supplier.

So the equipment we are providing them will help—it certainlﬁ
won’t in any sense com{)lete the modernization of their forces—it wi
not give them any really extended range operating capabilities, We
see very little signs that they actually have any visions of military
operations at far distant places. Now they can be helpful to area states
through advisors or perhaps through spare parts supplies to some
people. They very, very much watch what happens in the Sudan for
instance and they could be helpful but that is on the whole not a very
significant endeavor.

It is not something they are gearing up for in a special way nor
does it come out of a Shah-like vision about a policeman role.

TRAINING OF EGYPTIAN MILITARY i’ERBONNBL

Chairman ZasrLock1. Your response to my question leads me to
another. You said the Egyptians realize the difficult position of their
military forces. Would you comment on the general level of competence
of the typical Egyptian enlisted personnel, noncommissioned officer
Did you mean in your response that they might not be sufficiently
trained to be able to absorb and properly utilize defense articles and
services that will be made available to them
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Mr. Murray. I would like to ask General Graves to comment and I
would make one comment to begin with. I think the equipment we have
agreed to supply, subject to them deciding they wish to purchase it and
the Congress approving it, is equipment that we believe they can
absorb. It won’t necessarily be easy in all cases as some things require
skill and they will have to work at it and they will have to work at
the training program.

Chairman Zasrockr, How many are being trained in the United
States at the present time ¢

Mr. Murray. They are not being trained on the equipment we pro-
pose to sell them because we have not gotten to the point of actually
selling them things yet but there are some being trained. '

Chairman ZapLockt. What training are we giving them

General Graves. We did bring four Egyptian IP’, instructor pilots
here to transition into the F-5, precursor to——

Chairman Zasrockr. Four?

General Graves. This is their approach, which I think is an im-
portant element of the answer to your question. They are a profes-
sional military force. They have operated sophisticated equipment for
20 years. They acquitted themselves credibly in the 1973 War using
Soviet equipment. Their approach is to let us train a few people as
a cadre. and then they, in turn, train a much larger number of Egyp-
tians. They are not going, for example, for a massive training program
in English. They will not, as we have done in some other countries,
attempt to anglicize their entire force so they can have a one-on-one
with Americans. -

They will have a nucleus that will of course have to know English
but they will take this skill, this knowledge and they in turn will train
their own people. So at this stage we are at an initial area. As you
know they have four services. They have an Army, a Navy, an Air
Force, and an Air Defense Service. Their Air Defense Service is
equipped with extensive Russian equipment. One of the proposals is
now to go to Hawk and they have people that know air defense
equipment. )

There i3 no question because T have talked with them. They know
air defense. They know missiles and they know that they will have
to become familiar with our particular equipment, but we don’t have
to ground the Egyptian Air Defense Force in the theory of modern
air defense. The same thing would apply to their Air Force. They
have been operating Mig aircraft. Now they have to transition to our
F-5's and our F-4’s. But again we are talking about people that are
highly skilled so I personally don’t feel that it is different from the job
wo do in our own forces when we introduce & new weapon system.

They have skilled pilots. They have to learn new aircraft. Their

Navy is very impressive in terms of its competence to operate their
ships.

COMPARISONS OF EGYPTIAN AND OTIIER NATIONS’ PERSONNEL

Chairman Zasrockr. Would you, in order to give us a better per-
spective, compare their performance to that of personnel from other
- countries such as Morocco, Yemen, Jordan, and Saudi Arabia. How do
they compare with the Egyptians? :
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General Gravrs. As far as Yemen is concerned, we know about tran-
sition training that is going on for the Yemen pilots with respect to
the F-5’s and there is no question in my mind that the E;zryptians are
showing a higher skill than the Yemenis in those terms, I would say
that they are doing as well as our experience with either the Pakistanis
or the Moroccans, They have a force which has professional qualities
in terms of military knowledge, technical aptitude and the like.

Mr. Binanaym. Would the gentleman yield :

How would you compare t%uem to the Iranians that have been under
training ¥

General Graves. T believe they are as capable or more capable than
the Iranians. Of course their military tradition goes back. You have
to look at their involvement in World War IT, The relationship they
had with Great Britain for many years. They have roots in that rela-
tionship. They also, quite interestingly, had extensive contact with
the Soviet Union and so I guess what I am saying is there has been
a longer history of contact with various Western powers, or European
powers, if you want to speak of where there is a high level of sophis-
tication in military science. From my own contact with the senior
peopls they are no backward Third World nation in terms of military
capability. Now I don’t want to minimize what it is going to require
for them to shift from a variety of Soviet equipment to a variety of
American equipment. That would be a big job for our own forces but
I don’t have reservations with respect to their professional competence.

I don’t think there is any country in the world that brings to a
logistic situation the sophistication of the United States, so I think
their approach to logistics is one area in which we will hopefully bo
giving them upgrading. That is the American system and we are better
at it than anybody in the world. That is one place we will probably
have to help.

UNITED STATES-ISRAELI DEFENSE COOPERATION

Chairman Zasrocki. If I may now ask a question on behalf of Mr.
Hamilton who is unable to be here. The question deals with our under-
standing of the proposal that the United States and Tsrael enter into
agreements for cooperative research and development and military
procurements. This proposal was made in a letter to the Israeli Defense
Minister from Secretary Brown. How would such cooperative projects
be different from or similar to cooperative projects involvoc'i) in the
United States and their NATO partners? As you know the House
recently passed amendments to the Arms Export Control Act which
would 1nsure the right of NA'TO members participating in cooperative
projects to procure the final products of such R. & D. efforts without
the threat of congressional veto.

Does the administration tend to seck similar guarantees of sales of
defense articles developed jointly by the United States and Israel?
And the third question in this respect is with regard to what changes
in DOD procurement regulations will be requived if Israeli industry
is to be able to fully participate in competitive bidding for the U.S.
defense market ¢

You may want to provide this for the record.

Mr. Murray. I will be pleased to provide it for the record.

[The information follows:]
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The Memorandum of Agreement specified that cooperative R&D projects will
be identified and negotiated Into a separate annex based on mutual interest and
clearly eatablicshed benefits to the United States as well as to Israel, It is im-
portant for the United Statesa and its friends to make maximum use of very
Anite resources for research and developinent a8 well as procurement to keep
our security strong. In our view, use of Israel's innovative technological base
as an extension of our own would result in development, production, and repair
of selected equipment at lower costs. In that sense, the programs are likely to
be simlilar to those with NATO. We do not, however, envision the Israeli projects
as attaining the scope of our NATO efforts with respect to weapons standardiza-
tion and interoperabllity. Israeli programs will not e considered which are
deemed to be Incompatihle with that broader goal. We will constider only those
programs which do not have an adverse effect on our broader NA'TO goals.

it would be premature at this point to seek similar guarantees of sales of
defensc articles developed jointly by the United States and Israel. The AECA
amendment does not guarantee that any sales by a NATO participant In a
particular cooperative R&D project may be made on a non-participant In such
projects. It final products of such R&D efforts fall under the provisions of the
Arms Export Control Act, clearly Congressional notification will he required.
However, until we have a clearer idea of the precise nature of the cooperative
programg, we would prefer to continue on a case-by-case basis as currently
prescribed by law,

No change will be required for those products and services which both gOv-
ernments mutually negotiate into the annexes of the Memorandum of Agreement
(DOD competitive procurement will be limited to items identified in the annexes).

SINAT SUPPORT MISSION

Chairman Zasrockr. T understand that the President has requested
anthority to transfer the physical plant of the Sinai Field Mission
to Egypt as excess to U.S. Government property. Is that true?

Mr. Merray. Yes,

Chairman Zanrrockr. What other 1.8, agencies or private voluntary
organizations might have use for that physical plant and has the U.S.

Government discussed with the Government of Isrnel the possibility
of using the Sinai Field Mission sites for some joint scientific or
technical activity? In the event no civilian use of Sinai Field Mis-
sion physical plant is found will the United States make the physical
plant available to the U.N. force for its use ?

Mr. Murray. T will be pleased to answer the first set of questions
for the record that you asked and I think the second set of questions
(tim }more properly in Mr. Draper’s hands and if I may ask him to

othat,

Mr. Draper. We will submit those for the record.
[ The information follows:)

Question. What other U.S. Government agencies, U.N. agencles, or Private
Voluntary Organizations might have use for the physlcal plant?

Answer. We have heen unable to identify any U.8 Government or U.N. ageney
or any private voluntary organization that might have use for the Sinai Feld
Mission phyaical facilitien following closure of the Misslon next January, It is
located on a barren plateauw above the Giddi Pass in western Sinal. a site selected
for ita sultability as a headquarters for the U.S. early warning mission under
the Sinai JT Agreement but not really suitable for other civillan purposea, The
Director of the USAID Mission to Egypt visited the SFAM Headquarters in
March to determine whether it conld be nred ar a hage for development projects
fn the Sinat following Implementation of the Egyptian-Isracll Peace Treaty. The
SFM camp, however, Ja not auftable for snch purpose: it is too large for the
kinds of operatlons that mny be fenatble, and the coat of the support and wain.
tenance ataff that would be required to make use of the bhase would be pro.
hibitive. For the rame rensona, the facllitiea are not sultable for any Private
Voluntary Organization that might contemplate activity in the Sinal.
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The only use that the U.N, might make of SFM facilities in the Sinal would
be as & headquarters for a U.N. force monitoring implementation of Peace Treaty
arrangements. We understand, however, that suitable alternative arrangements
have been worked out to accommodate the U.N. forces now in the area for the
three-vear period preceding full implementation of the Peace Treaty.

Qu.stion, Has the U.S. Government discusse@ with the Government of Egypt
the possibility of using the Sinal Field Mission sites for some joint sclentific or
technical activity?

Answer. There has been some very informal and preliminary discussions of
such a possibility with Egyptien officials, but, to date, there has been no serious
proposal to use the SFM facility in support of joint scientific or technical activity.

Question. In the event that no civilian use of the Sinai Field Mission physical
plant is found, will the U.S., Government make the physical plant avalilable to
the United States force for its use?

Answer. The request for legislative authority to transfer the physical facili-
ties and related property of the SFM to the Government of Egypt is based on
the assumption that there will be no further U.S, Government need to use the
facilities once the Migsion is terminated. If, on the other hand, a continuing need
for the facilities should develop for the U.S. to support arrangements for imple-
menting the terms of the Egyptian-Israell Peace Treaty, we would propose to
use them for this purpose.

Question. What is the current plan for the disposition of the equipment includ-
Ing sensors, computer terminals, vehicles, furnishings angd assorted support items
for the Sinai Field Mission following the termination of that facility’s activities
later this year?

Answer, All of the sensors, communications and related electronic and sur-
veillance equipment at SFM will be returned to the United States where there
is & continuing need for such equipment. Other items such as vehicles, furnish-
ings, equipment and supplies will be declared “excess” and offered to other U.S,
Government Missions in adjacent countries, Thereafter, in accordance with U.S.
laws and property management regulations, remaining “excess’” property would
he offered to the United Nations and private American voluntary organizations
in the area. There are no computer terminals at the SFM headquarters.

Qucstions. What is the best current estimate of the value of the Sinal Feld
Mission physical plant that will be left in the Sinal? What will ity estimated
value be when and if it Is declared excess and transferred to Egypt?

Answer. We estimate that the original cost to the U.S. Government of the
buildings and ancillary equipment that we might turn over to Egypt, provided
there is no other U.S. Government requirement for them, was about $10 nillion,
The precise list of items to be included would be the subject of negotiations at
the time of transfer. In 1976 we estimated that it would cost about $8.3 million
to move and relocate these facilities to another site in the area. The cost today
of such a move would probably be in excess of $11 million.

Question. Would sale of the physical plant to Egypt be financed by the use of
the supplemented Economic Support Fund monies authorized by the Special Se-
curity Assistance Act of 19797 ‘

Answer. We do not propose to sell the SFM physical plant to Egypt. If there
is no further U.S. Government need for the facilities, they would be transferred
at no cost to the Government of Egypt.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Bingham.
Mr., Bingua. Thank you.

SBURVEYS OF EGYPTIAN MILITARY REQUIREMENTS

I would like to pursue the question of Egyptian military require-
ments. Can you tell us in what order the specific tasks were assigned
to the three teams that T understand were dispatched there ¢

General Gravrs. Yes, sir. The first group that went there was not
formally called a team. It was a group of navy personnel who went
there to discuss with the Egyptian Navy the interest of the Egyptian
Navy in obtaining U.S. ships and also to discuss with the Egyptian
Navy requests from the Egyptian Navy regarding any assistance in
maintaining their present ships, more specifically the pressure testing

47-699—179——8
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of the hulls of some submarines that had been obtained from the Soviet
Union. Because of the age of the submarines they were not able to
assure their safety, and they wanted our help.

The second team is an air defense team, which is there today, and
that team is making a requirement survey of the Egyptian air defense
forces in relation to the proposal to furnish [security deletion] bat-
teries of improved Hawk which would replace a portion of the Soviet
aiv defense system which cannot be supported any longer in the absence
-of Soviet logistic support.

The third team would be in the area of vehicles for the army. They
will look into the area of armored personnel carriers, recovery vehicles
-and the like. They will conduct a requirement survey to determine
what the requirements of the Egyptian Army are in the vehicle area.

1 should mention another team but this is an Egyptian team which
is in the United States now for the purgosa of discussing with our
Air Force the acquisition of aircraft. The reason that it has come
this way is because undoubtedly most of the aircraft would be acquired
from our forces rather than from new procurement, more specifically
F—4 aircraft. The Egyptians came to look at these F—4 aircraft, to
find out about them, and to reach a decision as to whether they would
procure them. Their efforts do correspond to the four services of the

Egyptian forces.
PROSPECTIVE ARMS SALES TO EGYPT

Mr. Bineram. Do you recall how many Hawk batteries we were
talking about in the Jordansale?

General Graves. Thirteeen.

Mr. Bingram. [Security deletion.]

General Graves, [Security deletion.] In terms of the total air defense
region it is a smaller part. In other words the 13 batteries in Jordan
are deployed as a country defense. Jordan is a much smaller country
than Egypt.

Mr. Binograd. What is the status of the sale of remotely piloted
vehicles? ‘

General Graves. The FMS sale was processed, but Egypt declined
to sign the letter of offer. After we had notified Congress, we provided
a letter of offer, but Egypt, I think primarily for financial reasons,
was unable to proceed. : - : :

Mr. Brvgram, What type of craft were these, craise missiles?

General Graves. No, sir, they were strictly remotely controlled re-
connaissance vehicles. They go out and take photographs. Egypt is
now investigating and discussing with us the possibility of acquiring
some surplus or excess U.S. vehicles. We are reducing our own inven-
tory of this type of equipment because we are going more to other
reconnaissance means, and Egypt may acquire some of those instead.

Of course this would be a much reduced cost to them since they
would be excess to our requirements.

EGYP’I'IAi\" IMET TRAINING -

Mr. Binenam. Do you anticipate increasing IMET to Egypt?
General Graves. We have proposed $1 million in the 1980 budget
which, of course, would be an increase over what was provided previ-
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ously. We think that amount is adequate but we are looking forward
tothe advantage of IMET in terms of developing our interrelationship
with the Egyptian military. )

Mr. Murray. Could I add something? One of the points the Egyp-
tian Minister of Defense made to me when General Graves and I were
in Egypt was he very much wanted to emphasize this kind of training
with us because all his forces have been trained by the Soviets and he
wanted them to have associations with Western peoples particularly
with Americans. He put a very high premium on it.

May I also say, Mr. Bingham, that in all of this we are just at the
beginning of a relationshig with the Egyptians so this list for Egyf)t
is not as tightly drawn if you will, as one for Israel for example.
The Egyptians themselves still need to understand our systems before
they make decisions.

Mrs. FEnwick. Will the gentleman yield ¢

EGYPTIAN PURCHASE OF DESTROYERS

Just on the point of what they are bufving. I understand they have
asked for destroyers rather than missile boats. On the other hand
missile boats are cheaper. Why did they ask for destroyers?

Mr. Murray. To replace old destroyers they have. They are discover-
ing our destroyers are also old destroyers. These are the ones we would
make available to them. They might like smaller patrol craft and
indeed they do want patrol craft. In fact we don’t have any patrol
craft. If you want Fatrol craft you go to a shipyard and you order
them and you wait for years and eventually you get them. %hey were
looking for some shorter cuts.

Chairman Zasrockr. Would the gentleman yield ¢
1 If ;hey wanted destroyers couldn’t we have sold them the ones from |

ran

General Graves. They couldn’t afford those, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zasrockr. They could have gotten them at a bargain.
We are telling our people now that the Navy is getting them at a bar-

in,
g’aMr. Binanam. It is still $628 million. :

Mr. Murray. A bargain to one man, Mr. Chairman, is not neces-
sarily a bargain to another.,

Chairman Zasrockr. We could give them a wholesale right.

" Mrs. Fenwick. A knocked down rate.

EGYPTIAN LOGISTICS AND SUPPORT

Mr. Br~aran. I have a couple more questions, What about Egypt’s
logistic support and maintenance efforts. Will they be requiring some
-assistance from us? You mentioned training in this regard. Will they
also be requiring assistance ?

General Graves. We will provide logistic assistance with respect to
-each system that we provide. We probably will not be at least initially
attempting some overall support efforts such as the peace log pro-
gram in Iran, because peace log was an effort to revamp or upgrade the
entire Air Force logistic system for Iran where we were heavil y
-engaged.
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In the case of Egypt we will provide support for the specific air-
craft systems that we are providmg, but we are not proposing to re-
organize the entire Egyptian logistic system, o -

r. Binemzaz. That involves incentives to speed up deliveries to
them.

General Graves. In the case of Peace Log we got the contractor heav-
ily engaged and then we had the problem of providing incentives for
the contractor to bring this effort to a conclusion and turn it over to
the Iranians rather than becoming a permanent fixture in the Iranian
logistic system,

EGYPTIAN ANGER AT SAUDI ARABIA

Mr. Binouay. Mr. Draper, why do you think President Sadat got. -
teed off on the Saudis, the way he did?

Mr, Drarer. He was holding himself in.

Mr. Bineuay. He was?

Mr. DrapEr. [Security deletion.]

TRANSFER OF SENSITIVE WEAPONS TECHNOLOGY

Mr. BineuaM. Finally General Graves could you comment on the
concern that some of us have about the transfer of technology in the
area comparable to concerns that were expressed about the transfer of
the AWACS to Iran, which fortunately never took place. To what
extent is that general consideration given priority in the thinking
about transfers in this area ? ‘

General Graves. Let me say that we do give careful scrutiny to each
weapon system. In the case of Egypt we do not believe that any of the
systems represent a new level of risk to the United States. We will be
providing the export version of the improved Hawk. We are pro-
viding improved Hawk worldwide. I don’t mean to say we want to turn
over improved Hawk to the Soviet Union but I don’t think su(;:ply of
this to Egypt when we have already supplied it to Jordan and Israel
and other places represents a higher level of risk.

The one weapons system in this entire array that might raise a

uestion would Ik))e the [security deletion] which is the latest model of
the [security deletion]. ‘ _

The technology for the production of the [security deletion].

Mr. BingHaxt. This is just Israel?

General Graves, It is going with the [security deletion] because the
two are matched, if you will, in the capabiiity. The [security deletion]
represent a comparable level of advanced technology and to provide
one and not the other would be not exploiting them, We are not pro-
viding [security deletion] to Egypt. So that is the single example that
needs to be made.

Let us say it has been thoroughly considered in the Pentagon and
people are comfortable with providing the [security deletion].

Mr. BiNenay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

DIVERSIONS OF IRANIAN ARMS

Chairman Zasrockr. I have a question on a list of diversions of
Iranian material. It seems like quite a shopping list here. Iran ap-
parently has really a vast amount of military materials that we are
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now not going to send to them. I see that in the Middle East area Israel,
Jordan, Saudi Arabia, and Yemen are going to receive equipment
destined for Iran, but Egypt is not getting any of these diversions,

General Graves. That is a question of types and timing. Most of
the items on that list are types of equipment that we were su;()iplymg
to these other countries anyway and, in most cases, had already sup-
plied the same type. It fitted in with the timing of deliveries and their
requirements to l{)ll their requirements with Iranian diversions,

t this stage we have not identified any items on the Iranian list
that would conveniently go to Egypt. However, let me make a point
“that we are diverting improved Hawk missiles from Iran. Some will go
to Jordan and some will go to Israel, and depending upon the sale
of improved Hawk to Egypt it is conceivable some Iranian improved
Hawk missiles will go to%vgypt. . L.

They are not on your list, Mr. Chairman, because your list is of
those which are relatively firm, and none of the Egyptian programs -
is at this stage sufficiently firm to qualify for the list you have.

Chairman Zasrockr. I have some additional questions arising from
the list of diversions. For example, the Israelis are going to receive
the F-16 aircraft. These are not in addition to the 75 already ordered ?

General Graves. No, sir. It is only advancing the delivery date.

Chairman Zasrockr. As far as all of these quantities of materiels
being diverted from Iranian orders to thé list of countries I have
before me. These diversions are taking place only because they either
have the contract for or there may be a letter of offer to these countries
for these weapons or materiels?

General Graves. I suspect there are very few, if any, instances on
that list where the sale had not already been notified to Congress last
year or the year before. The letter of offer and acceptance had already
been concluded, and we are simply using the Iranian items to make the
delivery, as in the case of Israel, earlier than we otherwise would.

There may be some special instances, but I can’t think of any right
now, where it is a new sale. It is just supplying items on an old sale.

DIVERSIONS OF IRANIAN ARMS TO TURKEY

Chairman Zaprockr. I note that Turkey is not on this list. Is it be-
-cause Turkey falls into the same category where you say they are not
prepared to receive it or haven’t they asked? I understand the execu-
tive branch is going to ask for supplemental for some $50 million in
FMS for Turkey.

General Graves, I think that is just a matter of the items they are
requiring, Mr. Chairman. The main deliveries have been made to
Turkey now. F—4 aircraft, for example, which were not involved in
Iran. Various vehicles. I think it is & coincidence rather than a pattern.

COSTS OF DIVERTED MATERIELS

_ Chairman Zamrockr, A very simple question, but diversions of
Iranian materiel are at cost, not at discount ¥

General Graves. No, sir, the policy on that is that they are diverted
at the cost, whatever they cost.

Chairman Zasrockr, The cnly advantage to the recipient country
of diverted materiel would be the time element ? ’
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General Graves, There might be some cost advantages because of
inflation.

Chairman Zasrockr. Have you been to the shopping centers lately.
If you are there in the morning you may be able to buy the item at
a much lesser amount than at 5 o’clock in the afternoon because they
took the inflationary cost and put the new sticker on it.

General Graves. That is my point.

Chairman Zasrockr. But you are going to sell it at the preinfla-
tionary price? ~

General Graves. We will sell it at the price we contracted it for Iran
a year or two or three ago and it is being delivered in the next year
or so, It might be significantly cheaper than if we were contracting
mnew for it now. This is the point in the case of the four ships going
to the United States.

Chairman ZaprLockr. It isa good thing we are getting a bargain for
a change, ‘

Mrs. Fenwick. If there are other questions, Mr. Chairman, may
we submit them for the record ¢ .

Chairman Zaprockr. There is a vote on the Symms amendment to
the Simon amendment to reduce funds for food stamps by $500 mil-
lion. We ought to show Mr. Symms the shopping list.

COST OF DIVERTED IRANIAN F-16 TO ISRAEL

Could we have for the record for example the cost of the F-186 air-
craft for Israel? They were contracted for at the same time.

General Graves. There wasn’t any saving in cost because of learning
curve effects. The first aircraft cost more than the later aircraft but
inflation offsets that so they cost about the same, no matter which time
you buy them.

Chairman ZaBrockr. We are not making any money with this
diversion ¢

General Graves. No. As a matter of equity we did not. We thought
froman equity point of view we should not.

Chairman Zaprockr. You have to be a businessman,

General Graves. But the Arms Export Control Act is specific in
this regard. It says we shall neither make money nor lose money on
these sales. Congress has been very——

Chairman Zasrockr. The Arms Export Control Act prevents you
from making any money ¢ ' A

General Graves. That is right, yes, sir. It is very specific on that,

Chairman Zasrockr. We better take a look at that. I am in full
agreement we don’t lose money but I think if we have an opportunity,
if the country wants our mihtary items and we have them available
and if we make a couple of bucks on it, I don’t think that is
unreasonable.

General Graves. The act is so structured that we are supposed to
charge only actual costs and we spend a lot of time making sure that
isall we do. ‘ N

Chairman Zaprockr. T believe Congress did not foresee we would
have a diversion situation as we have here in Iranian materiel. You
should take a look at that act.
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General Graves. Just one more sentence. In working out the
memorandum of understanding with Iran on the diversions we were
very careful to establish a procedure where we would reimburse the
Iranian trust funds for that part that Iran had spent for these
weapons that could be useful to another purchaser. The other pur-
chaser would pay only that exact amount so nobody would gain or
lose by these diversions. ‘

Chairman Zasrock1. Thank you very much, gentlemen.

Th- sommittee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, et 6:25 p.m. the joint subcommittees adjourned to

reconvene at3£. ., Tuesday, May 8, 1979.] . .
[ Responses by éeneral Graves to additional questions submitted
by Representatives Broomfield and Fenwick follow:]

RESPONSES BY GENBRAL GRAVES TO ADDITIONAL QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY
REPRESENTATIVES BROOMFIELD AND FENWICK

Quecstion. One of the reasons used by U.S. Embassy officlals in Cairo for selling
¥-5's and other equipment to Egypt is that such sales and the related training,
operations would give the U.S. greater access to Egyptian officers. The Kgyptian
government in the past had limited such contacts. Can Egyptian officers below
the rank of general now meet with U.S. officers without permission being granted
by higher authorities? The U.S. had an extensive sales and training program
with Iran, yet Iranian Air Force personnel were among the first military men
to come out against the Shah, Do arms sales programs thus really have much
of a beneficial impact when internal strains emerge in a society?

Answer. Equipment sales to the Government of Egypt (GOE) have greatly
increased U.S, access to Egyptian officers. U.S. Military personnel have access
to Egyptian officers at all levels. Survey teams returning from Egypt report
that they were allowed to talk to any military personnel they wished to. The
U.S. Otfice of Military Cooperation (OMC) has established excellent rapport
all levels in both the Egyptian Ministry of Defense and the services directly
involved in U.S. programs, While Egypt has continued the same rules as In the
past for personnel of the Defense Attache’s Office (DAO), OMC personnel are
allowed to contact any Egyptian milftary personnel connected with U.S. pro-
grams. There is a real need for the Armed Forces in Egypt to modernize; they
have received little new equipment since the early seventies and much of the
Soviet origin equipment provided Egypt has long since gone beyond its expected
useful life, Modernizing the equipment of the Egyptian forces and establishing
close relationships between the U.S. and Egyptian military are part of the overall
fabric of improved U.S.-Egyptian relations. We look to these steps to enhance
Egypt's feeling of security and to provide the conditions under which Egypt
may improve economic and soclal conditions. This combination of measures is
aimed at strengthening Egypt’s ability to deal with the internal strains that
inevitably accompany rapid development such as Egypt is attempting,

Question. Would there be any restrictions ou the use of the Egyptian equip-
ment outside Egypt, for example, in the Sudan?

Answer. Yes. In accordance with sections 3(a) (2) and 3(d) of the Arms
Export Control Act, purchasers must agree not to transfer title to, or possession
of, any purchased defense item and not to use, or permit the use of, such item
for purposes other than those for which furnished without prior U.S. consent
and prior report to the Congress of any intent to grant such U.8. consent. These
statutory provisions are implemented in the Letter of Offer and Acceptance.

Under the terms of the 1952 mutual defense agreements with Fgypt, such
reimbursable assistance may be used by Egypt “solely for Egypt's internal se-
curity and legitimate self-defense or as may be further mutually agreed” be-
tween the USG and Egypt “for the promotion of international peace and se-
curity within the framework of the Charter of the United Nations.”

Therefore, any use of Egypt involving the deployment of these items in
Sudanese territory, pursuant to Egyptian participation in a regionat or collec-
tive arrangement or measure consistent with the U.N, Charter, would require
Egypt to secure prior USG consent therefor. Failure by Egypt to secure such
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prior USG consent could result in Egyptian ineligibllity for future FMS credits
in accordance with section 8{c) of the Arms Bxport Control Act.

Question. What s the status of the proposal to sell ¥-4 phantom jets to Egypt?
How many would be involved?

Answer, Discussions are currently ongoing with the Egyptians for the pur-
-chase of an as yet undetermined number of F4E alrcraft from the U.8.



SUPPLEMENTAL 1979 MIDDLE EAST AID PACKAGE
FOR ISRAEL AND EGYPT

TUESDAY, MAY 8, 1979

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 10:37 a.m., in room 2172, Rayburn House
Office Building, Hon. Clement J. Zablocki (chairman) presiding.

Chairman ZasrockI. The committee will please come to order.

We meet this morning to hear testimony from Hon. Cyrus Vance,
Secretary of State, and Hon. Harold Brown, Secretary of Defense,
on the President’s legislative proposal for additional assistance to
Egypt and Israel in support of the recent treaty signed by the two
countries,

PURPOSE OF LEGISLATION

Specifically, the President’s requested legislation, a copy of which .
is before each member, will provide assistance for the construction
of airbases in Israel to replace those to be given up in the Sinai, addi-
tional foreign military sales credits for both countries and it also pro-
vides economic suﬁport assistance for Egypt.

Subsequent to the submission of this request, the President has also
requested the authorization to transfer facilities of the U.S. Sinai
field mission to Egypt. '

The proposed legislation would authorize fiscal year 1979 supple-
mental appropriations totaling $1.47 billion which in turn would
finance programs totaling $4.8 billion.

The Subcommittee on International Security and Scientific Affairs
and the Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle East have already
conducted joint hearings on the President’s request as well as on the
peace treaty.

. This afternoon, the two subcommittees will meet to consider recom-
mendations to the full committee on the request for legislation. It is
the Chair’s intention to bring the subcommittees’ recommendations
before the full committee tomorrow following completion of the
markup of the Export Administration Act.

Secretary Vance, Secretary Brown, it is indeed a pleasure to welcome
you again to the committee. May T suggest that vou present your pre-
pared statements or summarize them if you prefer and then the com-
mittee members will direct questionsto you together asa team.

Secretary Vance, you may proceed, please.

STATEMENT OF HON. CYRUS R. VANCE, SECRETARY OF STATE

Mr. Vaxer. Thank vou very much, Mr. Chairman, Tt is indeed a .
pleasure for me to be here and to meet with the committee again today. .

(117)
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NEW ERA OF PEACEFUL COOPERATION

Together with our Egyptian and Israeli colleagues, we have traveled
a long and, at times, a very difficult road during the past 17 months.
That journey has been rewarded by the conclusion of an agreement
which represents a watershed in the region. The Middle East has been
changed for the better and the world has moved a step closer to peace.

A few days ago at a site near the battlegrounds of the past, Israel
and Egypt exchanged the instruments of peace. The era of bloodshed
isover. A new era of peaceful cooperation can lie ahead.

It should be noted that the process leading to this event did not begin
with this administration. The negotiations and the agreements con-
cluded in the wake of the 1978 war laid the groundwork for further
progress. These were the disengagement agreement of January 1974
- and the Sinai IT agreement completed in September of 1975,

The members of this committee are already familiar with the main
provisions of the treaty. Let me simply note that the treaty applies
the essential equation of the Security Council Resolution 242 to tlie
Sinai Peninsula, Israeli withdrawal from the territory occupied during
the 1967 war and on the part of Egypt, acknowledgment of Israeli
sovereignty, territorial integrity and political independence, and Is-
rael’s right to live in peace within secure and recognized borders.

The validity and value of Resolution 242 have been borne out by the
success of the negotiations between Egypt and Israel. It continues to
be the agreed basis for those remaining negotiations necessary to con-
clude a comprehensive peace in the Middle East.

CONGRESSIONAL ACTION ON THE PEACE AGREEMENTS

My particular purpose today is to concentrate on the agreements
reached which will involve congressional action. Let me turn to the
financial undertakings of the United States associated with the peace
process. All of these undertakings were agreed subject to appropriate
congressional action.

In evaluating these requirements, it is essential to keep in mind the
far greater potential cost of failing to make progress towarc}Upeace in
the Middle East. Four wars in that region have cost the U.S. tax-
payers several tens of billions of dollars in direct . osts alone. The cost
of Ipeace is modest when compared with the cost of further war.

want to stress three general points about the aid package for
Egypt and Israel we are seeking as an addition to the present basic
programs for both countries.

First, the proi)osed fiscal year 1979 supplemental assistance is a
coherent, interrelated package which requires urgent congressional
action. It is a careful balance between foreign policy and budgetary
requirements, ‘

Second, the funds requested are to be available to finance programs
over a 3-year period.

Third, the impact on our budget is considerably lower than the
overall amount of money that will be generated for the loan. This is
because our foreign military sales loans will be provided by the Fed-
eral Financing Bank, %uaranteed by the U.S. Government. Accord-
ingly, as you indicated, Mr. Chairman, Congress is being asked to
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authorize and appropriate $1.47 billion over 3 years in order to finance
programs with a total value of $4.8 billion. ) .

Secretary Brown will speak in greater detail about our military
assistance request. Let me make a few general observations about the
package as a whole.

The bulk of the additional assistance for Israel and Egypt is to help
them meet urgent security requirements. This totals about $4.5 billion,
approximately $3 billion for Israel and $1.5 billion for Egypt.

Of that amount for Israel, about $800 million will be in the form of
grant aid to help finance the construction of two fields which will be
moved from the Sinai to the Negev. This assistance will enable Israel
to withdraw in the 8 years agreed under the treaty in a manner
.consistent with its sveurity requirements. The remaining sum for
Israel and the entire military program for Egypt are in the form of
foreign military sales financing to be provided on favorable terms.

The military program for Israel will help defiray the costs of with-
drawing forces from the Sinai and relocating them in the Negev. The
‘Government of Israel estimates that the direct costs of withdrawal
will be roughly $4 billion. This program will also enable Israel to
continue modernizing its military establishment in light of continuing
security threats in the area.

For Egypt, the $1.5 billion military program will help Egypt to
replace obsolete military equipment.

In addition to the security assistance, there is $300 million more in
economic assistance for Egypt over 3 years to help President Sadat
address the real human needs of his people and so that peace can be
translated into a better life for the people of that nation.

We have also urged our friends and allies to contribute economic
assistance in support of peace between Egypt and Israel.

A PRICE FOR PEACE?

It is fair to ask why there should be such a price for peace. At the
very least, why is the United States supplying additional military
equipment to countries who have just concluded peace with one
another?

The answer to both those }%uestions derives from the fact that in
concluding this treaty both Egypt and Israel are taking steps into
the unknown. The unknown in an area as volatile as the Middle East
carries its own risks. In order for both governments to lead their people
through these uncharted waters, they must be confident that they can
deal effectively with the threats to théir continued security.’

In addition, as President Carter has said, both Egypt and Israel face
immediate economic ;;roblems as they enter the post-treaty era. The
financial cost to Israel of withdrawal from the Sinai will be substan-
tial. For its part, the Egyptian Government has an urgent and critical
need to demonstrate to its people the economic benefits of peace.

We will work to accelerate implementation of our program, the
proposed additional assistance will provide funds to move quickly to
meet these new requirements. . :

Mr. Chairman, I can also discuss, if you wish, the oil supply agree-
ment. I have discussed that before this committee so I would be
prepared to do so, depending upon what you choose for me to do.
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U.8. OIL SUPPLY COMMITMENT TO ISRAEL

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Secretary, perhaps you will briefly sum--
marize the oil agreement. In view of the shortage of oil in this country,
it is a political issue. )

Mr. Vaxce. In the context of the peace treaty, the United States has
also revised and extended the 5-year emergency ol supfplg commitment
which arose from the Sinai 1T agreement. to a total of 15 years.

As with the prior commitment, Israel would turn to the United
States only if Israel could not make independent arrangements to
meet its own domestic consumption requirements through normal
procedures. .

Under the new agreement, Israel will pay for any oil which might
be provided from the United States at rates comparable to world
market prices at the time of transfer. Israel would reimburse the
United States for costs incurred by the United States in providing
oil from whatever source.

We have also agreed to negotiate a memorandum of agreement which
will reflect the principles which I have outlined to you. The negotia-
tions for that have started. They are to be completed within 60 days
of the exchange of documents of ratification which took place about
2 weeks ago and we expect to meet that date,

If any additional legislation is required after the agreement is com-
pleted, we will come to the Congress for that authorizing legislation.

FUTORE OF THE PEACE PROCESS

Now if T may turn to the future of the peace process, the peace and
stability that we seek can only be achieved ultimately by making this
treaty the cornerstone of peace between Israel and all its neighbors.
For the United States, no less than for the parties in the region
directly involved, continued progress toward a comprehensive peace is
essential. Tt is for this resson that we intend to remain a full partner
in the negotiations.

In this conneciion, we are fortunate indeed that Ambassador Bob
Strauss has agreed to lead the U.S. delegation in these important
negotiations.

The Egyptian-Israeli Treaty has fulfilled one of the two framework
agreements worked out at Camp David. At that same time, the Gov-
ernments of Egypt and Israel also committed themselves to principles
and procedures for a series of negotiations leading to peace between
Israel and each of its Arab neighbors. The achievement of that peace
depends on the success in each negotiation and each new negotiation
builds on what has occurred.

RESOLUTION OF THE PALESTINIAN PROBLEM

In addition to the peace treaty, Prime Minister Begin and Presi-
dent Sadat signed a second document on March 26. In & joint letter
addressed to President Carter, they pledged to begin within 1 month
after the exchange of instruments of ratification, negotiations to im-
plement the process agreed upon at Camp David whose ultimate ob-
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jective, in the words of the Camp David framework agreement, is
‘the resolution of the Palestinian problem in all its aspects.”
That process will start with negotiations on the establishment of
the self-governing authority in the West Bank and Gaza in order to
rovide %u.ll autonomy to the inhabitants. These negotiations will seon
gin with full American 1[ia,rticipation. I anticipate, Mr. Chairman,
that these negotiations will probably begin the 24th or 25th of this
month and I shall go and head the U.S. delegation at those negotia-
tions, Bob Strauss Eas not yet been able to free himself from his cur-
rent responsibilities and therefore I will be there to head the dele-
ation.
. The Egyptian-Israeli Treaty has permitted us for the first time in
more than three decades of conflict to turn our attention to the prac-
tical solution of a central issue of that conflict, the Palestinian issue.

It is evident that the issues involved in the Palestinian question are
far too complex to be dealt with all at once. Because of this, we have
long felt that the only realistic approach is to establish a transitional
period during which the decisions that need to be made can be dealt
with in a logical sequence. That approach was agreed to by Egypt
and Israel at Camp David, and they have invited other parties to tge
Arab-Israeli conflict to support it and to join the negotiations.

In their joint letter to President Carter accompanying the treaty,
President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin have agreed to negotiate
continuously and in good faith, with a goal of completing those nego-
tiations within 1 year so that elections will be held as expeditiously as
possible after agreement between the parties has been reached.

Their goal is to reach agreement on arrangements for electing a self-
governing authority in the West Bank and Gaza, and on the powers
and responsibilities of that body.

Successful conclusion of the next phase of negotiations would thus
bring into being a self-governing authority in the West Bank and
Gaza for a 5-year transitional period, during which negotiations will
take place to determine the final status of these areas.

These negotiations provide a means—indeed, in my judgment, the
only practical means now available—by which Palestinisns can par-
ticipate in determining their own future. They will be able to par-
ticipate throughout the process, from the establishment of the self-

overning authority to the final resolution of the status of the Wess
ank and Gaza. ' :
SECURITY OF ISRAEL

. T also want to reiterate that in all future negotiations, as it has been
in the past, the United States will remain attentive to what we firmly
believe is an essential ingredient for long-term regional stability in the
Middle East, the security of Israel.

No one should underestimate the difficulty of the challenges that re-
main before a comprehensive peace in the Middle East becomes a real-
ity. Those challenges must be met. The United States must remain
actively involved in the peace process because the alternatives pose far
greater dangers to stability in the region, to the interests of the United
States, and to world peace. -

We will continue this process regardless of the impediments we may
face. We invite others involved in the confiict to join us and urge all
nations concerned with peace to support our effort.
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Wo see no workable alternative to the process that is now moying
ahead. The problems remaining are too complicated and too sensitive
to be solved all at once. With each problem resolved, it becomes ali the
more possible to resolve the next; with each act of trust, the next act

requiring even greater trust becomes more possible. )

In the end, the overall solution can emerge, as we put in place the
firm building blocks on which a comprehensive peace can stand.

In this endeavor, Mr. Chairman, we solicit the counsel of this com-
mittee and of any party in the Middle East who will share with us

our commitment to a comprehensive peace. ,
Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Mr. Secretary, for your excellent

statement.
[Secretary Vance’s prepared statement follows:]

PrEPARED STATEMENT OF HON. CYRUS R. VANCE, SECRETARY OF STATE

I appreciate the opportunity this morning to discuss with the Committee ob-
ligations undertaken by the United States in connection with the Treaty of Peace
Between Egypt and Israel signed on March 26.

Together with our Egyptian and Israell colleagues, we have traveled a long
and at times very difficult road during these last 17 months. That journey, how-
ever, has heen rewarded by the conclusion of an agreement which represents a
watershed in the region, The Middle East has been changed for the better and
the world has moved a step closer to peace.

A few weeks ago, at a site near the battlegrounds of the past, Israel and Egypt
exchanged the instruments of peace. The era of blecodshed is over. A new era of
peaceful cooperation can lie ahead.

It should be noted that the process leading to this event dld not begin with this
Administration., The negotiations and agreements concluded in the wake of the
1973 war lald the groundwork for further progress—the disengagement agree-
ment of January 1974 and the Sinai IT agreement completed in Septembher of 1975.

The Members of this Committee are already familiar with the main provisions
of the Treaty., Let me simply note that the treaty applies the essential equation
of Security Council Resolution 242 to the Sinai Peninsula—Israel withdrawal
from territory occupied during the 1967 war and, on the part of Egypt, acknowl-
edgement of Israeli sovereignty, territorial integrity and political independence
and Israell’s right to live in peace within secure and recognized borders. The
validity and value of Resolution 242 have been borne out by the success of the
negotiations between Israel and Egypt. It continues to be the agreed basis for
those remaining negotiations necessary to conclude a comprehensive peace in

the Middle East.
ASSISTANCE PACKAGE

My particular purpose today is to concentrate on agreements reached which
will involve Congressional action. Let me turn to the financial undertakings by
the United States associated with the peace process. All of these undertakings
were agreed subject to appropriate Congressional action.

In evaluating these requirements, it is essential to keep in mind the far greater
potential cost of failing to make progress toward peace in the Middle East. Four
wars in that region have cost the U.S. taxpayers several tens of billions of dollars
in direct costs alone. The cost of peace is modest when compared with the cost
of further war.

I want to stress three general points about the aid package for Egypt and
Israellwe are seeking as an addition to the present basic programs for both
countries:

First, the proposed FY 1979 supplemental assistance is a coherent inter
related package which requires urgent Congressional action. It is a careful
balance between foreign policy and budgetary requirements.

Second, the funds requested are to be available to finance programs over a
three year period. )

Third, the impact on our budget is considerably lower than the overall amount
of money that will be generated for the program, This is because our foreign
military sales loans will be provided by the Federal Financing Bank, guaranteed
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hy the U.S. Government, Accordingly, Congress is being asked to authorize and
appropriate $1.47 billion over three years in order to finance programs with a
total value of 4.8 billion, N

Secretary Brown will speak in greater detail about our military assistance
requests. Let me make a few general observations about the package as a whole,

The bulk of the additional assistance for Israel and Egypt is to help them
meet urgent security requirements. This totals about $4.5 billion—approximately
$5 billion for Israel and $1.5 billion for Egypt. Of the amount for Israel, about
$800 million will be in the form of grant aid to heip finance the eonstruction of
two airflelds which will be moved from the Siuai to the Negev. This assistance
will enable Israel to withdraw in the three years agreed under the Treaty in a
manner consistent with its security requirements, The remaining sum for Israel
and the entire military program for Egypt are in the form of foreign military
sales financing, to be provided on favorable terms.

The military program for Israel will help defray the costs of withdrawing
forces from the Sinai, and relocating them Iin the Negev. The Government of Israel
estimates that the direct costs of withdrawal will be roughly $4 billion., This
program will also enable Israel to continue modernizing its military establish-
ment in light of continuing security threats in the area. For Egypt, the $1.5 bil-
lion military program will help Egypt to replace obsolete military equipment.

In addition to the security assistance I have outlined, there is $300 million
more in economic assistance for Egypt over three years to help President Sadat
address the real human needs of his people and so that peace can be translated
into a better life for the people of that nation.

We have also urged our friends and allies to contribute economic assistance
in support of peace between Egypt and Israel.

It is fair to ask why there should be such a price for peace. At the very least,
why is the United States supplying additional military equipment to countries
who have just concluded peace with one another?

The answer to both those questions derives from the fact that in concluding
this Treaty both Egypt and Israel are taking a step into the unknown. The un-
known in an area as volatile as the Middle East carries its own risks. In order
for both governments to lead their people through these uncharted waters, they
must be confident that they can deal effectively with threats to their continued
security.

In addition, as President Carter has said, both Egypt and Israel face immedi-
ate economic problems as they enter the post-Treaty era. The financial cost to
Israel of withdrawal from the Sinai will be substantial. For its part, the Egyp-
tian government has an urgent and critical need to demonstrate to its people the
economic benefits of peace. We will work to accelerate implementation of our
current programs ; the proposed additional assistance will provide funds to move
quickly to meet these new requirements.

OIL SUPPLY AGREEMENT

In the context of the peace treaty, the United States has also revised and
extended the five year emergency oil supply commitment arising from Sinai 11
to a total of 15 years. As with the prior commitment, Israel would turn to the
U.S. only if Israel could not make independent arrangements to meet its own
domestic consumption requirements through normal procedures.

Assured long-term oil supplies are crucial to Israel’s security. Oil supply com-
mitments were an integral part of the negotiating process. Viewed in that light,
we believe this commitment by the United States is worth the small potential
added responsibility that may be assumed.

Under the new agreement, Israel will pay for any oil which might be provided
from the US at rates comparable to world market prices at the time of transfer.
Israel would reimburse the US for costs incurred by us in providing oil from
whatever source.

Our undertaking provides for conclusion of a Memorandum of Agreement
between the US and Israel within 60 days after exchange of instruments of rati-
fication of the Treaty. This Memorandum will deal with the specific details of the
arrangement. Israeli and US negotiating delegations have begun that task. Once
detailed agreement is reached, we will review it against existing leglslative au-
thority and promptly seek from the Congress any new authority necessary for
its full implementation.
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I want to emphasize three points in connection with this oll supply arrange-
ment : :

First, both sldés recognize that this undertaking iy a legal commitment on the
US, subject to the necessary legislative authority.

Second, relatively small amounts of American produced oil are likely to be
involved. The Israelis have not had to call on our commitment since 1975, and
we are confident they will do everything possible to avoid that situation in the
future. If Israel requested U.S. assistance, however, we would firsr help with
the procurement of oil from abroad and turn to our own producticn only as a
last resort.

Finally, even should Israel at some point turn to us for its full oil recuire-
ments, it would require an amount equal to less than 1 percent of our consump-
tion—hardly noticeable to us.

FUTURE OF THE PEACE PROCESS

Before turning to Secretary Brown, let me say a few words about the future
of the Middle East peace process and the US role.

The peace and stability we seek can only be achieved ultimately by making
this Treaty the cornerstone of peace between Israel and all its neighbors. For
the United States, no less than for the parties in the region directly involved,
continued progress toward such a comprehensive peace is essential, It is for this
reason that we intend to remain a full partner in the negotiations.

In this connection, we are fortunate that Ambassador Bob Strauss has agreed
to lead the United States delegation in these important negotiations.

The Egyptian-Israell Treaty has fulfilled one of the two framework agreements
worked out at Camp David. At that same time, the Governments of Egypt and
Israel also committed themselves to principles and procedures for a series of
negotiations leading to peace between Israel and each of its Arab neighbors.
The achievement of that peace depends on success in each negotiation, and each
new negotiation builds on what has occurred. -

In addition to the Peace Treaty, Prime MIinister Begin and President Sadat
signed a second document on March 26. In a joint letter addressed to President
Carter, they pledged to begin, within one month after the exchange of instru-
ments of raiifications, negotiations to implement the process agreed upon at
Camp David whose ultimate objective, in the words of the Camp David frame-
work agreement, is “the resolution of the Palestinian problem in all its aspects.”

That process will start with negotiations on the establishment of the self-
governing authority in the West Bank and Gaza in order to provide full auton-
omy to the inhabitants. These negotiations will soon begin, with full American
participation. The Egyptian-Israell Treaty has permitted us, for the first time in
more than three decades of conflict, to turn attention to the practical solution
of a central issue of that conflict—the Palestinian issue.

It is evident that the issues involved in the Palestinian question are far too
complex to be dealt with all at once. Because of this, we have long felt that the
only realistic approach is8 to establish a transitional period during which the
decisions that need to be made can be dealt with in a logical sequence. That
approach was agreed to by Egypt and Israel at Camp David, and they have
invited other parties to the Arab-Israeli conflict to support it and to join the
negotiations. --

In their joint letter to President Carter accompanying the Treaty, President
Sadat and Prime Minister Begin have agreed to negotiate continuously and in
good faith, with a goal of completing those negotiations within one year go that
elections will be held as expeditiously as possible after agreement between the
parties has been reached. Their goal is to reach agreement on arrangements for
electing a self-governing authority in the West Bank and Gaza, and on the
powers and responsibilities of that body. Successful conclusion of the next phase
of negotiations would thus bring into being a self-governing authority in the
West Bank and Gaza for a five-year transitional period, during which negotia-
tions will take place to determine the final status of these areas.

These negotiations provide a means—indeed the only practical means now
available—by which Palestinians can participate in determining their own
future. They will be able to participate throughout the process, from the estab-
lishment of the self-governing authority to the final resolution of the status of
the West Bank and Gaza.

I also want to reiterate that in all future negotintions, as it has In the past,
the United States will remain attentive to what we firmly believe 13 an essential
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}ngre;iient for long-term regional stability in the Middle East—the security of
srael,

No one should underestimate the difficulty of the challenges that remain before
a comprehensive peace in the Middle East becomes a reality. But those chal-
lenges must be met. And the United States must remain actively Involved in the
peace process because the alternatives pose far greater dangers to stability in
the region, to the interests of the United States and to world peace.

We will continue this process regardless of the impediments we may face.
We invite others involved in the conflict to join us, and urge all nations con-
cerned with peace to support our effort. We see no workable alternative to the
process which is now moving ahead. The problems remaining are too complicated
and too sensitive to be solved all at once. But with each problem resolved, it
becomes all the more possible to resolve the next—with each act of trust, the
next act requiring even greater trust becomes more possible., In the end, the
overall solution can emerge, as we put in place the firm building blocks on which
a comprehensive peace can stand.

In this endeavor, we solicit the counsel of this Committee and of any party in
the Middle East who will share with us oyr commitment to & comprehensive
peace. :

Chairrman Zasrockr. Secretary Brown, you may proceed.
STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD BROWN, SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

Mr. Browx. Mr. Chairman, I would propose to read most but not
all of my statement. Perhaps the committee will bear with me if I skip
a few sentences here and there.

It is a privilege, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, to
appear before you today in support of President Carter’s proposed
legislation to strengthen Middle East peace.

I believe that we as a nation should take considerable pride in the
major role played by the United States in facilitating the signing of
the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel. Certainly, great credit is
due to President Sadat, Prime Minister Begin, and President Carter,
and to my friend and colleague, the Secretary of State, Cy Vance.

The treaty brings to an end 30 years of war that has cost Egypt and
Israe! so much in lives, in material substance, and in effort. The United
States also has spent a great deal of money on this war. Now we pro-
pose to spend a smaller amount on peace.

The treaty does more than serve the interests of Egypt and Israel.
It is intended to be the cornerstone of a comprehensive, just, long-
term peace with resulting stability for the entire region, i

It is in the security interest of the United States that the region
evolve into a peaceful and stable one. Our oil access, for example,
would again be seriously threatened by regional conflict. Indeed, the
only major oil interruption we have experienced occurred in the con-
text of the 1973 Middle East war. )

Resolution of the Arab-Israel conflict, which began with the Camp
David accords, and in fact, the resolution began even before with Presi-
dent Sadat’s visit to Israel, and continues with this peace treaty, is &
vital factor in the protection of American interests.

The signing of tge treaty is but the first step toward a durable peace
between the two states and the achievement of a comprehensive settle-
ment in this troubled part of the world. Further steps are needed.

REGIONAL SECURITY

One factor in this equation is regional security. The United States
encourages in the region strong friendly states able to defend them-

47-699—79——9
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selves from external aggression. Strong states are best able to assure
their territorial integrity without requiring direct U.S. involvement.
Without this defensive ability, any state is much more vulnerable and
subject to external destabilizing influences, ’

This legislation, reflecting the President’s agrecement to continue to
help Israel and to begin to help Egypt in the modernization of their
armed forces, will make a vital contribution to the defense posture of
both countries and hence to peace in the entire region. -

As Secretary Vance has indicated, but it deserves repetition because
the facts have sometimes been misunderstood, the assistance included
in the legislative package of the administration as proposed for con-
gressional consideration needs to Le restated. - '

This will be in the form of $300 million in grant aid for two Israeli
airbases, $2.2 billion in foreign military sales credits for Israel, $1.5
billion in FMS credits for Egypt, and $300 million in economic aid for
Egypt. The complete package will extend some $1.1 billion of grants
and $3.7 billion 1n loans to Israel and Egypt, and will require an ap-
E}i?]_)riation of $1.47 billion and a total package authorization of $4.8

illion. :

The budgetary contribution of the United States to this peace treaty
is thus $1.47 billion rather than the $4.8 billion in total assistance that
has sometimes been taken to be the cost to the United States. The actual
cost is even less than the budgetary contribution because $370 million
of the budgetary contribution is actually a set-aside to take care of
failure to repay which has never happened in this program with coun-
tries to whom we extend FMS credits. .

In other words, the appropriation is for more than the losses that we
have experienced in the past.

PRINCIPAL SECURITY ISSUES

T.et. me turn to the principal security issues involved.

Israel rightly needs to be certain of its security during and after
withdrawal from the Sinai, This matter of security was an important
element in the negotiations. The United States agrees that a continu-
ing strong Israeli defense capability is essential. The legislation we
are proposing and the other agreements we have made help to assure
such a capability by facilitating the withdrawal of Israeli forces into
new bases within the Negev and by continuing modernization of Israeli
defense forces.

Israel now maintains a large portion of its active military force
structure in the Sinai. In accordance with the peace treaty, within 3
vears, “Israel will withdraw all its armed forces * * * behind the
international boundary * * * and Egypt will resume the exercise
of its full sovercignty over the Sinai.” Relocation of Tsraeli forces in
the Sinai now has implications for Israeli security in three specific
areas: Airbase requirements, ground forces, and other redeployments
and early warning demands.

ISRAELI ATRBASES

Israel now has four airbases in the Sinai, two of which are forward
operating bases at Refidim and Ophir, and two of which are main op-
erating bases at Etam and Etzion. Within 9 months, Israel must



127

abandon Refidim and within 8 years, Israel must give up the remaining
three bases.

The bases at Etam and Etzion are of prime concern because they
normally house all the Israeli squadrons deployed in the Sinai. To
replace them, Israel requires two new main operating bases.

In order to enable Israel to complete its withdrawal within the time
allowed by the treaty, the Presi({]ent has agrecd, subject to the ap-
proval of Congress, to assist in the construction of two airbases by
providing funding and management assistance.

The two proposed bases will be located at Ovda and Matred in
the Negev. These sites are the most suitable in terms of terrain, loca-
tion, availability, and construction cost. The U.S. Air Force will be
tho ]i))roject manager for this undertaking. The Corps of Engineers
will be the construction agent.

DOD ESTIMATED COST

The Defense Department’s estimate of the cost of building the
airbases in the time allowed is about $1 billion in fiscal year 1980
dollars, exclusive of infrastructure costs for roads, utilities, and the
like. We propose that this amount be drawn from the $3 billion
total assistance package for Israel contained in the legislation. Of this
amount, $800 million is proposed to be made available through grants
for defense articles and services. “~rael will fund all airbase con-
struction costs beyond the $800 miilion, drawing on FMS credits as
appropriate,

The airbase requirement is a particularly challenging endeavor for
several reasons. First, as I mentioned, there is a geﬁnite time con-
straint. The peace treaty, in annex I, article I, requires Israel’s com-

lete withdrawal of its armed forces and civilians from Sinai not
ater than 3 years from the date of exchange of instruments of rati-
fication of the treaty. )

The newly built airbases in the Negev should be sufficiently com-
pleted so that the Israeli Air Force can begin deploying to them fully
6 months prior to the abandonment of Etam ang E);zion so that they
can provide continuity of air defense.

Normally, construction of this nature would take more than 5 years,
Accelerating the pace means construction firms will have to work
virtually around t{)xe clock, 7 days a week. Much new equipment will
have to be acquired at the outset of the project in order to avoid
costly and time consuming breakdowns once construction has begun.
The equipment must be able to sustain long-term usage under con-
stant and difficult operating conditions.

OTIIER COST8 TO ISRAEL

In addition to the airbase construction, there are other costs which
will be imposed on Israel as a result of the withdrawal. One of them
involves the ground forces.

Israel now maintains two active armored divisions in the Sinai.
These units, with their infrastructure, will have to be displaced from
their present Sinai locations to new facilities in Israel. That will
require significant construction. -
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Supporting infrastructure will also be needed, road networks, water
and powerlines and landline communications, in order to support
Army and Air Force redeployments.

Israel will have to move its Sharm-El-Sheikh and Et Tur Naval
f{i(}ﬁgﬁ(‘i‘s to Elat and its Mediterranean naval facility at Dafna to
Ashdod.

The loss of the Sinai will reduce Isracl’s early warning capability
by forcing the closure of Israeli forward positioned early warnin
:sites. These sites provide important early warning information an
new measures must be taken to insure, as a matter of prudence, Israel

‘has high confidence in its early warning. This will require new con-
struction and new procurement,

Wo estimate that the total cost of these withdrawal actions will be
between $3 billion and $4 billion. Israel’s estimate is $4 to $5 billion
but it includes, for example, the possibility of a third airbase which
is not included in what we are talking about. This can only be a tenta-
tive estimate for considerable refinement remains to be done with
respect to the withdrawal and the relocation. We are helping to sup-
port the additional costs of construction and equipment by making
available $2.2 billion in FMS credits over and above the $800 million

ant.

Israel’s Armed Forces need to remain a modern militarily effective
force. We are confident that for the immediate future, Israel is fully
able to defend itself against external attack. In the long run, moderni-
zation of Ysrael’s Armed Forces must continue.

ADDITIONAL ARMS SUPPLIES FOR ISRAEL

The President, accordingly, has agreed to the sale of additional arms
supplies for Israel to be purchased over the next several years. The
committee has been provided with a classified list of this equipment and
proposed sales will be formally submitted to the Congress in the usual
way in accordance with the Arms Export Control Act.

Modernization of Israel’s Armed Forces is desirable and should con-
tinue but the peace with Egypt has enabled Israel to make substantial
reductions in planned force expansion. As a result, Israel will have
%limller forces than had been expected under its prior Matmon C Force

an,

We believe Israel’s security can best be assured by Israel itself. That
is why, from the point of view of U.S. national security, I recom-
mend this legislation which will facilitate a successful Israeli with-
drawal from Sinai and I also recommend continuing American assist-
ance in modernizing Israel’s Armed Forces, so Israel will remain in a
satisfactory posture to defend itself.

This policy of helping Israel help itself does not absolve the U.S.
from maintaining a watchful attitude toward the security of Israel.
Indeed, the U.S. has agreed specifically for example in the improbable
event that violations of the treaty occur to “take appropriate measures
to promote full observance of the treatv of peace.” We do not expect
that we would ever have to use U.S. Military Forces to insure Treaty
compliance.

I believe the 1J.S. must be continually concerned with the security of
all friendly regional states for vital American interests are at stake in
the Middle East. .
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MILITARY AND ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE TO EGYPT

The proposed legislation includes funds for both military and eco-
nomic assistance to Egypt. The amount of money alloted in the form
of foreign military sales credits for military assistance, although
larger than the additional amount in this specific request for economic
assistance, is much less than the already existing and ongoing rate of
economic assistance to Egy}%t. That totals about $1 billion a year in-

- cluding Public Law 480 and the military assistance is at the rate of
loans of $1.5 billion over 3 years. )

There is no doubt in my mind that a sound economy is at least as im-
portant as a strong defense posture to the future of Egypt and to the
stability of the region. Indeed, I place firkt priority on economic de-
velopment and I know President Sadat and the Government of Egypt
do also. The future of Egypt will not turn primarily on the strength
of its armed forces.

Effective Egyptian Armed Forces are obviously necessary to the
defense of the country against possible aggression. Further, while we
do not intend and nor do we belicve does President Sadat intend, that
Egypt will become a regional policeman. Egypt can play a positive
role in helping other states in Africa and the Middle East. It is im-
portant therefore, that the Egyptian Armed Forces have the appro-
priate military capability to carry out these tasks.

Since expelling Soviet advisers in 1972 and renouncing its bilateral
treaty with Moscow in 1975, Egypt has been without substantive ex-
ternal assistance in meeting its legitimate defense needs. Last year,
President Carter proposed and the Congress agreed to the supply of
F-5 aircraft to Egypt to help modernize the air force. Now, in the
context of peace between Egypt and Israel, the President proposes to
provide additional military assistance to Egypt.

Again, a classified listing of equipment approved by the President
has been provided to the committee. As you will note, it includes addi-
tional aircraft, air defense equipment, armored personnel carriers. and
frigates among other things. This list is substantially smaller than
what is required for full modernization of Egypt’s Armed Forces. even
with reductions from the present size of those forces. It is nevertheless
a very respectable beginning to the modernization process.

In summary, what we are recommending as part of this initiative
for peace are programs or assistance amounting to $1.47 billion in
budget authority for Israel and Egypt to help the relocation of Tsrael’s
Armed Forces as they withdraw from the Sinai and to help in the mod-
ernization of the armed forces of hoth countries.

This assistance is militarilv justified by the circumstances. This
legislative proposal is for a substantial sum of money and it is a gen-
erous contribution to the peace. While peace is expensive, war is more
exnensive.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, this lexislation will
he. in my judgment and in the judgment of the Carter administration,
a maior American contribution to peace in the Middle East. to the
security of Egypt and Israel and to the long-term stability of the re-
gion.

I recommend its approval by this committee and the Congress
unequivocally.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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[Secretary Brown’s prepared statement follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT oF HoN. HARoOLD BROWN, SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

Mr, Chairman and members of the committee, it is a privilege to appear before
you today in support of President Carter’s proposed legislation to strengthen
Middle East peace.

I think that we as a nation should take considerable pride in the major role
played by the United States in facilitating the signing of the peace treaty
between Egypt and Israel. Certainly, great credit is due to President Sadat,
Prime Minister Begin, and President Carter—and to my friend and colleague,
the Secretary of State, Cyrus Vance.

The treaty brings to an end 30 years of war that has cost Egypt and Israel
so much in lives, in material substance, and in effort. The United States, also,
has spent a great deal of money on this war. Now we propose to spend a
smaller amount on peace.

The treaty does more than serve the interests of Egypt and Israel; it is
intended to be the cornerstone of a comprehensive, just, long-term peace with
resulting stability for the entire region. It is in the securlty interest of the
United States that the region evolve into a peaceful and stable one. Our oil access,
for example, would be seriously threatened by regional conflict ; indeed, the only
major oil interruption we have experienced occurred in the context of the 1973
Middle East war. Resolution of the Arab-Israel conflict, which began with the
Camp David accords and continues with this peace treaty is a vital factor in
the protection of American interests.

The signing of the treaty is but the first step toward a durable peace between
the two states and the achievement of a comprehensive settlement in thlis
troubled part of the world, Further steps are needed. One factor in this equation
is regional security. The United States seeks a region with strong friendly states,
able to defend themselves from external aggression. Strong states are hest able to
assure thelr territorial integrity without requiring direct U.S. involvement. With-
out this defense abllity, any state is much more vulnerable and subject to
external, destabilizing influences. This legislation, reflecting the President's
agreement to continue to help Israel and to begin to help Egypt in the modern-
jzation of their armed forces, will make a vital contribution to the defense
posture of both countries, and, hence, to peace in the entire region.

T.et me briefly review the leglslative package the adminisration has proposed
for congressional consideration, This assistance will be in the form of $300
million in grant afd for two Israell airbases, $2.2 billion in foreign military
sales (FMS8) credits for Israel, $1.5 billion in FMS credits for Egypt and $300
million in economic aid for ngpt The complete package will extend some $1.1
‘billion of grants and $3.7 billion in loans to Israel and Egypt and will require
fin appropriation of $1.47 billion and a total program authorization of $4.8
‘billion. The budgetary contribution of the United States to this peace treaty is
thus $1.47 billion. rather than the $4.8 billlon in total assistance that has
sometimes been taken to be the cost to the United States.

I would now like to turn to the principal security issues involved.

ISRAEL

Israel rightly needs to he certain of its sccurity during and after withdrawal
from the Sinai. This matter of security was an important element in the nego-
tiations. The United States agrees that a continuing strong Israell defense capa-
bility is essential. The legislation we are proposing, and the other agreements
we have made, help to assure such a capability by facilitating the withdrawal
of Israell forces into new bases within the Negev and by continuing the mod-
ernization of Israeli defense forces.

Israel presently maintains a large portion of its active military force strue-
ture in the Sinal. In accordance with the peace treaty, within three years,
“Israel will withdraw all its armed forces * * * behind the internattonal hound-
ary * * * and Egypt will resume the exercise of i{ts full sovereignty over the
Sinal.” Relocation of Israell forces now in the Sinai has implications for Israell
security in three specific areas: Alrbase requirements, ground forces redeploy-
ments, and early warning demands.

Air Dbases

Israel now has four air bases in the Sinal. two of which are forward operating
bases at Refidim and Ophir, and two of which are main operating bases at Etam
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and Etzion. Within 9 months, Israel rmust abandon Refidim and, within 8 years,
Israel must give up the remaining three bases. The bases at Etam and Etzton
are of prime concern because they normally house all the Israell squadrons
deployed in the Sinal. Israel requires two new main operating bases to house the
squadrons now at Etam and Etzlon. These squadrons cannot be deployed to other
bases without imposing unacceptable risks to Israeli security through
overcrowding. !

Construction of these facilities without U.S. assistance would be an extraor-
dinary burden on Israel in two respects: First, it would strain Israel's economy,
which is already experiencing severe inflationary difficulties; second, it would
overtax Israel’s construction industry. In order to enable Israel to complete its
withdrawal within the time allowed by the treaty, the President has agreed, sub-
Jject to the approval of Congress, to assist in the construction of two airbases by
providing funding and management assistance,.

The two proposed bases will be located at Ovda and Matred, in the Negev.
These sites are the most sultable in terms of terrain, location, availability, and
construction cost. The U.S. Air Force will be the project manager for this
undertaking ; The Corps of Engineers will be the construction agent. We will
work in partnership with Israel; both parties will share responsibility to assure
the completion of all construction necessary for initial operational capability
prior to the date agreed for final relocation of Israell forces into the Negev.

The Defense Department’s estimate of the cost of building the airbases in the
time allowed iIs about $1 billion in fiscal year 1980 dollars (the mid-point of con-
struction) exclusive of infrastructure costs for roads, utilities, and the like. We
propose that this amount be drawn from the $3 billion total assistance package
for Israel contained in the legislation. Of this amount, $800 million is proposed
to be made available through grants of defense articles and services. Israel will
fund all additional afrbase construction costs, drawing on FMS credits as
appropriate.

The airbase requirement is a particularly challenging endeavor for several
reasons. First, as I mentioned, there is a deflnite time constraint. The peace
treaty, in annex I, article I, requires that “Israel will complete withdrawal of
-all its armed forces and civilians from the Sinai not later than 8 years from the
date of exchange of instruments of ratification of this treaty.” The newly bulilt
air bases in the Negev should be sufficiently completed so that the Israeli Alr
Force can begin deploying to them fully 8 months prior to the abandonment of
Etam and Etzion in order to provide continuity of air defense.

Normally, construction of this nature would take more than 5 years, Accelerat-
ing the pace means that the construction firms will have to work virtually
around the clock, 7 days a week, Much new equipment will have to be acquired
at the outset of the project in order to preclude costly and time-consuming
breakdowns once construction has begun. The equipment must be able to sustain
long-term usage under constant operating conditions.

‘Ground forces relocation
- In addition to the airbase construction, there are other costs which will be
imposed on Israel as a result of the withdrawal. Onée such cost involves the
ground forces. Israel presently maintains two active armored divisions in the
Sinai. These units, with their supporting infrastructure, will have to be dls-
placed from their present Sinai locations to new facilities in Israel. This reloca-
tion will require significant construction, )

Supporting infrastructure will also be required—road networks, water and
power lines, and landline communications—for Army and Air Force
redeployments. :

Naval forces relocation
Israel will have to move its Sharm-El-Sheikh and Et Tur naval facilitles to
Elat and its Mediterranean naval facility at Dafna to Ashdod.

Earlywarning .

The loss of the Sinai will reduce Israel's early warning capability by forcing
the closure of Israell forward positioned early warning sites. These sites provide
important early warning information, and new measures must be taken to
ensure, as & matter of prudence, Israel has high confidence in its early warning.
This will require new construction and new procurement.

We estimate that the total cost of these withdrawal actions will be between
$3 and §4 bitlion, This can only be a tentative estimate for considerable refine-
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ment'remains to be done with respect to the withdrawal and relocation. We

aredlilelping support the additional costs by making avallable $2.2 billion in FMS
credits,

Military equipment modernization

It is important that Israel’'s Armed Forces remain a modern, militarily effec-
tive force, We are confident that, for the immediate future, Israel is fully able
to defend itself against external attack. To ensure that this is so over the longer
run, however, modernization of Israel’s armed forces must continue. Accordingly,
the President has agreed to the sale of additional arms supplies for Israel to be
purcbased over the next several years. A classified list of this equipment has
been provided to the committee, and proposed sales will be formally submitted
g) tthe Congress in the usual Way, in accordance with the Arms Export Control

¢

While modernization of Israel s Armed Forces is desirable and should continue,
the peace with Egypt has enabled Israel to make substantial reductions in
planned force expansion. As a result of the peace, Israel will have smaller forces
than had been expected under its prior Matmon C Force plan.

We believe Israel’s security can best be assured by Israel itself. This is why,
from the point of view of U.S. national security, I recommend this legislation,
which will facilitate a successful Israeli withdrawal from Sinai, and also rec-
ommend continuing American assistance in modernizing Israel’s Armed Forces,
so that Israel will remain in a satisfactory posture to defend itself.

. 'This policy of helping Israel help itself does not absolve the United States
- from maintaining a watchful attitude toward the security of Israel. Indeed,
the United States has agreed specifically, for example, in the improbable event
that violations of the treaty occur, to “take appropriate measures to promote
full observance of the treaty of peace.” We do not expect that we would ever have
to use United States military forces to insure treaty compliance. I do believe,
nevertheless, that the United States must be continually concerned with the
security of all friendly regional states, for vital American interests are at
stake in the Middle East,

EGYPT

The proposed legislation includes funds for both military and economie assist-
ance to Egypt. The amount of money allotted for military assistance is larger
than is allotted for economic assistance, (though much less than the already
existing rate of economic assistance). There is no doubt in my mind that a
sound economy is at least as important as a strong defense posture to the future
of Egypt and to the stability of the reglon. Indeed, I place first priority on
economic development, and I believe President Sadat and the Government of
Egypt do also, The future of Egypt will not turn primarily on the strength of
its armed forces.

Effective Egyptian Armed Forces are obviously necessary, however, to the
defense of the country against aggression. Further, while we do not intend—
nor, we believe, does President Sadat intend—that Egypt will become a regional
policeman, Egypt can play a positive role in helping other states in Africa and the
Middle East. It is Important, therefore, that the Egyptian Armed Forces have
the appropriate military capability to carry out these tasks,

Since expelling Soviet advisors in 1972, and renouncing its bilateral treaty
with Moscow in 1975, Egypt has been without substantive external assistance
in meeting its legitimate defense needs. Last year President Carter proposed
and the Congress agreed to the supply of F-5 aircraft to Egypt to help modernize
the Air Force. Now, In the context of peace between Egypt and Israel, the
President proposes to provide additional military assistance to Egypt.

A classified listing of equipment approved by the President has been provided
to the committee. As you will note, it includes additional aircraft, air defense
equipment, armored personnel carriers, and frigates, among other things. This
list is substantially smaller than what is required for full modernization of
Egypt's Armed Forces. It is, nevertheless, a very respectable beginning to the
modernization process.

CONCLUSION

In summary, what we are recommending as part of this initiative for peace
are programs of assistance amounting to $1.47 billion in budget authority for
Israel and Egypt, to help in the relocation of Israel’s Armed Forces as they
withdraw from the Sinaf and to help in the modernization of the armed forces
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of both countries. This assistance is militarily justified by the circumstances.
The legislative proposal is a substantial sum of money, and a generous contribu-
tion to the peace. But, while peace is expensive, war Is more expensive.

Mr. Chairman and members, this legislation will be, in my judgment and in
the judgment of the Carter administration, a major American contribution to
peace in the Middle East, to the security of Egypt and Israel, and to the long-
term stability of the region. I unequivocally recommend  its approval by this
committee and the Congress. :

Thank you.

Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary Vance, you have stated in your statement that the sup-
plemental assistance package is a coherent interrclated package, that
1t is a careful balance between foreign policy and budgetary require-
ments.

CHANGES IN FUNDING REQUIREMENTS FOR ISRAFEIL

As you know, there may be amendments proposed to change the
funding formula for Israel. What effect would it have on the balance
you speak of ?

Mr. Vaxce. Mr. Chairman, I feel to change the funding require-
ments is (a) not necessary and (b) would not help in terms of the
balance.

I believe, Mr. Chairman, the careful work that went into analyzing
the amounts that could be properly and necessarily expended to pro-
vide the security which we believe both of these nations need in the
post-Treaty period is one which has been carefully drawn.

I would say that we will of course review each year the situation
and will report to the Congress the results of our review.

FOSTERING BETTFR SAUDI ATTITUDE TOWARD THE PEACE PROCESS

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Secretary, you have also stated that “We
have urged our friends and allies to contribute economic assistance
and support of peace between Egypt and Israel.” What allies are you
speaking of? Does it include Sand: Arabia? If so, what steps has the
executive branch considered to foster a better Saudi attitude toward
the peace process?

It is my understanding that Saudi Arabia in the past has been most
helpful economically to Egypt.

What allies are you speaking of in your statement ?

Mr. Vance. I am speaking of a number of allies around the world
including our allies in Europe, our friends and allies in the Middle
East and our allies in the Pacific,

We have had discussions with many countries in this regard. I
firmly believe that we will see a positive response to the discussions
that we have had with respect to the need to provide economic assist-
ance to the nations as they move forward in the post-treaty period.

As far as Saudi Arabia is concerned, we have been in discussions
with Saudi Arabia as you well know, on a wide variety of subjects
covering both the peace process and in addition to that, the questions
relating to the stability of the area. That is an ongoing process which
we will continue.

Saudi Arabia has been a staunch and good friend and ally for many
vears and that relationship is of great importance to us. We will con-
tinue to work to strengthen that relationship.
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One of the steps which we took in seeking to improve and strengthen
that relationship was the trip that'my colleague, Harold Brown, made
to that area. Others have also been there to meet with the Saudi lead-
ers and we remain in contact through our Ambassador and through
visits which various Saudi leaders have made to the United States.

U.S. COMMITMENT TO ISRAELI SECURITY

Chairman Zasrocxr. Secretary Brown, you quoted from the memo-
randum of agreement between the United States and Israel on page 7
when you referred to the need for the United States to maintain a
watehful attitude toward the security of Israel. The memorandum of
agreement states, and I quote:

* * * nrovide sunport it deems appropriate for proper actions taken by Israel
in response to demonstrated violations of the treaty of peace.

It is my understanding further that the United States will be pre-
pared to consider, if a violation of the treaty of peace is deemed to
threaten the security of Isracl and I quote from the memorandum of
agreement:

Such measures as the strengthening of the United States presence in the area,
the providing of emergency supplies to Israel and the exercise of maritime rights
in order to put an end to the vioclation of the Treaty of Peace. B

Does that mean we would be using military force? -

Mr. Brown. There is, as you indicated from what you read at the
beginning, Mr. Chairman, a commitment to take appropriate measures
and that of course, would have to come under our own constitutional
and legal constraints. We do not anticipate having to use military
force.

Chairman Zasrocxkr. You do not rule it out 2.

Mr. Brown. I would not rule out the use of military force to defend
our vital interests in the area but what our vital interests are has to be
determined in the context of particular events.

My. Vance. I would like verv much to speak to this. I do not believe
that either of the parties to this treaty have any intention whatsoever
of violating the treaty and I want to make that very clear. I think we
must start from that premise.

1 deeply believe this is the case. I have spent an awful lot of time
with the leaders of these countries and their advisors. I believe they
have entered into this commitment of the treaty solemnly and with the
intention of making it work. )

Insofar as the treaty itself is concerned, it speaks for itself. On the

memorandum of agreement, it does not commit us to take specific action
other than to consult with the parties to consider certain steps and to
take such actions as we deem appropriate at that time. Those are the
commitments which are made in the memorandum of agreement.
. What we were talking about when we made reference to strengthen-
ing U.S. presence in the area would be to put additional ships in the
area, for example, visits to the area by ships or planes. It provides also
for the providing of emergency supplies to Israel which is quite evident
and for the exercise of maritime rights in order to put an end to the
violation. Those are the kind of activities we are talking about.
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Let me say, because it should be very clear, that we offered to the
Egyptians a memorandum of agreement which was identical to that
which we offered to and signed with the Israelis. The Egyptians chose
not to enter into such a memorandum of agreement but at any time
should they desire to do so, we are ready, willing, and able to do so.

Chairman Zasrockr. The Egyptians were fully aware of the type
of memorandum we had offered to Israel ?

Mr. VaNcE. Yes.

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I should note that the examples given
or almost all of them are things that were either contemplated or in
most cases done in past situations in the Middle East.

Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Secretary Vance and Secretary
Brown, ‘

Mr. Broomfield.

POLITICAL IMPACT OF MOA ON UNITED STATES-ARAB RELATIONS

Mr. BroomrieLp. T would like to follow up on the chairman’s ques-
tion on this memorandum of agreement. How would you assess the
political impact of this agreement upon U.S. relations with Egypt
and the Arab world? —

Mr. Vance. I think insofar as the political impact on Egypt, it has
had no real adverse effect. There was criticism at the time o}) some of
the provisions of the agreement or some of the wording of the agree-
ment. I do not think there is any doubt in the minds of the Egyptians
as to our friendship and our desire to have a deep and close relation-
ship with them, .

I do not think it has hurt our relationships with Egypt.

Mr. BroomrreLp, Did TIsrael insist upon a memorandum of agree-
ment for signing the peace treaty ¢

Mr. Vance. They had mentioned the signing of such a memorandum
of agreement several months before we concluded the peace treaty.
It came as no surprise when we got down to the final weeks of dis-
cussions that they said they did indeed want such a memorandum
of agreement.

UNITED STATES-SAUDI RELATIONSHIP

Mr. BrooumrreLD. Secretary Vance, what ean you tell us about the
strained relationship that we apparently have with Saudi Arabia
right now ?

Mr. Vance. There is obviously no doubt that we have a different
view about the Camp David frameworks and the implementation of
those frameworks, including the signing of the treaty between Egypt
and Israel.

We have a very clear and sharp difference between us as to the effects
of the siening of those various documents. It is our deep and sincere
conviction that these agreements and the treaty provide the best and
most practical framework and path for moving toward the resolution
of the problems of the Middle East including the achievement of a
comprehensive settlement. :

The signing and ratification of the Egvptian-Tsraeli treaty is as we
have said, the cornerstone of an edifice that will eventually be & com-
prehensive treaty. It is a necessary first step. It is a practical step, to
have done otherwise would have been to stand on the status quo.
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Under the agreements which have been signed, for the first time,
we will be coming to grips with the Palestinian question and until
the Palestinian question is faced and resolved, there cannot be a last-
ing peace, in my judgment.

Mr. BroomrieLp. I guess what bothers me is that the Saudis just do
not seem to be letting up in their opposition and there seems to be a
greater unity among the Arab States in opposition to completing the
peace process over there.

If the Saudis should cut off aid to Egypt, what impact would that
have on the peace process? My understanding is it is a substantial
amount of money and military commitment.

Mr. Vance. They have provided various kinds of aid to Egypt.
They have provided economic assistance and they have provided as-
sistance for the purchase of military equipment. We have basically
two kinds of assistance. '

We will continue to use our best efforts to urge them to continue as-
sistance to Egypt. They are a solvent nation. They will have to make
their own judgment as to whether or not, as the weeks and months
unfold, they are going to do that or not.

We certainly believe the continual providing of aid is necessary to
advance the peace process.

Mr. BrooxrieLD. We would certainly have to consider any short-
fall that might develop as & result of Saudi Arabia cutting off sup-
port for Egypt, is that not true?

Mr. Vance. There are a number of others who also are interested
in the peace process around the world. We referred to them before
and the need for others to participate in providing economic assist-
ance. We hope and expect others will play their part and will par-
ticipate in providing economic assistance to make up any shortfall
that will come from the cutting off of economic assistance from the
Arab world.

Mr. Broodriern. What are the next steps now in the peace process?

WEST BANK AND GAZ\A NEGOTIATIONS

Mr. Vance. The next steps are to start the negotiations which will

deal with the West Bank and Gaza. As I indicated, those negotiations
will start in about 2 weeks in Beersheba. As the process goes forward,
the negotiations will alternate between Beersheba and El *Arish.
- The negotiating team has already been announced for Israel, con-
sisting of five members of the Cabinet. The Egyptians have not yet
indicated who will be on their negotiating team but T believe it will
also be a senior group with Ministers comparable to those on the
Tsraeli team. As you know, we will be represented by Bob Strauss
and his negotiating team as soon as Bob is able to relieve himself of
his other responsibilities anrd take over.

Mr. Brooarriern. Thank you.

Chairman Zanrockr. Mr. Fascell.

Mr. Fascern. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Secretarv Vance, recent press renorts state or allege that Prime
Minister Begin has submitted a document to a committes of 11
Ministers for the review of this committee with the recommenda-
tions that Israel will prevent the establishment of the Palestinian
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state in the West Bank and Gaza and will claim sovereignty over those
areas at the end of the 5-year autonomy period.

Would you comment on that ?

Mr. Vance. Mr. Fascell, let me say that I think it would not be
appropriate for me to comment in detail on the reported suggestions
of Prime Minister Begin with respect to the two matters to which
you refer. Those suggestions which he has made on the autonomy
negotiations, the West Bank and Gaza negotiations, have not been
made public yet. ‘ o

Let me say that I expect both parties prior to the negotiations are
going to stake out what I would call maximal positions. This is to be
expected in negotiations. I think you will probably see this on both
sides. T would hope and expect as negotiations go forward, we will see
flexibility appearing and positions which may be stated now will be
modified in the course of the negotiations.

Mr. Fascerr, Mr. Secretary, American people generally recognize
that war is more expensive than peace and that the United States
has a commitment in the Middle East peace process, both monetarily
and politically.

OTHER STEPS TO ACHIEVE PEACE

Other than the agreements already entered into and the agreement
to continue to negotiate constantly, continuously, and in good faith, I
think it would be very useful to identify, if possible, at least in broad
concept, the other monetary and political steps which the parties
themselves will be taking to achieve Xeace. There is a nagging feeling

“ reflected in the Congress and in the American people that the United
States is acting almost on its own to buy the peace.

Mr. Vaxce. First, I believe that in the long run, you are going to
seo a reduction in military expenditures. I think it is public knowl-
edge already that Egypt has been considering the possibility over a
period of time of reducing its military forces by approximately one-
third.nI think a similar kind of consideration is going on in Tsracl
as well,

This is not going to happen overnight. T think this is what we can
foresee down the road.

In addition to that, according to our current statistics on the best
estimates we have, it would appear that even on the military side inso- .
far as Israel is concerned, that they will become in about 1983 in a po-
sition to reduce the amount that they will require in terms of assist-
ance from us.

T have some tentative figures with respect to that. I would prefer
not to go into them in open session because they are tentative Israeli
figures and they should be the ones that would announce that.

I think that hopefully the same thing may be true with respect to
Egypt. The problems are going to be very difficult. They are going to
have to wrestle with extremely difficult economic problems in Egvpt
and we are going to have to give them technical assistance along with
others to help cross the necessary bridges which will lead to a stronger
and more stable economy,

Mr. Fascron. We can say in general that there will be substantial
monetary and political costs to both Israel and Egypt in order to
achieve peace in the Middle East %
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Mr. Vaxce. Yes, I think so.

Myr. Fascern, Mr. Secretary, other than the agreements and the nego-
tiations which you have described in your testimony today, are there
any other explicit, implicit, patent, latent, direct or indirect, written,
oral, present or future commitments which the United States has
agreed to?

Mr. Vaxce. No.

U.8, PARTICIPATION IN THE NEGOTIATIONS

Mr. Fascerr. Mr. Seeretary, in your testimony, vou talked about
full American participation in one place and a full partner in the
negotiations for the resolution of the Palestinian problem and all its
aspects. Exactly what does that mean?

Mr. Vaxce. It means that we will participate in all of the negotia-
tions. We hope and expect that the parties themselves will take the lead
in putting forward their respective positions and in the discussions
of those respective positions, we will be a participant at the table and,
as in the past, if the time comes when they feel they want to ask us
to help by suggesting bridging devices if they find they cannot agree,
we would be willing to do so. -

We are committed to seeing the peace process work and therefore,
we have pledged to both of them that we will work with them to make
the peace process work.

IMPACT OF EXPANSION OF SOVIET NAVAL CADPABILITY

Mr, Fascern. Mr, Sceretary, in the context of the negotiations which
are about to begin what does the expansion of the Soviet Naval
capa?bility in the Indian Ocean mean? What impact does it have, if
any

Mr. Vaxce. Temporarily, both the Soviet Union and the United
States have increased their military forces in the Indian Ocean. We
will have to watch and see over time what will be in our national
interest. I would not like to speculate further.

Mr. FasceLr. Mr. Secretary, you have today issued a public invita-
tion once again to all other interested countries to participate in the
diplomatic efforts which are now underway and in the negotiations
and to become parties to the negotiating process.

I assume correctly, I hope, that full diplomatic efforts by the
United States and others have been undertaken to help secure response
favorably to that invitation.

Mr, Vaxnce. I can assure you of that without qualification.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Rosenthal.

Mr. RosextHAL, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

DEBT BURDEN OF EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Secretary Vance, the Senate committee, in language reported out,
indicated at some time in the future, Congress might want to take a
look at the debt burden incurred by both Israel and Egypt under
the terms of the loan guaranteed with funds made pursuant to this
legislation and they also added a section saying:
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The President shall transmit to the Speaker of the House and to the respective
committees a report concerning economic conditions prevailing in Israel and
Egypt which may affect the respective ability of those countries to meet their
obligations, to make payment under the financing authorized by this

legislation.

Do you find that language generally satisfactory?

Mr. Vaxce. I do. I do not think it is going to be necessary to make
adjustments but I do not have any objection to the language.

Mr. Rosextizan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman ZaBrocgr. Mr. Derwinski.

Mr. Derwinskr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

U.S. AS PRINCIPAL MILITARY SUPPLIER TO EGYPT

I think the speech writers for both of you distinguished Secretaries
should be complimented for rehashing all this old material.

I have a philosophical observation and then a question for Secretary
Brown. I noted in your statement, Mr. Secretary, to which the chair-
man referred, there is a phrase about the United States maintaining
“a watchful attitude toward the security of Israel.” That is on page 7.

You go on and discuss the fact that nevertheless, the United States
must be continually concerned with the security of “all friendly
regional states.” I assume you would even extend that to all friendly
regional states in all regions of the world.

I would feel better about such language if we were going ahead with
B~1 production, nuclear carrier development, neutron weapon de-
ployment and other practical military steps. I think we would do &
much better job of watchful attitude toward the security of friendly
states if we had more than rhetoric to back it up.

My question is, will the United States now become Egypt’s prin-
cipal supplier of military equipment and will there be any restrictions
on the Egyptian deployment of any equipment they obtain from us?

Mr. BrowN. Let me answer your question, Mr. Derwinski, and then
if I may, comment on your comment.

We have said we would be a supplier of military equipment to
Egypt. We do not expect to be the only supplier among the Western
countries, Indeed, Egypt has procured equipment from France of sub-
stantial amounts and I would expect they would continue to do so.

I would say we would expect to be a major supplier, not the pre-
ponderant supplier, althouglll) we might in the end supply more than
anyone else. We have not imposed any restrictions as to where Egypt
deploys its equipment within Egypt. If it deploys equipment outside
of its own borders that we have supplied them, the usual restrictions
apply and the Secretary of State w1l]1) have to make the usual findings
on that kind of issue.

With respect to U.S. military strength overall, I yield that in my
concern that it be sufficient. If I were an Egyptian or an Israeli,
would not be greatly comforted to know that the United States had
neutron bombs or B-1’s, simply because neither of those is of particular
utility in military terms in that region. They may have their place but
in the Middle East, conventional arms are what is important.

The United States needs, for its own security, to be able to deploy
military forces quickly in various parts of the world. I am determined
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that we need to have that and we will continue to have and expand as

needed that capacity. :
U.N. EMERGENCY FORCE =

Mr. DerwinskI. Secretary Vance, I have a thoughtful question for
you. The U.N. Emergency Force mandate expires in July. Your
friendly adversaries, the Soviets, have indicated they would veto any
extension. Their known leverage with Libya, Syria, and Iraq and their
major presence in Ethiopia all create geopolitical problems for you in
the Middle East. “

Given the decision to veto the United Nations Force mandate, do you
foresee worse case possible situation where your Soviet friends would
be able to torpedo Middle East peace initiatives?

Mr. Vance. The answer is no, if that worse case were to take place,
it would not. As you know, the United States in connection with the
signing of the Peace Treaty has indicated it would use its best efforts
if that case should arise, to help put together a force which could pro-
vide the peace-keeping function in lieu of the United Nations Forces.

Let me say further with respect to your thoughtful question that I
do not necessarily accept the fact that because it has been bruited
around in the corridors of the United Nations at this point, that there
will be a veto, that in the end, that will be the case. Obviously this is
the subject of importance and concern and & subject which we are dis-
cussing with many different nations.

Mr. Derwinskr. Thank you.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Hamilton.

Mr. Hanivron. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

SAUDI FINANCING OF F-5’8 TO EGYPT

Secretary Brown, when we had the arms sale package last year
of F-5 aircraft by Egypt, we were told the Saudis had agreed to
finance the purchase. I have heard recent reports that Northrop was
not given the money due to it.

Is that correct ?

Mr. Brown. The F-5 purchase by Egypt is still under negotiation
as to the source of funds. The Saudis have been negotiating on the
question of how long a period those funds are to be delivered over and
those negotiations are not completed yet.

Mr. Hammron. Have any payments been made?

Mr. Brown. I think none have been made yet.

Mr. Haxirron, All payments are still due at this time?

Mr. Browx. That is correct.

Mr. HamirtoN, What is the total cost of that package?

Mr. Brown. $525 million is what the cost is that we had worked out
for the package. It depends on how much you include in the way of
support equipment. The flyaway cost of the aircraft is less than that.
depending upon how extensive a support base you want, the price could
run more. The $525 million will buy the number of aircraft the Egyp-
tians have been allotted.

Mr. Hamrron, Is there any indication at this time that the Saudis
are trying to back out of that?
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Mr. Vance. All I would say is at this point, the subject is still un-
der discussion.

Mr. HamiutoN. In those discussions, are they trying to back out?

Mr., Vance. I do not think I should go into the discussions.

STRATEGY TO BRING JORDAN AND THE PALESTINIANS
INTO THE PEACE PROCESS

Mr. HasiutoN, Secretary Vance, you have indicated in your state-
ment that we have to bring the Palestinians and the Jordanians into
the peace process. I am interested to know what your strategy is to
bring that about? Presumably, the major focus of your attention will
be to succeed in the talks that are going on between Israel and Egypt
and if those talks succeed, that would bring them in. We all know
that is going to be a long, tough, and difficult road.

While that process is going on, what is your strategy to bring the
Palestinians and the Jordaniansin ¢

Mr. Vance. I believe that we should continue our regular discus-
sions with Jordan. I had discussions yesterday with one of the senior
Jordanian officials who is here in the United States on a visit at this
time. I will be talking to him again.

Insofar as the Palestinians are concerned, I think informal con-
versations with Palestinians on the West Bank could prove helpful
in beginning to move toward hopefully ultimately active participation.

Mr. HaMruToN. Are you willing to talk to all sectors of the Pales-
tinian community ¢

Mr, Vaxce. On the West Bank?

Mr. Harrron. On the problems of the West Bank, yes.

Mr. Vance. Provided they live on the West Bank.

Mr. Hasirron. In testimony before the subcommittee, Mr. Secre-
tary, the Assistant Secretary, Mr. Saunders, answered this question,
and I will read the question and identify the answer. The question
was, “Is it correct to say that the United States can have informal di-
rect communication with the PL.O and that to do so did not secure the
approval of Israel before doing so "

Mr. Saunders’ responded, “In part, I believe that is correct.”

Do you agree with your Assistant Secretary’s observation?

Mr, Vance. Let mo give you a full answer. As you know, we have
stated since the time in 1975 when we entered into the Sinai IT under-
standing with the Israelis, that we would not recognize or negotiate
with the PLO until they recognized the right of Israel to exist and
accepted 242 and 338 as a basis for negotiations of a Middle East
settlement.

At the same time, it is clear that there may be cases where, for ex-
ample. in Lebanon, for security purposes, we may have to discuss
with the PLO things which could affect the security of our people in
the Embassy. We would have and have had such discussions from
time to time. That is different from recognizing or negotiating with
the PLO.

We are free under the understanding to do what is in the national
interest of the United States but in doing so, we would always con-
sult in advance with Israel as we promised to do.

47-699—79——10
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Mr. Haaivron. Your Assistant Secretary, Mr, Secretary, said that
you could have informal direct communication with the PL.O and to
do so, need not secure the approval of Israel. Do I take it you are af-
firming his answer ?

Myr. Vance. I am insofar as such things as the discussions which we
have oln security problems which affect our people in Lebanon, for
example.

Mr% Haxirron, What about insofar as the future of the West Bank
is concerned ?

Mr. Vance. I have said that insofar as the future of the West Bank,
we feel free to discuss with people who are residents on the West, Bank,
for example, the mayors, matters relating to the peace negotiations
and without regard to what their politics may be, as long as they are
residents on the West Bank or in Gaza.

Mr. HamruroN. Mr. Secretary, my question is, are you prepared to
have informal direct communication with the PLO?

Mr. Vance. I think I answered your question. I said if the people
are on the West Bank, resident on the West Bank, then we are pre-
pared to discuss with them things relating to the peace process regard-
less of their politics.

My, Hamivron. Thank you. Mr. Secretary.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Wolff.

PURPOSE OF EGYPTIAN AND ISRAELI BUILDUD

Mr, Worrr. Mr. Secretary, you have indicated we are committed
to see the peace process work, and that you have no concern over fu-
ture military problems between Egypt and Israel. ‘

I take it the buildup on both sides is to respond to an external
threat? Am X correct? .

Mr. Vaxnce. Yes. It is both to modernize their forces and to give them
ahdefense capability which is sufficient to protect them against possible
threats. .

Let’s take Egypt, for example. As a result of the Peace Treaty, there
is or will be no threat with respect to their Eastern flank. There are
other African nations which present a possible threat and they have
to have the capability to defend themselves against any such threat.

I would want to emphasize and Harold would probably want to
expand on that, that the equipment which they will be getting will be
primarily to modernize their forces. As you know, in 1974 and 1975,
the Soviets, who were their principal supplier, cut off all arms supplies
to them except for a few spare parts. Because of that, they have to
replace their equipment.

Mr. Worrr. I understand that. What I was trying to clarify is this:
’%‘lhe bl;ildup is for “modernization,” but modernization against what
threat ’

Mr. Vance. I told you in Egypt and T will now come to Israel if T
may. Would you like me to speak to Israel ?

Mr. Worrr. I am somewhat concerned over the answer vou gave to
"Mr. Hamilton on the PI.O because I do not think it was fully clarified.

You did indicate we would speak to people concerning our security
and also people who are on the West Bank. Is it correct to say that we
do not consider these people as representative of any particular
organization ¢
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Mr. Vance. Yes; you may have somebody who is the mayor of a
West Bank city who may have PLO leanings.

Mr. Worrr. But you will not negotiate with the PLO as such?

Mr. Vance. No; not with the PLO as such.

ENTRY OF PLO SPOKESMEN TO TIE UNITED STATES

Mr. Worrr. How can we reconcile this statement with the fact that
the State Department has permitted a number of the PLO spokesmen’
to come to this country with the objective of disturbing this peace
which we are attempting to maintain and support?

Mr. Vance. I think the only members of the PLO who have come to
this country to my knowledge are those who are accredited to the
United Nations plus Mr. A1 Hout who was recently here.

Mr. Al Hout was invited by four of our distinguished universities
to come to this country and to speak in those academic communities on
the problems of the Middle East.

In light of our basic position with respect to the admission of people
'on visas for a limited period of time, to come to the United States, a
principle which we espoused very strongly at the Belgrade Conference
and which we believe reflects the commitments made at Helsinki, we
decided in that case and it will be done on a case-by-case basis

Mr. Worrr. What are your criteria for deciding such waivers? I
have been extremely interested in the whole Irish question. You have

denied various people of political parties from Ireland to come to the
United States based on their connection with so-called terrorist
.organizations. -

Is there a distinction between the terrorist organizations of the PLO
-and other terrorist organizations?

Mr. Vaxce. Before recommending that there be a waiver to permit

“him to come in for a limited period of time, in the case of Mr. Al Hout,
I checked into what his position had been on terrorism. His position,
as a result of that study, turned out to be that he had been speaking
against the use of terrorism and that was one of the factors that en-
tered into my decision in that case in saying yes, let’s give the waiver.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you.

Chairman Zasrockr1. Mr. Findley.

INFORMAL TALKS WITII THE PLO

Mr. Fixprey. Mr. Secretary, I listened intently to your exchange
with Mr, Hamilton. I found nothing in what you said in conflict with
what Mr. Saunders had said to the subcommittee.

As T heard your words, you said with respect to informal talks with
the PLO, we would be free to do what is in the national interest of the
United States but if we saw fit to have these informal talks, we would
of course consult in advance with Israel. Is that a correct reading?

Mr. Vaxce. As a matter of law, that is correct. As a matter of the
form of the commitment, yes. I went on to spell out what I meant.

CYCLE OF VIOLENCE IN THE MIDEAST

Mvr, FixpLey. Mr. Secretary, it troubles me that at this juncture in
the peace process, you have made a major statement and Secretary
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Brown has made a major statement and neither has made reference to
the rising level of violence in the Middle East. You are } cre testifying
on behalf of a peace treaty support bill and yet violence is rising.

It troubles me greatly. I would like to know what we are doing to
break this cycle of violence. I am troubled for a lot of reasons. I almost
see a feeling of provocation in some of the violence. '

The real hope of peace is for Palestinians and Israelis to live side by
side in peace and they somehow have to achieve that status through
peaceful discussion.

The other day, Israeli airplanes struck 40 miles north of Beirut and
I guess in self defense or in retaliation of the terrorism. I deplore the
terrorism that has occurred and I am sure you do, too.

Mr. Vance. I do.

My, Fixprey. I think we have to acknowledge that in contrast with
the potential for terrorism which the PLO has, the terrorism in the
wake of the treaty and Camp David has really been moderate and if
this rising level of violence continues, we are going to get a lot more
terrorism. If that happens, how can we hope to begin talks with the
PI.O and bring them 1nto the peace process ?

My question is, what is our Government doing at this juncture to
break this cycle of violence?

Mr. Vance. Let me answer specifically with respect to Lebanon
which is apparently what you are talking about.

There are two sets of problems. The first is the problem with respect
to southern Lebanon and to the Christian enclaves in that part of the
country where there has been fighting between Major Haddad’s forces
and the United Nations forces which are in the area.

We all felt it was a positive step when 500 members of the Lebanese
Army were moved down into south Lebanon for the first time in order
to begin to take over the responsibilities of the Lebanese Government
for restoring law and order in their country.

We deplored the fact that after that, there were shellings of the
United Nations forces by Major Haddad’s forces.

“{)’;ﬂ are trying first to deal with that problem. That is one of the

roblems.
P ?Mr. Fixorey. What do we do? Just deplore it and that is the end of
it

Mr, Vance. It involves many parties. It involves the parties in Leba-
non, It involves the various elements within the Lebanese community,
the various factions within the Christian community and the other
political groupings. In addition, it affects Israel because of the actions
that Israel has taken.

We also have this second set of issues which results from the cycle of
terrorism and retaliatory violence which you and I both deplore. That
is another set of issues which is mounting in its severity.

We have to work with all of the parties to try and bring this to a
halt. It is not an easy job.

U.S. INFORMAL TALKS WITH THE PLO

Mr. Finprey. Mr. Secretary, one of the parties in a sensse, the central
party is the PLQ. There is no likelihood the PLO is going to talk to
Israel, that Isracl at this junction is going to talk to the PLO. We hold
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the key, if our Government will begin informal talks with the PLO,
it would save lives, it would halt violence, it would relieve tensions.
I think it is the key to the peace process and would hopefully quickly
bring the Arab states back into a more cooperative attitude.

- I cannot understand why our Government is not beginning informal
talks with the PLO in order to try to break this cycle.

Mr. Vance. Let me add a point in what you have said, namely, that
insofar as the PLO and the Palestinians in Lebanon are concerned,
they are obviously in close touch with the Syrians, We are in touch
with the Syrians as well. They are in touch with the Lebanese Govern-
ment whom obviously we are in touch with. We know what the PLO
is saying. It is not as though that was a factor that was not known
to all of the individuals and parties involved who were trying to stop
this violence and the cycle of violence from continuing.

Mr. FinpLEy. Are not direct talks better than ingirect communica-
tion? Do you not risk misunderstanding and exaggeration and bad
blood by going through third parties?

Mr. Vance. Not necessarily.

Mr. FinpLey. You are satisfied with your present relationship with
the P1.O?

My, Vance. I think that under the commitments we have made, that
we are doing the best that we can,

Chairman Zaerockr. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Studds. ‘

PUBLIC SUPPORT OF COSTS OF PEACE AGREEMENTS

Mr, Stupps. Mr. Secretary, as you know, the President has spoken
often of the need for a foreign policy which the American peo%e un-
derstand and support and I believe he has said participate in. I have
never been entirely sure what he means by the last but certainly with
respect to the understanding and their support, I must tell you that in
this instance, at least as of now in my judgment, the American people
neither understand nor support the package which you are presenting
tons,

You have been asked and you responded in your testimony to some
of the questions which people are asking. I understand the extent to
which you are trying to convey to them that an outbreak of peace is
less expensive than an ontbreak of war and that peace requires
presumably less money in weapons, although I am not sure about that,
than war does. :

There are some questions which we all get bombarded with and,
frankly, I am not sure I know the answers to and let me try a few of
them on you. '

AID FOR EGYPT

Egypt isa desperately poor country. There are things that the people

of Egypt need infinitely more than they need more weapons at this
yoint.

: The Saudis we thought—or at least I thought until T heard M.
Hamilton’s questioning of you—had a commitment to pay for the air-
craft in last year’s big round of sales.

With respect to the $1.5 billion in FMS credits in this package, do I
understand the Saudis are to pick up that as well ¢

Mr. Vance. No.
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Mr. Brown. Noj; that has never been our understanding.

Mr. Vance. We do not count on that.

Mr., Stupps. If the Saudis were to cut off the Egyptians in the last
round of sales, I cannot imagine how that country 1s going to come-
up with the money to pay for that.

I would agree with you that it is critical that President Sadat
survive and as I think you have testified in the past, it is critical in
order to insure that he would be able to demonstrate to his own people
tl;fat the policies he has been following in the peace process WouFd pay
off.
T am not sure arms are the way to convince the people of Egypt that
is the case. It certainly did not save the Shah of Iran. As I look at the
new package you have come to us with concerning Egypt, it is $100
million a year of cconomic aid and Secretary Saunders testified that is
$35 million a year less than the interest on the military loans which
we are giving to Iigypt, once we get into the full process.

We will be getting $135 million in interest on the foreign military
credits which will not even be made up for by the economic aid we are
giving to Egypt.

T am wondering what king of sense does that make?

Mr. Vaxce. Iet me try to put this in proper context. You talk as
though we were not giving any economic assistance. We are giving
them $1 billion of economic assistance this year. We have indicated
we will give them $1 billion this next year. In addition to that we are
adding this additional sum so as to give them an additional increment.

If you compare the amount they are getting next year when this
legislation is passed, you will find they are getting $1.1 billion in
cconomic assistance and only $500 million will be the equivalent
amount in FMS loans for the military side. '

Mr. Stupps. I know that. I was talking about the incremental re-
quests that you have come to us with,

ISRAELI SETTLEMENTS

Let me express to you a similar reservation which we hear with
respect to Israel, The Fourth Geneva Convention, as you know, pro-
hibits the introduction of civilian settlers from an occupying power
into occupied territories. Israel has established over 70 nonmilitary
settlements in occupied territory with some 8.000 civilian settlers. We
understand additional settlements are being planned during the course
of the coming year, In that year, I believe we are scheduled to give
Isracl more than $2 billion in economic and military assistance.

In your judgment, is this aspect of Israeli policy one which de-
tracts significantly from the prospects for a comprehensive peace:
settlement in the region ?

Mr. Vance. We have stated for many years and T have reaffirmed
on countless occasions our position with respect to the question of the
building of settlements in occupied territories. We believe it to be con-
trary to international law. Sccond, we believe it to be an obstacle
to peace.

The building of new settlements or the authorizing of new settle-
ments at this time, just as we are moving into the negotiations, I think,.
is clearly unhelpful to the peace process.
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Mr. Stupps. Under those circumstances, Mr. Secretary, we heard
testimony that an estimate was the Israclis plan to spend some roughly
$35 million on settlements in the coming year. What would be the
position of the administration given what you have just said on an
amendment to subtract that $35 million or whatever it is we think
Israel is going to spend on settlements which we construe to be illegal
and severely harmful to the peace process from the package of aid to

Israel?
My, Vaxce. I would have to reflect on that for an answer.

SAUDI ROLE IN SALE OF F-5 TO EGYPT

Mr. Stupps. Thank you. et me make another observation. I was
somewhat taken back by the colloquy betwecen yourself and Mr. Ham-
ilton with respect to the Saudi role or questions about the Saudi role
in last year’s sale.

I, as you will recall, was one of the many members of this committec
who spent a good deal of time agonizing over the wisdom or lack of
wisdom of that tripartite sale to Egypt, Isracl, and Sandi Arabia.
One of the factors that finally made me decide you were correct, some-
what to my own astonishment, in asking us to support that sale, was
the testimony about how helpful the Saudis were being in the peace
process.

Murs. Benson testified and I quote:

Saudi Arabia has been a moderating influence in the area of the country and
has strongly supported President Carter’s peace initiative.

I notice she is not sitting behind you at the moment but she may
want to amend that.

Mr. Vaxce. When that statement was made, that was an accurate
fact. That had been the case and was the casc at that time. Since the
Baghdad Conferences, the declared position of the Saudis has
changed. It is a fact and nobody can or should gloss over that fact.

Mzr. Stupps. Thank you.

Chairman Zasrockr. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr, Hall,

My, Harr, Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

ISRAELI BASES

Secretary Brown, in your testimony, you talk about four airbases
and two or three naval bases that Isracl will have to pull back from
that are in the Sinai.

My question is what happens to those bases once Isracl leaves them?
Have these bases been negotiated with Egypt? Do the wind and the
desert take them over? What happens to them? Does Egypt pay
Israel for them? :

Obviously you are going to have airfields there and buildings that
are still going to be intact.

Myr. BrowN. The arrangement, Mr. Hall, is those airbases can be
used by the Egyptians for civil aircraft. They cannot be used as mili-
tary bases. There are some elements of those bases, aircraft shelters,
for example, that have no particular civil aircraft function and the
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Israelis are going to have to decide how they leave those, whether they
leave them intact or whether they demolish them before leaving.

The Egyptians have agreed that there will not be military units at
those bases. They will be in an area that is to be demilitarized. There
is no payment by Egypt to Israel for these bases because they were
built on what is Egyptian territory.

APPROFPRIATION OF FUNDS TO EGYPT

Mr. Hary, Secretary Vance, we are giving $300 million in economic
assistance to Egypt. In what way are we appropriating the funds?
Toes it go directly to President Sadat or did he spell ont how he is
going to spend those moneys?

Mr. Vance. It goes directly to Egypt. We have been discussing with
them the priorities of the Government in the economic field. We have
indicated that we believe the agricultural side, the increase in necessary
housing and some limited infrastructure projects which would provide
more potable water are the kinds of projects we hope they would use
this money for and this is in the process of discussion with the
Egyptians.

b)hg‘. HavrL, There are no ties to the money ? We do not put demands
onit ‘

Mr. Vance. We will discuss it with him and we will probably reach
agreement on what we believe this ought to go to by the time the money
is actually turned over.

Mr. Hary, Thank you.

Chairman ZaBrockr. Mr. Winn.

Mr. Wixn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

U.N. MANDATE

Mr, Secretary, following up on the line of questioning by Mr.
Derwinski, in the event that the U.N.’s mandate is not extended, the
United States has pledged in identical March 26 letters to Prime
Minister Begin and President Sadat to “take those steps necessary to
?18111'(;, the establishment of an acceptable alternative multinational
orce.

My questions are these: What other countries would participate in
such a force and have we approached them? Who would pay for such
a force? Would it be possible to ask Canada or Australia to provide
forces for this job without sending in U.S. forces? Would you come
to Congress for the approval of U.S. participation in such a case or
in such & force prior to giving a commitment ¢

Mr. Vance. We have not discussed with other nations the nations
whom we would approach if that should be the case. There are
obviously a number of nations who have great expertise in peace-
keeping who would be the logical candidates to approach if that were
to be done. It is premature at this point for us to be discussing that
matter with other countries. '

Insofar as U.S. forces are concerned, I believe it would be a mistake
for the United States to put U.S. forces into such a peacekeeping force.
It has been a wise decision in the past to not use the forces of the
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so-called superpowers in peacekeeping operations. What we have
limited our assistance to in the past is logistical support, air transport,
- and the like.

I think that is a sound principle. I think it is a principle that we
should follow in the future should we have to do so.

I believe there was one other question you asked.

Mr. WinN. Would you come to Congress before you made a commit-
ment on such a force?

Mr. Vance. We would certainly consult with the Congress, yes.

Mr. Winn. Thank you very much. '

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zaerockr. The Chair would like to note that there is a
rolleall vote in the House. I would suggest we continue without in-
terruption. If the members would vote and hurry back, we can con-
tinue. There are 12 members remaining that would be subject to call for
questions. I would suggest those who have been at the beginning of
the session remain and others go to answer the rollcall and come back.

The Chair will call Mr. Fithian.

Mr. Frraran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretaries, we are
happy to have you here today. I want to congratulate you and the
President on the tremendous efforts which you have made toward
peace in the Middle East.

CRITICISMS OF THE PEACE TROCESS

I would like a little help from you in answering some criticisms
of this policy. One of these that has been voiced by thoughtful citi-
zens in our area is that the United States in this process has in es-
sence consolidated the “have-nots” of the Middle East so far as oil
and natural resources are concerned and joined them while we also
h}tlwe consolidated the “have” nations of the Middle East and alienated
them.

How would you suggest that we reply to that criticism? I think in
essence that criticism is that while we applaud the strides to peace,
we have in the long haul hurt our own national self-interest.

Mr. Vance. In the Middle East, as a result of the Camp David nego-
tiations and the peace treaty, we have brought about an agreement
between two countries, one of which has no oil and the other of which
has oil and is finding increasing oil. As you know, Egypt is more
than self-sufficient and is developing more oil at the present time and
prﬂ)ably will continue tc do so in the future. They are an oil ex-
porter.

If you are talking about some of the other nations who have sup-
ported the peace process, such as Sudan and Oman, they are continu-
ing to receive oil from the Arab states despite the fact that they have
been supportive of the peace process.

I would question the assumption underlying your question as a
starter. In gddition to that, I think you have to take a look at what
the benefits are that have flowed from what has been done.

You now have peace between the largest Arab nation in the region
and Israel, the strongest country militarily in the region and a staunch
democracy.
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The path has not been opened to begin to deal, as I indicated earlier,
with the Palestinian question, which is necessary if we are to achieve
a comprehensive peace. It is our belief that as the peace process goes
forward, we will find as was the case in the past, that if we can make
progress in the negotiations, others who are now on the sidelines or
who are being critical, will join the peace process.

If you look back at what happened at Rhodes, if you look back at
what happened in Sinai II, you will ses when the actions were first
taken, it was Israel and Egypt alone but later other Arab nations
came 1n and joined. We hope that will be the case in the future.

Myr. Frrrian, Thank you, Mr. Secretary. '

EGYPTIAN HELP AGAINST SOVIET INFLUENCE IN THE HORN OF AFRICA

Secretary Brown, just a very quick question because I will have to
depart very shortly, what help if any might Egypt give us down the
road should the U)r,lited States find 1t necessary to stiffen our resist-
-ance to Soviet intrusion and influence in the Horn of Africa$

Mr. Brown. The Egyptians themselves have a considerable concern
about possible threats to their security from that region because their
water supply, as you know, largely depends upon rivers that rise in
or flow through Ethiopia and Sudan. We do not, as I say, see the
Egyptians as a policeman in the area nor do they so see themselves.

Nevertheless, advice, support, military training which they might
-offer to surrounding countries in the region could stabilize or could
help to stabilize the political military situation there.

Mpr. Frruran, Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Chairman Zasrockr. It appears we will have to recess for about
5 minutes.

The committee will stand in recess for 5 minutes.

[ Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., a short recess was taken.]

Mr. Fascerr. The Chair will now recognize the gentleman from
‘California, Mr. Lagomarsino.

Mr. Lacodarsivo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

PRICE OF WAR VERSUS PRICE OF PEACE

Secretary Vance, I do not know if my mail is typical of that of
other members of the committee or not, but I can tell you, in a some-
what sad way, that the vast majority of the mail I have received on
this issue has been very negative Insofar as supplying additional
moneys, as we are being asked to do.

I respond by using many of the same arguments that you have this
morning, saying the price of war would be much more than the price
of peace, and so on, and also what might well happen with regard to
our very vital oil supplies.

On page 3 of your statement you say that four wars in that region
have cost the U.S. taxpayers several tens of billions of dollars in
direct costs alone,

_ Do ygou have that information with you today? Could you furnish
it tous
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Mr. Vance. I do have it with me.

Mr. Lacomarsivo. I think it would be very helpful to some of us at
least in responding to our mail to have that actual information.

Mr. Vanck. I would be very happy to give you a report which I sent
to Frank Church when I was testifying before the Senate Iforeign
Relations Committee on this. It is awfulfy hard to do any sort of pre-
cise study on this, but we did the best estimate we could, trying to
take into account direct and indirect costs of the four wars.

The figure we came up with can be put in the range of between $55
and $70 billion.

Mur. Lacoyarsivo. This is for all 4 wars?

Mr, Vance. Yes.

My, Lacoyarsiyo. What about the 1973 war itself?

Mr. Vaxce. The 1973 war. we immediately paid or had to expend
some $2.2 billion to replace the Israeli equipment which was lost dur-
ing that war. That is just one indication.

One thing that we sliould never forget in talking about the costs
is the costs in human lives that are lost in war.

Mr. LacomarsiNo. Another point people make is, how come peace
-costs more than when those to states were at war ?

Mr. Vance. The answer I would give is there are initial costs that
are connected with peace such as the costs on Israel’s part of with-
drawing from the Sinai, which are substantial. Those are one-time
.costs that have to be incurred.

As I indicated earlier in answer to a question from one of the other
members of the committee, I think as one looks down the road in the
longer term, both on the military and economic side, we are, as a result
of peace rather than war, going to be able to sce a reduction in
expenditures. :

U.S. FOREIGN ASSISTANCE

Mr. Lacosarsivo. Another point that constituents make and one
which I find much harder to answer because I tend to agree with them
is the one saying if we have to do this and let’s assume we do, why not
xeprioritize our other foreign aid programs and put off those things
or eliminate those things that are not as vital and nceessary as this?
In other words, why add this onto the top of everything else?

Mr. Vance. When you take a look at our foreign assistance pro-
grams, the actual real cost increase this year is only 4 percent, which
1s less than the cost of inflation. We cut the foreign assistance pro-
grams to the bare bone this year.

I wish we could have an awful lot more for foreign assistance than
we do have. I think in many countries around the world, what we
expend in economic assistance is of inestimable value both to us and
to the Western and the free world in our relationships with the devel-
oping world. I wish we had more money rather than less.

ARAB SUPPORT FOR THE TREATY

Mr. Lacosarsivo. Can you tell us what leaders of which Avab
States support the treaty ¢
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Mr. Vance. The Sudanese and the Omani have publicly declared
their support of the efforts under the Camp David accords. Insofar
as publicly declared positions of other states, I think there are no
others at this point who have publicly declared their position. Some-
times there are public positions and private positions.

ACCELERATION OF F—-16 DELIVERIES TO ISRAEL

Mr. LacoMarsiNo. Secretary Brown, why has the treaty necessi-
tated an acceleration of F-16 deliveries to Israel?

Mr. BrownN. The Israelis have as your question indicates, Mr. Lago-
marsino, always contemplated having a certain number of I'-16’s.
They have always wanted them delivered as early as possible. In
fact, they had asked for carlier delivery a year ago.

What has happened is that the cancellation by the Iranians of their
F-16 purchase has made it feasible for us to accelerate those deliveries.
That has not caused any change in our military assistance to Israel. It
is merely a rearrangement of the delivery schedule and is not a con-
sequence of the peace treaty,

ROLE OF PRESIDENT SADAT

Mr., LacoMarsiNo. There are some other questions about this. There
has been some speculation that President Sadat envisions a broader
role for Egypt in the area over and above the maintenance of Egypt’s
own territorial integrity.

To what extent if any are we interested in such a role for Presi-

‘dent Sadat in that area?

Mr. Browx. We want him to help produce stability in the region to
the extent that Egypt can be of help. I see that not as a broad military
security responsibility but as a limited case-by-case opportunity, tak-
ing advantage of limted case-by-case-opportunities for Egypt to sup-
ply training or merely by its own military strength, to be able to sup-
port surrounding countries.

Mr. Lacorarsino. Thank you. T have no further questions.

Chairman Zasrockr. The Chair would like to remind the members
that under the so-called Findley rule, we call upon all of the members
who were here at the beginning of the session before we go back to
rotating questions from both sides.

There are three remaining members who were here at the beginning :
Mr. Goodling, Mr. Pritchard, and Mr. Findley. The Chair recognizes
Mr. Pritchard.

Mr. Pritcizarp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I guess this is more of a comment than a question.

ROLE OF STRAUSS IN THE MIDEAST

_Secretary Vance, I am somewhat distressed that the administra-
tion has called on Bob Strauss to take this role, almost as if he is the
only one that we have in this entire administration who can nego-
tiate. Ho has been playing a crucial role in foreign trade. We still have
trade problems, To reassign him abruptly into this area which has not
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been his field of expertise and to bypass the State Department is not
very reassuring. Would you comment, please.

Mr. Vance. I do have a comment. 1 think we are very fortunate to
have Bob take on this. Bob was going to leave the Government. Bob
had decided that as soon as he finished his work on the trade negotia-
tions, he was going to go back in the private practice of law.

. When the President and I went through a series of names, many
names, because we felt it was critically important that we get some-
body who could devote their full time to the negotiations in light of
the 1mportance of the negotiations, Bob was the best choice.

The President and I simply cannot continue to spend the amount of
time we have had to spend during the last year and a half on one sub-
ject—as important as 1t is. There?ore, we felt it was absolutely critical
that we get somebody who is a first class negotistor, who has the total
c}onﬁdtla)nce of the President and certainly my conﬁdence, to take on
this Job.

Bob really made a great sacrifice in agreeing to come back into the
Government to take this on and we are lucky.

Mr., Prircuarp, That is an excellent defense of the appointment. I
accept your reasoning.

U.S. ROLE IN STRENGTHENING EGYPTIAN ARMED FORCES

Secretary Brown, you were discussing our contribution to strength-
ening the foundation of the Egyptian Armed Forces. You said what
we were providing them would not bring them up to speed but repre-
sents a good first step. I assume that implies that we have quite a
number of other steps down the road, further contributions to main-
taining the Egyptian Armed Forces,

Mr. BrowN. Mr. Pritchard, I do not think we can predict what is
going to happen after 3 years. In fact, I am not at all sure we can pre-
dict what is going to happen during those 3 years.

The foreign military sales credits and the corresponding list which
is actually a longer list than can be paid for by those credits, therefore
some prioritization will have to take place. It will make a substantial
difference both to Egyptian military capability and to their own confi-
dence in themselves gg in us.

What happens beyond that depends upon Egyptian economic cir-
cumstances, depends upon how their plans to requce the size of their
military forces proceed, depends on how well and how rapidly, because
I am sure they will be able to do it, they can absorb this change of
equipment which will be required because they are transitioning from
Soviet to various kinds of Western equipment, not only United States.
Most of all it will depend upon the evolution of the peace process,

I do not want to say that I foresee necessarily a growth or a con-
tinuation at the same rate for an indefinite period. I do not think we
have any way of knowing that.

EGYPT'S ECONOMIC PROBLEMS

. Mr. Pritorarp. My observations in Egypt lead me to the conclu-
sion that Cairo desperately needs to reduce arms expenditures in order
to develop the neglected civilian economic sector, Egypt requires sub-
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stantial credit to defray the enormous cost of this task. I just do not
see how Egypt, with its unrestrained, rapid growth in population, will
be able to cope with the inevitable economic problems 1n the future.

One of the things they have to do is reduce their military spending.
From that standpoint, this peace treaty is most encouraging.

Mr. Brown. There is no doubt at all in my mind, Mr. Pritchard,
that reducing their arms expenditures is a necessary although not
sufficient condition for their economic prosperity. There is no way to
do that other than a successful prosecution of the peace process.

My, Prrrciarp. I have no further questions.

Chairman Zasrockr, Mrs. Fenwick.

° PALESTINIAN ISSUE

Mrs. FENwick. Mr. Secretary, good morning. I wrote this down be-
cause I think it is a matter of great importance. I think it would be a
matter of great concern to many of us if we felt our Government was
negotiating even informally with representatives of the terrorist group-
known as the PLO.

Would it be accurate, except as in the case of Lebanon where the
lives of U.S. citizens might be at stake, would it be acenrate to say
that when our Government or any representative of our Government
speaks to the mayors and others on the West Bank, one speaks to-
them not as representatives of PLO but as residents without inquiry
as to their persuasion or politics?

Mr. Vance. Exactly. We are saying we will talk to anybody who
is in a position of influence in the West Bank and the Palestinian
community.

Mus. FExwick. The chief of police or whatever.

Mr. Vance. Absolutely.

Murs, FeExwick. They are representatives, they are not PLO in your
eyves? Thev are representatives of the residents of the district and not
of the PLO?

Mbr, Vaxce. That is correct.

Mrs. Fenwick. The other thing I did want to say in relation to M.
Al Hout, although unpleasing to the State Department, he did not
say this as T understand it, until he got here. He is a member of the
PILO, a terrorist group. We have our principles of free speech and
resnonsibilities under the Helsinki Pact. I recognize that.

When he was questioned about terrorism, he responded, that is not
terrorism, that is armed struggle. It is pretty clear that he does not
disavow terrorism and considers it to be armed struggle.

Mr. Vance. The statement he made when he was here to which you
referred goes further than statements which he had made since 1972
ontside of this country.

Mrs. Fexwick. Thank you. Now, in relation to our friends and
allies helping out with some of these expensive and necessary peace
programs, have we assurances and pledges or have we only hopes
and expectations ¢

Mr. Vance. A number of them have told us they will indeed make
contributions. It is up to them to announce how much and when they
intend to do this.

Mrs. FENwick. It is clear that they will?

Mr. Vance. Yes.
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ISLAMIC CONFERENCE

Murs. FENwick. What can we expect from this forthcoming confer-
ence or meeting in Morocco? More fireworks than talk?

Mr. Vaxce. I think there may well be an attempt to suspend Egypt
from the Islumic Conference. We have made our views known to
those attending the Conference in the clearest terms that we think
that would be totally unfair, wrong, and harmful to the peace and
stability of the area.

Mrs. FEnwick. Is there any reason to believe that some of our more
moderate friends might agree to our position ¢

Mr. Vaxce. Several of them do privately. It will remain to be see..

what they do when they vote.
FOREIGN FORCES IN SOUTH YEMEN

Mrs. FExwick. Secretary Brown, have we any estimate as to what
foreign forces might be in South Yemen?

Mr. Brown. We believe there are some advisers from other coun-
tries. I think I perhaps should not give numbers. It is well known
the arms of the South Yemenecse and to some degree the arms of North
Yemenese have been provided to them by the Soviet Union and with
that, there are a number of military advisers. There is also some evi-
dence of a presence of Cubans although nothing like the size we have
seen in Africa. It is sometimes hard to distinguish military advisers
from internal security advisers.

SIIIPMENT OF ARMS THROUGII SAUDI ARABIA

Mrs. FExwick. I wonder if either of you could tell us a little bit
more than we read in the papers about the landing of Soviet subma-
(tihirlle%uns and Bulgarian handguns in Saudia Arabia seized on the

ocks?

Mr. Brown. There have been or there is concern about a shipment
of arms which, after all, can be brought in over a long coastline. The
Saudi internal security apparatus is paying attention to these ques-
tions and to these problems.

I do not see it as having yet become a major security threat. It is
something I think we need to be concerned about.

Mrs. Fexwick. Do they know to whom they were being sent?

Mr. Brown~. Saudi Arabia remains substantially a tribal society.
In such a society, arms are a rather frequent item of commerce.

I would not rule out the existence of clandestine organizations that
might threaten internal security but I do not see yet signs of a major
change in that balance.

Mrs. Fenwick. It does not relate to the foreign workers who are
there in such large numbers?

Mr. Brown. They are, as you say, Mrs. Fenwick, in very large num-
bers; in fact, probably more than half the Saudi work force is foreigm.
They are kept reasonably close ivuck of, especially near vital
installations.

Mys. FENwick. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Solarz,
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Mr. Sovrarz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. )
Secretary Vance, I thought I detected a somewhat pained expression
on your face in some of the earlier questioning. I would like to sort of
serve out the real softball which you can knock right out of the park.
Mr. Vance. Thank you.

CONSEQUENCES OF CONGRESSIONAL REJECTION OF THE LEGISLATION

Mr. Sorarz. In your judgment, what would be the consequences
for the viability of the treaty, in general, and Israel’s ability to carry
out the obligations which it incurs as a result of the treaty, in particu-
lar, if the Congress, in a budget-balancing mood, was to reject this
legislation and our resources were not made available to Israel and
Egyptgfor the purposes of carrying out their commitments under the
treat;

Mr).’ Vance. First, I think it would deal a body blow to the peace
process. We made statements and commitments at the time the peace
treaty was being signed about what we were prepared to do to help
support the peace process.

The failure to implement those commitments would, I think, be ex-
tremely damaging from the standpoint not only of Egypt and Israel
in their perception of the reliability of the United States but also the
perception in the region as to both our interest and our willingness
to really put our shoulder to the wheel to make the peace process work.

In addition to that, as a practical matter, the Israclis simply could
not, in my judgment, meet the deadline of removing their forces at
the end of the 3 years specified in the treaty. There is no way they
could do that unless the airfields are built and are in place and they
cannot do it without the help that we would provide both in the money
and in the technical assistance which we will give in the construction
process.

U.8. DISCUSSIONS WITH THE PLO

Mr. Sovarz. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Just, for the record, I would like to come back to the colloquy you
had with some of the other members on the question of American dis-
cussions with the PLO.

My question is this: Given the extent to which the PLO remains
Eublicly committed to the elimination of Israel and to its replacement

y a so-called secular democratic state, and given the extent to which
we entered into a solemn agreement with Israel'at the time of the
Sinai II accords in which we said, “The United States will continue
to adhere to its present policy with respect to the Palestine Liberation
Organization whereby it will not recognize or negotiate with the PLO
so long as the PLO does not recognize Israel’s right to exist and does
not accept Security Council Resolutions 242 and 338,” can this com-
mittee confidently expect that we have no intention in contravention
of those commitments of entering into discussions or negotiations with
the PLO concerning the political problems in the region?

. Mr. Vaxce. That 1s correct. As Mrs, Fenwick pointed out, that does
not mean if we talk to a West Bank mayor who happens to politically
have leanings toward the PL(), that we cannot talk to him.

This is understood with the Israelis.
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. SUPPLEMENTAL REQUEST IN RELATION TO THE TREATY

Mr. Soragz. Secretary Brown, you indicated in your testimony that
this supplemental package was offered in the context of the treaty
between Israel and Egypt, particularly the additional military assist-
ance to Egypt.

Would it ge fair to say if there had not been a treaty between Israel
and Egypt, the administration would not have come forward with
this supplemental request ¢

Mr. BrowN. Yes; as a practical political matter, I think that is
pretty clearly the case. Our relations with Egypt were evolving even
before the peace treaty was signed and there had been, as you know,
previous sa,rl):s of military equipment to Egypt, but there had been no
extension of FMS credits. FMS credit extension is associated with the

treaty.
AID TO ISRAEL AND ITS OBLIGATIONS UNDER THE TREATY

Mr. Sorarz. We have had some conflicting testimony before the sub-
committes and now the full committee on the extent to which the aid
to Israel in this supplemental appropriation is specifically designed to
defray the costs wgich Israel expects to incur as a result of its obliga-
tions under the treaty and its new defensive requirements as a result
of the withdrawal from Sinai and the extent to which there may be
additional military assistance contained in this package for Israel
which is not specifically related to the treaty itself.

I wonder if you could clarify that? How much if any of the aid for
Israel in this package is unrelated to the problems Isywe¥ will confront
as & result of its withdrawal from the Sinai ¢ )

Mr. Brown. All of it is related, the $800 million of grant aid is
specifically tied to the airfields and cannot be used for anything but
the airfields. The rest is $2.2 billion in FMS credits and can all be
absorbed in costs connected with the withdrawal, replacement of facil-
ities, additional warning equipment, and so forth.

We do not take it item by item, to the extent that Israel wants to face
things so that they use some of it for modernization which it would
have done anyway, that is all right. They have to then come up with
other money to pay for the Withfmwal.

The amount and the nature of the aid are both tied closely to the
withdrawal costs.

COSTS OF MIDDLE EAST WAR TO THE UNITED STATES

Mr, Sorarz. One final question, Secretary Vance. You have esti-
mated that the cost of war is infinitely greater than the cost of peace.
I think you indicated that over the course of the last few decades, the
cost of war in the Middle East to our own country was in the amount
of several tens of billions of dollars.

Without asking you to precisely quantify that, could you give us
some idea where your figures come from and on what your calculations
are based ¥ That is a rather impressive and striking figure. I think it
would be helpful to know how you arrived at it.

Mr. Vance. It is made up of a large number of pieces starting with
the $2.2 billion appropriated to replace Israeli battlefield losses. Since

47-699—70——11
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the 1973 war, we have made available to Israel $5 billion in military

equipment from the United States. When you figure in the cost to the

g.si)eﬁ:onomy of the oil embargo alone, you get a figure that runs to
15 billion. »

There are a number of other items which run the gamut from help-
ing persons displaced by the Middle East wars to I%N. peacekeeping
forces. There are a large number of items that are included.

Mr. Sorarz. Thank you.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr, Gray.

SYRIA’S OPPOSITION TO THE TREATY

Mr. Gray. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, it is certainly good to have you here before the
committee. Let me congratulate you and the administration for your
tremendous efforts in bringing us to this point of a settlement.

One of the questions that I have which concerns me is the fact that
many of the nation’s of the Arab world are not at this point supportive
of that peace process. The Syrians have been in the lead of those Arab
nations opposing the peace treaty.

In light of their position and their call for President Sadat’s over-
throw, on what basis does the administration see Syria ever being
supportive of the peace process? Do you have any expectation that
they might become supportive ?

Mr. Vance. Syria still supports a comprehensive settlement under
Resolutions 242 and 338. They have taken the position that the way
to accomplish that is not under the Camp David accords and the
actions we have taken to implement the Camp David accords.

They have not indicated in any way that they have foresworn their
previous position of trying to find a comprehensive peace.

They are an important, factor in the area. They will eventually, if
there 1s to be a comprehensive peace, have to participate in the peace
process.

I would go back and say that you have to look at the history.
Historically, when the Rhodes negotiations started, they were not a
party to the Rhodes negotiation. As time went on, they came in and
participated in the Rhodes negotiations.

At the time of Sinai II, they violently opposed—or even the first
Sinai, they violently opposed the action taken by Egypt and they were
certainly as active in their rhetoric as they have been currently.

Subsequently, they came into the peace process and negotiated an
interim agreement with respect to the Golan Heights.

I do not rule out that they in the future will join the peace process. I
think it is important that we keep open our channels of communica-
tion with the Syrians and that we not throw up our hands at this point
and say, it is hopeless and therefore we should give up.

If we had done that so many times along the road during the last
17 months, we would have never gotten where we have now.

POSSIBLE ISRAELI-SYRIAN PEACE TREATY

Mr. Gray. Foreign Minister Dayan recently said Israel should sign
a peace treaty with Syria and give them back the Golan Heights. Is
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the United States encouraging this kind of a statement or that kind
of a position? ) '

Mr, Vance. We did not know the statement was being made. The
question of & negotiation of the Golan Heights problem is an issue
which must be resolved by negotiations between Israel and Syria,

ROLE OF EGYPT IN THE MIDEAST AND AFRICA

Mr. Grax. Secretary Brown, on page 8 of your testimony you
talk about Egypt and its need for increased armed forces and for the
defense of their own country but you also mentioned or implied that
Iigypt might be seen as a policeman of the area and you go on to say
that Egypt can play a positive role in helping other states in Africa
and the Middle East.

I was wondering, could you expand on that statement and how

ositive a role as a result of increased military capability would Egypt
Euve in terms of impacting on Africa and the Middle East ?

Mr. BrownN. Mr. Gray, as you know, having read my statement, I
mentioned Egypt as a regional policeman negatively, that is to say
neither we nor tge Egyptians contemplate that role.

What the positive role that they can play has to do with their abil-
ity to train, to support, to cooperate with other countries in Africa to
create a stronger regional security situation that would inhibit outside
interference.

The Egyptians themselves undoubtedly feel and in fact I know they
feel some threat or possible threat from the west, from Libya, and some
potential threat, although it is not a present one, from the southeast,
should Sudan come under pressure.

They, I think, can play an important role in bolstering the Sudan
and assuring Sudanese military strength is sufficient at least to deter
adventures against the Sudan.

When it comes to activities further south in Africa, I do not see the
Egyptians as playing an expeditionary role in any way. They could,
for example, be useful if they decided it was in their interest and were
to cooperate with other states, in something of the sort that ha})-
pened in Zaire 2 years ago where it was important to have some help
from outside to defend Zaire from an attack on the Shaba.

ISLAMIC MOVEMENT IN EGYPT

Mr. Gray. Secretary Vance, are there any rumblings within Egypt

of an Islamic revolution similar to that which has occurred in Iran?
Are there any movements although minimal at this time, which seem
to be similar to that which happened in Iran, anti-Western, anti-
American?
"~ Mr., Vance. The answer is no; there are no situations or facts in
Lgypt which indicate the kind of situation that led to the revolution
in Iran, There are fundamentalist Islamic sects, the Muslim Brother-
hood is one. T do not see any parallel really between the situation in
Egypt and that in Iran.

Mr. Gray. Have there been increased demonstrations by that group
in the last year?

Mr. Vance. They have been more active, not in any major way.
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Mr. Gray. Thank you, Mr. Secretaries.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Gilman.

Mr. Giatan. I, too, want to join my colleagues in commending Sec-
retary Vance, Secretary Brown, and the administration for their hard
work and success in bringing us to this point. I hope the Congress will
recognize the importance of their responsibility now in fulfilling some
of the recommendations.

ACTUAL COST TO THE UNITED STATES

In looking at the bottom line of what this will actually cost our
Nation, the actual outlay as you have stated is $1.47 billion with
part of that in the form of a loan. When the loans are repaid, the
actual outlay is going to cost our Nation just a little over $1 billion,
about $1.1 billion. Is that correct ?

Mr. Vance. That is correct.

Mr. GiLmax. That amount is spread over a 3-year period ¢

Mr. Vaxce. That is correct.

Mr. Gmman, Essentially what we are talking about is approxi-
mately $465 million per year for a 3-year period !

Mr. Vance. Yes, sir.

Mr. GiLman. I would hope we could present that with a little more
emphasis on that outlay formula rather than the $4.8 billion that
has been bounced around a bit.

Mr. Vance. I wholeheartedly agree with you on that.

LOANS TO ISRAEL

Mr. Ginaman, With regard to past loans to Israel, have any of those
been ?made at concessional rates or have they all been at market
rates

Mr. Vance. Yes; on the assistance in the past, approximately 50
percent has been forgiven.

Mr. Giman. I would assume that there may be some considera-
tion for that sort of an arrangement in this request?

Mr, Vance. That was considered and not followed.

Mr. Giuman, Has there been any discussion about the interest
rates for these loans? _

Mr. Vance. Yes, sir. That was also considered and the interest
rates will be at the current market rates. I would point out that
these are concessional loans of 30 vears, and in addition to that,
there is a grace period of 10 years before any of the principal is paid.
That means for the first 10 years, only interest is paid, and thereafter
during the remaining 20 years, you will have payments of both
principal and interest. :

VALUE OF ISRAELI BASES IN THE SINAI

. Mr. Guman, With regard to the peace treaty, Israel will be turn-
ing over four airbases to Egypt in the Sinai. Is that correct?

Mr. Vance. Turned back.

Mr. Giraan. The value of those bases would exceed $1 billion,
based on the cost of replacing just one of those bases. Am I correct
in that estimate of value?
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Mr. Brown. That is not an unreasonable measure of their present
value as military bases. We would not want them to be used for that.
They are specifically forbidden to be used for that purpose in the
treaty. They do not have that value as commercial airbases.

Mr. Giuman. For the benefit of Egypt, there will be four bases
or four airfields available to them as a result of this transfer?

Mr. BrownN. Four airfields; yes. Some of them may be plowed

under.
FUTURE DISPOSITION OF BASES

Mr. GiLman. There has been no decision made with regard to their
future disposition and the manner in which they would be disposed,
is that correct ?

Mr. Vance. President Sadat has indicated that probably at most
two of them will be civilianized and the others will just be plowed
under and not used.

My, GiLman. I note that in the legislation before us with regard
to the Sinai monitoring facilities, we intend to turn them over to
Egypt. Has some value been set on the mission facilities? We have
been shown photographs of the complex. They look like they are

uite extensive facilities, and there is some talk about Egypt utilizing
those as a military base,

Mr. Brown. I believe they are in the demilitarized zone. They can-
not be used for military purposes. They could be used for warning
f)urposes which is what they were built for, but since Egypt will
1ave sovereignty over both the area to the west and the east of those
sites, their value for warning purposes is limited, mot zero but
limited.

The facilities themselves had a base camp construction cost of
about $15 million. We have spent in terms of that plus equipment
an_% to the contractor, perhaps a total on the order of $40 or $50
million,

If my understanding is correct, it is still under consideration just
how much of that might be turned over to the Egyptians. We our-
selves would find use for some of the equipment and would probably
keep some of the equipment.

Mr. GiumAN, There is no restriction in turning these over to the
Egyptians who could then utilize them for barracks purposes for
their military personnel. Is that correct?

Mr. BrowN. They will get the fixed facilities, no equipment. They
can use them as barracks, but they cannot have military personnel
in at least some of these areas.

Mr. Giaman., Does that apply to all of those facilities?

Mr. Brown, It does as far as I know. I do not think there are any
of these that are in the area where Egypt can have military units
larger than a very small size. I forget wﬁat the size is.

Mr. Vance. That is in an essentially demilitarjzed zone where
only police will be available.

S8AUDI OBJECTION TO U.S8. INTELLIGENCE PERSONNEL IN SAUDI ARABIA

Mr. Grumaw. There was an important press report yesterday about
the Saudis’ objections to our intelligence people being in Saudi Arabia.
Isthereany basis for that report !
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Mr. Vance. I have made it a practice never to comment on intelli-
gence matters in an open session.

Mr. GrLman, Has any progress been made in convincing Jordan to
take a more active role in the discussions with regard to the West Bank ¢

Mr. Vance. We are in conversations with them, As a matter of fact,
T had a good conversation yesterday, a useful conversation for me,
with their Minister of Court who is their senior adviser to the king in
foreign affairs. I will be meeting with him again tomorrow. I have
found the conversations helpful to me.

Mr. Gruaman, It seems like an optimistic view. ~

Mr. Vance. No; T am not trying to be optimistic. I think it is im-
portant to keep the dialog open.

Mr. GiLaman. Thank you. I believe my time is up. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman,

Chairman Zarrocxr. Mr, Wolpe.

Mr. Worpk. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

AMERICAN INTEREST IN THE MIDEAST

Secretary Vance, many Americans as & number of the members of
this committee have indicated, are obviously troubled by the cost of
the proposed economic and military assistance package. Much of the
concern is aggravated by a common perception that the aid that is
being extended is motivated to be of assistance to the parties in the
Middle East rather than be motivated out of the concern for our own
national self-interest.

Would you develop more fully the American self-interest in devel-
opments in the Middle East?

Mr. Vance. The Middle East is a critical region which because of its
resources, its geographical location and because of the roots and ties
that so many of our people have with various countries, are of great
importance to the United States.

It is my deep conviction that the maintenance of peace in the area
is on its face in our interest because a stable Middle East, a Middle
East in which oil can flow to other parts of the world from that region
obviously is of benefit.

In addition, a Middle East in which there is peace can lead to a more
stable economic set of relationships and benefits that flow from that
are also in our interest in my view.

I think there are basic benefits as T indicated which are demonstrated
in the fact that we are willing to work for peace and to work with
others in the region to help protect their stability. I think this has an
effect not only in the Middle East but on how our country is perceived
around the world. I think that is going to be of vital interest to us now
and in the years ahead.

Mr. WorrE. Secretary Brown, could you respond to the same ques-
tion focusing particularly upon the strategic and military significance
that America has in the Middle East ?

Mr. Brown. Certainly the access to oil cannot be overlooked in
examining its strategic and military importance to us and still more
to our allies, to the Western Europeans who depend even more than we
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and the Japanese who spend even more than they, on a free flow of oil
from the Middle East. ‘ , B :

Its geographical position is another very important strategic and
military feature. It is critical to the future security of Africa, of South
Asia and also of the southeastern flank of NATO, Greece, and Turkey.

For all of those reasons, its instability up until this time and the
lack of security that is felt by many nations in the region, not only
Israel, are of vell‘:y great concern. I cannot say it is the most important
military focus. I would have to say strategic war is something we
clearly regard as even more serious and the central front in Europe is
the place where the United States and the Soviet Union face each other
across a potentially hostile border or hostile environment directly.

If you multiply together how important the area is and how likely
conflict is, especially in light of how often it has taken place up to now,
there is no place which we are more concerned about than the Middle

East.
SITUATION IN IRAN

Mr, Worrk. Thank you for that response. I have a question on Iran.
Could you, Mr. Secretary, provide an assessment as to the development
of the situation in Iran as of this moment ?

Mr. Vaxce. Yes; let me do it very briefly. The situation is a fragile
one at this point as is evident from our daily newspapers. The new
government is in the process of establishing itself and extending its
authority throughout the country. This is a very difficult task as is true
with any revolutionary situation,

There are differences that are apparent. I would say the Prime
Minister and his government are moving in what I think is a construc-
tive way to seize hold and govern the country under extremely difficult
circumstances. The Prime Minister is an extremly able man. All of us
wish him well in what he is doing.

Mr. Woree. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

EXPORT ADMINISTRATION ACT

Chairman Zasrockr. Thank you, Secretary Vance and Secretary
Brown for your generous allocation of time to this committee. I am
tempted to ask a question which is not relevant to the Middle East. We
will be meeting approximately at 1:30 p.m. to continue markup of the
Export Administration Act and we will in all likelihood be consider-
ing the so-called McKinney and Wolpe amendments to that act.

Very briefly, Mr. Secretary, would you care to share with us your
views on the effect that the McKinney and the Wolpe amendment con-
cerning the prohibition of export of Alaskan oil would have on our
international agreements including that of Israel’s means of oil#

We will be marking up the bill this afternoon. With the consent of
the committee, we would welcome a comment.

Mr. Vance. Mr. Chairman, I have not had sufficient time to study
that at this point.

Chairman Zaprockr. It is a very difficult issue.

. Mr. Vance. I would hesitate to comment at this point without hav-
ing a further chance to study the bill. T would be glad to try and
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study it. I am having lunch with Congressman Long. After that, I
would bo glad to examino it and call you.

Chairman Zanrockr. It witl be too late.

I will not press the issue. I just thought perhaps you would volun-
tecr an off-the-cuff comment. Thank you,

'The committee stands ad journed.

{Whercupon, at 1:20 p.n., the committee adjourned.]
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TUESDAY, MAY 8, 1979

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEES ON INTERNATIONAL
SECURITY AND SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS
AND oN Eurore AnDp THE MiDDLE EAsT,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittees met in open markup, at 3:40 p.m., in room H-236,
the Capitol, Hon. Lee H. Hamilton (chairman, Subcommittee on
Europe and the Middle East) presiding.

Mr. HamivroN. The subcommittees will come to order. We meet
today to discuss recommendations to the full committee on the bill
to authorize supplemental international security assistance for the
year 1979 in support of the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel.

Members have before them a draft of a bill which has been pre-
pared by the staff, and it is open for discussion at this point.

As T understand it, there are some changes from the administra-
tion’s bill. First of all, with regard to the organization of the bill,
the policy statements which were dispersed throughout the adminis-
tration’s bill have been collected and put into section 2, so that the
statement of policy and findings is a unit in the front part of the bill.

Second, on page 6, subsections (d) (1) and (2), there is language
which was included, I believe, in the Senate committee version of the
bill, indicating simply that it may become necessary in future years
to modify the terms of the loans because of the financial burdens on
the two countries, and calling for an annual report regarding the
economic conditions which prevail in Israel and Egvpt.

In addition, I believe, there are certain changes in the bill required
by our budget process. It is my understanding that those changes are
not substantive. It does require the insertion on page 4, line 7, of
the words—I will read the entire line—“or in such amounts as are
provided in advance in appropriation acts”; the words “in advance”
are inserted.

All right, the bill is open for discussion at this point.

Mr. FinpLey. And amendments?

Mr. Hamimron. And amendments.

Mr. Binoianm. Will the gentleman yield? What was the significance
of the change you first mentioned in the administration bill?

Mr. Hamrrron. The policy statement was just brought together in
the front of the bill in section (2). In the administration bill there is
a policy statement preceding each of the sections. I do not think there
18 any great substantive change.

(165)
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I recognize Mr. Findley in support of his amendment.

Mr. Finprey. Mr. Chairman, I assume each member has a copy
of the amendment. It is very similar to an amendment that the com-
mittee adopted when it approved the Sinai II implementing resolu-
tion of 1975. It is similar to an amendment adopted by the Senate
Foreign Relations Committee that was offered by Mr. Biden.

I think it is important because it states that in authorizing these
funds the Congress is not giving its approval to any other agreement
made between the executive branch and the Governments of either
Egypt or Israel. It helps to define the role of Congress, since Congress
was not involved in negotiating any other agreements, if such exist,
and has not been asked to approve them. This amendment would make
it clear that the Congress is not by either implication or indirectly
approving any such agreement.

It may well be argued that this is unnecessary because no other
agreements exist. If so, there should not be any valid objection to
including this language. I think we have learned from experience
that sometimes agreements later pop up, and I think this is a worthy
protection of the role of Congress and I therefore offer this amendment,

Mr. HayivroN. Is there any further discussion, Mrs. Fenwick ¢

Mrs. FENwICE. It sounds a little suspicious, does it not # [Laughter.]

Mr. FinpLEY. Well, no more suspicious than the Congress has been
in the past, and I think for good reason. .

Mrs. FENwIck. Where would that go, at the foot of page 2, above
“construction”?

Mr. Hayruron. It is a policy statement, so, it comes at the end of
section (2).

Mr. FinprEY. At the end of section (2).

Mrs. FENwick. That is on page 2.

Mr, Hamirron. It would have to be redesignated.

Mr. Stopps. I think it is better drafted than the Senate language.

Mr. Finprey. That is right.

Mr. Hanmivron. The question oceurs on the amendment of the gen-
tleman from Ilinois. Allin favor say “aye.”

[Chorus of “ayes.”]

Mr, HasruroN. Opposed.

['No response.]

Mr. HamiroN. The ayes have it and the amendment is adopted.
Are there any other comments or discussion, or amendments ?

Mrs. Fenwick. I have an amendment, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HaminroN. Mrs. Fenwick is recognized in support of her
amendment,

Mrs. Fenwrck. It would appear at end of the bill. It is very modest
and. T hope, not necessary : but useful as a matter of policy. The head-
ing would be. “Contributions by Other Countries to Support Peace
in the Middle East”, which would be section 7 of the bill.

As we heard this morning in testimony by the Secretary of State,
they are working with other countries now in order to encourage them
to take part in a fund to help secure the whole oil base and it simply
says:

" It is the sense of the Congress that other countries, including those which are
members of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, should
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glve favorable consideration in providing financlal assistance to support peace

in the Middle East. Therefore, the Congress requests that the President consult

with other countries to develop a common program of assistance to, and invest-
ments in, Israel and Egypt and other countries in the region should they join in
the Middle East peace agreements.

In other words, we do not shut out any country in the area that would
be willing to join in the Middle East agreement if other countries
want to contribute.

It is a “good will” amendement, I suppose it could be called.

Mr. FinpLey. Would you yield ¢

Mrs. FENwICK. Yes. .

Mr. FinoLey. I am wondering why you mention OECD. It would
seem to me that mentioning that group of nations would tend to give
precedence to contributions from them and to make less of contribu-
tions from other nations, some of which have a lot of dollars.

Mrs. FEnwick, Such as Japan. I think it should not be exclusive, it
should be just broad. They have a lot of money.

Mr. Hammwron, Any further discussion ¢ :

Mr. Bingaam. Can I just ask a technical question? Maybe this
should be addressed to counsel, Is it usual in a “sense of Congress” pro-
vision to say, “The Congress requests that the President”? Would it
not be better for them to say that it is the sense of Congress that the
President “should” ¢

Mrs. FEnwick. Yes, I think so.

Mr. MorrMaN, There are several different ways this sort of provi-
sion can be phrased. You could say the Congress urges the President or
it is the sense of the Congress that the President should, or—

Mr. BinerAMM. Can you say “requests”?

[IMr. hSij)le' The Senate says “requests”, so, it is probably wrong.
saughter, )
I\fl‘.gBINGHAM. If the gentlelady approves, I think the best form is, ag

T said, “It is the sense of Congress that the President should”.

Mrs. FeNwick. 1 like that.

Mr. Bineaam. Do you ask unanimous consent ¢

Mrs. Fenwick. I ask unanimous consent that the last sentence begin,
“Therefore, it is the sense of Congress that the President consult with
other countries to develop a common program of assistance.”

Mr. HamivroN. Is there objection? The Chair hears none. The
change is adopted. Is there any further discussion ?

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr, Chairman, has it been resolved whether the
word in the second line of Mrs. Fenwick’s amendment, the word “in-
cluding” will remain, the particular countries?

Mrs. Fenwick. No, just including. Not particularly, but including
those. Unless vou would like to take it out, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zasrockr. I would tend to agree with the gentleman from
;IJ]]in.ois, Mr. Findley, that singling out the OECD countries might not

e wise,

Mrs. Fenwick. They have so much money, and I think they are
alreadv being worked with.

Chairman Zasrockr. Well, then you ought to say, “particularly the
OF.CD countries”.

Mr. HamiroN. Would the gentlewoman object if we just excluded
that phrase altogether?
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Mys, FenwIcK. Just say “that other countries”.

Mr. Hamuron. So, it would read, “It is the sense of the Congress
that other countries should give favorable consideration.”

Mr. Stoupps. That will give us something to confer about because the
Senate says just OECD members.

Mr. Hamrrron, All right.

Mrs. Fenwick. I move the amendment.

Mr. Hamiuron. All those in favor of the amendment by the gentle-
woman from New Jersey say “aye.”

[Chorus of “ayes.”]

Mr, HamivuroN. Opposed, “no.”

[ No response.]

Mr. Hamruron. The “ayes” have it and the amendment is adopted.
Any other discussion or amendments ?

. Mr. Winn,

Mr. Winn., Thank you, Mr. Chairman. T have an amendment
providing for a section 8, at the very end of the bill. I will read it and
then try to explain it.

It is the sense of the Congress that the United Nations Emergency Force in the
Sinai will play an essential role as Egypt resumes the exercise of its full sover-
elgnty over the Sinai Peninsula. The Congress would, therefore, view with
grave concern any effort by any member of the United Nations Security Council
to block, contrary to the expressed desire of hoth Egypt and Israel, the con-
tinuation of the mandate of the United Nations Emetgency Force,

T think this “sense of the Congress” would alert the Soviet Union
to congressional awareness of and our concern about Soviet indica-
tions that thev may veto the continuation of the U.N. force present
in the Sinai. T think this is valuable because the Soviet Union is
sensitive—or should be—to congressional concerns as we approach
the SALT II ratification debate.

As many of you heard, the Secretary of State this morning was—
in my opinion—a little vague on his answer of what we would do if
we were called upon to put American or U.S. forces in there.

This amendment does not in any way threaten, Mr. Chairman. It is
merely an indication of congressional concern. T think it also puts the
United States in the position of having to organize a multinational
force. The U.S. would certainly be obligated to pay for this force,
although the Secretary of State did not acknowledge that this
morning.

Chaitman Zasrockr. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HamruroN. Mr. Zablocki.

Chairman Zasrockr. Almost always I agree with my colleague.
Mr. Winn, although I do not have too much faith that “sense of
Congress” expressions are listened to, or complied with, whether it is
In the executive branch, the United Nations, or elsewhere.

I was just wondering whether this concern could be expressed in the
report, rather than in the law; whether that might not be preferable.
It might just rub the Soviets the wrong way, it may just be that by
highlighting to them that we are concerned they may veto.

As I recall, the Secretary of State did say that he does not expect
that the Soviet Union would exercise its veto. This may be just a bit of
an irritant which may cause them to do so. -

So, T think the expression in the report would do the same thing,
Larry, without having it in the law. I think your amendment would
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have the same effect in the report. If it is going to be put to a vote, I
will vote for it. i

Mr. Hammwron, Any further comments, Mr. Bingham{

Mr. BinguaM. I certainly agree with the intent of the amendment.
I share Chairman Zablocki’s concern about its effect on the Soviet
Union. It might have just the opposite effect of what we intend.

There are some hopeful indications about the Soviets’ behavior. I
do not know if you saw the article which indicated that some of the
Arab states were quite upset with the Soviet Union on a number of
counts. If that is true, I do not think we want to highlight the issue.
My guess would be that this would not help, and it might hurt.

r. Haarrron. Mr. Winn, ]

Mr. Winw. I have no great objection to putting it into the report.
I am not sure that I understand how the gentleman from New York
would like to change the wording in any way in that if it is in the
report it would be less of an irritant to the Soviet Union than it would
be in the law.

Chairman Zasrockr. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hamivton. Mr. Zablocki.

Chairman Zasrockr. If we had it in the report, the report language
could be that we would express the hope that the Soviet Union, in the
interest of promoting peace in the Middle East, would not exercise
its veto in the United Nations; that we put it in a positive vein.

Mr. Stupps. Yes, “hope” is probably better than “concern”.

Mr. ?HAMILTON. Is the gentleman willing to include that in the
report

Mr. Winw. T am willing to include that in the report, and I thank the
chairman for his suggestion,

Mr. Harivon, ire there any other amendments, Mr. Studds?

Mr. Stupps. Mr. Chairman, I hate to say this—the second bells
having called—but I have a subject I would like to raise, having to do
with the subject I asked the Secretary of State about this morning
with re}sFect to the Israeli settlements,

Mr. Hamiuron. I know that topic, of course, and I think it will
need some discussion. Perhaps we had better return after the vote
on the floor, but it will not be possible for me to return because I have
to host a meeting with Ambassador Sharaf from Jordan.

Chairman ZaBrockr. Mr, Chairman, if the gentleman from Massa-
chusetts will yield. The joint subcommittees could report these recom-
mendations to the full committee and it would not preclude the gentle-
man from Massachusetts from offering an amendment when this
legislation, this bill, will be before the full committee.

Mr. Stopps. I understand that, When is it scheduled, Mr. Chairman $

Mr. Hamruton. Tomorrow.

, Chairman Zasrookr. Therefore, it would not mean any length of
time that we would forget.

-Mr. Sropps. I will not forget it. If it is both chairmen’s preference,
I will withhold it. Is tomorrow morning the full committee markup ?

Chairmen Zaercokr. Immediately after we finish the Export Ad-
ministration Act.

Mr. Stupps. I value the opinions of the subcommittee members. I
at least intend to raise the question of whether or not we ought to con-
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sider reducing the amount of military assistance to Israel by the
amount they will expend on illegal settlements in the coming year.

Chairman Zasrockr. That would require a lot of discussion.

Mr. Hauiuron. Is it the opinion that we should recommend favor-
ably the bill as amended ¢

Mrs. Fenwick. I would like to move that we do.

Mr. Hamiuron. It is moved. All in favor say “aye.”
. [Chorus of “ayes.”]

Mr. HauiuroN. Opposed.

[No response.]

Mr. Hasyiuron. Carried.

[Whereupon, at 3:55 p.m., the subcommittees adjourned, to recon-
vene at the call of the Chair.]



SUPPLEMENTAL 1979 MIDDLE EAST AID PACKAGE
- FOR ISRAEL AND EGYPT

WEDNESDAY, MAY 9, 1979

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met in open markup, at 4:45 p.m., in room 2172,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Clement J. Zablocki (chairman)
presiding.

Chairman Zasrockr. The committee will please come to order. We
have a very important bill before us. It was reported out of the Sub-
committees on International Security and Scientific Affairs, and
Eurotpe and the Middle East, supplemental security assistance legisla-
tion for Egypt and Israel in support of the peace treaty between those
two countries.

‘We could report this legislation out, and have a clean bill for fur-
ther action by the House. I think we would be able to do it within a
half hour if the members are willing to stay.

The gentleman from Illinois.

EXPORT ADMINISTRATION LEGISLATION

Mr. DerwinskI. Referring back for a moment to 3783, there will be
necessary supplemental views to inspire the general membership to
action when this bill reaches the floor. -

Chairman ZasLockr. As normally, the supplemental views, the mi-
nority views, will be incorporated and are welcome.

We have a draft bill before each member to authorize supplemental
international security assistance for the fiscal year 1979 in support of
the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel. The draft bill, as I stated,
is before each member, as well as a section-by-section analysis.

MAJOR PROVISIONS OF THE LEGISLATION

The major provisions of the draft bill are essentially the same as
those contained in the original executive branch request. Those major
provisions are as follows:

The sum of $800 million to be provided to Israel on a grant basis
for construction of airbases in Israel to replace airbases in the Sinai
that are to be evacuated in accordance with the provisions of the
Egyptian-Israeli Peace Treaty.

The sum of $220 million 1n foreign military sales (FMS) guar-
antees to finance FMS loans of $2.2 billion to Israel.
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The sum of $150 million in FMS guarantees to finance loans of $1.5
billion to Egypt.
The sum of 5300 million in economic support fund loans and grants

to Egypt.

Alﬁgld, the bill as approved will authorize appropriations of $1.47
billion to finance programs totaling $4.8 billion. ) )

The Subcommittees on International Security and Scientific Affairs,
and Europe and the Middle East made a number of minor drafting
changes, statements of policy, expressions of the sense of Congress.

At this time the Chair recognizes the chairman of the Subcommit-
tee on Europe and the Middle East, Mr. Hamilton, for his comments
on the subcommittee’s recommendations.

Mr. Hamivron. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Zaprockr. Before the gentleman proceeds, may we have

order.
SUBCOMMITTEE EXPLANATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS

Mr. HamrotoN. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. The Subcommittees on
International Security and Scientific Affairs, and Europe and the
Middle East held three lengthy hearings with executive branch wit-
nesses in which we covered most relevant political, economic, and se-
curity issues contained in or related to this special International Secu-
ritv Act of 1979,

Members have before them now House Document No. 96-91 which
contains the legislation that the President transmitted to the Congress.!

Chairman Zasrockr. May we have order. I hope the caucuses we are
having, including the one the chairman had momentarily, will cease.

Chairman Hamilton.

Mr. HamirroN. The committee print before members, which the two
subcommittees discussed yesterday and then recommended to put
before members today for their consideration and approval, differs
from the draft of the executive branch in several ways. Five of these
differences should be mentioned.

First, the subcommittee bill puts all of the policy language and gen-
eral authorities in one section at the front, section 2; whereas the exccu-
tive branch proposal has policy language dispersed throughout the
bill. The subcommittee’s draft is also more general in its language.

Second, the subcommittee has added a subsection (b) to section 2
which provides that the authorities contained in this act to implement
certain arrangements in support of the peace treaty between Egypt and
Tsrael do not signify approval by the Congress of any other agree-
ment, understanding, or commitment made by the executive branch.
This is similar to language that the committee approved in 1975 when
we considered legislation pursuant to the Sinai IT accords.

Third, the subcommittee’s draft makes a number of technical
changes so that the bill will conform to the requirements of the budget
process.

Fourth, on pages 6 and 7 of the committes print the subcommittee
has added a subsection (d) which basically expresses concern over the
burden that proposed credits may pose for Israel and Egypt and
asked for an annual report regarding economic conditions prevailing
in Israel and Egypt which may affect their respective abilities to meet
their obligations to make payments under the financing authorized by

18ee appendix 2, p. 187.



173

the bill. I understand that language is similar to language that has
been adopted by the Senate committee. )

Fifth, the subcommittee has added a new section 7 at the end of the
bill expressing the sense of Congress that efforts be made to seek con-
tributions from other countries in support of the peace process.

DRAFT REPORT LANGUAGE

Mr. Chairman, finally, I would like to place before the members
some draft report language on two subjects which were discussed dur-
ing our hearings.

irst, there is draft report language expressing the sense of the com-
mittee regarding the importance of maintaining the United Nations
Emergency Force in the Sinai in order to support the peace process
and the implementation of the Egyptian-Israeli Treaty. This lan-
guage was suggested by Congressman Winn.

Second, there is report language regarding the proposed use of some
of the economic aid money for Egypt for scholarships here in the
United States. Some concerns have been expressed about this use of
these funds in light of pressing economic problems in Egypt mentioned
yesterdaK by Secretary Vance. :

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my remarks and I join you in sup-
porting the amendments,

Chairman Zasrockr. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Hamioton. Yes; I yield.

ABILITY OF EGYPT AND ISRAEL TO MEET COMMITMENTS

Chairman Zasrockr. Perhaps I did not hear the chairman. He may
have touched upon the provision that was included by the subcom-
mittees concerning review of the ability of both Israel and Egypt to
meet the commitments.

Mr. Hamiuton. Yes; I did mention that, Mr. Chairman, It is a
section of the bill at page 6, line 9, which simply mentions that both of
these countries have enormous economic problems and we find that as
a consequence of the impact of the debt burdens incurred by them it
may be necessary in future years to modify the terms of the loan’s
guarantee, .

Chairman Zasrockr. I thank the genttleman for repeating that
provision. There was so much confusion and I wantcd the members to
know that provision was included.

Mr. Frraian. Will the gentleman yield to a question{

Mr. HamivtoN. Yes,

Mr. Frraian. I am concerned about the meaning of lines 14 through
17 on page 6, that provision that you were just addressing. I am not
sure whether we should interpret that as prospective cancellation
of obligations, alteration of those or what. It sounds like a blank
check to me. I would like to know what we are signing.

MODIFICATION OF FINANCING TERMS

Mr. Hamirton. Well, it certainly is not intended as a blank check.
There is just simply a recognition that because of the extraordinarily
difficult economic circumstances both of thess countries face we may

47-698 0 - 79 - 12
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want, at a future time, to modify the terms of the financing. It does not
commit us in any way to make that modification. It simply says we
may want to do it. ) _

Mr. FrraiaN. Are there any limits placed on the modifications such
as 10-year payback or 30 years? . .

Mr. Hamirton. We would have complete flexibility at a future time
to modify or not to modify, and, if we chose to modify, to modify it in
any way we would like.

éhairma.n Zasrockr, If the gentleman would yield, Under the pres-
ent terms of the treaty, I might say to the gentleman from Indiana, the
repayment is within 30 years, with the first 10 years for forgiveness
of t,htc:l repayment of the loan, and on the interest rates it would be
payable. '

’{‘he provision that the Chair has asked the gentleman to repeat was .
identical language accepted in the other body and great interest has
been demonstrated on the part of the members. )

Mr. Frraian. My question, if the gentleman would yield further, is
I just want to make sure we are playing square with the American peo-
ple. If we at some time down the way under these provisions can
simpliy cancel the obligations of this loan or make them meaningless
then 1 think we ought to say that up front. That was my concern,

- Mr. Hamivon. I think it is a legitimate concern and an understand-
able one, but I do not think that language would lead to that conclusion.

Mr. FasceLr. Will the gentleman from Indiana yield ¢

Mr. FitHIAN. Yes,

Mr. FasceLL. Would not the language in the report make quite clear
the concern that the gentleman from Indiana has with respect to the
possible interpretation of that language without in any way destroy-
mﬂche original meaning of the lan ? -

r. FinpLey. Will the gentleman yield

Mr. Hamivton. Yes; I yield.

Mr. FinpLey. Would the gentleman from Indiana agree with me
that in order for any change in the repayment terms to occur, there
would have to be legislation? The executive has no discretion over
the terms.

Mr. Hamiuron. That is correct. I certainly would agree with that.

Chairman Zasrock1r. Would the gentleman yield further?

Mr. HamMiLTON. Yes.

Chairman Zasrockr. If there would be any legislation to change the
repayment terms, it would have to be considered by the Congress and
could not be done by the executive branch alone.

Mr. Finprey. Yes.

Chairmar ZaBrockr, Are there any amendments{

READING OF THE BILL

The chief of staff will read the committee print.
Mr. Brapy [reading]:

A bill to authorize supplementary international security assistance for fiscal
year 1979 in support of the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel and for other
purposes being enacted by the Senate and the House of Representatives of the
United States of America.

Mr. RosENTHAL. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Zaerockr, The gentleman from New York.
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Mr. RosenTHAL. I ask unanimous consent that the bill be considered
as read and open for amendment at any time.

Chairman ZasrLockr Is there objection? The Chair hears none. It
is so ordered.

Are there any amendments? The gentleman from Massachusetts.

Mr. Stupps. I will yield since my amendment is not here yet.

Chairman Zaprockl. The gentleman from Illinois.

AMENDMENT OFFERED BY MR. FINDLEY

Mr. FinpLey. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment to line 7 on
page 2. I have copies to be distributed.

Mr. RosentHAL. Will the gentleman yield

Mr, FinpLEY. Yes.

Mr. RosenTHAL. I ask unanimous consent that this very, very useful
amendment be considered as read and adopted unanimously.

Mr. Derwrnski. Please, let us read it.

Mr. RoseNTHAL. Why would you want to read it ¢

Chairman ZasrLockl. We must spare some time until Mr. Studds’
amendment arrives. I did not think we would finish the Export -
Administration Act in time to take up this bill. He has an amendment
and therefore we must protect the gentleman from Massachusetts,
so let us read the Findley amendment.

Mr. Brabpy. The amendment offered by Mr. Findley [begins
reading] :

In section 2 of the bill insert the following on line 7 after March 26, 1979:
“It 18 a significant step toward a full and comprehensive peace in the Middle
East. The Congress urges the President to continue to exert every effort to bring

about a comprehensive peace and to seek an end by all parties to the violence
which could jeopardize this peace.”

Chairman Zasrockr. The gentleman from Illinois,
EXPLANATION OF AMENDMENT

Mr. FinpLEY. Mr. Chairman, I offer this amendment because with-
out it the bill would take no note of the fact that the Egypt/Israel
treaty is a part of the peace process and not the end of the peace
process. ‘

It also takes note of the great jeopardy to the peace process caused
by the rising level of violence on both sides in the Middle East. I think
it helps to give the President support for policies that he has already
gublicly committed himself to and it puts the Congress behind the

resident in these respects. I think it gives the bill better balance.

Mr. Derwinskr. Will the gentleman yield

Mr. FinpLEY. Yes.

Mr. Derwinskr. He says he would like to see an end to the violence
by all parties. Does that mean parties to the peace agreement or does
that mean including the PLO¢

Mr. Finprey. Including the PLO.

Chairman Zasrocki. The question occurs on the ‘amendment
offered——

Mr. Derwinskr. Wait, not so fast. I assume you also mean the
Russians who are, by their equipment and provocation, et cetera,
stirring up some of the violence
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Mr. FinpLey. All parties to the violence.
Mr. Derwinskr Thank you.

VYOTE ON FINDLEY AMENDMENT

Chairman Zasrockr. The question occurs on the amendment offered
by the gentleman from Illinois. All those in favor signify by saying

”»

“a e,
""FCChorus of “ayes.,”]

hairman Zasrockr. Opposed, “no.”
Mr, FasceLv. No. . )
Chairman Zaprockr. The “ayes” have it. The amendment is agreed
to. .

AMENDMENT OFFERED BY MR. 8TUDDS

Does the gentleman from Massachusetts desire to call up his
amendment ? _

Mr. Stupps. Yes; I do, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman ZABLOCKI. The staff will distribute the amendment and the
chief of staff will begin reading the amendment. )

Mr. Brapy. The amendment offered by Mr. Studds [begins reading] :

Add the following new sentence at the end of subsection (a) of proposed
section 562 of the Forelgn Assistance Act of 1961: “The amount made available
for obligation or expenditure pursuant to this subsection may not exceed $800
million less the amount which Israel spends during the period beginning Octo-
ber 1, 1978, and ending Setpember 30, 1979, for civilian settlements on the West
Bank which the President finds to be in violation of international law."”

Mr. Stupps. Mr, Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that the amend-
ment be considered as read. ] :

Chairman ZasLockr. Without objection it is so ordered. The gentle-
man from Massachusetts is recognized in support of his amendment.

EXPLANATION OF AMENDMENT

Mr. Stupps. Mr. Chairman, I regret the hour and I understand and
share the impatience of the members who have sat through one of the
committee’s more interminable bills coming up to this. It was my
understanding that this would not come up until tomorrow so I am a
bit unprepared and we have some breathless staff who tried getting the
amendment here.

I think this is a subject that merits some very serious consideration
in spite of the hour and in spite of the exhaustion of the members and
I apologize for imposing this. ‘

Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that two major themes have emerged
from the hearings which have been held in subcommittee and on Tues-
day in full committee on the package for Israel and Eﬁpt.

irst, is the need emphasized over and over again by the President
of the United States as he puts it, “to aggressively wage peace in the
Middle East.” To accomplish this we must be willing to act rather
than merely talk in & manner which rewards those actions by other
nations which contribute to peace, while we must also be willing to
penalize those actions which create obstacles to peace.
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This entire aid package, the latest in a seemingly endless series of
U.S. taxpayer financed efforts on behalf of nations in the Middle East
is justified as a reward for the courageous acts of President Sadat and
Prime Minister Begin in behalf of peace and I fully intend to vote
in favor of it.

I think it is both consistent and wise for us also to take into account
those policies which have been adopted which have created obstacles
to peace. During the past week I have questioned both Assistant Secre-
tary Saundors and Secretary Vance about the question of Israel’s deci-
sion to continue building civilian settlements in the occupied territories,
and particularly the West Bank. .

They have stated their view that Israel’s settlement policy is in
violation of international law and that it creates a serious obstacle to
pro toward peace. .

y amendment would make a modest reduction equal to probably
something in the neigborhood of 1 percent of the $3 billion aid Xackage
we are authorizing for Israel should and only if Israel should follow
through with its stated intention of continuing to build settlements
in the West Bank while we, at the same time, are attempting to con-
vince the Palestinians, the Jordanians, and the Saudis of Israel’s intent
to negotiate in good faith on the West Bank and Gaza issues.

Should Israel decide to obey international law my amendment would
not subtract one penny from our aid package to them.

The second theme which I believe has emerged from the hearings is
somewhat related, although not directly, to this legislation before us.
I believe we need to make a major reassessment of our relationship
with Saudi Arabia and that we need to do so now.

I am aware of the vast differences which exist between the situation
in Saudi Arabia and that which existed in Iran but I also believe that
there are enough similarities, particularly with respect to the influence
of our military policies and our cultural attitudes on the societies
involved to merit some degree of comparison.

We used to see eye to gye with the Saudis in the pursuit of peace
in the Middle East. We do not now. We used to have a fairly com-
fortable military relationship. That is not true today. The Saudis used
to be somewhat proud of their friendship with the United States.
Today they go out of their way to spite us.

We need to take a look beyond the rhetoric and the emotion, and
see as well as we possibly can exactly what is going on in Saudi Arabia.
In the light of Iran, we have to raise the possibility that our massive
military presence and our constant effort to cultivate friendly per-
sonalities in the Saudi Government may backfire.

Saudi Arabia is a conservative and highly traditional kingdom with
a very modest history of military involvement. The United States is
in the process of selling the Saudis billions of dollars of the most
sophisticated weapons in the world, and the Army Corps of Engineers
has embarked on a $20 billion program of military construction—that
is $20 billion, Mr. Chairman—including the buil ing of entirely new
military cities in the middle of the desert, cities lavishly constructed
and complete with air-conditioning, gymnasium, bakery, swimmin
pool, indoor and outdoor firing ranges, riding stables, a stadium, an
a race track, all this in a currently uninhabited area with an average
rainfall of 8 inches a year.
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Someday someone in Saudi Arabia is going to ask why.

It is my intention to offer a resolution of disapproval for every
proposed arms sale to Saudi Arabia which comes under section 36(b)
until the Congress and the administration have undertaken a reasen-
able reexamination of United States/Saudi relations. ]

I say that, Mr. Chairman, only to indicate that the intention of the
author of this amendment is a balanced one. I am not attempting
to be critical of any one party. I do believe this Nation ought to look
honestly at the situation in the Middle East and ought to call shots
as we see them. ]

I think if there is to be any meaning whatsoever in the President’s
often repeated phrase that,'* We intend to wage peace,”’ we ought to
make it very clear to nations in that part of the world that we mean
precisely that.

I am under no illusions that this is the most long awaited amend-
ment in the history of the week, but I do hope, Mr. Chairman, that
we can get some discussion of it. I think these are topics that ought
to be discussed.

I yield the balance of my time.

Chairman ZaerLockr, The Chair certainly agrees.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from New York, Mr. Rosenthal.

DEBATE ON STUDDS AMENDMENT

Mr. RoseNTHAL. Mr. Chairman, I do think it is useful, notwithstand-
ing the time, that we do have a discussion of the issue of settlements,
I myself have never been convinced that the settlements are illegal.

They are an area for negotiation between the principal parties in
that area. The argument of illegality is based exclusively upon article
49 of the fourth Geneva Convention of 1949.

This article entitled “Deportations, Transfers, and Evacuation” pro-
hibits the transfer of parts of the civilian population of an occupying
state into occupied territory.

Let me say briefly the leading principle, legal authorities,
which is Openheim-Lauderpact, indicates at least to me that
these settlements are not in violation of that provision that has a pro-
hibition intended to cover cases of the occupant bringing in its na-
tionals for the purpose of displacing the population lcl)%lths occupied
territory.

_ In other words, these provisions of the Geneva Convention were
intended, such as happened in World War II, where large populations
were removed and displaced other populations.

_ In 99 percent of the cases, as we know it, settlements were moved
into barren land and did not displace people in that particular area.
_Thus, T myself have never been convinced of the i legality of the

situation.

Second, I think it would be retrogressive in terms of movement
toward peace to let this settlement issue escalate into what has been
a finely tuned financial package by the administration. I think that
would be a mistake.
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The settlement issue that I know will be one that eventually will
have to be discussed and bargained among the parties. And I think it
would be counterproductive to bring that issue at this time into these
proceedings.

Chairman Zasrocgk1. Will the gentleman from New York yield to
the gentleman from New York, Mr. Solarz?

r. Sorarz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I suppose that this is what
is known as an evenhanded amendment, although it seems to me that
the only thing which commends it is that both parts of it, the Saudi
part and the Israeli part, are equally mistaken.

This is a year in which we have witnessed great progress in the
search for peace in the Middle East. I think it probably fair to say
that we have taken a greater step down the road toward a compre-
hensive peace involving Israel and its Arab neighbors this year than
at any time in the last three decades. :

One of the reasons we were able to make this tremendous progress
was precisely because the President and tne administration res
the temptation to impose a settlement on either or both of the parties
to this agreement.

I would suggest-to the gentleman from Massachusetts that to the
extent he believes continued Israeli settlements in the occupied terri-
tories are in fact an obstacle to the kind of comprehensive peace which
we all desire, the adoption of this amendment would do more to make
sure that settlement will continue than anything else, because were
we to adopt an amendment like this we would from a purely political
Eoint of view put the Israeli Government in a position where it would

ave to go ahead with settlements even if it did not want to in order
to demonstrate to its own people that it was not yielding to American
pressure.

Now, the question of the settlements is a matter for discussion in
the forthcoming autonomy negotiations. They will begin in a matter
of weeks, and there is no doubt that Egypt will be asking Israel to
agree not to go ahead with any new settlements, given all of the tre-
mendous concessions which Israel has made in the course of the last
year.

The agrecement to withdraw from all of Sinai, even though Moshe
Dayan once said he would rather have Sharm el Sheik without peace
than peace without Sharm el Sheik, the agreement to withdraw each
and every one of the civilian settlements in the Sinai, even though
Prime Minister Begin once told the chairman of our committee and
his delegation in Jerusalem that he would rather resign as Prime
Minister than agree to withdrawing any of those settlements, indicated
to me that it would be a serious mistake to assume that Israel may not
be willing to make further concessions in the course of these autonomy
negotiations. ‘

ut adopt this amendment and put them on a political spot, you pre-
clude the very thing that you desire.

Chairman "Zaprockr. Will the gentleman from New York yield to
the chairman of the Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle Kast

Mr. Hamirton, Mr., Chairman, let me just make a couple of very
quick points.
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First of all, I agree with Mr, Studds’ observation that the civilian
settlements are an obstacle to peace. I do not think there is any doubt
gnat they make more difficult the negotiations on the West Bank and

aza,

~This amendment has a lot of ingenuity to it and it tries to deal with
a very real problem in the negotiations, Nonetheless, I do not think
this amendment should be adopted. It is not the rigl"xt time to do it.
We should not confront Israel on this issue this directly right now.
This is a terribly sensitive matter for the Begin government.

The real issue is not the settlements anyway but it is the land and
water rights in the West Bank. It is & matter that is subject to nego-
tiation and this kind of an amendment would have a major impact
at a very sensitive time, and I would urge the gentleman from Massa-
chusetts, although I see a lot of merit in his amendment, I nonetheless
urge him to withdraw the amendment and not force us to vote on it,
because I think it would have unfortunate consequences even if it were
defeated but still had a substantial vote.

Mr. Stupps. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. HamirtoN. Yes.

WITHDRAWAL OF STUDDS AMENDMENT

Mr. Stupps. Under the circumstances I cannot figure out which
would be worse, to have it adopted or defeated. I have an enormous
respect for the gentleman, I sincerely regret the time bind we are in.
My hope had been to have a far more substantial discussion of this
%{mendment and I think perhaps we could do that on the floor of the

ouse,

Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent under the circumstances
to withdraw the amendment.

Chairman ZaBrockr. Without objection it is so ordered.

The gentleman from Illinois.

DRAF¥T REPORT LANGUAGE

Mr. Derwinskr, If there are no other amendments I would like 30
seconds to discuss the draft report language in front of us. I would
hope if we had a clean bill that I could be one of the cosponsors but
this draft report language calling on $40 million to $300 million in aid
to Egypt to be for scholarships is just one of these nutty ideas that
Congress gets that ought to be left out of even the report.

To figure out & way between our educational institutions, the foggy-
bottom types, and everyone else that provides scholarships to worthy
young Egyptians, fine, but to go this route, especially in light of the
sta%gering economic ald to Egypt, it is a burden they have. That $40
million could probably be used to build a few dikes and dams and
really do something useful. .

Senator Fulbright is now a lobbyist for the Arabs, He had an origi-
nal FulbriE%ht Scholarship Program. Let him take care of all of these
would-be Egyptian students and give them scholarships.

I think our getting into this specific kind of petty recommendation
because somebody got the bright idea is just impractical.

Mr. Finprey. Would you yield
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Mr. Derwinskr. I will yield to you.

Mr. FinpLEy. I think the %entleman misunderstands the report
language. The purpose of the language is to stop the program, not
to authorize it.

Mr. HamiutoN, We are opposed to it.

Mr. DerwiNskKL I see. OK.

In other words Xou are opposed to the echolarship program, is
that right § Why did you not write a prohibition in the act instead of in
the report language ¢

I do not want to delay anybody. I will take only 15 seconds for this
opinion of Congress that no United Nations Security Council niember
sShould block the Uniced Nations Emergency Force. This means the

oviets.

Why do you not tjust, tell Secretary Vance to tell his friend Gromyko
that this is part of the linkage and that he is going to lose votes for
that SALT agreement if they veto the U.N. Emergency Force. Link-
age is a way of life and has more muscle than a confessional report.

Chairman ZasrLockI. The gentleman from New York.

AMENDMENT OFFERED BY MR. SOLARZ

Mr. Sorarz. I offer an amendment which simply provides that all
future arms sales to Israel and Egypt authorized by this legislation
will come under 36(b) provisions requiring the notification to the
committee.

It has already been adopted by the Senate.

Chairman ZaBLockr. Is there any objection to the amendment offered
by the gentleman from New York? If not, it is so ordered.

The gentleman from Florida.

Mr. Fascert. Mr. Chairman, I move that the committee print be
reported and that that chairman be instructed to introduce a clean bill.
Chairman Zasrockr. All those in favor signify by saying “aye.”

éChorus of “ayes.”]

hairman ZaBrockr. Opposed, “no.”

[No response.]

Chairman Zaprockr, The “ayes” have it. .

Any members that desire to be cosponsors please advise the chief of
staff today. :

The committee stands adjourned. .

[Whereupon, at 6:05 p.m., the committee adjourned, subject to the
call of the Chair.]
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BioerarHIES OF WITNESSES

TEp A. BOREK

_Born May 10, 1847, at Chicago, Illinois. Education: Georgetown University,
B.S.F.S., 1969; Columbia University, J.ID., 1972, Office of the Assistant Legal
Adviser for Inter-American Affairs, Department of State, 1972-1974; Office of
the Assistant Legal Adviser for Politico-Military Affairs, Department of State.
1974~-present ; Deputy Assistant Legal Adviser, 19:7-present. Resides in Arling-
ton, Virginia, with banjo, fiddle, and cat.

Ho~N. HAroLd BROWN

Dr, Harold Brown, Secretary of Defense, nominated by President Jimmy
Carter, January 20, 1977 ; confirmed by the U.S. Senate the same day, took oath
of office January 21, 1977; born in New York City, September 19, 1927 ; attended
New York City public schools; A.B., Columbia University, 1945; A.M,, 1946;
Ph, D., physics, 1049 ; received honorary degrees (D. Eng., LL.D., and Sc. D.),
Stevens Institute of Technology, Long Island University, Gettysburg College.
Occidental College, University of California, and University of Rochester;
lectured in physics, Columbia University and Stevens Institute of Technology,
1947-52; spent 1 year In post-doctoral research, Columnbia; joined University of
California radlation laboratory at Berkeley as research sclentist; staff member,
E. O. Lawrence Radiation Laboratory, 1952 ; director of the Lawrence Livermore
Laboratory, July 1960 ; member : Polaris Steering Committee, 1958-88 ; Air Force
Scientific Advisory Board, 1956-61; consultant to and member of the President’'s
Science Advisory Committee, 1958-81; senior science adviser at the Conference
on the Discontinuance of Nuclear Tests, 1858-569; delegate, Strategic Arms
Limitations Talks in Helsinki, Vienna, and Geneva, beginning in 1969;
director of Defense Research and Engineering, May 1961 to September 30,
1965; Secretary of Air Force, October 1965 to February 1969 ; president of the
California Institute of Technology, February 1869 until 1977 ; served as director
of Schroders, Ltd., IBM, Times-Mirror Corp., and Beckman Instruments;
awards: named one of the Ten Outstanding Young Men of the Year by U.S.
Junior Chamber of Commerce, 1961 ; Navy Distinguished Civilian Service Award,
1961; Columbia University Medal of Excellence, 1083; Air Force Exceptional
Oivillan Service Award, 1969 ; Department of Defense Award for Exceptionatly
Meritorious Service, 1969 ; member: National Academy of Engineering; Natlonal
Academy of Sclences; American Physical Society ; American Academy of Arts and
Sciences; Pht Beta Kappa; Sigma Xi; married to the former Colene McDowell;
two daughters: Deborah, 23 ; Ellen, 21.

MORRIS DRAPER

Morris Draper was born in California in 1928. He attended the University of
California (B.A. in Political Science, 1852—Phi Beta Kappa) and did post-
graduate work at the American University of Beirut, Lebanon, 16590-81. He
served in the U.8. Army from 1946-47.

Mr. Draper joined the U.8. Foreign Service in 1852. His diplomatic assignments
have included: Executive Secretariat, 1052-84; Political Officer, Singapore,
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1955-56 ; Political Secretary attached to the I3aghdad Pact Secretariat, Baghdad,
Iraq, 1957-89; Arabic language training, Befrut, Lebanon, 1950-61; Chief
Economic Section, Jidda, Saudi Arabla, 1961-64; Director, Foreign S8ervice
Training Branch, Personnel Department, Department of State, 1064-88 ; Turkish
Desk Officer, 1066-68; Head, Cyprus Task Force, 1987; Political Counselor,
Amman, Jordan, 1868-70; Political Counselor, Ankara, Turkey, 1870-74 ; Special
Assistant in Charge of Speclal Projects, 1974-76; Country Director for Jordan,
Syrla, Iraq and Lebanon, 1976-78, Mr., Draper was appointed to his present
position in August 1978.

Mr. Draper speaks Arabic and French, plus some Turkish and Spanish. He
recelved a Merltorious Honor Award in 1967,

Lt. GEN. ERNEST GRAVES

Lieutenant General Ernest Graves is a graduate of West Point, holds a Ph. D.
in physics from MIT, and attended the Harvard Business School. He commanded
a combat engineer platoon in Europe in World War II, an engineer construction
battalion in Korea. and an engineer group in the Mekong Delta of Vietnam,

A substantial portion of his career has been devoted to the development of
military and peaceful uses of nuclear energy. His last job in the nuclear program
was Director of Military Application for the AEC and ERDA in 1974-75.

He served previously in Washington as Executive to the Secretary of the
Army, as Deputy Director of Military Construction in the Office of the Chiefs of
Engineers, and as President of the Afr Defense Evaluation Board.

In the early 10's General Graves was Division Engineer for the Army Corps
of Engineers on the Great Lakes and the Upper Mississipp! River. He became
Director of Civil Works for the Corps in September 1978 and moved up to Deputy
Chief of Engineers in July 1977.

General Graves became the Director, Defense Security Assistance Agency, on
March 1, 1978, In this position he is responsible for managing and administering
the multi-billion dollar security assistance programs carried out by the Depart-
ment of Defense.

HERBEET J. HANSELL

Mr. Hansell is the Legal Adviser in the U.S, Department of State. In that
capacity he serves as Secretary of State’s legal counsel, and supervises the De-
partment’s legal affalrs. He was appointed to that position by President Carter
in February, 1977, and subsequently confirmed by the Senate.

Mr. Hansell was born November 16, 1926, in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. He
attended public schools in Salem, Ohio. He received a bachelor of sclence degree
from Massachusetts Institute of Technology in 1946, and a bachelor of laws
degree from Yale Law School in 1949.

From 1953 until early 1977, he practiced law in Cleveland witl. the law firm of
Jones, Day, Reavis & Pogue. Prior to joining that firm, he was associated with
the firm of Cravath, Swaine & Moore in New York for two years, and with the
Natlonlal Sclence Koundation for two years as attorney and assistant general
counsel.

Mr. Hansell {8 chairman of the Advisory Committee on Law and Technology
at MIT, and of the Committee on the Law School of the Yale University Council.
He has been president of the Shaker Heights, Ohio, Board of Education, the
T.egal Aid Soclety of Cleveland, snd Yale I.aw School Association. He has been
an officer or trustee of Cleveland Council on World Affalrs, National Legal Aid
and Defender Association, Cleveland Bar Assoclation, Lawyers Committee for
Civll Rights under Law and other clvic organizations. He 1s a member of various
bar assoclations and professional societies, and has written and lectured on a
variety of legal topics. .

Mr. Hansell is married to Jeanne Harrls Hansell, who previously was director
of aftercare at Fairhill Mental Health Center in Cleveland and is now a practicing
theraplst in Washingtyn, D.C. They have three children: Davld, 24, a recent
graduate of Haverford College currently a Senatorial research assistant in
Washington, James, 22, a student at Amherst College, and Linda, 20, a student at
Willlams College.
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Roseer J. MURRAY

Robert J. Murray has been appointed Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense,
inﬂtefnational Security Affairs, for Near Eastern, African and South Asian

alrs,

His most recent Defense Department assignments, prior to his appointment
with ISA, were as Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Manpower and
Reserve Affairs from 1975 to 1977, and as Assistant to the Secretary and Deputy
Secretary of Defense from 1673 to 1075,

Mr. Murray was the Political-Military Attache at the American Embassy in
London from 1968-1972. He had previously served in ISA as Deputy Director,
Near East, South Asia Reglon, and as a member of the Policy Planning Stafr.

He is the recipient of two Distinguished Service Awards and a Meritorious
Service Award. He is a Fellow, National Institute of Public Affairs, and Member,
International Institute for Strategic Studies, London.

Mr, Murray is & graduate of Suffolk College and Harvard University. His mili-
tary service was with the U.8. Marine Corps.

“l:e ils married to the former Betty Evans, They have two daughters, Susan and
‘fetoria.

DanNier A, O'DoONOHUE

Born : October 27, 1931, Michigan.
195X*}élucatlon: University of Detroit, BS, 1953; Wayne State University, MPA
Marital status: Married, 5 children ; wife, Mary Miney.
Military Service: U.S. Army, 1953-55.
Experience: Budget Examiner, State government, 1956-57.
Government experience :
1957-F9—Consular Officer, Consulate General, Genoa.
1960-64—Dolitical Officer, American Embassy, Seoul.
1964- —International Relations Officer, Department of State,
1988-71—Political Section Chief American Embassy, Accra.
1971-72—Student, Army War College.
1972-74—Political Counselor, American Embassy, Seoul.
1974-76—Director, Office of Korean Affairs, Bureau of East Asian ard
Pacific Affairs, Department of State.
1976-77—Executive Assistant to the Under Secretary for Political Affairs,
Department of State.
1977-78—Deputy Chief of Mission, American Embassy, Bangkok.
Nov. 1978 to present—Deputy Director, Bureau of Politico-Military Affairs,
Department of State.

HoN. HaroLp H, SAUNDERS

Harold H. Saunders, of Pennsylvania, was sworn in today as Assistant Secre-
tary of State for Near Eastern and South Asian Affaire, President Carter un-
nounced h's intention to nominate Mr. Saunders on March 3 and the United States
Senate confirmed his nomination on April 6.

Mr. Saunders was appointed Director of the Bureau of Intelligence and Re-
search in the State Department lu December 1975. Previous to this appointment,
he served as Deputy Assistant Secretary for Near Eastern and South Asians
Affairs from July 1974 through November 1975, where his special area of respon-
sibility Included the states of North Africa, the Arab states north of the Arablan
Peninsula and Israel. He came to the State Department from the National Secu-
rity Counci! Staff in the White House.

Mr. Saunders was born in Philadelphia in 1930 and grew up there. He received
his A.B. from Princeton in 1952 and a Ph.D. from Yale in 1856 in American
Stud'es. He served as an officer in the U.S. Air Force from 1938-59, was detalled
to the Central Intelligence Agency, and stayed on until 1961 as a civilian after
release from active duty. Between 1959 and 1963 he also taught evening classes
in American history in the College of General Studles of the George Washington
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Mr. Saunders joined the National Security Council Staff in 1961 working on
the Near East, South Asia, and North African areas, and became senior staff
member for that area in 1967. He has accompanied Secretaries Kissinger and
¥Yance on all of their Mid-East trips and participated in the Arab-Israeli negotia-
tions in 1973-75 as well as accompanying the Secretary or the President on trips
to Europe, South Asla, Moscow, Viadivostok, Peking, Africa, and Latin America
in the period of 1069-19i8.

Mr. Saunders is a widower with two children, Catherine and Mark.

Hon. Cyrus R. VANCE

Cyrus Roberts Vance, Secretary of State, appointed January 28, 1977; born
March 27, 1917, Clarksburg, W, Va.; attended Kent School; B.A., Yale Univer-
sity, 1939 ; LL.B., Yale University Law School, 1942 ; honorary degrees: Marshall
University, 1968; Trinity College 1966; Yale University, 1968; West Virginia
University, 1869; Brandeis University, 1971 ; lieutenant (s.g.) USNR, 1942-46;
married Grace Elsie Sloane, February 15, 1847; children: Elsie Nicoll, Amy
Sloane, Grace Roberts, Mrs. James H. Higgins 111, and Cyrus Roberts, Jr.; as-
sistant to President of the Mead Corp., 1946-57; admitted to New York Bar,
1047; assoclate and partner of Simpson, Thacher & Bartlett, 1 Battery Park
Plaza, New York, N.Y., 1947-60: special counsel, Preparedness Investigation
Subcommittee of the Senate Armed Services Committee, 1857-60; consulting
counsel, Speclal Committee on Space and Astronautics, U.8. Senate, 1958 ; General
Counsel, Department of Defense, 1961-82; Secretary of the Army, 1962-64;
Deputy Secretary of Defense, 1967; partner of Simpson, Thacher & Bartlett
from September 1, 1967 to January 1977 ; special representative of the President
in civil disturbance in Detroit, July and August 1967 ; special representative of
the President in the Cyprus crisis, November and December 1967 ; special repre-
sentative of the President in Korea, February 1968 ; one of two U.S. negotlators,
Paris Peace Conference on Vietnam, May 1968 to February 1969; awarded the
Medal of Freedom, January 1969; member of the Commission to investigate
alleged police corruption in New York City, May 1970 to August 1972; president
of the Association of the Bar of the City of New York, 1974-76; office : Depart-
ment of State, Washington, D.C.

Hon. JosepH C. WHEELER

Present position: 1977—Assistant Administrator, Bureau for Near East,
Agency for International Development, Washington, D.C.
Other experience:
1969-77—Director, United States Agency for International Development
Mission to Pakistan—Islamabad, Pakistan.
1967-69—Deputy Assistant Administrator, Bureau for Near East and South
Asfa——A.I.D., Washington.
1985-87—Director, United States Agency for International Development M{s-
sion to Jordan, Amman, Jordan,
1983-85—Director, Office of Greece, Turkey, Iran, Cyprus and Central Treaty
. Organization Affairs, A.I.D., Washington.
1961-63—Peace Corps Staff—Washington and New Delhl, India.
1960-61—-Turkey Desk Officer—A.I.D., Washington.
1859-00—Greece Desk Officer—A.I.D., Washington,
1951-590—Junijor level positions in AID’s predecessor organizations.
Military service: 1945, Army Alr Corps; private.
Education:
Public schools, Concord, Massachusetts.
1944-48—Bowdoin College, BA, 1948,
1948-49—Graduate Institute of International Studies, Geneva.
1940-51—Harvard Graduate School of Public Admiuistration, M.P.A., 1950:
M.A,, 1951,
Language: French; elementary.
Personal data:
Born : November 21, 1926 on Thoreau Farm, Concord, Massachusetts.
Marital Status: Married to Verona Farness Kane, 1870,
Home Address : 2400 North Lincoln 8t., Arlington, Virginia 22207.



APPENDIX 2

TexT oF HouseE IMNocuMENT No. 96-91, SpEcIAL INTERNATIONAL
SecuRriTY AssSISTANCE Acr oF 1979

A BILL To authorize supplemental international security assistance for the fiscal year 1979
ll:hsupport of the pedce treaty between Egypt and Israel and related agreements, and for
other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representalives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act may be cited as the "“Special
International Security Assistance Act of 1979.”

CONSTRUCTION OF AIR BASES IN ISRAEL

Sec. 2, Part 1I of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 is amended by adding
at the end thereof the following new chapter:

“'CHAPTER 7-—AIR BASE CONSTRUCTION IN ISRAEL

“SEec, 561, GENERAL AUTHORITY.—It is the policy of the United States to support
the peace treaty concluded between the Government of Egypt and the Govern-
ment of Israel on March 26, 1979. In furtherance of that policy, the President
is authorized—

“(1) to construct, and to enter into contracts for the construction of, air
bases in Israel for the Government of Israel as may be agreed upon between
the Government of Israel and the Government of the United States, to re-
place the lsraell air bases located at Etzion and Etam on the Sinai peninsula
that are to be evacuated by the Government of Israel, and

“(2) to furnish as a grant to the Government of Israel, on such other
terms and conditions as he may determine, defense articles and defeuse
services, which he may acquire fromn any source, of a value not to exceed
the sum appropriated pursuant to section 562(a) of this chapter.

“SEec. 562. AUTHORIZATION AND UTILIZATION oF FUNDS.—

“(a) There {8 authorized to be appropriated to the President to carry out
this cgggter not to exceed $800,000,000, which may be made available until
expended.

*(b) Upon agreement by the Government of Israel to provide to the Gov-
ernment of the United States funds equal to the difference between the
amount required to complete the agreed construction work and the amount
appropriated pursuant to subsection (&) of this section, and to make such
funds available in such amounts and at such times as required by the Gov-
ernment of the United States to meet these costs incurred, in advance of the
time when payments are due, the President may incur obligations and enter
into contracts to the extent necessary to complete the agreed construction
work as provided in appropriation acts. :

““(¢) Funds made available by the Government of Israel pursuant to sub-
section (b) of this section may be credited to the appropriaiton account
established to carry out the purposes of this section for the payment of
obligations incurred and for refund to the Government of Israel if they are
unnecessary for this purpose, as determined by the President. Credits and
the proceeds of guaranteed loans made available to the Qovernment of Israel
pursuant to the Arms Export Control Act, as well as any other source of
financing available to it, may be used by Israel to carry out its undertaking
to provide such additional funds.

“Sec. 563. WAIVER AUTHOBITIES.—(a) It is the sense of the Congress that the
President should take all necessary measures consistent with law to insure
the eficlent and timely completion of the construction authorized by this chapter,
including the exercise of authority vested in him by sectlon 688(a) of this Act,
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“(b) The provisions of paragraph (8) of section 688(a) of this Act shall be
applicable to the use of funds available to carry out this chapter, except that no
more than sixty persons at any one time may be engaged under section 886(a) (8)
of this Act for the purposes of this chapter.”

SUPPLEMENTAL AUTHORIZATION OF FOREIGN MILITARY SALES LOAN GUARANTIES FOR
EGYPT AND ISRAEL

Seo. 8. (a) In order to support the peace treaty hetween Egypt and Israel
and related agreements, the Congress finds that the national security interests
of the United States is served by the authorization and appropriation of addi-
tional funds to finance procurements by Egypt and Israel through the fiscal
year 1982 of defense urticies and defense services for their respective security
requirements.

(b) In addition to amounts otherwise authorized by section 81(a) of the
Armg Export Control Act to be appropriated for the flscal year 1979, there is
authorized to be appropriated to the President to carry out the Act $370,000,000
for the fiscal year 1979.

(¢) Notwithstanding the provisions of section 81(c) of the Arms Export Con-
trol Act, funds made available pursuant to subsection (b) of this section may be
used only for guaranties for Egypt and Israel pursuant to secton 24(a) of the
Arms Export Control Act, and the prinicpal amount of loans guaranteed with
such funds shall not exceed $8,700,000,000 for the fiscal year 1879 of which
amount not iess than $2,200,000,000 shraill be available only for Israel and not
less than $1,5600,000,000 shall be uvallable only for Egypt. The prineipal amount
of such guaranteed loans shall be in addition to the aggregate ceiling authorized
by section 81(b) of the Arms Bxport Control Act for the flscal year 1979.

(d) Loans guaranteed with funds made avallable for the fiscal year 1879 under
subsection (b) of this section shall be on terms calling for repayment within &
period of not less than thirty years, including an initial grace period of ten years
on repayment of principal.

SBUPPLEMENTAL AUTHORIZATIOR OF ECONOMIC S8UPPORT FOR EQYPT

SEc. 4. (a) It 18 hereby determined that the national interests of the United
States would be served by the authorization and appropriation of additional
funds for economic assistance for Egypt in order to promote the economic atahil-
ity and development of that country and to further support the peace process in
the Middle East,

{b) Accordingly, there is authorized to be appropriated to the President to
carry out chapter 4 of part II of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961, as amended,

00,000,000 for the fiscal year 1979 for Egypt, in addition to amounts otherwise
authorized to be appropriated for such chapter for the fiscal year 1979,

(¢) The amounts appropriated purguant to this section may be made available
until expended.

SECTION-BY-SECTION ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSED SPECIAL INTERNATIONAL SECURITY
ASSISTANCE ACT OF 1979

1. INTRODUOTION

The proposed Special International Security Assistance Act of 1979 (herein-
after referred to as “the Bill”) amends the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961
(hereinafter referred to as “the FAA”) and contalns free-standing provisions in
order to authorize supplemental international security assistance for the fiscal
year 1979 itx; support of the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel and related
governments,

Section 1, Short title

This section provides that the Bill may be cited as the ‘‘Special International
Security Assistance Act of 1979.”

Seotion 2. Qonstruction of air dbascs in Israel
This section adds a new chapter 7 to part II of the FAA. The chapter consists
of three sections,
(a) Section 561 contains two subsections as follows:
(1) Subsection (a) declares that United States policy supports the peace
treaty concluded between Egypt and Israel on March 28, 1979. That treaty

1I. PROVISIONS OF THE BILL



189

requires Israell evacuation of the Sinai within three years after the date
of the exchange of instruments of ratification. In order to replace the Israell
alr bases located at Etzion and Etam on the Sinai peninsula that are to be
evacuated, this section authorizes the President t¢ construct, and to enter
into contracts for the construction of air bases in Israel for the Israell
Government. The extent of construction authorized by this gection will be
as agreed between the. United States and Israell Governments. This may
include secondary facilities and infrastructure involved in the construc-
tion of these air bases as may be agreed upon between the two governments
under the authorlty of chapter 7.

(2) Subsection (b) authorizes the provision of grant assistance to the
Government of Israel for purposes of chapter 7. Such assistance consists of
defense articles and defense services acquired from any source and provided
on such terms and conditions as the President may determine consistent with
grant assistance. The value of the grant assistance may not exceed the sum
appropriated pursuant to section 562(a). )

(d) Section 562 contains three subsections as follows:

(1) Subsection (a) authorizes the appropriation of $800 million to the
President to carry out chapter 7. This sum represents the value of the as-
sistance granted to the Government of Israel. The funds appropriated are
authorized to be appropriated on a “no-year” basis, that Is, to remaln avatil-
able for obligation until expended; this will ensure that the construction
authorized by chapter 7 may be implemented as quickly as the work dictates,
without regard to fiscal periods of availability.

(2) Subsection (b) authorizes the President to incur obligations and to
enter into contracts in such amounts as may be necessary to complete the
construction work agreed pursuant to section 561 FAA. This authority is,
however, subject to the requirement that the Israelli Government agrees to
provide such additional funds, above and beyond the amounts appropriated
under subsection (a), to the United States Government in such amounts and
at such times as may be required by the United States Government to meet
those additional costs in advance of the time the payments are due.

{3) Subsection (c¢) provides that such funds provided by the Government
of Israel may be credited to the appropriation account established to carry
out the purpose of this section. Funds, consolidated in this account, will be
used in accordance with section 632(d) FAA and will be administered by the
United States Government in a manner which does not distinguish between
the appropriated funds and the funds provided by tke Israell Government.
The consolidated funds will remain available without fiscal year limitation
for the purposes of chapter 7 until expended. The funds provided by the
Government of Israel may be refunded by the United States Government only
to the extent, and when the President determines, that those funds are not
needed for the completion of the agreed work. The source of the funds re-
quired to be provided by Israel under this chapter i{s a matter for determi-
nation by the Government of Israel. Financing avallable to the Government
of Israel pursuant to the Arms Export Control Act and subject to the proce-
dures agreed with the United States Government for the use of such financing
may, but need not, be such a source.

(o) Section 563 contains two subsections as follows :

(1) Subsection (a) expresses the sense of Congress that the President
should take all measures consistent with law necessary to expedite the con-
struction of the air bases pursuant to chapter 7, including the exercise of his
walver authority under section 63 (a) FAA, The requirement of construction
within the three-year period envisaged in the peace treaty between Egypt
and Israel and related agreements can only be met if certain provisions of
law regulating the making, performance, ameudment, or modification of
contracts and the expenditure of funds of the United States Government are
80 waived in accordance with existing statutory authority. The President has
exercised his authority under section 638(a) FAA by Executive Order No.
11223 of May 12, 1965. Additional provisions of law that may be walved for
purposes of chapter 7 include: 40 U.8.C. 541-544, 789; 81 U.8.C. 728a; and
50 U.8.C. App. 2168. ’

(2) Subsection (b) authorizes the provisions of section 638(a) (8) FAA
(which is currently applicable only to Part I FAA) to be used for the purpose
of chapter 7 of Part 1I FAA, This authority permits contracting with indi-
viduals for personal service abroad. Such individuals are not regarded as

47-699 0 ~ 79 - 13
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United States (Government employees. No more than sixty such individuals at
any one time may be engaged In the performance of personal services under
the provistons of section 563(b) KAA, This authority is needed to meet
start-up schedules expeditiously.

Seotion 3. Supplemental authorization of FMB loan guaranties for Rgypt and
Ierael
This section is a free-standing provision of law, that is, it does not amend any
other law such as the Arms Export Control Act. The section contains four sub-
sections as follows:

(a) Subsection (a) is a finding by the United States Congress, in support
of the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel and related agreements, that
the supplemental authorization and appropriation of additional funds for
FMS financing under this sectlon serves the natlonal security interest of the
United States. These additional funds will finance procurements by Egypt
and Israel through the fiscal year 1982 of defense articles and defense serv-
ices for their respective security requirements.

(b) Subsection (b) authorizes the appropriation of $370 million tn the
President for the fiscal year 1019 to carry out the Arms Export Control Act,
g.‘hbls zuéhorizatlon is in addition to the funds authorized by section 81(a) of

at Act,

(o) Subsection (c¢) authorizes the issuance of guaranties pursuant to sec-
tion 24(a) of the Arms Export Control Act for loans to Egypt of $1,500 mil-
lion and for loans to Israel of $2,200 million with the use of the funds author-
ized by section 3(b) of the Bill. Section 24(c) of the Arms Export Control Act
requires that 10 per centum of the principal amount of such guaranteed loans
must be obligated out of funds made available to carry out the Arms Bxport
Control Act ahd placed in a reserve account for the payment of claims under
guaranties issued pursuant to the Arms Export Control Act. An appropria-
tion of $370 million pursuant to section 3(b) of the Bill is sufficient to guar-
anty $3,700 million in aggregate loans to Egypt and Israel. These guaranteed
loans are in addition to the aggregate ceiling authorized by section 81(b) of
the Arms Export Control Act for the fiscal year 1979 and are not subject to
the provisions of sectlion 81(c) of that Act, relating to terms under which
credits are extended to Israel.

(d) Subsection (d) establishes special terms under which guaranteed loans
authorized by the Bill will be extended to both Egypt and Israel. These terms
call for repayment of the $3,700 million within a period of not less than 30
years, which period shall include an inftial 10 year grace period on the repay-
ment of principal, It i8 expected that the loans will be made by the Federal
Financing Bank in accordance with the provisions of the Federal Financing
Bank Act of 1978 (12 U.S.C, 2281 et seq.).

8ection 4. Economic support for Egypt

This section consists of three subsections, as follows :

(a) This subsection states the determination of Congress that the national
interests of the United States would be served by the authorization and
appropriation of additional funds for economsc assistance for Egypt. The
provision of these additional funds is eritical to promoting the economic
stabllity and development of Egypt, and is an essential part of the ongoing
Middle East peace process.

(b) This subsection authorizes the appropriation of $300,000,000 for eco-
nomic support for Egypt pursuant to chapter 4 of Part II of the Foreign
Assistance Act, in addition to the amounts otherwlise to be authorized and
appropriated for that chapter.

(o) This subsection provides that the amounts appropriated pursuant
to this sectlon will remain avaflable until expended. It is intended that
this additional amount will be obligated over the period through fiscal 1982.



APPENDIX 3

Text or TreaTy oF Peace Berweer» THE Anas Rerupric oF Eaypr
AND THE STATE OF ISRAEL

The Government of the Arab Republic of Egypt and the Government of the State of Israel;
. PREAMBILE

Convinced of the urgent necessity of the establishment of a just, comprehensive and lasting peace
in the Middle East in accordance with Security Council Resolutions 242 and 338;

Reaffirming their adherence to the “Framework for Peace in the Middle East Agreed at Camp
David," dated September 17, 1978;

Noting that the aforementioned Framework as appropriate is intended to constitute a basis for
peace not only between Egypt and Israel but also between Israel and each of its other Arab
neighbors which is prepared to negotiate peace with it on this basis;

Desiring to bring to an end the state of war between them and to establisha peace in which every
state in the area can live in security:

Convinced that the conclusion of a T'reaty of Peace between Egyptand Israclisanimportant step
in the search for comprehensive peace in the area and tor the attainment of the settlement of the
Arab-Israeli conflict in all its aspects;

Inviting the other Arab parties to this dispute to join the peace process with Israel guided by and
based on the principles of the aforementioned Framework:

Desiring as wetl to develop friendly relations and cooperation between themselves inaccordance
with the United Nations Charter and the principles of international law governing international
"~ relations in times of peace;

Agree to the following provisions in the free exercise of their sovereignty, in order to implement
the *Framework for the Conclusion of a Peace Treaty Between Egypt and Isracl™

ARTICLE | ARTICLE I}

I. The state of war between the Parties will be The permanent boundary between Egypt and
terminated and peace will be established between Israel is the recognized international boundary
them upon the exchange of instcuments of ratifica- between Egypt and the former mandated territory
tion of this Treaty. of Palestine, as shown on the map at Annex I,

without prejudice to the issuc of the status of the
¢ Gaza Strip. The Parties recognize this boundary as
inviolaole. Each will respect the territorial integrity
of the other. including their territorial waters and

2. Israel will withdraw all its armed forces and
civilians from the Sinai behind the international
boundary between Egypt and mandated Palestine,
as provided in the annexed protocol{Annex I),and

Egypt will resume the exercise of its full sovereignty alrspacs.
over the Sidai. .
3. Upon completion of the interim withdrawal ARTICLE 111
provided for in Annex I, the Parties will establish
normal and friendly relations, in accordance with I. The Partics will apply between them the pro-

Article M1 (3). visions of the Charter of the United Nations and the

(101)
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principles of international law governing relations
among states in times of peace. In particular:

a. They recognize and will respect each
other's sovereignty, territorial integrity
and political independence;

b. They recognize and will respect each
other's right to live in peace within their
secure and recognized boundaries;

c. They will refrain from the threat or use
of force, directly orindirectly, against each
other and will settle all disputes between
them: by peaceful means.

2. Each Party undertakes to ensure that acts or
threats of belligerency, hostility, or vioknce do not
originate from and are not committed from within
its territory, or by any forces subject toitscontrol or
by any other forces stationed on its territory,
against the populatidn, citizens or property of the
other Party. Each Party also undertakes to refrain
from organizing, instigating, inciting. ssisting or
participating in acts or threats of belligerency, hos-
tility, subversion or vioknce against the other
Party, anywhere, and undertakes to ensure that
perpetrators of such acts are brought to justice.

3. The Panties agree that the normal refationship
established between them will include full recogni-
ti.:n, diplomatic, economic and cultural relations,
termination of economic boycotts and discrimina-
tory barriers to the free movement of peopie and
£00ds, and wili guarantee the mutual enjoyment by
citizens of the due process of law. The process by
which they undertake to achieve sucha relation-
ship paraliel tothe implementation of other provi-
sions of this Treaty is set out in the annexed
protocol (Annex I11).

ARTICLE IV

I. In order to provide maximum security for
both Parties on the basis of reciprocity, agreed
securily arrangements will be established including
limited force zones in Egyptian and Israclj territory,
and United Nations forces and observers, described
in detail as to nature and timing in Annex I, and
other security arrangements the Partics may agree
upon.

2. The Parties agree to the stationing of United
Nations personnel in areas described in Annex 1.
The Parties agree not to request withdrawal of the
United Nations personnel and that these personnel
will not be removed unkss such removal is

approved by the Security Council of the United
Nations, with the affirmative vote of the five Per-
manent Members, unless the Parties otherwise
agree. .

3. A Joint Commission will be established to
facilitate the implementation of the Treaty, as pro-
vided for in Annex 1.

4. The security arrangements provided for in

. paragraphs | and 2 of this Article may at the request

of either parly be reviewed and amended by mutua!
agreement of the Parties.

ARTICLE V

I. Ships of Isracl, and cargoes destined for or
coming from Israel, shalt enjoy the right of free
passage through the Suez Canal and itsapproaches
through the Gulf of Suez and the Mediterrancan
Sea on the basis of the Constantinople Convention
of 1888, applying to all nations. Israeli nationals,
vessels and cargoes, as well as persons, vessels and
cargoes destined (or or coming from Israel, shall be
accorded non-discriminatory treatment in all mat-
ters connected with usage of the canal.

2. The Parties consider the Steait of Tiran and
the Gulf of Aqaba 10 be international waterways
open to  all nations for unimpeded and
non-suspendable freedom of navigation and over-
flight. The Parties will respect each other's right to
navigation and overflight for access to either coun-
try through the Strait of Tiran and the Gulf of
Aqaba.

ARTICLE VI

I. This Treaty does not affect and shall not be
interpreted as affecting in any way the rights and -
obligations of the Parties under the Charter of the
United Nations.

2. The Partics undertake to fulfill in good faith
their obligations under this Treaty, without regard
to action or inaction of any other party and inde-
pendently of any instrumeal external to this Treaty.

3. They further undertake 1o take all the neces-
sary measures for the application in their relations
of the provisions of the multilateral conw:ntions 10
which they are parties, including the submission of
appropriate notification to the Secretary General of
the United Nations and other depositaries of such
conventions.



4. The Parties undertake nol to enter into any
obligation in conflict with this Trealy.

S. Subject to Article 103 of the United Nations
Charter, in the event of a conflict between the obli-
gations of the Parties under the present Treaty and
any of their other obligations, the obligations under
this Treaty will be binding and implemented.

ARTICLE V11

I. Disputes arising out of the application or
interpretation of this Treaty shall be resolved by
negotiations. '

2. Any such disputes which cannot be settled by
negotiations shall be resolved by conciliation or
submitted to arbitration.
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ARTICLE VIll

The Parties agree (o establish a claims commis-
sion for the mutual settiement of all financial
claims.

ARTICLE IX

1. This Treaty shall enter into force upon
exchange of instruments of ratification.

2. This Treaty supersedes the Agreement
between Egypt and Israel of September, 1975.

3. All protocols, annexes, and maps attached to
this Treaty shall be regarded as an integral part
hereof. ,

4. The Treaty shall be communicated to the
Secretary General of the United Nations for regis-
tration in accordance with the provisions of Article
102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

v

DONE at Washington, D.C. this 26th day of March, 1979, in triplicate in the
English, Arabic, and Hebrew languages, each text being equally authentic. In case of any
divergence of interpretation, the English text shall prevail.

For the Government of the
Arab Republic of Egypt:

For the Government N
of Israet:

Witnessed by:

Jimmy Carter, President
of the United States of America
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. PROTOCOL CONCERNING ISRAEL
WITHDRAWAL AND SECURITY ARRANGEMENTS

Article 1
Concept of Withdrawal

I. israel will complete withdrawal of all its
armed forces and civilians from the Sinal not later
than three years from the date of exchange'of
instruments of ratification of this Treaty.

2. To ensure the mutual sccurity of the Parties,
the impl tation of phased withdrawal will be
accompanied by the military measures and estab-
lishment of zones set out in this Annex and in Map
1, hereinafter referred to as “the Zones.”

3. The withdrawal from the Sinai will be
accomplished in two phases:

a. The interim withdrawal behind the line
from east of El Arish to Ras Muhammed
as delineated on Map 2 within nine months
from the date of exchange of instruments
of ratification of this Treaty.

b. The final withdrawal from the Sinai
behind the international boundary not
later than three years from the date of
exchange of instruments of ratification of
this Treaty.

4. A Joint Commission will be formed imme-
diately after the exchange of instruments of ratifica-
tion of this Treaty in order to supervise and
coordinate movements and schedules during the
withdrawal, and to adjust plans and timetables as
necessary within the limits established by
paragraph 3, above. Details relating to the Joint
Commission are set outin Article IV of the attached
Appendix. The Joint Commission will be dissolved
upon completion of final Isracli withdrawal from
the Sinai.

Article 11
Determination of Final Lines and Zones

1. In order to provide maximum securily for
both Partics after the fina) withdrawal, the lines and
the Zones delineated on Map | are to be estadblished
and organized as follows:

2. Zone A

(1) Zone A is bounded on the east by
line A (red line) and on the west by the
Suez Canal and the east coast of the
Gulf of Suez, as shown on Map 1.

(2) An Egyptisn armed force of one
mechanized infantry division and its
military installations, and ficld fortifi-
cations, will be in this Zone.

(3) The main rlements of that Division
will consist of:

(a) Three mechanized infantry
brigades. :

(b) One armored brigade.

(c) Seven field artillegy battalions in-
cluding up to 126 artillery picces.

(d) Seven anti-aircra:c artillery
batialions including individual
surface-to-air missiles and up to 126
anti-aircraft guns of 37 mm and
above, -

(¢) Up to 230 tanks.

(N Up to 480 armored personnel
vehicles of all types.

(g) Up to a total of twenty-two
thousand personnel.

. Zone B

(1) Zone Bis bounded by line B (green-
line) on the east and by line A (red line)
on the west, as shown on Map 1,

(2) Egyptian border units of four bat-

tations equipped with light weapons

and wheeled vehicles will provide

security and supplement the civil police

in maintaining order in Zone B. The

main clements of the four Border Bat-

talions will consist of up to a total of
four thousand personnel.

(3) Land based, short range, low

power, coastal warning points of the

border patrol units may be established

on the coast of this Zone.

(4) There will be in Zone Bfield fortifi-

cations and military instailations for

the four border battalions.
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¢. Zone C
(1} Zone C is bounded by line B (green
line) on the west and the International
Boundary and the Gulf of Aqaba on
the east, as shown on Map l.
(2) Only United Nations forces and
Egyptian civil police will be stationed
in Zone C.
(3) The Egyptian civil police armed
with light weapons will perform nor-
mal police functions within this Zone.
(4) The United Nations Force will be
deployed within Zone C and perform
its functions as defined in Article Vi of
this Annex.
(5) The United Nations Force will be
stationed mainly in camps located
within the following stationing arcas
shown on Map 1, and will establish its
precise locati after fati
with Egypt:

(a) In that part of the area in the Sinai .

lying within about 20 Km. of the
Mediterrancan Sea and adjacent to
the International Boundary.

(b) In the Sharm el Sheikh area.

d. Zone D
(1) Zone D is bounded by line D (blue
linc) on the east and the international
boundary on the west, as shown on
Map 1.

(2) In this Zone there will be an Isracli
limited force of four infantry
battalions, their military installations,
and field fortifications, and United
Nations observers.

(3) The Israeli forces in Zone D will
not include tanks, artillery and anti-
aircraft missiles  except individual
surface-to-air missiles.

(4) The main clements of the four
Isracti infantry battalions will consist
of up to 180 armored personnel vehicles
of all types and up to a total of four
thousand personnel.

2. Access across the international boundary
shall only be permittied through entry check points
designated by cach Party and under its control
Such access shall be in accordance with laws and
regulations of each country.

3. Only those field fortifications, military instal-

lations, forces, and weapons specifically permitted
by this Annex shall be in the Zones.

\

Arthele 111
Aerial Military Regirne

1. Flights of combat aircralt and reconnaisance
flights of Egypt and Israel shall take place only over
Zones A and D, respectively.

2. Only unarmed, non-combat aircraft of Egypt
and Israel will be stationed in Zones A and D,
respectively.

3. Only Egyptian unarmed transport aircraft
will take off and land in Zone B and up to eight such
aircraft may maintained in Zone B. The Egyptian
border units may be equipped with unarmed heli-
copters to perform their functions in Zone B.

4. The Egyptian civil police may be equipped
with unarmed police helicopters to perform normal,
pofice functions in Zone C.

5. Only civilian airfields may be built in the
Zones. )

6. Without prejudice to the provisions of this
Trealy. only those military aerial activities spe-
cifically permitted by this Annex shall be allowed in
the Zones and the airspace above their territorial
walters. .

Article IV
Naval Regime

1. Egypt and Isracl may base and operate naval
vessels along the coasts of Zones A and D, respec-
tively.

2. Egyptian coast guard boats, lightly armed,
may be stationed and operate in the territorial
waters of Zone B 10 assist the border units in per-
forming their functions in this Zone.

3. Egyptian civil police equipped with light
boats, lightly armed, shall perform normal police
functions within the territorial waters of Zone C.

4, Nothing in this Annex shall be considered as
derogating from the right of innocent passags of the
naval vessels of either party.

$. Only civilian maritime ports and installations
may be built in the Zones.
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6. Without prejudice to the provisions of this
Treaty, only those naval dctivitks specifically pes-
" mitted by this Annex shall be allowed in the Zom
~and in their l¢rritorlli waters.
{

‘ Article V
Early Warning Systems

Egypt and Israel may establish and operate early
warning systems only in Zones A and D
respectively.

Article VI
United Nations Operations

). The Partics will request the United Nations to
provide forces and observers to supervise the imple-
mentation of this Annex and employ their best
efforts to prevent any violation of its terms.

2. With respect to these United Nations forces
and observers, as appropriate, the Parties agree to
request the following arrangements:

a. Operation of check points, reconnais-
sance patrols, and observation posts along
the international boundary and line B, and
within Zone C.

b. Periodic verifi of the impk
tation of the provisions of this Annex will
be carried out not less than twice a month
unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.

¢. Additional verifications within48 hours

after the receipt of a request from either -

" Party.
d. Ensuring the freedom of navigation
through the Strait of Tiran in accordance
with Article V of the Treaty of Peace.,

3. The arrangements described in this article for
cach zone will beimplemented in Zones A, B,and C
by the United Nations Force and in Zone D by the
United Nations Observers.

4. United Nations verification teams shall be
accompanied by lisison officers of the respective
Party.

$. The United Nations Force and observers will
report their findings to both Parties.

6. The United Nations Force and Observers
operating in the Zones will enjoy freedom of move-
ment and other facilities necessary for the perfor-
mance of their tasks.

1. The United Natkm Foree snd Obssrvers are
ot empowered to authorize the crossing o( the
international boundary.

8. The Partics shal um on the nntiom from
which the United Nations Force and Observers wilf
be drawn. They will te drawn from nations other
than those which’are permanent members of the

.United Nations Security Council,

9. The Parties agree that the United Nations
should make those command arrangements that
will best assure the effective implementation of its
responsibilities.

Article Vi1
Lialson System

'l Upon dissolution of the Joint Commission, a
Laison system between the Parties will be estad-
lished. This liaison system is intended to provide an
effective method to assess progress in the imple-
mentation of obligations under the present Annex
and to resolve any oroblem that may arise in the
course of implementalion, and refer other
unresolved matiers to the higher military authori-
ties of the two countries respectively for considera-
tion. It is also intended to prevent situations
resulting from efrors or misinterpretation on the
part of either Party.

2. An Egyptian liaison office will be established
in the city of El-Arish and an Israeli liaison office
will be established in the city of Beer-Sheba. Each
office will be headed by an officer of the respective
country, and assisted by a number of officers.

3. A direct telephone link between the two offi-
ces will be set up and also direct telephone lines with
the United Nations command will be maintained by
both offices. . L

Article VIII

Respect for War Memorials

Each Party undertakes to preserve in good condi-
tion the War Memorials erected in the memory of
soldiers of the other Party, namely those erected by
Israel in the Sinai and those to be erected by Egypt
in lsracl,and shallpermit access tosuch monuments.

Article 1X
Interim Arrangements

The withdrawal of Isracli armed force: and civili-
ans behind the interim withdrawal line, and the
conduct of the forces of the Parties and the United
Nations prior o the final withdrawal, will be gow
erned bythe attached Appendix and Msps2and 3.

. -
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. APPENDIX TO ANNEX I
ORGANXSATION 0! HOV!H!N?S IR ™E SINAI
' , umcz.s :
Principles of Hlthdtawal

1. The withdraval of lstaoli atned torces and civiltans
from the S8inai will be accomplighed in two phases as
described in Article I of Annex I. The description and
timing of the withdrawal are included in this Appendix.

* The Joint Commiassion will devélop and present to the Chief
Coordinator of the United Nations forces in the Middle
East the details of these phases not later than one month
before the initiation of each phase of withdrawal.

2, Both Parties agree on the following principles for
the sequence of milltary movements.

a. Notwithstandlnq the provisions of Article IX,
paragraph 2, of this Treaty, until Israeli armed
forces complete withdrawal from the current J and
N Lines established by the Egyptian-Israeli Agree-
- ment of September 1975, hereinafter referred to as
the 1975 Aqreement, up to the interim withdrawal
line, all military arrangements existing under
that Aqreement will remain in effect, except
those military arrangements otherwise provided for
in this Appendix.

b. As Israeli armed forces withdraw, United Nations
forces will immediately enter the evacuated areas to
establish interim and temporary buffer zones as shown
on Maps 2 and 3, respectively, for the purpose of
maintaining a separation of forces. United Nations
forces' deployment will precede the movement of any
other personnel into these areas.

C. Within a period of seven days after lsraeli armed
forces have evacuated any area located in Zone A,
units of Egyptian armed forces shall deploy in
accordance with the provisions of Article I1 of this
Appendix.



d. Within a period of seven days after lsraeli armed
forces have evacuated any area located in Zones A or B,
Bgyptian border units shall deploy in accordance with
the provisions of Article 1I of this Appendix, and
will function in accordance with the provisions of

_ Article II of Annex I,

e. Bgyptian civil police will enter evacuated areas
immediately after the United Nations forces to perform
normal police functions.

f. Egyptian naval units shall deploy ln the Gulf of
Suez in accordance with the provisions of Article 1II
of this Appendix.

g. Except those movements mentioned above, deploy-
ments of Egyptian armed forces and the activities
covered in Annex I will be effected in the evacuated
areas when Israeli armed forces have completed their
withdrawal behind the interim withdrawal line.

ARTICLE II

Subphases of the Withdrawal to the Interim Withdrawal Line

1. The withdrawal to the interim withdrawal line
will be accomplished in subphases as described in
this Article and as shown on Map 3. Each subphase
will be completed within the indicated number of
months from the date of the exchange of instruments®
of ratification of this Treaty.

a. Pirst subphase: within two months, Israeli
armed forces will withdraw from the area of

El Arish, including the town of E1 Arish and

its airfield, shown as Area I on Map 3.

b. Second subphase: within three months,
Israeli armed forces will withdraw from the

area between line M of the 1975 Agreement

and line A, shown as Area II on Map 3.
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by Israeli armed forces as follows:

22

"o,  Third subphase: within five months, .
Israeli armed forces will withdraw from the

areas east and south of Area 11, shown as
Area III on Map 3. - .

d. Fourth subphase: within seven months, .
Israeli armed forces will withdraw from the
area of El Tor - Ras El Kenisa, shown as
Area 1V on Map 3. L . .

e. Pifth subphase: Within nine months, Israeli
armed forces will withdraw from the remaining
areas west of the interim withdrawal line,
including the areas of Santa Katrina and the areas
east of the Giddi and Mitla passes, shown

as Area V on Map 3, thereby completing Israeli
withdrawail behind the interim withdrawal 1line.

Egyptian forces will deploy in the areas evacuated

a. Up to one-third of the Egyptian armed forces
in the Sinai in accordance with the 1975 Agreement
will deploy in the portions of 2Zone A lying within
Area I, until the completion of interim withdrawal.
Thereafter, Egyptian armed forces as described in
Article II of Annex I will be deployed -in Zone A
up to the limits of the interim buffer zone.

b. The Egyptian naval activity in accordance
with Article IV of Annex I will commence along
the coasts of Areas II, III, and 1V, upon comple-
tion of the second, third, and fourth subphases,
respectively.

c. - Of the Egyptian border units described in
Article I1 of Annex I, upon completion of the
first subphase one battalion will be deployed

in Area I. A second battalion will be deployed

in Area II upon completion of the second subphase.
A third battalion will bs deployed in Area III
upon completion of the taird subphagse. The second
and third battalions mentioned above may also be
deployed in any of the subsequently evacuated
areas of the southern Sinai.
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3. United Nations forces in Buffer Zone I of the .
1975 Agreement will redeploy to enable the deployment
of Egyptian forces described above upon the completion
of the first subphase, but will otherwise continue to
function in accordance with the provisions of that
Agreement in the remainder of that zone until the
completion of interim withdrawal, as indicated in
Article I of this Appendix.

4, Israeli convoys may use the roads south and east
of the main road junction east of El Arish to evacuate
Israeli forces and equipment up to the completion of
interim withdrawal. These convoys will proceed in
daylight upon four hours notice to the Egyptian liaison
group and United Nations forces, will be escorted by
United Nations forces, and will be in accordance with
schedules coordinated by the Joint Commission. An
Egyptian liaison officer will accompany convoys to
assure uninterrupted movement. The Joint Commission
may approve other arrangements for convoys.

ARTICLE III

‘United Nations Forces

1. The Parties shall request that United Nations
forces be deployed as necessary to perform the
functions described in this Appendix up to the
time of completion of final Israeli withdrawal. -
For that purpose, the Parties agree to the
redeployment of the United Nations Emergency
Porce. :

2, United Nations forces will supervise the imple-
mentation of this Appendix and will employ their
best efforts to prevent any violation of its terms.

3. When United Nations forces deploy in accordance
with the provisions of Articles I and 1I of this
Appendix, the¥ will perform the functions of verifi-
cation in limited force zones in accordance with
Article VI of Annex I, and will establish check
points, reconnaissance patrols, and observation
posts in the temporary buffer zones described in
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Article II above. Other functions of the United
Nationa forces which concern the interim buffer
zone are described in Article V of this Appendix.

ARTICLE 1V
Joint Commission and Liaison

1. The Joint Commission referred to in Article IV of
this Treaty will function from the date of exchange of
instruments of ratification of this Treaty up to the date
of completion of final Israeli withdrawal from the Sinai.

2, The Joint Commission will be composed of representa-
tives of each Party headed by senior officers. This
Commission shall invite a representative of the United
Nations when discussing subjects concerning the United
Nations, or when either Party requests United Nations
presence. Decisions of the Joint Commission will be
reached by agreement of Egypt and Israel.

* 3. The Joint Commission will supervise the implementation
of the arrangements described in Annex I and this Appendix.
To this end, and by agreement of both Parties, it will:

a. coordinate military movements described in this
Appendix and supervise .their ;mplemgntation;

b. address and seek to resolve any problem arising out
of the implementation of Annex I and this
Appendix, and discuss any violations reported
by the United Nations Force and Observers and
refer to the Governments of Egypt and Israel any
unresolved problems;

c. assist the United Nations Force and Observers in
the execution of their mandates, and deal with
the timetables of the periodic verifications
when referred to it by the Parties as provided
for in Annex I and in this Appendix;

d. organize the demarcation of the international
boundary and all lines and zones described in
Annex I and this Appendix;

e. supervise the handing over of the main installa-
tions in the Sinai from Israel to Egypt:

e
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f. - agree on neceseary arrangements for finding
and returning missing bodies of Bgyptian and
Israeli soldiers;

g. organize the setting up and operation of entry
check points along the El Arish - Ras Muhammed line
in accordance with the provisions of Article 4 of
Annex 11l

- h. conduct its operations through the use of joint
- liaison teams consisting of one Israell represent-
ative and one Egyptian representative, provided
from a standing Liaison Group, which will conduct
activities as directed by the Joint Commission;

i. provide liaison and coordination to the United
Nations command implementing provisions of the
Treaty, and, through the joint liaison teams,
maintain local coordination and cooperation with
the United Nations Force stationed in specific
areas or United Nations Observers monitoring
specific areas for any assistance as needed;

j. discuss any other matters which the Parties by
- agreement may place before it.

4. Meetings of the Joint Commission shall be held at least

once a month. In the event that either Party or the Command of

the United Nations Force requests a special meeting, it will be
convened within 24 hours.

5. The Joint Commission will meet in the buffer zone until
the completion of the interim withdrawal and in El Arish

and Beer-Sheba alternately afterwards. The first meeting
will be held not later than two weeks after the entry into
force of this Treaty.

ARTICLE V
Definition of the Interim Buffer Zone and Its Activities

1. An interim buffer zone, by which the United Nations Force
will effect a separation of Egyptian and Israeli elements, will
be established west of and adjacent to the int:zrim withdrawal
line as shown on Map 2 after implementation of Israeli with-
drawal and deployment behind the interim withdrawal line.
Egyptian civil police equipped with light weapons will perform
normal police functions within this zone.

47-693 0 ~ 79 - 14
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2. The United Nations Force will operate check points, recon=
.naissance patrols, and obsgervation posts within the interim

- buffer zone in order to ensure compliance with the terms of
this Article.

3. In accordance with arrangements agreed upon by both Parties
and to be coordinated by the Joint Commission, Israeli personnel
will operate military technical- installations at four specific
locations shown on Map 2 and designated as Tl (map central =~
coordinate 57163940), T2 (map central coordinate 59351541),

T3 (map central coordinate 59331527), and T4 (map central -
coordinate 61130979) under the following principless

a. The technical installations shall be manned by
technical and administrative personnel equipped
with small arms required for their protection
(revolvers, rifles, sub-machine guns, light machine
quns, hand grenades, and ammunition), as follows:

Tl - up to 150 personnel
T2 and T3 - up to 350 personnel
T4 - up to 200 personnel.

b. Israeli personnel will not carry weapons outside the
sites, except officers who may carry personal weapons.

c. Only a third party agreed to by Egypt and Israel will

: enter and conduct inspections within the perimeters of
technical installations in the buffer zone. The third
party will conduct inspections in a random manner at
least once a month. The inspections will verify the
nature of the operation of the installations and the
weapons and personnel therein. The third party will
immediately report to the Parties any divergence from -
an installation's visual and electronic surveillance or
communications role.

d. Supply of the installations, visits for technical and
administrative purposes, and replacement of personnel
and equipment situated in the sites, may occur
uninterruptedly from the United Nations check points
to the perimeter of the technical installations, after
gheeklng and being escorted by only the United Nations

orces.
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Israel will be permitted to introduce into its

.. technical installations items required for the

proper functioning of the installatlons and persoﬁnel.

£.: As determined by the Joint Commission, Israel will

g.

be permitted to: -

(1) Maintain in its installations fite-fighting and
general maintenance equipment as well as wheeled
administrative vehicles and mobile engineering
equipment necessary for the maintenance of the

'sites. All vehicles shall be unarmed. -

(2) within the sites and in the buffer zone, maintain
roads, water lines, and communications cables which
serve the sites. At each of the three installation
locetions (Tl, T2 and T3, and T4), this maintenance
may be performed with up to two unarmed wheeled
vehicles and by up to twelve unarmed personnel with
only necessary equipment, including heavy engineering
equipment if needed. This maintenance may be performed
three times a week, except for special problems, and
only after giving the United Nations four hours notice.
The teams will be escorted by the United Nations.

Movement to and from the technical installations
will take place only during daylight hours. Access
to, and exit from, the technical installations shall
be as follows:

(1) T1l: through a United Nations check point,
and via the road between Abu Aweigila and
the intersection of the Abu Awelgila road
and the Gebel Libni road (at Km. 161), as
shown on Map 2. .

(2) T2 and T3: through a United Nations
checkpoint and via the road constructed
across the buffer zone to Gebel Katrina, as
shown on Map 2.

(3) T2, T3, and T4: via helicopters flying
within a corridor at the .times, and according
to a flight profile, agreed to by the Joint
Commission. The helicopters will be checked
by the United Nations Force at landing sites
outside the perimeter of the installations.
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K. 1Israel will inform the United Nations Force at ieast
one hour in advance of each intended movement to and
from the installations.

i. Israel shall be entitled to evacuate sick and woﬂn&ed

- . and summon medical experts and medical teams at any
time after giving immediate notice to the United Nations
Porce.

4, The detaile of the above principles and all. other matters
" in this Article requiring coocrdination by the Parties will be
"handled by the Joint Commission. ‘

5. These technical installations will be withdrawn when
Israeli forces withdraw from the interim withdrawal line,
or at a time agreed by the partiea. .

" ARTICLE VI
Disposition of Installations and Military Barriers

Disposition of installations and military barriers will
be determined by the Parties in accordance with the following
guidelines:

l. Up to three weeks before Israeli withdrawal from
any area, the Joint Commission will arrange for Israeli
and Egyptian liaison and technical teams to conduct a
joint inspection of all appropriate installations to
agree “upon condition of structures and articles which
will be -transferred to Egyptian control and to arrange
for such transfer. TIsrael will declare, at that time,
its plans for disposition of installations and articles
within the installations.

2. Israel undertakes to transfer to Egypt all agreed infra-
structure, utilities, and installations intact, inter alia,
airfields, roads, pumping stations, and ports. 1Israel will
present to Egypt the information necessary for the main-
tenance and operation of these facilities. Egyptian
technical teams will be permitted to observe and familiar~
ize themselves with the operation of these facilities

for a period of up to two weeks prior to transfer.

R




)

3. When Israel relinquishes Israeli military water

points near El Arish and El Tor, Egyptian technical

teams will assume control of those installations and
ancillary equipment in accordance with an orderly transfer
process arranged beforehand by the Joint Commission.

Egypt undertakes to continue to make available at all
water supply points the normal quantity of currently
available water up to the time-Israel withdraws behind

the international boundary, unless othetwise agreed in

the Joint COmmlssion.

4. Israel will make its best effort to remove or destroy
all military barriers, including obstacles and minefields,
in the areas and adjacent waters from which it withdraws,
according to the following concept: ‘ .

a. Military barriers will be cleared first from areas
near populations, roads, and major installations and
utilities.

b. For those obstacles and minefields which cannot be
removed or destroyed prior tc Israeli withdrawal,
Israel will provide detailed maps to Egypt and the
United Nations through the Joint Commission not later
than 15 days before entry of United Nations forces
into the affected areas.

c. Egyptian military engineers will enter those

areas after United Nations forces enter to conduct
barrier clearance operations in accordance with
Egyptian plans to be submitted prior to implementation.

ARTICLE VII

Surveillance Activities

1. Aerial surveillance activities during the withdrawal
will be carried out as follows:

a. Both Parties request the United States to continue
airborne surveillance flights in accordance with
previous agreements until the completion of final '
Israeli withdrawal.
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b, Pllght profiles will cover the Limited Porces

Zones to monitor the limitations on forces and armaments,
- and to determine that Israelil armed forces have withdrawn

from the areas described in Article I1I of Annex I,

Article II of this Appendix, and Maps 2 and 3, and .

that these forces thereafter remain behind their lines.

Special inspection flights may be flown at the request

of either Party or of the United Nationa. s

C. only ‘the main elements- in the military organizations
of each Party, as described in Annex I and in this
Appendix, will be reported. . .

2, Both Parties request the United Statee operated Sinai Field
Mission to continue its operations in accordance with .-
previous agreements until completion of the Israeli withdrawal
from the area east of the Giddi and Mitla Passes. Thereafter,
the Mission will be terminated. :

Article VIII
Bxerciee of Egyptian Sovereignty
Egypt will resume the exercise of its full sovereignty over

evacuated parts of the Sinai upon Israeli withdrawal as
provided for in Article I of this Treaty.
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ANNEX 1

. I
PROTOCOL CONCERNING RELATIONS
©_ OF THE PARTIES 3

-+ Article |
Diplomatic and Consular Relations

The Parties agrek to establish diplomatic and
consular relations and to exchange ambassaders
upon completion of the interim withdrawal.

Article 2
Economic and Trade Relations

1. The Partics agree to remove all discriminatory
barriers to normal economic relations and to termi-

nate economic boycotts of each other upon comple- -

tion of the interim withdrawal.

2.. As soon as possible, and net later than six
months after the completion of the interim withdra-
wal, the Parties will enter negotiations with a view
to concluding an sgreement on trade and commerce
for the purpose of promoting beneficial economic
relations.

Article 3
Cultural Relations

1. The Partics agree to establish normal cultural
relations following completion of the interim with-
drawal.

2. They agree on the desirability of cultural
exchanges in all ficlds, and shall, as soon as possible
and not later than six months after completion of

- the interim withdrawal, enter into negotiations with
* a view to concluding a cultural agreement for this

purpose.

Article 4
Freedom of Movement

1. Upon completion of the interim withdrawal,
each Party will permit the free movement of the
nationals and vehicles of the other into and within
its territory according to the general rules applica-
ble to nationals and vehicles of other states. Neither

Party will impose discriminatory restrictions onthe

free movement of persons and vehicles from its

' terrnory to the territory of lhe other.

2. Mutual ummpeded access to placa of reli-
gious and historical significance will be provided on
a nondiscriminatory basis.

Article §'
Cooperation for Development nnd
Good Neighhorly Relations

. 1. The Parties recognize a mutuality of interest
in good neighborly relations and agree to consider
means to promote such relations.

2. The Parties witl cooperate in promoting
peace, stability and development in their region.
Each agrees to consider proposals the other may:
wish to make to this end.

3. The Parties shall seek to foster mutual under-
standing and tolerance and will, accordingly,
abstain from hostile propaganda against each
other.

" Article 6
'l‘ranspomﬂon and Telecommunications

1. The Parties recognize as applicable to each
other the rights, privileges and obligations provided
for by the aviation agreements to which they are
both party, particularly by the Convention on
International Civil Avjation, 1944 (“The Chicago
Convention”) and the International Alr Servncu
Transit Agreement, 1944. .

2. Upon completion of the mtenm wnhdnwal
any declaration of national emergency, by a party.
under Asticle 89 of the Chicago Convention will not
be applied to the other party on a discriminatory
basis. i

3. Egypt agrees that the use of airfields left by
Israel near El Arish, Rafah, Ras El Nagb and
Sharm El Sheikh shall be for civilian purposes only,
including possible commercial use by all nations,
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4. As soon as possible and not later than six
months after the completion of the interim withdra-

wal, the Parties shalt enter into negotiations for the -

purpose of concluding a «ivil aviation agreement.

S. The Parties will 1eopen and maintain roads
and railways between their countries and will con-
sider further road and rait links. The Parties further
agree that a highway will be constructed and main-

tained between Egypt. Israel and Jordan near Eifat

with guaranteed (ree and peaceful passage of per-
sons, vehicles and goods between Egypt and Jor-

dan, without prejudice to their sovereignty over |
that part of the highway which falls within their

respective territory.

6. Upon completion of the interim withdrawal,
normal postal, telephone, telex, data facsimile,
wircless and cable gommunications and television
relay svrvices by cable. radio and satellite shall be
eslablished between the two Parties in accordance
with all relevan international conventions and reg-
ulations.

7. Upon completion of the interim withdrawal,
each Party shall grant normal access te its portsfor
vessels and cargoes of the other, as well as vessels
and cargoes destined {or or coming from the other.

Such access shalt be granted on the same conditions
generally applicable to vessels and cargoes of other
nations. Article 5 of the Treaty of Peace will be
implemented upon the exchange of instruments of
ratification of the aforementioned treaty.

Article 7 ©
Enjoyment of Human Rights

The Partics affirm their commitment 1o respect
and observe human rights and fundamental free-
doms for all. and they will promote these rightsand

" freedoms in accordance with the United Nations

Charter.

Article 8
Territoria! Seas

Without prejudice to the provisions of Article §
of the Treaty of Peace each Party recognizes the
right of the vessels of the other Party to innocent
passage through its territorial sea in accordance
with the rules of internationat law.
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- o . AGREED MINUTES
ahoe TO ARTICLES I, IV, V AND VI ARD ANNEXES 1 AND II1 -
_ , OF TREATY OF PEACE

" ARTICLE 1

Egypt's resumption of the exercise of full
sovereiqnt¥ over the Sinai provided for in paragraph
2 of Article I shall occur with regard to .ach area S
upon Iaracl's withdtawal from that area. . : s

ANTICLE IV

It is agreed between the parties that the
review provided for in Article IV(4) will be under-
taken when reguested by either party, commencing
within three months of such a request, but that any
amendment can be made only with the mutual agrooucnt
of both parties. .

. ARTICLE V

. The gecond sentence of paragraph 2 of Article 7
U shall not be construed -as limiting the first sentence
of that paragraph. The foregoing is not to be con-
~ strued as contravening the second sentence of pata-
"graph 2 of Article Vv, which roads as tollouls

*The Partioa will respect oach other's
5, " right to navigation and overflight for
> access to either country through the Strait
of Tiran and the Gulf of Agaba.”

ARTICLE VI(2)

The provisions of Article VI shall not be
-construed in contradiction to the provisions of the "
framework for peace in the Middle East agreed at ' R
Camp David. The foregoing is not to be construed ~ Lo
as contravening the provisions of Article VI(2) . Y
of the Treaty, which reads as follows: - o

- "The Parties undertake to fulfill in -
good faith their obligations under this : L
Treaty, without regard to action or inaction +
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:of nny other Party and lndopondontly of any
1nltruncnt oxtcrnal to thil Treaty.”

mriCLz VI (’5)

It is agreed by the Parties that there is no
assertion that this Treaty prevails over other Treaties -
or agreements or that other Treaties or agreements pre- -
vail over this Treaty. The foregoing iv not to be

construed as contravening the provisions of Article VI(S)'x"

of the Treaty, uhleh tcadl as follows:

'subject to Article 103 of the Unlted
' Nations Charter, in the event of a conflict
between the obligations of the Parties under
- the present Treaty and any of their other
obligations, the obligations under this Treaty
will be binding and 1mplenented.

ANNEX I

Article VI, Paragtaph 8, of Annex I provides as
follows: ‘

*"The Partiol shall agree on the nations
from which tho United Nations force and ob-
servers will be drawn. They will be drawn

" from nations other than those which are per-
gan¢n§1uoubcrs of the Unlted Nations Schrity

ounc .

«

The Parties havg,‘greed.as'tollowss

"With respect to the provisions of para-
.graph 8, Article VI, of Annex I, if no agree-
ment is reached between the Parties, they will
accept or support a U.S. proposal concerning
the eonposition of the United Nations force
and obsorvezl. }

ANNEX 11X

The Treaty of Peace and Annex III thereto provide
for establishing normal economic relations between the
Parties. 1In accordance therewith, it is agreed that
such relations will include normal commercial sales of
oil by Egypt to Israel, and that Israel shall be fully
entitled to make bids for Egyptian-origin oil not
needed for Egyptian domestic oil consumption, and
Egypt and’ 1ts oil concessionaires will entertain bids
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made by Israel, on the same basis and eorus as apply to
other bidders for such oil.

For the Governnent of ror‘the‘covornment of the -
Israel: Arab Republic of Egypt:

Witnessed by:

Jimmy Carter, President
of the Unitcd States ot Anetica
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March 26, 1979

Dear Mr. President:

This letter conflrms that Egypt and Israel have
agteed as followsl-

The Governments of Egypt and Israel tecall that
they concluded. at Camp David and signed at the White
House on September 17, 1978, the annexed documents
entitled "A Pramework for Peace in the Middle East
Agreed at Camp David" and "Framework for the con-
clusion of a Peace Treaty between Egypt and Israel.”

For the purpose of achieving a comprehensive
peace settlement in accordance with the above-mentioned
Prameworks, Egypt and Israel will proceed with the im-
plementation of those provisions relating to the West
Bank and the Gaza Strip. They have agreed to start
negotiations within a month after the exchange of the
instruments of ratification of the Peace Treaty. . In
accordance with the "Pramework for Peace in the Middle
East,” the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan is invited to
join the negotiations. The Delegations of Egypt and
Jordan may include Palestinians from the West Bank and
Gaza Strip or other Palestiniang as mutually agreed.
The purpose of the negotiation shall be to agree, prior
to the elections, :n the modalities for establishing -
the elected self-g(verning authority (administrative
council), define its powers and responsibilities, and
agree upon other related issues. In the event Jordan
decides not to take part in the negotiations, the
negotiations will be held by Egypt and Israel.

The President,
The White House.




The two Governments agree to negotiate continuously
and in good faith to conclude these negotiations at the
earliest possible date. They also agree that the objec-
tive of the negotiations is the establishment of the
self-governing authority in the West Bank and Gaza in
order to ptovide full autonomy to the inhabitants‘

Egypt and Israel set for themselves the goal of
- completing the negotiations within one year so that
elections will be held as expeditiously as possible
after agreement has been reached between the partied.
The self-governing authority referred to in the
"Pramework for Peace in the Middle East” will be
established and inaugurated within one month after
it has been elected, at which time the transitional
perfod of five years will begin. The Israeli mili-
tary government and its civilian administration will
be withdrawn, to be replaced by the self-governing
authority, as specified in the "Framework for Peace
in the Middle East." A withdrawal of Israeli armed
forces will then take place and there will be a re-
deployment of. the remaining Israeli forces lnto
specified-svéutlty locations. .

This letter also confitms our understanding that
the United States Government will partlcipate fully
in all stages of negotiations.

sincerely yours,

For the Government of - ~ Por the Government of the
' Israel- S a Arab Republic of Egypt:

Menachem Begin Mohamed Anwar El-Sadat




March 26, 1979

Dear Mr. President:

In response to your request, I can confirm that,
within one month after the completion of Israel's
withdrawal to the interim line as provided for in
the Treaty of Peace between Egypt and Israel, Egypt
will send a resident ambassador to Israel and will
receive a resident Israeli ambassador in Egypt.

S8incerely,

Mohamed Anwar El-8adat

The President,
The White House.
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March 26, 1979

Dear Mr. Prime Minister:

I have received a letter from President Sadat
that, within one month after Israel cdompletes its
withdrawal to the interim line in Sinai, as provided
for in the Treaty of Peace between Egypt and Israel,
Egypt will send a resident ambassador to Israel and
will receive in Egypt a resident lsraeli ambassador.

I would be grateful if you will confirm that
this procedure will be agreeable to the Government
of Israel. !

Sincerely,

Jimmy Carter

His Excellency
Menachem Begin, -
Prime Minister of the
State of Israel.



-
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March 26, 1979

Dear Mr. President:

1 am pleased to be able to confirm that the
Government of Israel is agreeable to the procedure
set out in your letter of March 26, 1979 in which
you state:

"I have received a letter from
President Sadat that, within one month
after Israel completes its withdrawal
to the interim line in Sinai, as pro-
vided for in the Treaty of Peace be-
tween Egypt and Israel, Egypt will
send a resident ambassador to Israel
and will receive in Egypt a resident
Israeli ambassador.”

Sincerely,

Menachem Begin

The President,
~ The White House.

47-693 0 - 79 - 15



March 26, 1979

Dear Mr, President:

I wish to confirm to you that subject to United
States Constitutional processes:

In the event of an actual or threatened viola-
tion of the Treaty of Peace between Egypt and Israel,
the United States will, on request of one or both of
the Parties, consult with the Parties with respect
thereto and will take such other action as it may
deem appropriate and helpful to achieve compliance
with the Treaty.

The United States will conduct aerial monitor-
ing as requested by the Parties pursuant to Annex I
of the Treaty.

The United States believes the Treaty provision
for permanent stationing of United Nations personnel
in the designated limited force zone can and should
be implemented by the United Nations Security Council.
The United States will exert its utmost efforts to
obtain the requisite action by the Security Council.
If the Security Council fails to establish and main-
tain the arrangements called for in the Treaty, the
President will be prepared to take those steps nec-
essary Lo ensure the establishment and maintenance
of an acceptable alternative multinational force.

8incerely,

Jimmy Carter

His Excellency
Mohamed Anwar El-Sadat,
President of the Arab
Republic of Egypt.
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March 26, 1979

Dear Mr. Prime Minister:

I wish to confirm to yoh that subject to United
States Constitutional processes:

In the event of an actual or threatened viola-
tion of the Treaty of Peace between Israel and Egypt,
the United States will, on request of one or both of

- the Parties, consult with the Parties with respect

thereto and will take such other action as it may
deem appropriate and helpful to achieve compliance
with the Treaty.

The United States will condhct aerial monitor-
ing as requested by the Parties pursuant to Annex-I
of the Treaty. o

The United States believes the Treaty provision
for permanent stationing of United Nations personnel
in the designated limited force zone can and should
be implemented by the United Nations Security Council.
The United States will exert its utmost efforts to
obtain the requisite action by the Security Council.
If the Security Council fails to establish and main-
tain the arrangements called for in the Treaty, the
President will be prepared to take those steps nec-
essary to ensure the establishment and maintenance
of an acceptable alternative multinational force.

Sincerely,

Jimmy Carter

His Excellency
Menachem Begin,
Prime Minister of the
State of Israel.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

President Carter, upon receipt of the Joint Letter to bim from President Sadat and
Prime Minister Begin, has added to the American and Israell coples the notation:

“I have been informed that the expression ‘West Bank’ {8 understood by the
Government of Israel to mean ‘Judea and Samarla’.”

This notatlon is in accordance with similar procedures established at Camp David.



APPENDIX 4

CoORRESPONDENCE BETWEEN REPRESENTATIVE LEE H. HAMILTON AND
THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET AND REPRESENTATIVE RoOB-
ErT N, GiamMo

Execurive OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET,
Waskington, D.O., Aprit 27, 1979.
Hon, Lee H. HAMILTON,

Chairman, Sudbcommitiee on Europc and the Middle East, Commitice on Foreign
Affairs, U.8, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mg. CaamMman : The enclosed tables have been prepared in response to
your April 10, 1979, letter. Table #1 shows the budget authority and outlay
impact allowing 50 percent forgiveness of the $3.7 billlon of foreign military sales
(FMS) financing that the Administration requested following the signing of the
Kgyptian-Israell peace treaty. It also shows the budgetary effects of the $800
million ot assistance for the relocation of Israeli airfields and the $300 miilton
of economic support for Egypt. '

All the supplemental budget authority will be added to the 1979 budget. The
outlays, on the other hand, will occur in the years in which the funds are spent.
Table #2 compares estimated FMS outlays between 1979 and 1983 on the basis
of no forgiveness (Administration's request) or 50 percent forgiveness. In order
to illustrate the full impact of KMS forgiveness on the Mideast package, the out-
lays for airfield relocation and economic support are also included.

The Middle East security assistance supplemental is designed to balance the
need for budgetary restraint against the furtherance of peace in a region vital to
U.S, interests. The Administration has requested no waiver of the repayment of
the $3.7 billion of FMS financing requested for Egypt and Israel, because we do
not believe that concessionality beyond that already requested is required. The
economies of both countries are expected to be strong enough to repay the loans
over their thirty-year amortization periods, and both countries have agreed to
sign the peace treaty without any U.S. commitment to forgive repayment of any
portion of the FMS loans.

During this period of fiscal austerity, the Administration would object to in-
creasing grants to either country. In addition to the $800 million grant for the
relocation of two airflelds, Israel is recelving $500 million of “forgiven” FMS
credits and $525 million of grant economic assistance in the regular 1979 security
assigtance program. Egypt, in turn, is receiving $500 million of economic grants
in the same security assistance program in addition to the $200 million of grant
economic support in the supplemental. We believe that these $2.5 billion of grants
are sufficlent to meet the military and economic needs of both countries.

I hope that you find the above information useful.

Sincerely,
JauMes T, McINTYRE, Jr., Director.

Enclosures.

(224)
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COMPARISON OF BUDGETARY EFFECTS OF NO FORGIVENESS YERSUS 50-PERCENT FORGIVENESS OF EGYPTIAN-
ISRAELI FMS CREDITS

{in millions of dollars}

Administrat’ sn request :
(0o foriveness 50-peicent forgiveness

Bl.ld'ﬁ Budget
Program authority Outlays authority Outlays
330 L —— ey N8
b Wi o oS5
800 800 800 800 800
{ 300 300 300 300 300
Total. oo reaanaa 4,800 1,470 1,100 3,136 2,950

COMPARISON OF ANNUAL OUTLAY IMPACT BETWEEN O AND 50-PERCENT FORGIVENESS IN EGYPTIAN AND
ISRAELI FMS PROGRAMS

[In millions of doHars)

1979 1980 1981 1982 1983 Total

po r0 p.sro Wo l"54) ot 0 .50 [ 0 5 0 %0
. . . [ re e re or« e fe {o fe
cent cent cent cent cent gent cp:nt &m cp:nt g:nt g:m &.nt

FMS. .. 80 ....... 550 ....... 595 ....... 490 ....... 135....... )

Alirfield relocation........ 299 299 216 216 285 285 ........... 9? ........... 1.3?. 800 l%

SSA. s 50 50 100 100 150 180 ... ......oiiioeiiieeol 300 300
L7 IR U9 429 316 86 435 1,03 0 4% 0 135 1,100 2,950

U.S. HOUBE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE BUDGET,
Washington, D.C., April 28, 1979.
Hon. LEe H. HAMILTON,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle East, U.8. House of Repre-
sentatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear MR. CHAIRMAN: This 15 in reply to your letter of April 10 concerning
the President’s proposed supplemental legislation to implement the peace treaty
between Egypt and Israel, You requested an assessment of the budgetary impact
of amending the President’s proposal to allow for §0 percent forgiveness for the
credits provided in the proposed legislation.

As I understand it, such an amendment would extend to both Egypt and
Israel the forgiveness provisions now contained in Section 31(c) of the Arms
Export Control-Act. Consequently, it would provide that each country “be released
from one-half of its contractual llability to repay the United States Govern-
ment with respect to defense articles and defense services. . ..”

Such an amendment, if adopted, would result {n an increase over the Presi-
dent’s request, and the amounts included in the budget resolution, by $1,665
million in budget authority and $80 million {n outlays in fiscal year 1979, and by
$550 million in outlays in fiscal year 1980. The budget deflcit would, of course,
also be increased in the same amount as the outlays.

It should be noted that any change in the budgetary treatment of the Presi-
dent's Middie East Peace package would also require a change in the budget
resolutions for fiscal years 1979 and 1980. As reported by the Committee on the
Budget on April 13, 1879, the amounts included in the budget resolution assumed
that the President’s request would be approved as submitted. If the President’s
request is to be modifled in any way, the budget resolution, which is scheduled
for consideration by the House on May 1, would have to be amended to reflect
the appropriate Increases in the budget authority, outlays, and the defieit. If
you anticipate that such an amendment wiil be offered. I would appreciate
being so advised as soon as possible. -

If you need any further data on the budget impact of chanfes in this area,
Peter Storm of the Budget Committee staff (ext. 58508) is avallable to provide
your staff with additional data.

st ours, ; '
ncerely y RoBERT N. G1a1M0, Chadrman,




o ’ ‘ " APRIL 10, 1079,
Mr. JaAMEs T. MOINTYRE, Jr., :
Director, Oftce of Management and Budget, Washington, D.C.

Drar Mz, MoINTYRE: I attach for your consideration a letter from the Presi-
dent regarding supplemental legislation he intends to submit providing addi-
tional economic and military assistance for Israel ané Egypt. As you know,
this legislation follows the conclusion of the Egyptian-Israeli Peace Treaty.

1 would like to havé your assessment of the budgetary fmpact of a provision
which would seek to amend the President's proposal in order to allow for
50 percent forgiveness for the credits and loans provided in the proposed legis-

. lation. Specifically, I want to have your estimates of the exact financial impact
of such an amendment and your assessment of the implications of such a
provision on overall budget plans. . -

Since the subcommittee is likely to be considering this legislation the week
ot April 28, 1979, I would appreclate receiving your assessment early that week,

If you have any questions regarding this request, Mlke Van Dusen, Staff
Director of the subcommittee, is available at 225-8845.

With best regards. ’

Sincerely yours, :
Lee H, HAMILTON,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Europe
and the Middle East.



APPENDIX 5

ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS AND COMMUNICATIONS SUBMITTED
SuBseQUENT T0 THE HEARING ‘

A. STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL ABBOCIATION OF ARAB AMERICANS

MAY 15, 1979,
Representative LEE HAMILTON,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle East, Foreign Affairs Oom-
mittce, U.8. House of Represeniatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mz, HaMiLTON : The National Assoclation of Arab Americans (NAAA)
wishes to have its viz:7s8 on the fiscal year 1979 supplemental aid package for
Egypt and Israel added to the record. .

The Administration has requested $4.8 billlon over three years for those two
nations in the wake of the bilateral treaty signed March 26 of this year. Of the
sum, Israel is to receive $3 billion as follows: $2.2 billion in long-tern. loans for
military purchases and $800 million in grants for construction of new airflelds in
the Negev. Egypt will receive $1.8 billion as follows: $1.5 billion in long-term
loans for military purchases and $300 million in grants for economic development.
In appearances before Congressional Committees Secretary of State Vance has
testified that the budgetary impact of the supplemental assistance will be less
than $2 billion, comprising the grants and carrying charges related to the loans,

NAAA is concerned about several aspect of the supplemental ald request:

(1) ABSBIBTANCE PRIORITIES

Of the requested $4.8 billion, $4.5 billion (or 949, of the total) 18 earmarked
for military purchases and construction, It {s difficult to understand why it is
necessary to invest so much money in weapons in the wake of a treaty of peace.
One wonders if the treaty holds any reasonable expectation of a diminution of
tension and violence in the region. .

(2) ACTUAL COSBTS

It is likely that within a relatively short period of time Israel! and/or Egyptian
economic problems will result in requests to convert the loans into grants. Israell
economists are already predicting ‘three-digit” inflation, up form the current
605 annual rate, and Egypt faces chronic balance of payments problems. An
amendment passed by the Senate Foreign Relations Committee has already
“goftened the ground” for conversion of the loans into grants by directing the
President to report each year on Israel’s and Egypt’s ability to repay principal
and interest.

In the near term, it is likely that Congress will be asked for even more money
for Israel, since defense aralysts report that the cost of military items promised
to Israel exceeds the supplemental appropriation.

(8) NEXT STEPS TOWARD PEACE

Most observers—Amer{can, Arab, and Israeli—acknowledge that the bilateral
treaty dealing with Israell withdrawal from Sinai and normalizaticn of Egyptian-
Israeli relations was the easiest part of the peace package, despite its own prob-
lems. The price tag for that treaty is about $5 billlon without even broaching
the toplic of Israell withdrawal from the West Bank, Gaza Strip, and Golan
Heights in fulfillment of Security Council Resolution 242, Is the $3 billion just
the tip of the iceberg? Or does its high price mean that the Administration has

(227
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expended its best effort and will not exert leverage for Israeli withdrawal from
the other occupfed territories?

{4) ISRAELI DIPLOMATIC STRATEGY

Israel has achieved a long-standing objective : splitting Kgypt off from the rest
of the Arab World and neutralizing it militarily. Israel will in the process re-
linquish the Sinai Peninsula, not viewed as historically or strategically signifi-
cant by Israel’s leaders. Not only will Israel be able to turn its full military might
to the East; it will also have two super-modern American-built airfields from
which to threaten Saudi Arabia and other oll-producing states in the Gulf reglon.
The new increment of military hardware, piled on top of what the United States -
has provided Israel in recent years will make possible Israeli retention of the
West Bank, Gaza Strip, and Golan Heights in the face of pressures from any
source, including the United States government.

(6) COSTS OF WAR VERSUS COSTS OF PEACE

Secretary of State Vance on April 28 provided Senator Frank Church, Chair-
man of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, with a State Department
study of “the total cost to the U.S. of four wars in the Middle East”, estimated
at somewhere between $55 billion and $70 billion. The Administration cited
those figures in recent weeks in order to justify the comparatively low cost of
the current peace package. Taken at face value, the argument that “peace is
cheaper than war” is compelling—until one begins to analyze the $55-70 billion
figure. Then it becomes clear that it has two major components: aid to Israel
and estimated costs of the oil embargo and higher prices following the 1978 war.
In the first case, the United States has voluntarily made available the huge
outlays of military and economic assistance to Israel; we gave them the money
because they and their friends prevailed upon us to do so, not because we had
to. The oil embargo was a political response by Arab producers to what they
saw as unacceptable pro-Israeli bias by the United States. The point to keep
in mind is that in the wake of “‘peace”, nothing has changed in the cost equation.
Israel is determined to retain occupled Arab lands and defy Palestinian aspira-
tions for self-determination, thus requiring permanent military assistance; the
Arab oil-producing states are more allenated than ever from the United States
since their reservations about the Camp David peace formula have been met
with a campaign of innuendo from the Administration in recent weeks, There
is little incentive for the Arabs to cooperate with the United States on oil issues
these days. In short, nothing seems to have changed, except that the Administra-
tlox;( has developed a questionable new rationale for selling the supplemental aid
package.

NAAA and many other Americans are concerned that American Middle East
diplomacy may make achlevement of comprehensive Middle East peace more,
rather than less, difficult. Already we are seeing evidence of allenation of impor-
tant Arab friends of the United States, including Saudi Arabia and other oil
producers. American national interests in the Middle East are intimately tled
to access to ofl and balance of payments. It is the assessment of NAAA that
the costs of the recent treaty may well exceed the benefits that the Administra- -
tion says it will bring.

Sincerely yours,
J. R. ABINADER, Ezecutive Director.

B. STATEMENT SUBMITTED BY GEORGE BISMARAT, COORDINATOR OF THE MIDDLE
EastT RESOURCE CENTER .

The Middle East Resource Center is the Washington office of Search for Jus-
tice and Equality in Palestine, a nationally-based organization whose constitu-
ents belleve that peace and security for Israell Jews and justice for Palestinian
Arabs are interdependent and not mutually exclusive. We are concerned that
our government, in its diverse relations with the countries of the Middle Bast,
foster the establishment of a just and therefore durable peace in that reglon.

We belleve that thie success or fallure of any negotiated peace in the Middle
East will reflect the extent to which just resolutions to the problems of the




involved parties have been found,.-Justice and the establishment of conditions

favorable to equal soclal and economic development are more effective guaran-

tees of peace and stability, and indirectly of our own nattonal interests, than are
military commitments. Iran Is a dramatic reminder of the futility of posing
. military might against the aspirations of the overwhelming majority of a people.
The unmistakable alm of the overwhelming majority of the peoples of the

Middle East, and perhaps of a significant number of non-Middle Eastern peoples,

is the recognition and achievement of the aspirations of the Palestinian people

for natlonal self-determination. These aspirations have been clearly articulated
by the sole legitimate representative body of the Palestinlans, the Palestine

Liberation Organization. Realization of the national rights of the Palestinians,

who are central parties in the Middle East conflict, is the foundation upon which
" permanent peace i{n the Middle East may be bulit, Morality and pragmatism
both dictate that U.8. foreign policy seek peace through justice. '

Meaningful “cost-benefit” analysis of the proposed supplemental aid to Egypt
and Israel involves not only careful scrutiny of its absolute financial costs to
American taxpayers, but more importantly a critical assessment of the value
of the “commodity’’ for which our tax dollars are being spent. The fundamental
issue 18 not whether or not proposed aid is more or less costly to Americans than
war in the Middle East, but whether in fact the Egyptian-Israelf treaty, and
American actions to support it, will establish the prerequisites for just, lasting,
and comprehensive peace in the region. In other words, we can entertain the
question of the relative costs of peace and war when we are certain to have
created.the foundations of peace.

That the Egyptian-Israell treaty iIs not in itself a just and comprehensive
llsoluitlon to the muiti-dimensfonal Middle East conflict is self-evident in the fol-
owing: . ‘
1. No provision s made for the satisfaction of the legitimate aspira-

tions of the Palestinian people for national self-determination, including
their right to establish an independent state on their native soll.

2. No aspect of the treaty guarantees the fundamental human right of
Palestinian exiles to return to their homeland, and to live there as first
class citizens, free of all forms of religious, ethnic, or national discrimination.

3. The treaty fails to safeguard the Palestinians of the West Bank and
Gaza against continnuing abuses of their human and civil rights at the
hands of the Israell military government. These abuses, which are docu-
mented in the State Department Human Rights Report of 1979 as well as by
other independent agencies, include: a) detention without trial; h) use of
torture; c) use of collective punishment; d) summary deportations; e)
expropriation of vital 1and and water resources.

4. Taken together, the above reflect the continued denial of the uncon-
ditional right of the Palestinians to participate in negotiations regarding
their future, and specifically the exclusion from negotlations of the Pal-
estine Liberation Organization, the sole legitimate representative body of
the Palestinian people,

5. The treaty does not meaningfully resolve, or in some cases even ad-
dress outstanding territcrial issues, such as a) final disposition of the
status of the West Bank and Gaza; b) Israell withdrawal from Arab Fast
Jerusalem; and Israell withdrawal from the Syrian Golan Heights.

The above points do not simply restate the obvious—that the Egyptian-Israell
treaty has not brought just and comprehensive peace to the region. For the
character of the treaty also determines whether it will be the first step in the
direction of justice and durable peace, or whether it will render these even
more elusive,

Our reluctant judgment is that while the treaty temporarily precludes the out-
break of conventional warfare on the Egyptian-Israell front, its failure to deal
substantively with the core issues of the Middle East conflict leads only t'o
accumulating frustration, political polarization, and the alienation of America’s
Middle Eastern friends. )

Proposals for Palestinian “autonomy” on the West Bank and Gaza are mean-
ingless in the face of the actions and statements of the Israelt government, Prime
Minister Begin has publicly declared on numerous occasions that the Israell
government has no intention of surrendering legislative powers to the West Bank-
Gaza “self-governing” authority. The Israeli military will remain in the West
Bank and Gaza in locations and in numbers determined by the Israeli government.
Control over Palestinian lands and water will continue to be exercised by the

Israelis.
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Despite its severe economic problems, Israel still finds monies to allocate for
expanding existing settloments and establishing new ones in the West Bank and
Gasa, 8ince the conclusion of the Camp David accords, lands of the Palestinian
villages of Abu Dis, Beit S8ahur, Hebron, and others in Gaza have been expro-
priated by the Israell government. The Knesset has approved a budget of IL
741 million for the construction of 820 new housing units and related expenses in
three settlements previously established in the West Bank (Jerusalem Post,
January 19, 1979). Prime Minister Begin has reportedly given a written com-
mitment to the National Religious Party to pursue a settlement program In
the West Bank which will establish 10 new sites there in the coming fiscal year
alone (Jerusalem Post, International Editlon, March 28-31, 1079). Israel’s
Jewlsh Agency will establish 20 new settlements in the Gaza Strip within the
next three years, 16 of them designed to replace existing settlements in the
Sinail which are being evacuated under the peace agreement with Egypt (Jeru-
gsalem Post, April 18, 1979). Israel has plainly stated its intention to reassert
its claims to the West Bank and Gaga at the termination of the five year “transi-
tional” period. R .

These facts strongly suggest that Israel may be more interested in territorial
acquisition than in comprehensive peace, Furthermore, since the Camp David
accords proyide only for negotiations for West Bank-Gaza autonomy and agree-
ment on the basis of “mutual consgent,” there is no leverage internal to the treaty
itselt which inhibits Israel from further colonization of Palestinian lands. Since
the treaty effectively outrules the Arab military option (at least temporarily),
the only possible leverage which can be exerted on Israel is external, in other
words, political pressure from the international com:nunity.

In this context, the United States has a unique role, both as a global power
which has enjoyed the trust and confidence of protagonists on both sides of the
Middle East conflict, and as Israel’s principal ally and source of economic and
military ald. We run the risk of seriously failing our responsibilities by allowing
Israel to entrench itself further in occupled Arab territories, and to further frus-
trate efforts for just and comprehensive peace.

Under ¢he circumstances, it would be highly inconsistent to provide Israel with
massive unconditional aid. Why should we be obligated, in a legal or moral sense,
to subsidize Israeli policles which our own government and the international
community have recognized to be fllegal and antiethical to peace?

Unfortunately, the Egyptian-Israell agreement bears greater resemblance to a
military alliance than to a true peace treaty. American taxpayers are justifiably
skeptical of a “peace treaty” which commits our government to sending $4.5 bil-
lion (as an initlal installment) of military assistance to a region of the world
gihlch l1sml grapples with basic problems of nutrition, housing, health care, and

ucation, : '

We would like to bring to the attention of the members of this committee the
results-of a recent New York Times-CBS. public opinion poll in which 3% of
the respondents opposed our sending additional military equipzient to Egypt
and Israel, and 72% opposed our sending $5 billion over the next three years to
these countries. It I8 not unreasonable to assume that the American public views
the current aid package as the “tip of the fceberg,” the submerged portion of
which represents increasing American commitments of aid to the Middle Bast,
possibly escalating to the level of direct U.8. military involvement in future
Middle East wars. :

This is not a view without basis in reality, as the Senate amendment to the
Special International Security Assistance Act leaves the door open to ‘‘forgive-
ness” for portions of the $3.7 billion in 1oans to Egypt and Israel. The Memoran:
dum of Agreement between the United States and Israel does not legally bind us
to anything greater than consultation and considering “appropriate measurey” in
the event of Egyptian treaty violations. However, the creation of Israell expecta-
tions of American intervention may add to a morally binding force which could
impel us in the direction of direct fnvolvement against our better judgment and
will. And all of thig for no more than a dubjous “first step” toward peace.

We believe that without immediate and substantial movement in the direction
of just solutions to the problems of Middle Eastern peoples, especially the Pales-
tinians, the peace treaty may in fact become the first step in a process of regional
destabilization and escalating violence leading to war. We may already witness
the beginnings of this in the hostllity against the treaty expressed by America’s
traditional friends in the Arab world, and in the dangerous spiral of violence
across the Lebanese-Israeli border,
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In short, it 18 quite possible that unconditional aid to Israel and Egypt wiil be
a wasted expenditure, which will serve as a temporary narcotic for a dangerously
Infected region. Elected American officials neglect at their pexi! the potenual
political repercussions of tll-considered allocations of funds.

It should also be mentioned in the case of Israel that U.S, aid may contribute
materially to the persistence of Israeli violations of Palestinians’ human rights.
Consideration must be given to legal aspects of this situation, as the Foreign
Assistance Act and the International Security Assistance and Arms Export
Control Act call for the termination of economic and mfilitary assistance to
governments which engage in a consistent pattern of abuse of lnbematlonally
recognized human rights.

As a consequence, we invite the members of this committee to consider suspend-
Ing aid to Egypt and Israel pending :

. 1. The initiation of negotiations involving all parties to the Middle East
conflict, including the Palestinians and their legal representatives, the Pales-
tine Liberatlon Organization.

2. The cessation of all plans for further Israell settlement of occupied
Arab territories, and the rapid introduction of a plan for the withdrawal
of existing illegal Israell settlements,

8. The recognition and achievement of the fundamental human right of
til(ie Palestinians to return to their homeland and live there as first class
citizens.

This would be consistent with internationally recognized principles and U.S.
law. We constder that these are necessary first steps in the direction of true
peace, which wilt be founded upon mutual respect for the rights of all peoples
of the Middle East.

C. STATEMENT BY MORRIS J. AMITAY, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AMEBICAN ISBAEL
PuUBLIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

The American Israel Public Affairs Committee appreciates having the oppor-
tunity to state our views on the speclal International Security Asalstance Act
of 1979 to support the peace treaty between Israel and Egypt.

We also submit this statement on behalf of the Conference of Presidents of
Major American Jewish Organizations, the coordinating body for the activities
of 32 major American Jewish organizations as they relate to Israel.

The supplemental aid requested for Israel represents an important investment
in the peace process In the Middle East. The amounts requested—$800 million
in grant assistance and $2.2 billion in Foreign Military Sales Credits—will enable
Israel to implement peace with Egypt while maintaining her own security and
promoting the stability of the entire region. Under the Israell-Egyptian Peace
Treaty, Israel will withdraw totally from the Sinai Peninsula. In return, Egypt
agrees to full recognition of Israel, including diplomatie, economic and cultural
relations. The first stage of major withdrawal will be completed within nine
months, with total withdrawal within three years.

In doing so, Israel 1s rellnquishing tangidle strategic assets. The Sinai, more
than 20,000 square miles, most importantly afforded Israel strategic depth, but
also vital training space, natural defense posjtions and large quantities of oil.
In signing the peace treaty, President Sadat is making a major break In past
Egyptian policy. However, Egypt is a nation that has never had an orderly
elected transition of power, nor stable democratic institutions. Sadat has been
targeted for political attack and even assassination by other Arad nations and
groups who have rejected the peace negotiations. Egypt remains under intense
pressure from other Arab states, and given the volatility of the region the
future course of Exgyptian-Israeli relations is not altogether certain,

Nonetheless, Israel feels that peace with its neighbors is worth any reasonable
risk. The aid requested will strengthen the willingness of Israel to shoulder the
burdens and the risks necessary for peace.

BTRATNIO OOBTS AND CONSBIDERATIONS

The wlthdrawal from the Sinal will profoundly affect Israel’s military posture
and affect for years Israelf's ability to defend its people.

The Israeli air force will withdraw not only from two of the most modern
tactical airbases in the world—Eitam and Etzion-—but also from eight additional
airflelds in the Sinal. The Sinal also gave the air force large areas for training
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which will be lost, diminishing the effectiveness of Israel’s highly trained pilots—
always cited as the qualitative reason for Israell air superlority. Simulator
training or training missions over the Mediterranean Sea cannot duplicate the
actual conditions the Israell air force must prepare for.

Similarly, the Israeli ground forces will be handicapped by the loss of train-
ing areas in Sinal. The carrying out of coordinated armored maneuvers in the
_ more densely populated and much smaller Negev will be extremely difficult.

Israel will no longer have the same capability to patrol the Red Sea and Straits
of Tiran, The naval base at Sharm-el-Sheikh gives the Israell navy the ability
to guarantee free passage for its commerce to and from its southern port of
Eilat. These international waterways have been illegally blockaded twice by
the Arab states. After withdrawal, Israell naval craft will have to operate from
the congested Eilat civilian port—an area with less than five miles of coastline.

israers ammunition dumps, logistic center, and military distribution installa-
tions can no longer be dispersed over a large geographic region. Instead, they
will have to be concentrated in smaller numbers and area, increasing their
vulnerability. :

1sraelt positions and installations in the Sinal now give Israel accurate ad-
vanced-warning of actions on the western side of the Suez Canal and on the
eastern coart of the Red Sea and Guilf of Eilat. The early warning stations now
situated atop high ground cannot be duplicated in the Negev, which lacks such
topographical characteristics,

Finally, unlike the Arab states, Israel must rely heavily on its civilian reserve
forces. The Sinat withdrawal will increase the burden on Israel’s relatively
small standing army and make its reserves’ mobilization centers more vulner-
able to attack.,

The afd requested for Israel will be used to provide Israel with essentlal
facilities necessary to assure Israel’s security.

The $800 million in grant assistance will be used to help in the construction
of two major airiases in the Negev. These will only partially replace all of the
bases and airflelds being left in the Sinai, and will be built by the U.S. Army
Corps of Engineers.

The $2.2 btllion requested in military sales credits will enable Israel to replace
some of the most crucial elements of its defense system In the Sinai and for
essential purchases of military equipment. It should be noted however, that the
Israeli taxpayer will make a direct outlay over the next five years which will
considerably exceed the total aid now being requested. -

Because of the topography of the Negev, Israel will not only have to construct
new early warning systems, but rely more heavily on costly airborne early-
warning, and increase its air defense capablility. :

New port facilities will have to be bullt to accommodate the Guif of Eilat and
Red Sea naval patrols.

Entire new towns will have to be built to accommodate all of the extensive
services necessary to support the new airbases and army bases.

Thousands of miles of roads, hundreds of thousands of miles of electrical cable,
communications systems and pipe will be left for the Egyptians. The same In-
frastructure will have to be rebullt elsewhere.

Israel will need to make these extraordinary efforts primarily because most
Arab states have refused to join the peace process. Israel is still acutely menaced
from the north, east and south from Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, Jordan and Saudi
Arabla. The recent Baghdad conference demonstrated that Israel will not be able
to lower its guard against another Arab attack anytime in the foreseeable future,
Syria and Iraq have called for the overthrow of President Sadat, and accused
?im (;t “treason” for having the temerity to commit Egypt to live in peace with

srael. : . ’

Iu the five years since the Yom Kippur War, Syria, Iraq, Jordan and Saudi
Arabla have purchased more than $22.5 billion worth of military hardware and
support systems. Syria has acquired at least 50 MIG-28 and -27 fighter bomb-
ers, hundreds of advanced T-62 main battle tanks and scores of surface-to-air
missile batteries.

Iraq’s purchases, more than $5.5 billion worth, have included more than 80
MIG-23s and ~27s, tanks, tank transporters, APCs, SAMs and helicopters. Both
Syria and Iraq have acquired large amounts of anti-tank missiles from European
manufacturers. Both have dramatically improved the mobility and mechanisa-
tion of thelr infantries. Both now possess batteries of SCUD long-range ground-
to-ground ballistic missiles supplied by the Boviet Union, capable of hitting al-
most any target in Israel.
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The recent political rapprochement and military coordination between 8yria
and Iraq Is a source of deep concern, The New York Times reported on Feb, 18,
1970 that Iraq now has 2-3 armored divisions and 2-3 mechanfzed infantry
dlvisions ready to fight beside Syrian forces. Such an expeditionary force would
be comprised of 60,000 soldiers and up to 1300 tanks, three times the slze of the
Iragi force which fought alongside Syrlan units In 1978.

Syria’s continued occupation of Lebanon enables her to use that country as a
possible new base of attack on Israel’s north. It was reported last year that the
Syrlan government had demanded from the Lebanese government the rigkt to
use Lebanese territory for any eventuality in “the battie” against Israel. .

At the same time, Jordan's army and air force are increasing their coopera-
tion and coordination efforts with their Syrian counterparts. In recent years,
the Jordanian army has enhanced its mobility, firepower, air defenses and air-
power. The negative stance adopted by King Husseln since the treaty signing
strongly suggests that Jordan would not stay out of any future Syrian-Iraqi at-
tack on lsrael. - .

Saudl Arabia’s refusal to support American diplomacy and President Sadat,
and its close identification with the Arab radicals’ positions at the Baghdad
meeting make it more likely that Saudi Arabla would take part in any future
Arab attack on Israel. Saudl Arabia’s recent large-scale purchases of advanced
offensive military equipment place her on Israel’s strategic map and vastly in-
creases her military worth to the confrontation states on Israel’s borders.

Many of the bases and defense in the eastern Sinal-were vital to defend.
Israel not against Egypt but from an eastern front attack by Syria, Iraq, Jordan
and Saudl Arabia. The recent rapprochement between Syria and Iraqg poses new.
challenges for Israell defense planners. -

In addition, second line Arab states, especially Libya, Algeria and Kuwait,
could be expected to contribute massive amounts of equipment to support any
Arab attack on Israel. Libya alone has recelved dozens of advanced Soviet fight-
ers and hundreds of mobile SAMs and tanks—far beyond its own capablility to
man. It must be viewed as a pre-positioned arsenal, ready to assist in any new
Arab aggression against Israel.

Israel also faces a much greater potential threat on its eastern front as a
result of the overthrow of the Shah. The Ayatollah Khomein{ has been outspoken
in his condemnation of Israel and in his public support of Yassir Arafat and
the PLO. It 18 now possible Iran might send some of its modern American weap-
ons to the Syrian and Iraql forces. It is also possible that a large Iranian exped!-
tionary force might join in attacking Israel. The new Iranian government has
already announced its willingness to fight alongside the PLO.

Given its vulnerable borders and small population, Israel must plan its defense
on a worst-case scenario basis. It is unfortunate that even as a peace is being
implemented preparations must be made for assuring an adequate defense in a
future war. Nonetheless, this is the situation in which Israel finds {tself as a
result of continuing Arab hostllity and unwillingness to negotiate peace. Thus,
the ald requested will prevent war and in so doing, America’s own national in-
terests, foremost of which is peace, will be strengthened.

Congressional approval of the amounts requested thus will reinforce the tradl-
tional bonds between the two countrles and promote progress toward peace in
the entlre region.

D. COMMUNICATION FRrROM ROBERT DREYFUSS, DIRECTOB, MIDEAST INTELLIGENCE,
U.S. LABOR PARTY ’

WasHINGTON, D.C., May 15, 1979.
Hon. LEe HAMILTON,

Chatrman, Subcommittee on Europe and the Middle East, House Foreign
Affairs Commitiee, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MB. CHAIRMAN : On behalf of the U.8. Labor Party, I would like to express
our opposition to the legislation implementing the peace treaty between Egypt
and Israel, on the grounds that the treaty takes the region further from peace
than at any time in the post-war perlod, and in reality 18 nothing more than a

mllliiclxry pact. The attached articles provide ample documentation for our
position,
Thank you for your consideration.
Sincerely,

RosxrT DaxYFUSS, Director.
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(Frotm the Bxecutive latelligence Review, Apr. 8-9, 1079)
Tag Camp DaviD TREATY: WHAT IT REALLY 8aYs

{By Robert Dreyfuss)

It has often been stated since the publication of the Egyptian-Israeli treaty
that Egyptian President Anwar Sadat bhas “sold out” the Palestinian Arabs.
Many Arab leaders, including Syrian President }afez Assad, have described
Sadat as a "traitor” to the Arab cause. In the followlng section, we intend to
document-—quoting from the treaty text itself and from Its annexes and ap-

nded letters—the exact extent of Sadat’s capitulation to Israel in exchange
or the promised withdrawal from the 8inai Peninsula.

The core issue in the Palestine conflict is a resolution of the partition crisis
of 1947. At that time, an internationally accepted United Nations resolution called
for the establishment of two states, one Jewish and one Arab, in the territory of
historic Palestine. At the time, the Arab states—dominated by the British
Crown—refused to accept the UN resolution. In recent years, virtually every
Aradb state has come to support a pollcy of making peace with Israel if the
Israells accept the establishment of an Arab Palestinian state on the occupied
West Bank and Gaza, both Palestinian territories occupied in 1967 by Israel.

8hould Israel announce its willingness to accept the creation of a Palestinian
state and to withdraw its forces to the lines that prevailed before the June 19687
war, then the Arabs—especially Including the Palestine Liberation Organiza-
tion—would be prepared to make peace with Israel in a comprehensive settlement.

Not only does the current treaty not include any reference to the full withdrawal
of Israel to its former borders, but Sadat has fully legitimized the permanent
Israell occupation of the West Bank and the Gaza area. In the treaty appendix,
in a letter from Begin and Sadat to Carter, the following is stated:

“Israel and Egypt set for themselves the goal of completing the negotiations
(for West Bank and Gaza autonomy) within one year so that elections will be
held as expeditiously as possible after agreement has been rea:i.:; between the
parties. The self-governing. authority * * * will be established and inaugurated
within one month after it has been elected, at which time the transitional period
of five years will begin. The Israeli mflitary government and fts civillan ad-
ministration will be withdrawn, to be replaced by the self-governing authority,
as specified in the (Camp David) ‘Framework.’ ¢ ¢ * A withdrawal of Israel
armed forces will then take place and there will be a redeployment of the remain-
ing Israell forces into specified security locations.”

We must now consider the following points from this most important section
of the treaty documents:

(a) Nowhere does it state that the parties are bound to conclude an agree-
ment on autonomy within one year, only that it is a “goal” to do so. Thus, if
the Israelis object to the process, or if Arab Palestinians of the territories can-
not be found to serve as negotiators, then the autonomy process may break down
permanently. Should this happen—as it must, since the treaty does not even
try to resolve the fundamental issues at stake—then Sadat has no legal recourse.
During the negotiations, Sadat said that he would demand a fixed date for the
autonomy process ; that demand was abandoned.

(b} Nowhere does it state when elections must be held, only that they will be
held “as expediticusly as possible.” This vague phrase means that the period for
Implementing the treaty can be stretched indefinitely by the Israelis.

(c) The appendix mentions a “transitional period” of five years, but it does
not mention anything about what should happen after the five years. Israel's
government has stated officially that it plans to assert its sovereignty in—l.e,,
annex—the West Bank after the five-year period.

(d) The appendix states that “‘a withdrawal" will take place from the West
Bank and Gaza after the autonomy, but that the “remaining Israell forces” will
be redeployed. In other words, the treaty itself concelves of a permanent Israell
army occupation of the West Bank and Gasa, with no provistion at all for total
Israell withdrawal. Thus, Sadat has acquiesced in the falt accompli of the Israell
West Bank annexatfon. N

This above has been referred to as the famous “linkage" lzsue. It is clear that.
from the treaty text itself, thero is simply no linkage at all.

Into this plan the Israells and Egyptians have invited Jordan to join. The
appendix letter states:
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‘‘The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan is invited to join the negotiations. The
delegations of Egypt and Jordan may include Palestinians from the West Bank
and Gaza * * * or other Palestinians as mutually agreed.” . .

But the Jordanians and the Palestinians have both flatly rejected the offe~
to join the negotiations, since to join means to acquliesce in the permanent Israell
occupation of the lands from which Israel is supposed to withdraw.

The danger, of course, is that as Sadat becomes progressively isolated from
the other Arabs, he will be compelled to strike a harder bargaln with the Israelis.
But the Israells, under the treaty’s provisions, are not Lound to Palestinian
autonomy. In that case, Sadat—or, it he 18 overthrown, a successor regime—
will be faced with the necessity of unilaterally breaking the treaty.

In regard to the second major treaty issue, the treaty states in Article VI:

“In the event of a conflict between the obligations of the parties under the
present treaty and any of their other obligations, the obligations of this treaty
will be binding and implemented.” ’ '

This is the famous issue in which Egypt, until the last stage of the negotiations,
insisted that its Arab League treaty commitments held it responsible to come
to the aid of another Arab state—i.e., Syria, Lebanon, Jordan—should that Arab
state be attacked by the Israelis. But Article VI clearly relieves Egypt of that
commitment. This week, in fact, Egypt formally suspended its own membership
in the Arab League.

A third major complication in the treaty is that it states: :

“The parties will request the United Nations to provide forces and observers
to supervise the implementation of this annex and employ their best efforts to
prevent any violation of its terms.”

But the UN has formally declined to participate in the Egyptian-Israeli treaty.
Since an attached letter states that President Carter will ensure that Washington
“will exert its utmost efforts to obtain the requisite action by the Security
Council, and if the Securlty Council fails to establish and maintain the arrange-
ments called for in the treaty, the President will be prepared to take those steps
necessary to, ensure the establishment of an acceptable alternative multinational
force * * » .

It is therefore clear that Washington is prepared to introduce U.S.-allled
military forces into the Sinai area over Soviet and Arab objections.

Concerning the issue of timetables, there is little doubt that the Israelis can

. also retain thelr control over even the Sinai itself despite the commitment to
withdraw. According to the treaty accord, “Israel will complete withdrawal of
all its armed forces and civillans from the Sinai not later than three years from
the date of exchange of the instruments of ratification of this treaty (in a)
phased withdrawal * &

But the treaty, by allowing Israel to retain control over major portions of
the Sinal for years, means that Israel will not give up control over the Sinal
until long after the unresolvable issue of the Palestinians has wrecked the treaty
itself once and for all.

[From the Executive Intelligence Review, Apr. 3-9, 1979)
PEACE PAcr EQUALS MASSIVE MILITARIZATION

The just-signed Egypt-Israell peace treaty is a vehicle for a massive military
buildup in the Middle East which seems certain to provoke accelerated Arab-
Israeli conflict and threatens, as Arab spokesmen are publicly warning, to produce
direct U.S.-Soviet confrontation. :

The basis for this assessment are both the content of the Camp David policy
package—which poses a direct (and unnecessary, from the standpoint of U.S,
interests) threat to both the Arab countries and the Soviets—and the fact that
the arms-laden U.S.-Egyptian-Israeli deal behind the treaty is aggravating a
series of hotspot situations which, individually or in combination, will propel the
U.8. and Soviets rapidly toward war.

The most alarming aspect of the arrangement is that {t provides for an Ameri-
can nuclear umbrella over Israel. -

Any dobuts about this were dispelled by a front-page banner-headline Wash-
ington Post artlcle detalling the contents of the still not oficlally released U.S.
“memorandum of understanding” with Israel. This document, says the Post, guar
antees “an increased American presence in the Middle East and new emergency
aid for Israel” and special American “naval action to block a sea blockade and
emergency military resupply efforts” to Israel should Egypt break the treaty.
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And it contains g U.8, pledge to organize and maintain “an acceptable multi-
national force” of NATO-member countries to police the Sinai area if the United
Nations Security Council refuses, as is likely, to endorse the Camp David Pact
by providing a U.N. Security force for the area. .

The dangerous content of the Camp David arrangement was further elaborated
in a precisely worded March 27 New York Times editorial entitled "Battle“PLans
for Peace.” Citing Presidgnt Carter’s affirmation that America must now ‘“wage
peace,” the Times noted that the U.S. “has become in all but name their ally
in a risky enterprise. * * * Americans should uvaderstand . . . how deeply they
are now committed to the support of that process, diplomatically and economi-
cally, The enemies of the process stand to become ememdes of the United
States. * * * The opportunities now opened are as risky as war itself.” [Italics
supplied.] -

The same day’s Times ran a feature from its military correspoudent, Drew
Middieton, entitled “Treaty Opens the Door to New Power Balance,” which
detailed how the creation of a “new power structure in the Middle East” had
been created based on “Israel and a rearmed Egypt” and “supported by expanded
U.S. military involvement and arms deliveries.”

This level of the militarization drive is to be accompanied by arms buildup
campaigns directed toward North Yemen, Oman, and Somalia and toward the
establishment of U.S.-NATO naval facllitles at Haifa and Alexandria in the
Mediterranean and in several potential sites in the Indian Ocean-Arablan Guif
area.

CRIBIS ZONES

Regional crisis spots have heated up considerably in the wake of the treaty.
France's Le Figaro on March 27 reported a new offensive in southern Lebanon
by Christian forces against Palestinian and leftist forces. The leftists in turn
were put on high alert in anticipation of Israeli “retaliatory raids”; two bloody
terrorist incidents inside Israel for which the Palestine Liberation Organization
claimed responsibility in Beirut were to be used by Israel as a pretext for the
Israeli move.

High-level Arab sources in Brussels, Belglum have indicated to this news
service that the Lebanese situation is to be the excuse for Israel strikes against
both Syria and Iraq with the aim of destroying Iraq’s oil supplies.

On March 27, Baltimore Sun Washington correspondent Charles Corddry re-
ported that “Washington intelligence sources” were circulating reports about
Libya “moving troops eastward” toward the Egyptian border to prepare for
“border harassment” against Egypt. Corddry's sources claimed that a Soviet
general and several Soviet officers were coordinating the operations. This could
in fact be the signal for a long-feared Egyptian strike against Libya similar to
the one that Sadat launched in July 1077. '

!

THE GENDARMES

The crux of the Camp David treaty is the establishment of Egyptian and
Israell military power as regional “strike forces” to move into oil-producing
reglons at the behest of NATO.

To achleve this, the two countries will be provided with massive arrays of
and military-directed financial aid.

Israel, already the most highly militarized country in the Middle East, is
slated to receive $6 billion in Camp David Pact ald above and beyond the country’s
years $2.975 billion allotment from the U.8, $§1 billion of which goes for
armamends, o

The additlonal $6 billion breaks down as follows ;

Speeding up the sale and delivery of arms by 1980, including 75 F-16s,
more tanks and armored personnel carriers and alr-to-surface and alr-to-air
missiles, Total : $3 dillion. :

Providing payment for the Israell evacuation of the Sinai ares, with the
money slated for military-related infrastructure projects and the building of
new airbases. Total : §3 dillion.

Combined with Israel's drastic austerity situation, the military focus of the ald
will lock Israel more than ever into a garrison-state, regional gendarmerie role,

Bgypt will receive close to $3 déllion in military aid, according to ‘Washington
sources. This 1s to be centered around the shipment of F-5s, F—4 Phantoms, ar-
mored personnel carriers, surface-to-air missiles, jeeps, trucks and other vehicles.
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The crucial factor in Egypt is to be the transformation of that country’s citizen-
republican army into a truncated force of two “elite” divisions comprising 5,000
men each, to be used as “strike force” Intervention units into the region. Accord-
ing to one top Zionist lobby source with extensive Pentagon connections, “Egypt .
does not need a big army, and there is no way anyway that the Egyptians can
logistically run any big military operations, At this point, the only useful thing
for us to think about is to create special divislons that can be used for roles in
Africa and in the Arabian Gulf.”

The transformation of Egypt’s army in the direction of a mercenary force is
the one potential major hole in the agreement. Will the mass base and junior
officers of the army tolerate such an operation? A columnist for the Engligh-
language Baghdad Observer thinks not, and traces the reason back to the
original ways in which Henry Kissinger hoodwinked Egyptian President Sadat
into dismantling his own armed forces.

[From the Executive Intelligence Review, Apr. 8-9, 1€79]
THE METO STBATEGY : TURN FrROM GENEVA
(By Mary Jane Coates)

What looms behind Camp David’s thin veneer of political respectability is a
ge‘z;)f‘rTag;ucal military fantasy known as the Middle East Treaty Organization
(ME . ’

Uniting Israel, Egypt, and the U.S., METO is slated to extend the role of
NATO throughout NATO’s so-called southern tier, thereby acting as a buffer
against the Soviet Union. .

The author of this cold-war military pact is Zionist lobby spokesman Edgar
Bronfman, the chairman of Seagrams, Inc, the U.8. end of the international
drug- and dirty-money linked Seagram’s liquor empire. Working with National
Security Council head Zbigniew Brzezinski and Henry Kissinger, Bronfman has
orchestrated the entire Camp David “‘peace” project with the express purpose
of forcing the economic, political and military policies of London and Washington
financial interests upon the Arab world.

THE BACKGROUND

The Zionist lobby's main task in the autumn of 1977 was to stop at all costs
the momentum bullding within certain U.S.,, European, and Arab circles to
relaunch a Geneva conference. In October 1977, U.S. Secretary of State Cyrus
Vance and Soviet Foreign Minister Andrel Gromyko issued a joint statement
calling for a Geneva conference and for meeting the “legitimate rights of the
Palestinians.”

It was at this time that Edgar Bronfman and other Zionist lobby forces sur-
faced. In 1978, Bronfman and Burton Josephs, then head of the Anti-Defamation
Jeague, traveled to Washington to launch the METO operation. In conversations
with the White House staff in January 1978, Bronfman and Josephs called for
the creation of an anti-Soviet “Grand Alliance” in the area consisting of Israel,
Egypt and the United States.

Soon after this operation was launched, Senate Foreign Relations Committee
chairman Frank Church similarly called for the creation of a “Grand Alllance”
of the aforementioned countries to defend U.S. interests and to thwart Soviet
incursions in the area. -

. With the Zionist lobby mobilized in Congress, Bronfman called for a formal
METO alliance for the Mideast in a July 1978 New York Times op-ed.

Aiding him {n this operation were Eugene Rostow, Rita Hauser, and Arthur
Goldberg. Rostow, who was a key pro-Israel State Department official during
the 1967 Arab-Israell war, and New York City lawyer Rita Hauser are cur-
rently members of the confrontationist lobbying group, the Committee on the
Present Danger. In addition to being a top Zionist lobby strategist, Goldberg
helped author UN Resolution 242 while serving as U.S. ambassador to the
United Nations.

ENTER EGYPT

While the U.S. side of the Zionist lobby was softening up the Carter Admin-
istration for Camp Daviq, Israeli networks, in coordination with certain circles
instde Egypt, Moroceo, and Saudl Arabla, were laying the groundwork for the
eventual Egypt-Israel-U.8. deal.

47-699 0 - 79 - 16
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In Morocco in 1078, a series of very important meetings took place which
brought together Egyptian counselor Hassan Tuhami, then Saudi Intelllgence
head Kamal Adham, and Israell Foreign Minister Moshe Dayan.

A recent feature in the Paris daily Le Monde indicates that Tuhami was one
of the chief stringpullers from the Arab side. According to reporier Eric Rouleau,
Tuhami’s career was temporarily brought to an abrupt end by Gamel Abdet
Nasser because of his strong ties with the fundamentalist Muslim Brotherhood.
Forced to withdraw from active political life, Tuhami developed a strong dislike
for Nasser's progressive and pro-Soviet policies. Resurrected through Sadat’s
ascension to power in 1971, Tuhaml has beén actlve ln dlvestlng Egypt of any
last vestiges of Nasserism,

In addition to his role in Camp David, '.l‘uhaml is also responsible for the
1978 border war between Egypt and Libya. Tuhami’s presence i8 clearly evident
today as Sadat once again threatens an invasion of Libya.

STRIKE FORCES AND GENDARMES

In actuality, the Egyptian move into Libya was the first action of the develop-
ing METO alliance. Not surprisingly, U.S8. Zionist lobby Senator Jacob Javits
was in Egypt at the time of invasion. Since that time, Javits’ coileague In the
Senate, Heary “Scoop” Jackson, has found inspiration in Egypt’'s actions for the
issuance of a March 1979 proposal for Egypt and Israel to form “joint strike
forces” to “protect the oilflields” in the area, irrespective of whether the oil-
producing states request such ‘‘protection.” Jackson'’s proposal was issued on the
eve of the recent visit by President Carter to Egypt and Israel to firm up the
tripartite Egypt-Israel-U.8. alllance, and Carter himself has committed favorably
on the use of Egypt’s armed divisions for “regional stability” operations.

According to the Jackson-Javits-Bronfman designs, once states like Saudi
Arabla are blackmailed and destabilized to the point of accepting the tripartite
arrangement, they will come humbly under the U.8.-NATO blanket and begin to
put METO in place. With British client regimes like that of Oman joining in,
the stage i8 to be set for the establishment of the METO arrangement officially.
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APPENDIX 6

DEPARTMENT OF STATE LETTER oN Existing U.S. ASSURANCES TO AND
AGREEMENTS WITH ISRAEL, ACCOMPANIED BY SECRET ATTACHMENT '

Avaousr 6, 1979.
Hon. LEE H. HAMILTON, . NS
Chairman, Subcommitice on Europe and the Middle East.

DEAR ME. CHAIRMAK During the Subcommittee’s hearing on the Treaty of

. Peace between Egypt and Israel and the related undertakings of the United

States to the parties, you requested a list of the commitments and assurances
of the United States to Israel which remain in force,
This request resulted from a discussion of paragraph eisht of the Memorandum

~of Agreement between the Governments of the United States and Israel, dated

March 26, 1979. That provision dild not confirm the continued valldlty of all
prior United States agreements with and assurances to Israel, but specified
instead that, with the exception of the items listed, the agreements and assur-
ances in effect on March 26 were not terminated or altered by the conclusion of
the Treaty of Peace. This formulation was adopted in the place of more sweep-
ing afirmations concerning the continued validity of all prior assurances so as,
among other purposes, to avoid inadvertently appearing to give enhanced or
renewed effect to undertakings which had already lapsed for other reasons, such
as changes of circumstance or full implementation. You will note also that para-
graph nine of the March 26 Memorandum of Agreement provides that it sets
forth the full understandings of the United States and Israel with regard to the
subject matters covered between them by that Memorandum of Agreement.

Any attempt at a definitive listing of U.S. commitments and assurances to
Israel is somewhat problematical. Nevertheless, in response to your request, we
have carefully reviewed the documentation reflecting what have in recent years
been considered to constitute United States commitments or assurances to Israel,
whether or not of a legally binding nature, and have prepared the attached classi-
fled list. We have carefully reviewed the classification of these documents and
downgraded them where possible, taking into account the effect disclosure might
have on our forelga relations interests, particularly the continuing Middle East
negotiations,

Sincerely,
: - HERBERT J. HANSELL,
Legal Adviser.

Attachment as stated.

1 Those portions of the attachment that are classified are retained in committee files.

(239)



240

UNITED STATES COMMITMENTS AND ASSURANCES
TO ISRAEL~Y

I. (U) Published Bilateral International Agreements
(U) The United States has entered into a wide

variety of international agreements with Israel concernlng

agriculture, atomic energy, aviation, copyright, defense,

economic and technical cooperation, education, extradition,

information media, investment guarantees, scientific

cooperation, telecommunications, trade and commerce,

visas, and weather stations. Those in force as of

January 1, 1979 are listed in the attached excerpt from

the Department of State publication, Treaties in Force

(Tab A). We have added to the excerpt one commodities

agreement which entered into force since then.

II. (U) Recent Undertakings Related to Mid-East
Peace Process

(U) The agreements, assurances and conmitments
undertaken by the United States in conjunction with the
Treaty of Peace between Egypt and Israel are described
in the letter of April 26, 1979, from Assistant Secretary
Bennet to Chairman Hamilton (Tab B) and are contained
in the following documents, which the Committee has

recexved

--{U) Letter of March 26, 1979, from President
Carter to Prime Minister Begin; .

-~(U) Letter of March 19, 1979, from
Secretary Brown to Minister of Defense
Weizman, with SECRET attachment; ’

--(U) Agreement concerning Airbase Construction,
of April 6, 1979;

1Tabs C,D,E, F, I,and J, are classified and retained in comxﬁlttee files.

.
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-~-(U) Agreement concerning Airbase Construction
Fipnancing, of April 6, 1979;

~-(U) Memorandum of Agreement concerning Assurances,
of March 26, 1979;

~-~-(U) Memorandum of Agreement concerning 0il,
of March 26, 1979;

(Security Deletion)

~~-(U) Memorandum of Agreement concerning 0il, of
June 22, 1979.

(U) In addition, the United States assurance to Egypt
and Israel of its intention to be a full partner in the
negotiations concerning the West Bank and Gaza, is
reflected in the joint letter of March 26, 1979 from
President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin to President

Carter.

(U) Unrelated to the Treaty of Peace, but mentioned
in the Brown-Weizman letter of March 19, 1979, is an
agreement with Israel concerning military research and
development and procurement of March 19, 1979, which is
being transmitted to the Congress separately.

I1X. (U) Undertakings Related to Prior Stages in the
Peace Process

(Security Deletion)

(Security Deletion)

1v. (U) other Assurances

(U) In addition to the items listed above, there
have been, over the years, a series of public statements
and diplomatic exchanges which may be construed as a
political commitment to the security of Israel. The
following list constitutes a representative sampling:

--(U! Address by President Carter before the
United Nations General Assembly, October 4,
1977:

"For Israel this means borders
that are recognized and secure.
Security arrangements are crucial
to a nation that has fought for its
survival in each of the last four
decades. The commitment of the
United States to Israel's security
is unquestionable.®
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-~-(U) Statement issued by the White House during
Prime Minister Begin's visit, July 19, 1977:

"In the course of the talk this
morning on the diplomacy of peace,
the President [Carter]) reaffirmed
the enduring American commitment to
the security and well-being of Israel.
He assured the Prime Minister that
any differences that may occur from
time to time should not be allowed to
obscure America's and his personal
dedication to this historic American
commitment. He asked the Prime Minister
to express to the people of Israel the
determination of the people of the United
States to help them find true peace.

(Security Deletion)

(Security Deletion)

--(U) President Kennedy's News Conference,
May 8, 1963:

"phis Government has been and
remains strongly opposed to the
use of force or the threat of force
in the Near East. In the event of
aggression or preparation for
aggression, whether direct or
indirect, we would support appropriate
measures in the United Nations,
other courses of action on our own
to prevent or to put a stop to such
aggression which, of course, has been
the policy which the United States
has followed for some time."
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iSecurity Deletion)

--{U) Resolution to Promote Peace and Stability
in the Middle East, PL 85-7, approved March 9,
1957, as amended.

--(U) Aide-Memoire to Israeli Embassy from
Secretary of State Dulles, February 11, 1957:

"In the absence of some over-
riding decision to the contrary,
as by the International Court
of Justice, the United States, on
behalf of vessels of United States
registry, is prepared to exercise
the right of free and innocent
passage [with respect to the Gulf
of Agaba and Straits of Tiran) and
to join with others to secure general
recognition of this' right."

--(U) Tripartite Declaration, May 25, 1950,
by the UK, France and the U.S.:

"The three Governments take this
opportunity of declaring their deep
interest in and their desire to
promote the establishment and
maintenance of peace and stability
in the area and their unalterable
opposition to the use of force or
threat of force between any of
the states in that area. The three
Governments, should they find that
any of these states was preparing
to violate frontiers or armistice
lines, would, consistently with
their obligations as members of the
United Nations, immediately take
action, both within and outside the
United Nations, to prevent such
violation."
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June 27, 1975 (26 UST 1873; TIAS
s1aey,

Sep&nbﬂr 33, V974 (20 UST 117Y;
TIAS 0581) .

Septemder 22, 1976 (25 UST 338%;

septesber 21, 1976, (28 DST S33;
$2).
Movember 23, 1976 {28 DSY S433;

8881).
Woveaber 2), 1976 (28 UST 381);
TIAS W660) .
Bovember 2), 1976 (28 OSY $¥97;
TIAS 8459},
Decenber 3, 1977 (TIAS 9028y,
Decanber 5, 1977 (TIAS 909%) .
Decesber 3, 1377 {TIAS 9097).
Decenber 5, 1977 STIAS 9093).

EDOCATION

Ag:nunt for financing certain
ucational exchange grograms,

with memorandum of understanding.
Exchange of notes at Tel Aviv and
Jeroaalens June 10 and 22, "Ul

entered iato force June
13 UST 1363; TIAS %0%7;

Amendmenti
March 21 and 23, 1957 (10 OST
386; TIAS €240; €10 ONTS 403).

Merorandum of wnderstanding on
wducation, vith snnex. Signed at
Jerusalea November 15, 1978;
entered into force Novambar 18,

[

EXTVDITION

Convention relating to
extredition. Signed at

Washington Decembar 10, 1962
antered {nto force Decesber §,

1963,
u’uu 1707t TINS S0TE; AN LTS
n.
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. TAIATIES 3N FORCE

ISRAEL (Cont'd)

Understanding regarding certain
errors In thé translation of the
Rebrev text of the extradition
convention of December 10, 1362
(TIAS 5076). Rechange of notes
4t Jervsales and Ted) Aviv April &
and 11, "ﬂ- entered into force
Aprll 11, 196

19 vst1 302 SIM 6246,

INPORMATIONAL NEOIA GUARANTIZS

Agreerent rnnlng

inluntlonl wedia whunty

FIOgram purauint to sec.

nllb) (3) of the Economie

Cooperstion Act of 1908, as

arended. Exchange of potes at

Tel Avie June 9, I”n entered

into force June 9, 1952,

3 g N8 TIRS ISII' 170 wTs
2 .

IRVESTNENT GOARANTIES

Agreement relating to the
industrial investment guaranty
PXOQFAR DUXSUARL tO $EC.

1 (b} (3} of the Economic
Cooperation Act of 1980, as
amended. EZxchange of notes at
Te) Aviv Auguar 7 and 8, 19524
enuud into force Avguat 0,

) Ugl’ 50453 TIAS 2606; 101 UNTS
37.
Averdments:

July 3% and Avgust 19, 1957 (8
UST 1010; TIAS 38%2; 239 nw1s

310 .
February S and 20, 1963 {¥v DST
3373 TIAS 53163 ATa UNTS 332).

WUTOAL SICORITY

Agreement relating to assurance
and economic assistance as
avthorized in the Mutual Securfty
Act of 1151, Ixchange of notes
at Washington Deceader 7, 1951
cnunﬂ into force December 'l.

3 gsr 2878; TIAS 2062; 157 ml

PUBLICATIONS

Agresrent relating to the
exchange of officisl
uilications. Exchange of noves
Aviv Fedbrusry 13 ang 19,
cnuud into force February

1 DS‘X ’l?' TIAS 21693 122 UNTS

SCIXNTIVIC COOPEZRATION

Agreenent on the United States~
Iszsel binational aclence
foandation with clchunqc ol
letters. Signed at ¥ev Y
Septenber 27, 1912. ennnd lnu
force Septesber 27, 1972,

23 UST 2669; TIAS T460.

TELECOMXUNICATION

Agqreesert relsting to redio
cosamlcation facliities at or'
nesr Evbassy eites foy
transnisnion of official
Evchange of notes at

Agreement relating to radio
comaunications detveen sratens
atstfons on behalf of third
parties. Eschange of notes at
Nashington July 7, 1965; murnd
!Mo fercl August 6, 196

14 0 3 TIAS se2ny 5" ONTS

Agreesent rejating to the .
reciprocal granting of -
avthorizations to permit licenaed
amateur radic operators of aitber
COuUNtry to operate tholx lutlon.
ln the other country nr
notes st v.lhh’lm am
““l entered into force June

I'l Dt‘l‘ T60; TIAS 6020; S78 UNTS
159,

TRADR MD» COMMIRCE

Treaty of friendshlp, commerce,
and navigstion,
exchange of not $1gn
washington Auqun 23, 1951
entered imto force April 3, 1954,
5 I'J:Y 5507 TIAS 2940 219 UNTS

Interim agreement pursuvant to
art. XXiIIl of the General
Agressent on Teriffs and Trade
wvith schedules. Signed at Genevs
March S, nu; entered fnto force
Karch 5, 19

13 UST 090; illl 3029; aeé ONTS

29.-

nm

Agru-m. zrelating to the lasue
by the United states of visas
without chirge to authorised crew
members of afrcraft operated by
alr carriers desfgnated by lerasd
in consideration of the
continution by lsrael of its
prsctice of not requiring vlln
of authorized crev sesbers of
sircrafe operated by alxr carsiers
designated by the United States.
Exchange of notes at Twl Aviv
Xarch 27 and June 1, V9845

antersd imo f(orce Ju)y \. 1981,
3 0:: AV96: TIAS 2650; 212 Owrs

Lqutunt providing lor the
geciprocsl waiver of nonirmigrant
passport viss fees. Xxchanges of
notes at Jerusalea and Tel Aviv
Febraary 1% and 20 and march 2,
1935; entered into force March 2,

1955, -
? I‘ls'; 2125: TIAS X613, 220 UNTS
1.

VEATRER STATIORS

Agreement relating to a
cooperative mereorological
pro?: in support of the
ravinsonde observation stetion at
B¢t Dsqan. [EPxchange of notea at
Tel Aviv and Jervsslea April 29
and May 22, 1968; entered into
force May 32, 1940; effective .
Janvary 3, 1960
" US'I’ $100; ’lAl €510; 633 TS

ITALY

AGRICULTURAL COMNODITIES

Agresament yelating to the use of
1ira equivalent for the purehese
of agricultursl commodities
allocated to Italy pursuant to
the Mutual Security Act of 1933,
ap amgnded. LExchange of letters
at Powme May I!, uss; unn.ud
into force May 1

6 0ST 3710 TIAS ”69! ll! unis

ATOMIC IWERGY

Agreement for cooperation on uses
of atoric energy for mutual
Sefense purposes. Signed st kome
Decerder 3, lllo. mtuoa into
foree May 24,

l?,\sf ey 'nu Q?ltx 410 UNTS

Arrangement for the exchange of
technical information and
cooperation in safety ntuxeh
and developmant snd elopment
of standards, Signed at dethesds
May 29, \’75; entered into force

27 vsT }1271 Ynl [ 311}

AVIATION

Alxr navigation emant .

Pxchange of not ulln'tm

octodber 13 Ana ", "!l: ontesed

into force octoder 31, 1931,

A7 Stat. 2640; IAS 2%; ¥ Bevans
WY 137 LNTS 209,

Agreement relsting to alr service

facilities 4n Jealy. Z2xchange of

notes at Rowe June 9, 19N

entered into force June %, 1907,

62 Stat, 3074; TIAS 21275 108
TS 157,

A7z transport sgreement with
»nemorandun and axchange of nowes,
Signed et Rome June 22, 1970¢
entezed into force provis lomlly
June 22, “10: definitively
August 9, 1373,
n t‘nr 2096 TIAS €937 T4 OIS
%,
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DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Washinglon, DL 20320

April 26, 1979

Dear Mr. Chairman:

A number of the questions contained in your
letter of March 20 have now been answered through
testimony and communications received by the
Committee, and further answers will, of course,
be provided in today's session. I thought it
might be useful, however, to describe briefly the
agreements and commitments undertaken by the United
States in connection with the Treaty of Peace between
Egypt and Israel. Documents expressing all such
agreements and commitments have now been received
by the Committee.

The principal undertakings may be summarized
as follows: - )

First, in direct connection with the Peace Treaty
package, the United States has made the following
commitments to both Egypt and Israel:

--We have assured them of our readiness to
participate fully in all stages of the
West Bank and Gaza negotiations;

~-In the event of an actual or threatened
treaty violation, we will, on request of
one or both parties, consult with the
parties and take such other action as
we may deem appropriate and helpful to
achieve compliance with the Treaty.

--The United States will perform aerial
monitoring of the Sinai arrangements during
the withdrawal period as reguested by
the parties; and

The Honorable
Lee H. Hamilton, Chairman
Subcommittee on Europe and
the Middle East

TAB B



248

--We will try to arrange through the UN for
the permanent stationing of the international
personnel called for under the Treaty, but,
should this fail, the President will be
prepared to take those steps necessary to
?nsure an acceptable alternative multinational
orce.

- The assurance concerning United States partlcxpatlon
in the West Bank and Gaza negotiations is reflected
in the joint letter from President Sadat and Prime
Minister Begin to President Carter. The other
commitments mentioned above are set out in President
Carter's March 26 letter to both leaders.

Second, in addition to the foregoing assurances
made to both parties, we have entered into certain
bilateral undertakings with each of them, subject
of course to substantive and procedural requxrements
of the United States laws..

Israel

The bilateral undertakings with Israel are set
out in Secretary Brown's letter to Minister of Defense
Weizman, the Memorandum of Agreement concerning
assurances, and the Memorandum of Agreement concerning
0il. The principal undertakings set out in Secretary
Brown's letter are the following:

--We will provide managerial, technical and
financial assistance in the construction
of two airbases in the Negev for Israel,
including a grant of $800 million. This
undertaking is elaborated through two
implementing agreements relating to the
construction project and its financing;

--¥’e will provide $2.2 billion in loans to
meet other military relocation costs or
eguipment purchases over a three year
period; and
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~-We are prepared to approve the sale of
substantial quantities of equipment for
the modernization of Israeli armed forces
and to accelerate the F-16 aircraft delivery

schedule.

The first Memorandum of Agreement with Israel
is to a substantial extent an elaboration of the
United States' assurance to the parties, described
above, undertaking in the event of an actual or
threatened violation of the Treaty of Peace to
consult with the parties and to take such other
actions as we deem appropriate. Our principal
undertakings under that memorandum can be summarized

as follows:

--We will take appropriate measures to
promote full observance of the Treaty of

Peace;

--We will consult with the parties and
take such remedial measures as we deem
appropriate in the event of actual or
threatened Treaty violation;

-~-We will provide support we deem appropriate
for Israeli responses to Peace Treaty
violations and will, in cases threatening
Israel's security, be prepared urgently
to consider special measures;

--We will support the Peace Treaty regime
for navigation and overflight of the
Strait of Tiran and Gulf of Agaba:

--We will oppose UN actions we judge to
affect the Peace Treaty adversely;

--We will try to be responsive to Israel's
military and economic assistance require-
ments; and

--We will take steps to prevent transfer
of U.S. supplied weapons to third parties
for use in armed attack against Israel.
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Thé Memorandurni 6f Agreement also confirms that
existing U.S. agreements with and assurances to
Israel are not affected by the conclusion of the
Treaty of Peace, with enumerated exceptions.

In the Memorandum of Agreement with Israel
concerning oil, the United States and Israel agree
to conclude an agreement providing, in essence,
that the United States will assure that Israel
obtains 0il to meet its needs, should Israel be
unable to secure it oil needs through normal
procedures, for a period of 15 years, including
the existing five year oil supply arrangement. All
costs incurred by the United States will be
reimbursed by Israel. .

Egypt

Our bilateral assurances to Egypt are reflected
in Secretary Brown's letter to Defense Minister Ali
relating to military assistance, which provides
that: v

--We are prepared to expand our sales to

-—Egypt of military equipment and services
and to finance at least a portion of those
sales;

--The Preésident is prepared to recommend
sale of $1.5 billion in such equipment and
services during the next three years,
with FMS financing at specified texrms; and

--We are prepared in general to sell military
items listed in the classified attachment

to the Brown letter.

In addition, while we have made no specific commitment
to Egypt on economic aid levels, we did make clear
our intent to seek $300 million in economic support
fund assistance for Egypt to supplement our existing
aid. o

All of the undertakings and assurances described
above have been concluded in the form of Memoranda
of Agreement and letters. They are not mutual security
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or mutual defense treaties or security guarantees.
They do not commit the United States to take any
particular action in response to treaty violations
or other events. ’

The undertakings in the President's letters
to President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin are made
expressly subject to United States constitutional
processes. The undertakings in the Memorandum of
Agreement concerning assurances are, in essence,
to consult, to consider a variety of responses
to a demonstrated violation of the Peace Treaty,
and to take such remedial measures as the United
States alone deems appropriate.  While the
language of the Memorandum is far short of security
guarantee language, the Memorandum nonetheless also
contains an express qualifier subjecting it to
United States constitutional processes and laws.

Paragraph 5 of the Memorandum deals with
our diplomatic posture in the United Nations and
reserves to the United States the judgment whether
a proposed action or resolution might adversely affect
the Treaty of Peace. Paragraph 6 relating to economic
and military assistance is a general statement of
intent expressly subject to Congressional authorization
and appropriation processes. Paragraph 7 reflects
existing requirements under the Arms Export Control
Act, requirements we would wish to meet even were
they not legislatively mandated.

.

The substance and form of the commitments in
the Memorandum of Agreement concerning assurances
thus are of the nature traditionally concluded in
executive understandings and agreements.

The United States assurance to Israel on oil
is expressly subject to an undertaking to seek such
additional statutory authorization as may be necessary.
It reflects an understanding that those implementing
actions involving U.S. crude, rather than U.S. good
offices or efforts to arrange Israeli access to
foreign crude, are dependent upon U.S. statutes.

These United States commitments and undertakings
have played an important role in assisting both
Egypt and Israel to accept the risks of the momentous
step they have taken. We have tried to draw these
documents carefully to meet the important practical,
political and psychological reguirements of the
situation while avoiding excessive commitments by
the United States. We have also endeavored to
assure that the undertakings of the United States
were made subject to Congressional action and
oversight.

Sincerely,

Douglas J. Bennet, Jr.
Assistant Secretary for
Congressional Relations



262

Memorandum of Agreehent between the Governments of
Israel and the United States concerning the Geneva
Peace Conference, dated September 1, 1975

1. The Geneva Peace Conference will be reconvened
at a time coordinated between the United States and
Israel.

2. The United States will continue to adhere to
its present policy with respect to the Palestine Liberation
Organization, whereby it will nof recognize or negotiate
with the Palestine Liberation Organization so long as
the Palestine Liberation Organization does not recognize
Israel's right to exist and does not accept Security
Council Resolutions 242 and 338. The United States
Government will consult fully and seek to concert its
position and strategy at the Geneva Peace Conference on
this issue with the Government of Israel. Similarly,
the United States will consult fully and seek to concert
its position and strategy with Israel with regard to
the participation of any other additional states. It
is understood that the participation at a subsequent
phase of the Conference of any possible additional

state, group or organization will require the agreement

of all the initial participants.
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3. The United States will make every effort
" to ensure at the Conference that all the substantive

negotiations will be on a bilateral basis.

4. The United States will oppose and, if
necessary, vote against any initiative in the Security
Council to alter adversely the terms of reference of
the Geneva Peace Conference or to change Resolutions 242
and 338 in ways which are incompatible with their
original purpose. '

5. The United States will seek to ensure that
the role of the cosponsors will be consistent with what
was agreed in the Memorandum of Understanding between

the United States Government and the Government of

Israel of December 20, 1973.

6. The United States and Israel will concert
action to assure that..the Conference will be conducted
in a manner consonant with the objectives of this
document and with the declared purpose of the Conference,
namely the advancement of a negotiated peace between

Israel and each one of its neighbors.

47-699 0 - 79 - 17
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Memorandum of Agreement between the United States and
Israel of September 1, 1975

3. Israel will make its own independent arrangements
for oil supply to meet its reguirements through normal
procedures. In the event Israel is unable to secure
its needs in this way, the United States Government,
upon notification of this fact by the Government of
Israel, will act as follows for five years, at the end
of which period either side can terminate this arrangement

on one-year's notice.

(a) If the oil Israel needs to meet all .
its normal requirements for domestic consumption
is unavailable for purchase in circumstances where
no quantitative restrictions exist on the ability
of the United States to procure oil to meet its
normal requirements, the United States Government
will promptly make oil available for purchase by
Israel to meet all of the aforementioned normal
requirements of Israel. If Israel is unable to

secure the necessary means to transport such oil
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to Israel, the United States Government will
make every effort to help Israel secure the

necessary means of transport.

(b) If the o0il Israel needs to meet all

of its normal requirements for domestic consumption

is unavailable for purchase in circumstances
where quantitative restrictions through embargo
or otherwise also prevent the United States from
procuring oil to meets its normal reguirements,
the United States Government will promptly make
oil available for purchase by Israel in
accordance with the International Energy Agency
conservation and allocation formula as applied
by the United States Governﬁent, in order to
meet Israel's essential requirements., If
Israel is unable to secure the necessary means
to transport such oil to Israel, the United
States Governmenz will make every effort to
help Israel secure the necessary means of

transport.

Israeli and United States experts will
meet annually or more frequently at the request
of either party, to review Israel's continuing

oil requirement.

* * *
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9. The United States Government will not
join'in and will seek to prevent efforts by others to
bring about consideration of proposals which it

and Israel agree are detrimental to the interests

of Israel.

10. In view of the longstanding United States
commitment to the survival and security of Israel the
United States Government will view with particular
gravity threats to Israel's secﬁrity or sovereignty
by a world power. 1In support of this objective, the
United States Government will in the event of such
threat consult promptly with the Government of Israel
with respect to what support, diplomatic or otherwise,
or assistance it can lend to Israel in accordance with.

its constitutional practices.

13. The United States Government shares the
Israeli position that under existing political circumstances
negotiations with Jordan will be directed toward an
overall peace settlement.

14. 1In accordance with the principle of freedom of
naviéétion on the high seas and free and unimpeded passage
through and over straits connecting international waters,
the United States Government regards the Straits of Bab el-
Mandeb and the Strait of Gibraltar as international waterways.
It will support Israel's right to free and unimpeded passage
through such straits. Similarly, the United States Government
recognizes Israel's right to freedom of flights over the Red
Sea and such straits and will support diplomatically the

exercise of that right.

* * *




APPENDIX 7

DocuMmeNTs AssocIATED WritH THF Peace Treaty

MEMORANDUMBS OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE GOVERNMENT OF THE UNITED STATES
OF AMERICA AND THE STATE OF ISRAEL

Recognizing the significance of the conclusion of the Treaty of Peace between
Israel and Egypt and considering the Importance of full lImplementation of the
I'reaty of Peace to Israel’s security interests and the contribution of the conclu-
sion of the Treaty of Peace to the security and development of Israel as well as
its significance to peace and stability in the region and to the maintenance of
international peace and security ; and

Recognizing that the \\lthdrawal from Sinai Imposes additional heavy security,
military and economie burdens on Israel;

The Governments of the United States of America and of the State of Israel,
subject to thefr constitutional processes and applicable law, confirm as follows:

1. In the light ot the role of the United States in achieving the Treaty of
Peace and the parties desire that the United States continue its supportive
efforts, the United States will take appropriate measures to promote full
observance of the Treaty of Peace.

2. Should it be demonstrated to the satisfaction of the United States that
there has been a violatlon or threat of violation of the Treaty of Peace, the
United States will consult with the parties with regard to measures to halt
or prevent the violation, ensure observance of the Treaty of Peace, enhance
friendly and peaceful relations between the parties and promote peace in the
region, and will take such remedial measures as it deems appropriate, which may
include diplomatic, economic and military measures us described below.

3. The United States will provide support it deems appropriate for proper
actions taken by Israel in response to such demonstrated violations of the Treaty
of Peace. In particular, if a violation of the Treaty of Peace is deemed to
threaten the security of Israel, including, inter alia, a blockade of Israel's use
of international waterways, a violation of the provisions of the Treaty of Peace
concerning limitation of forces or an armed attack against Israel, the United
States will be prepared to consider, on an urgent hasis, such measures as the
strengthening of the United States presence in the area, the providing of emer-
gency suplies to Israel, and the exercise of maritime rights {n order to put an end
to the violation,

4. The United States will support the partles’ rights to navigation and over-
flight for access to either country through and over the Strait of Tiran and the
Gulf of Aqaba pursuant to the Treaty of Peace.

6. The United States wlill oppose and, if necessary, vote against any action
or resolution In the United Nations which in its judgment adversely affects the
Treaty of Peace.

6. Subject to Congressional authorlzation and appropriation, the United
States will endeavor to take Into account and will endeavor to be responsive to
military and economic assistance requirements of Israel.

7. The United States will continue to impose restrictions on weapons supplied
by it to any country which prohibit their unauthorized transfer to any third
party. The United States will not supply or authorize transfer of such weapons
for use in an armed attack against Israel, and will take steps to prevent such
unauthorized transfer.

8. Existing agreements and assurances between the United States and Israel
are not terminated or altered by the conclusion of the Treaty of Peace, except
for those contajned in Articles 5, 6, 7, 8, 11, 12, 15, and 16 of the Memorandum
of Agreement between the Government of the United States and the Government
of Israel (United States-Israell Assurances) of September 1, 1975.

(2587)
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9. This Memorandum of Agreement sets forth the full understandings of the
United States and Israel with regard to the subject matters covered between
them hereby, and shall be carried out in accordance with its terms.

CyYrus R. VaNoE,
(For the Government of the United States of Amerioa.)
M. DaAYAN,
(For the Government of lsrael.)

March 26, 1979. )
MARCH 26, 1970,

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE GOVERNMENTS OF
THE UNITED STATES AND ISRAEL

The oll supply arrangement of September 1, 1975, between the Governments of
the United States and Israel, annexed hereto, remains in effect. A memorandum
of agreement shall be agreed upon and concluded to provide an oil supply
arrangement for a total of 15 years, including the 5 years provided in the S8eptem-
ber 1, 1975 arrangement. -

The memorandum of agreement, including the commencement of this arrange-
ment and pricing provisions, will be mutually agreed upon by the parties within
shiltylday? following the entry into force of the Treaty of Peace between Egypt
and Israel.

It is the intention of the parties that prices paid by Israel for oil provided
by the United States hereunder shall be comparable to world market pricea
current at the time of transfer, and that In any event the United States will be
reimbursed by Israel for the costs incurred by the United States in providing
oil to Israel hereunder.

Experts provided for in the September 1, 1975, arrangement will meet on
request to discuss matters arising under this relationship.

. The United States administration undertakes to seek promptly additlonal
statutory authorization that may be necessary for full implementation of this
arrangeinent,

M. DAYAN,
(For the Government of lsrael.)
Craus R, Vaxce,
(For the Government of the Unfted States.)

ANNEX

Israel will make its own Independent arrangements for oil supply to meet
its requirements through normal procedures. In the event Israel is unable to
secure its needs in this way, the United States Government, upon notification of
this frct by the Government of Israel, will act as follows for five years, at the
end of which perlod either side can terminate this arrangenient on one-year's
notl«e.

(a) If the ofl Israel needs to meet all its normal requirements for domestic
crunsumption is unavailable for purchase in clrcumstances where no quantitative
restrictions exist on the ability of the United States to procure oil to meet its
normal requirements, the United States Government will promptly make oil
available for purchase by Israel to meet all of the aforementioned normal re-
quirements of Israel. If Israel is unable to secure the necessary means to trans-
port such ofl to Israel, the United States Govermment will make every effort to
help Israel secure the necessary means of transport.

(b) If the oll Israel needs to meet all of its normal requirements for domestlc
consumption is unavailable for purchase in clrcumstances where quantitative
restrictions through embargo or oherwise also prevent the United States from
procuring oil to meet its normal requirements, the United States Government
will promptly make oll available for purchase by Israel in accordance with the
International Energy Agency conservation and allocation formula, as applied
by the United States Government, in order to meet Israel's essentlal require-
ments. If Israel Is unable to secure the necessary means to transport such oil
to Israel, the United States Government will make every effort to help Israel
secure the necessary means of transport.

Israeli and United States experts will meet annually or more frequently at
the request of elther party, to review Israel’s continulng oil requirement.
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June 22, 1079.

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE (IOVERNMENTS OF ISRAEL AND THE
UNITED STATES'®

Pursuant to the Memorandum of Agreement between the Governments of the
United States and Israel signed March 26, 1979, Israel and the United States
have entered into the Oll Supply Arrangement set forth hereln as follows:

1. Israel will make its own independent arrangements for oil supply to meet
{ts requirements through normal procedures. In the event Israel s unable to
secure its needs In this way, the United States Government, upon notification
of this fact by the Government of Israel will act as follows:

(a) If the ofl Israel needs to meet all its normal domestic requirements is
unavatlable for purchase i{n circumstances where no quantitative restrictions
exist on the ability of the United States to procure oll to meet its normal require-
ments, the United States Government will promptly make oil available for pur-
chase by Israel to meet the shortfall in the aforementioned normal requirements
of Israel. Oil will be made available to Israel as soon as practicable after noti-
fication; the United States will make every effort to ensure this period is less
tban 60 days. . ‘

(b) If the oil Israel needs to meet all of its normal requiremants for domestic
consumption is unavailable for purchase in circumstances where quantitative
restrictions through embargo or otherwise also prevent the United States from
procuring oil to meet its normal requirements, the United States Government
will promptly make oil avallable for purchase by Israel in accordance with the
International Energy Agency conservation and allocation formula as applied by
the United States Government, in order to meet the shortfall {n Israel's essential
requirements. Oll will be made available to Israel as soon as practicable after
notification; the United States will make every effort to ensure this period is
less than 60 days.

(c) It Israel 8 unable to secure the necessary means to transport to Israet oil
made avallable pursuant to this Agreement, the United States Government will
make every effort to help Israel secure the necessary means of transport.

2, Prices paid by Israel for oil provided by the United States hereunder shall
be comparable to world market prices current at the time of transfer. Israel
will, in any event, reimburse the United States for the costs incurred by the
United States in providing oil to Israel hereunder. )

3. Israeli and United States experts will meet annually or more frequently at
the request of either party, to review Israel's continuing oll requirement and
to develop and review any necessary contingency implementing arrangements.

4, This Memorandum of Agreement is subject to applicable United States law.
The United States administration may seek additional statutory authorization
that may be necessary for full implementation of thiz Memorandum of
Agreement,

5. This Memorandum of Agreement shall enter into force on November 23,
1879 and shall terminate on November 25, 1994, The oll supply arrangement of
September 1, 1875 between the Governments of Israel and the United States shall
be in force during the perlod from the date of this Memorandum of Agreement to
November 23, 1994 and shall be performed and implemented In accordance with
the provisions of this Memorandum of Agreement. :

Herserr J. HANSELL,
(For the Government of 1he United States.)

JACOB MECHUSHTAN,
(For the Government of lsrael.)

Jung 22, 1979,

In connection with the Memorandum of Agreement being entered into on this
date between the Government of Israel and the Government of the United
States, Israel and the United States understand that:

Because of the unique security situation of Israel its oll reserves are and
should be at the level equal to six months of Israel’s oll consumption ; and in this
connection U.8. oll supplies should be at such levels that U.8, abllity to meet its
oll requirements will not be adversely affected,

Heasrer J. HANSELL,
(For the Government of the United States.)

JACOB MECHUBHTAN,
(For the Government of lerael.)

' This agreement supersedes the agreement on oil dated Mar. 26, 1979.
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H.R. 4035 (Crean BiLL as ReporTED OUT OF FuLy Conmx’rmn ON
FOREIGN AFFAIRS)

Union Calendar No. 86
s H R, 4035
" [Report No. 96-161)

To authorize supplemental international security assistance for the fiscal year

1979 in support of the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel, and for other
purposes.

IN "I‘HE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 10, 1979
Mr. ZaBrocki (for himself, Mr. BeooMrIELD, Mr. FascBLL, Mr. ROSENTHAL,
Mr. HaxiLtoN, Mr. WoLrr, Mr. BiINGHAM, Mr. SoLARZ, Mr. BONKER,
Mr. Barnes, Mr. HaLL, Mr. WoLprg, Mr. DErwiINsKI, Mr. FINDLRY, Mr.
BucHANAN, Mr. WINN, Mr. GiLMaN, Mr. PriTcHCARD, Mrs. FENWICK,

Mr. Geay, and Mr. D16a8) introduced the following bill; which was referred
to the Committee on Foreign Affairs

May 15, 1978

Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the State of the Union and
ordered to be printed

A BILL

To authorize supplemental international sééﬁrity assistance for

the fiscal year 1979 in support of the peace treaty between
Egypt and Israel, and for other purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

(260)
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SHORT TITLE
SecrioN 1. This Act may be cited as the ‘‘Special In-
ternational Security Assistance Act of 1979"".

STATEMENT OF POLICY AND FINDINGS

Sec. 2. (a) It is the policy of the United States to sup- -
port the peace treaty concluded between the Government of
Egypt and the Government of Israel on March 26, 1979. It
is a significant step toward a full and comprehensive peace in
the Middle East. The Congress urges the President to contin-
ue to exert every effort to bring about a comprehensive peace
and to seek an end by all parties to the violence which could
jeopardize this peacé. The peace treaty between Egypt and
Israel having been ratified, the Congress finds that the na-
tional interests of the United States are served—

(1) by authorizing the President to construct air
bases in Israel to replace the Israeli air bases on the
Sinai peninsula that are to be evacuated;

(2) by authorizing additional funds to finance pro-
curements by Egypt and Israel through the fiscal year
1982 of defense articles and defense services for their
respective security requirements; and

(3) by authorizing additional funds for economic

- assistance for Egypt in order to promote the economic
stability and doevelopment of that country and to sup-
port the peace process in the Middle East.
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(b) The authorizations contained in section 4 do not con-
stitute congressional approval of the sale of any particular
weapons system to either Israel or Egypt. These sales will
be reviewed under the normal procedures set forth under sec-
tion 36(b) of the Arms Export Control Act.

(c) The authorities contained in this Act to implement
certain arrangements in support of the peace treaty between
Egypt and Israel do not signify approval by the Congress of
any other agreement, understanding, or commitment made by
the executive branch.

CONSTRUCTION OF AIR BASES IN ISRAEL

Sec. 8. Part II of the Foreign Assistance Aect of 1961
is amended by adding at the end thereof the following new
chapter: ,

“CHAPTER T—AIR BASE CONSTRUCTION IN ISRAEL

“SEc. 561. GENERAL AUTHORITY.—The President is
authorized;— ’

“(1) to construct such air bases in Israel for the
Government of Israel as may be agreed upon between
the Government of Israel and the Government of the
United States to replace the Israeli air bases located at
Etzion and Etam on the Sinai peninsula that are to be
evacuated by the Government of Israel; and

“(2) for purposes of such construction, to furnish

as a grant to the Government of Israel, on such terms
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and conditions as the President may determine, defense

articles and defense services, which he may acquire

from any source, of a value not to cxceed the amount

appropriated pursuant to section 562(a).

“SEC. 562. AUTHORIZATION AND UTILIZATION OF
Funps.—(a) There is authorized to be appropriated to the
President to carry out this chapter not to exceed
$800,000,000, which may be made available until expended.

“(b) Upon agreement by the Government of Israel to
provide to the Government of the United States funds equal
to the difference between the amount required to complete
the agreed construction work and the amount appropriated
pursuant to subsection (a) of this section, and to make those
funds available, in advance of the time when payments are
due, in such amounts and at such times as may be fequired
by the Government of the United States to meet these addi-
tional costs of construction, the President may incur obliga-
tions and enter into contracts to the extent necessary to com-
plete the sgreed construction work, except that this authority
shall be effective only to such extent or in such amounts as
are provided in advance in appropriation Acts.

“(c) Funds made available by the Government of Israel
pursuant to subsection (b) of this section may be credited to
the appropriation account established to carry out the pur-

poses of this section for the payment of obligations incurred
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and for refund to the Government of Israel if they are unnec-
essary for this purpose, as determined by the President.
Credits and the proceeds of guaranteed loans made available
to the Government of Israel pursuant to the Arms Export
Control Act, as well as any other source of financing availa-
ble to it, may be used by Israel to carry out its undertaking
to provide such additional funds.

“Sgc. 563. WAIVER AUTHORITIES.—(8) It is the sense
of the Congress that the President should take all necessary
measures consistent with law to insure the efficient and
timely completion of the construction authorized by this
chapter, includfxig the exercise of authority vested in him by
section 633(a) of this Act.

" “(b) The provisions of paragraph (3) of section 636(a) of
this Act shall be applicable to the use of funds available to
carry out this chapter, except that no more than sixty per-
sons may be engaged at any one time under that paragraph
for purposes of this chapter.”.

SUPPLEMENTAL AUTHORIZATION OF FOREIGN MILITARY

SBALES LOAN GUARANTIES FOR EGYPT AND ISRAEL

SEc. 4. (a) In addition to amounts authorized to be ap-
propriated for the fiscal year 1979 by section 31(a) of the
Arms Export Control Act, there is authorized to be appropri-
ated to the President to carry out that Act $370,000,000 for
the fiscal year 1979,
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() Funds made available pursuant to subsection (a) of
this section may be used only for guaranties for Egypt and
Israel pursuant to section 24(a) of the Arms Export Control
Act. The principal amount of loans guaranteed with such
funds shall not exceed $3,700,000,000 of which amount
$2,200,000,000 shall be available only for Israel and
$1,500,000,000 shall be available only for Egypt. The prin-
cipal amount of such guaranteed loans shall be in addition to
the aggregate ceiling authorized for the fiscal year 1979 by
section 31(b) of the Arms Export Control Act.

(c) Loans gua'ranteed with funds made available pursu-
ant to subsection (a) of this section shall be on terms calling
for repayment within a period of not less than thirty years,
including an initial grace period of ten years on repayment of
principal.

(d(1) The Congress finds that the Governments of
Israel and Egypt each have an enormous external debt
burden which may be made more difficult by virtue of the
financing authorized by this section. The Congress further
finds that, as a consequence of the impact of the debt burdens
incurred by Israel and Egypt under such financing, it may .
become necessary in future years to modify the terms of the
loans guaranteed with funds made available pursuant to this

section.
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(2) In order to assist the Congress in determining
whether any such modification is warranted, the President
shall transmit to the Speaker of the House of Representa-
tives and to the chairman of the Committee 6n Foreign Bala— 4
tions of the Senate, by January 15 of each year, an annual‘
report regarding eéonoinic conditions prevailing in Israel and
Egypt which may affect their respective ability to meet their
obligations to make payments under the financing authorized
by this section. In addition to such annual report, the Presi-
dent shall transmit a report containing such information
within thirty days after receiving a request therefor from the
chairman of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the
Senate or from the chairman of the Committee on Foreign
Affairs of the House of Representatives.

SUPPLEMENTAL AUTHORIZATION OF ECONOMIC SUPPORT
FOR EGYPT ‘

SEC. 5. There is authorized to be appropriated to the
President to carry out chapter 4 of part II of the Foreign
Assistance Act of 1961, $300,000,000 for the fiscal year
1979 for Egypt, in addition to amounts otherwise authorized
to be appropfiated for such chapter for the fiscal year 1979.
The amounts appropriated pursuant to this section may be

made available until expended.
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TRBANSFER OF FACILITIES OF THE SBINAI FIELD MISBION

TO EGYPT

SEc. 6. The President is authorized to transfer to -

Egypf, under such terms and conditions as he may (ieter-
mine, such of the facilities and related property of the United
States Sinai Field Mission as he may determine, upon the
termination of the activities of the Sinai Field Mission in ac-
cordance with the terms ;)f the peace treaty between Egypt
and Israel.
CONTRIBUTIONS BY OTHER COUNTRIES TO SUPPORT
PEACE IN THE MIDDLE EAST

Sec. 7. It is the sense of the Congress that other coun-
tries should give favorable consideration to providing finan-
cial assistance to support peace in the Middle East. There-
fore, it is the sense of the Congress that the President should
consult with'other countries to develop a common program of
assistance to, and investments in, Israel and Egypt and other
countries in the region should they join in Middle East peace

agreements.

O




